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STOCK-EXCHANGE PRACTICES

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 24, 1934

UniteED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE
ComumrrTeE ON BaNKING AND CURRENCY,
. Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on yes-
terday, in room no. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator Dun-
can U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams, Townsend, and
‘Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee ; Thomas G.
Long, attorney for witnesses summoned in connection with Detroit
Bankers Co.; Clifford B. Longley, attorney for John Ballantyne.

The CralRMAN. The subcommittee will please come to order. Mry
Pecora, who will you have first?

Mr. Proora. Mr. Chairman, this is the beginning of the hearings
in connection with the Detroit Bankers Co. I will call Mr. Bal-
lantyne as the first witness.

The CmaikmaN. Mr. Ballantyne, will you please come forward
to the committee table, stand, hold up your right hand, and be sworn ?

You solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the whole truth,
and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters now under investi-
gation by the committee. Soﬁlelp you God.

Mr. BarzantyYNE. I do.

The CHamMAN. Just take a seat there opposite that microphone
on the committee table.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN BALLANTYNE, 1750 BALMORAL DRIVE, DE-
TROIT, MICH., PRESIDENT OF MANUFACTURERS’ NATIONAL
BANK OF DETROIT AT THE PRESENT TIME

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Ballantyne, will you give your full name, ad-
dress, and business or occupation ?

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. My name is John Ballantyne. I reside at 1750
Balmoral Drive, Detroit, Mich. My occupation at the present time
is president of the Manufacturers’ National Bank of Detroit.

e;mtor Couzens. Mr. Longley, are you attorney for Mr. Ballan-
of
ty-lll\lr. LonNgLEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. BarrantyNE. How was that, Senator Couzens?
5057
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5058 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Senator Couzens. I asked Mr. Longley if he was your counsel.
I thought he was counsel for the Guardian-Detroit people.

Mr. Bavrantyne. Well, I have new counsel.

Mr. Prcora. Mr. Ballantyne, were you connected with a company
known as the “ Detroit Bankers Co.”?y

Mr. BaLrantyYNE. Do you ask, was 1%

Mr. Pecora. Yes.

Mr. BarrantyNe. Oh, yes.

Mr. Pecora. When was that company organized?

Mr. BarrLanTyYNE. It was organized, or rather was formed on Jan-~
uary 8, 1930,

Mr. Pecora. Under the laws of the State of Michigan?

Mr, BaLLANTYNE: Yes.

Mr. Prcora. Was it organized as a holding company to acquire
hold, and, own stock.of banking institutions and other corporations

Mr. BawrantynNe. No. Well, now, I would have to know the law
on instruments to be able to answer that, and I do not know the law.

Mr. Prcora. Well, you can tell me whether——

Mr. BaLraNTYNE (continuing). As a matter of fact, Mr. Pecora,
at that time, let me say, so you may have the genesis of this matter:
This operation was discussed for years almost before I knew any-
thing about it.

Mr. Pecora. Do you mean that the organization of the company
was discussed for a year before its actual incorporation?

Mr. BarrantyNE. Oh, I think so, all of that time.

Mr. Prcora. Did you participate in any of those discussions?

Mr. BauzantYNE. Noj; I didn’t know a thing about it until the
fall of 1929.

Mr. Pecora. The fall of 1929 was prior to the incorporation of the
company, wasn’t it?

Mr. BarraNTyYNE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. Did you from that time up to January 8, 1980, par-
ticipate in any discussions or conferences with regard to the forma-
tion of this company?

Mr. BawrantyNE. To some extent; yes.

Mr. Prcora. With whom did you have such discussions, Mr.
Ballantyne?

Mr. BarrantyNE. Oh, I think there were meetings held of the
proposed participants in it.

r. Pecora. Who were they?

Mr. BArLtANTYNE. At that time Julius Haass was the chief partg
in it; and Emory Clark, and Dwight Douglas, and I think Ralp
Stone, and Mac Browning, and Palmer Livingstone, and Mr. Chit-
tenden, and I think John Woody. I believe those were the men,
principally, who discussed the matter then.

Mr. Pecora. Now, Mr. Ballantyne, in the course of those discus-
sions, or as a result of those discussions, what did you learn to be
the purpose for which the Detroit Bankers Co. was created ?

M{'). BarranTyYNE. Primarily to avoid—well, to get rid of unwise
competition. To cut down the number of branches in Detroit.

. Pecora. To cut down the number of branches of what?

Mr. BarrantyNE. The number of branches of banks. There prob-

able were three-hundred-and-odd branches-at that time, or 360—am
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I right? (Inquiring of an associate.) Well, say 350 banking insti-
tutions in Detroit at that time.
Mr. Pecora. Was this company created for the ur?pose of taking
over a number of different banks with many branches ¢
Mr. BarraNTtyNE. Originally I don’t think that was the intention,
but. I think it was rather confined to the two larger banks. But it
later developed into the group of the Peninsula, the Bank of Michi-
gan, and the Detroit Trust Co.
Mr. Pecora. Did you become an officer or director of the Detroit
Bankers Co. at the time when it was incorporated ?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.
Mr. Prcora. What office did you hold in it at that time?
Mr. BaruaNTyYNE. Only that of director.
Mr. Pecora. Did you ever afterward become an officer?
Mr. BarrantyNE. Did you ask, Did I have to be an officer?
Mr. Pecora. No. Did you afterward become an officer ¢
Mr. BaLLanTYNE. Yes.
Mr. Pecora. What officer did you become in the com})any?
Mr. BawzantyNE. Of what, the Detroit Bankers Co. ¢
Mr. Pecora. Yes.
Mr. BatzanTYNE. No; I did not until quite late, after Julius
Haass’ death.
Mr. Prcora. Not until when?
Mr. Barrantyne. Not until the death of Mr. Julius Haass.
?Mr. Prcora. What office did you then have, or were you elected
to
Mr. BarranTyNE. I succeeded Mr. Haass.
Mr. Prcora. As what, the president of the company ?
Mr. BarLanTtyYNE, Yes; of the Detroit Bankers Co.
Mr. Pecora. When did you become president of the Detroit
Bankers’ Co.?
Mr. BaLLantyYNE. I believe it was in May of 1931.
Mr. Pecora. And for how long after that did you continue to serve
as president of the Detroit Bankers Co.?
r. BatLaNTYNE. Until I left, in May of the following year.
Mr. Precora. In May of 19327
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. Pecora. Do you know who succeeded you as president?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
Mr. Pecora. Who was it?
Mr. BavrantyNe. Do you mean of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?
Mr. Prcora. Yes.
Mr. BaruantyNe. Was it Mr. Mills? [Inquiring of an associate.]
No; it was Mr. E. D. Stair.
Mr. Prcora. When you were succeeded by Mr. Stair as president
of tht?a company did you continue to serve as a director of the com-
an
P . Barranty~NE. Oh, no.
Mr. Prcora. Did you at that time sever all of your official con-
nection with the company¢
Mr, BarranTyNE, Absolutely.
Mr. Pecora. Now, I have here what purports to be a photostatic
reproduction of the articles of association of the Detroit Bankers Co.
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5060 STOOK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. BarrantyNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Will you be good enough to look at it and tell me if
you recognize it to ge a true and correct copy of such articles of
association ¢

Mr. Bavuantyne (after looking at the paper). It is substantially
correct. ’

Mr. Precora. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.

The CraeMAN. Let it be admitted and made a part of the record.

(The Articles of Association of the Detroit Bankers Co. was
marked ¢ Committee Exhibit No. 1, Jan. 24, 1934 ”, and will be found
at the end of the day’s proceedings; and also there are portions of
it appearing immediately below as read by Mr. Pecora.

. Prcora. This paper has been marked “ Committee Exhibit No.
1” as of this date. I shall only read for our immediate purposes
article III of these Articles of Association, as follows:

The purpose or purposes of this corporation are as follows:

To acquire, own, hold, vote and exercise all rights of ownership of and to sell
and dispose of shares of the capital stock of banks and trust companies and
of other corporations or associations engaged in purchasing, selling on their own’
account or as agents of others, underwriting or dealing in corporate and other
securities, or of any other corporation engaged in any business or activity
ﬂcidenggl to or related to or of assistance in the conduct of any such business

oresaid.

Now, and the following provisions of article V thereof:

The total capital stock authorized is Fifty Million ($50,000,000.00) Dollars
and one hundred and twenty (120) shares of no par value.

’il.‘he amount subscribed is one hundred and twenty (120) shares of no par
value.

The amount paid in is One thousand two hundred ($1,200.00) Dollars.

The number of shares of Common Stock is two million five hundred thousand
(2,500,000) of the par value of Twenty ($20.00) Dollars each.

The number of shares of Non-Par Value Stock is one hundred and twenty
(120) ; the price of each and at which they have been or it is proposed they
shall be sold is Ten ($10.00) Dollars.

The classification of the capital stock and the privileges, rights, voting
powers and restrictions thereof are as follows:

The par value shares shall be known as Common Stock,

The non par value shares shall be all of one class and shall be known as
Trustee Shares. Said Trustee Shares shall not participate in dividends, assets
or subseription rights.

Until December 31, 1934, the Trustee Shares shall have exclusive voting
power in the election and in the removal of Directors, and all other voting
power shall be vested in the Common Stock, except that no increase or decrease
of the capital stock or change in the number or qualification of directors shall
be authorized or other class of stock created or the sale of all of the property
or business of this corporation, or the sale of any substantial part of the shares
of capital stock or property or business of the following institutions: the Peo-
ples Wayne County Bank, the First National Bank in Detroit, the Detroit and
Security Trust Company, the Bank of Michigan, or the Peninsular State Bank,
shall be authorized except by and with the vote of at least two-thirds of all of
the outstanding shares of the Common Stock and of a like proportion -of the
Trustee Stock. Upon December 31, 1934, said Trustee Shares shall be redeemed
and cancelled on payment of Ten ($10.00) Dollars per share. On and after
January 1, 1935, all of the voting power of the stockholders shall be vested in
the Common Stock.

During the time the voting powers in the election of directors shall be vested
in the Trustee Shares the right to vote the same cumulatively shall obtain.

The right of holders of Common Stock to vote cumulatively for directors
from and after the date the voting powers in the election of Directors shall
be vested in the Common Stock shall be and the same is waived, and the Direct-
ors of this corporation shall be elected by the affirmative vote of a majority of
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the stock then entitled to vote present in person or by proxy at any meeting
of such stockholders. called for that purpose.

The amount of Common Stock paid for in cash is No Dollars and No Dollars
have been paid in in property.

The amount of No Par Value Stock paid for in cash is One Thousand Two
Hundred ($1,200.00) Dollars.

The amount of actual capital in cash or property, or both, which this cor-
poration owned and possessed at the time of executing these articles is One
Thousand Two Hundred ($1,200.00) Dollars.

And article VI thereof:
The term of this corporation is fixed at thirty (30) years.
And article VII thereof:

Names of stockholders, their residence, and shares subscribed by each, are:

Names Residences Cg?gn&on Trustes
75 Cloverly, Grosse Pointe Farms, Michigan......... None 10
3001 Seminole, Detroit, Mich. None 10
8310 E, Jefferson, Detroit, Michigan._... None 10
Rathbone Place, Grosse Pointe, Michigan None 10
Cranbrook Road, Bloomfield Hills, Mich None 10
2040 Troquois, Detroit, Michigan_ ... _..._. None 10
1570 Balmoral, Detroit, Michigan__...__.__._ .- None 10
394 Rivard Blvd., Grosse Pointe, Michigan_... --] None 10
1011 Buckingham, Grosse Pointe Park, Mich... - None 10
54 Arden Park, Detroit, Mich None 10
2931 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich.........._. --| None 10
16850 E. Jefferson, Grosse Pointe, Mich..._ None 10

None 120

And article VIII thereof:

The names and addresses of officers and directors for the first year of the
corporation’s existence, are as follows:

Names Residences Directors| Officers
Julius H. Haass_ .. 75 Cloverly, Grosse Pointe Farms, Mich__.| Yes_..__| President.
3001 Seminole, Detroit, Mich....o......... Yes.
8310 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich.._._...... Yes.

Rathbone Place, Grosse Pointe, Mich_____ Yes.
Cranbrook Roaé, Bloomfield Hills, Mich._.| Yes.
2940 Iroquois Ave., Detroit, Mich._. Yes....| Vice-president.
1570 Balmoral, Detroit, Mich..._..___
394 Rivard Blvd., Grosse Pointe, Mic! .
10{\1ﬁ Buckingham, Grosse Pointe Park, | Yes.

ch,
54 Arden Park, Detroit, Mich_..cae._._.._
2931 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich.
16850 E. Jeflerson, Grosse Pointe, M .
158 E. Kirby, Detroit, Mich_ o ocooneao. Secretary - treas-
urer.

I will read the following from article IX of the Articles of
Association :

The following special statements pertaining to the primary organization of
this corporation and not included in the foregoing requirements are set forth
under this article.

(A) The holder of each share of Common Stock of this corporation shall be
individually and severally liable for such stockholder’s ratable and propor-
tionate part (determined on the basis of their respective stockholdings of the
total issued and outstanding stock of this corporation) for any statutory lia-
billy imposed upon this corporation by reason of its ownership of shares of
the capital stock of any bank or trust company, and the stockholders of this
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dompany—by the acceptance of their certificates of stock of this company—
severally agree that such liability may be enforced in the same manner and
to the same extent as statutory liability may now or hereafter be enforceable
against stockholders of banks or trust companies under the laws under which
said banks or trust companies are organized or operate. A list of the stock-
holders of this company shall be filed with the Banking Commissioner of
Michigan or the Comptroller of the Currency, whenever requested by either of
those officers.

(B) The stock of the corporation authorized by these articles and any stock
of this corporation authorized by any certificate of increase of the capital
stock may be issued and disposed of by the Board of Directors to such persons,
firms, corporations or associations in exchange for capital stock and/or assets
of banks, trust companies or other corporations or associations included within
the provisions of Article III, and upon such terms as the Board of Directors
in their discretion may determine. In any of such instances no holder of any
stock of this corporation shall be entitled, as of right, to subscribe for, pur-
chase or receive any proportionate er other share of stock so to be issued.
In case, however, the Board of Directors shall determine to issue any stock
of the corporation created by these articles or by any certificate of increase
of the capital thereof, for any other purpose than exchange as aforesaid, the
holders of Common Stock of this corporation shall first be entitled to sub-
scribe for, purchase and receive such stck to be issued, ratably and at such
price and upon such terms as may be fixed from time to time by the Board
of Directors.

(C) No contract or other transaction with any other corporation, associa-
tion or firm shall be in any way affected or invalidated by the fact that any
of the Directors of this corporation are Directors of or otherwise interested
in such other corporation, association or firm, Any Director of this corpora-
tlon may vote upon any contract or other transaction between this corpora-
tion and any subsidiary or affiliated corporation, without regard to the fact
that he is also a Director of such subsidiary or afiliated corporation.

(D) No substantial part of the shares of the capital stock at any time owned
by this corporation in any of the following named institutions:

Peoples Wayne County Bank

First National Bank in Detroit

Detroit and Security Trust Company

Bank of Michigan

Peninsular State Bank
shall be mortgaged, pledged or sold, nor shall consent be glven to the mortgage,
pledge or sale of the property or business of any of said institutions except
by and with the vote of at least two-thirds of all of the outstanding shares of
the Common Stock and—until December 81, 1934—of a like proportion of the
Trustee Stock, except

(1) The Board of Directors may vote to consolidate or merge any one or
more of said institutions with any one or more of the others of said institutions
or with any one or more other institutions provided a like proportion of the
shares of the capital stock of the resulting or continuing institution shall be
acquired and owned by this corporation as were owned and held of the capital
stock of said institution above named being a party to such consolidation or
merger and the capital stock of said resulting or continuing -institution so
acquired shall likewise be subject to the limitations aforesaid; and

(2) The Board of Directors in order to qualify persons to act as directors
or officers of any of the institutions aforesaid may sell to each such person
the minimum number of shares required to so qualify such person but shall take
back from each such person an appropriate and adequate option or agreement
whereby this corporation shall have the absolute right to re-acquire said shares
at any time when such person shall cease to be such director or officer.

Subject only to the limitations aforesaid the Board of Directors shall have
full power and authority to mortgage, pledge, sell or otherwise deal with or
dispose of any of the corporate property without action by or reference to the
stockholders or any of them.

(B) The Board of Directors shall consist of twelve directors each of whom
shall be—until December 31, 1934—the holder in his name as Trustee of ten
shares of Trustee Stock, and thereafter shall be the owner in his own right of
ten shares of the Common Stock of this corporation. The President shall be
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but no other officer need be a member of the Board of Directors or a stock-
holder.

These articles were signed on the 9th day of October 1929 by the
following-named gentlemen :

Julius H. Haass, John R, Bodde, Emory W. Clark, D. Dwight Douglass, Ralph
Stone, McPherson, Browning, John Ballantyne, T. W. P. Livingstone, Herbert L.
Chittenden, Fred J. Fisher, William 'T, Barbour, and Wesson Seyburn,

And the execution of these articles was acknowledged by the afore-
said incorporators on December 31, 1929,

Senator Couzens. Mr. Ballantyne, do you know who drafted those
articles of incorporation ¢

Mr. BarrantyNe. It is very difficult to tell. There were half a
dozen firms of lawyers, I think, connected with them. Mr. Long had
a good deal to do with them, and Mr. Mills had a good deal to do
with them.

Senator Apams. Senator Couzens, is there any requirement in
Michigan, or any authority, which compels the submission of articles
of incorporation to any State authority before they may be become
effective?

Senator Couzens. Oh, yes. They have to be filed with the Secre-
tary of State, I think.

genator Apams. Yes; but does he have authority to pass upon
them, say, on the ground that they exceed what is proper?

Mr. Pecora. Probably it is nothing more than the usual power,
to insist upon a change of a proposed corporate name because it
may conflict with some other name.

S}:anator Apams, In some States they have given a commission
authority to pass upon it. But I gather in Michigan it is rather wide
open upon that subject.

Senator Couzens. It would appear to be so.

Mr. Pecora. It was in 1930, anyway. Now, Mr. Ballantyne, do
you know who conceived the idea of having the directors of this cor-
poration chosen from among only those persons who held the so-
called “trustee shares”?

Mr. BarvanTyNe. I think that was Mr. Haass’ idea entirely.

Mr. Pecora. Whose idea?

Mr. Batrantyne. Mr. Haass’,

Mr. Pecora. Did you say, “ Mr. Haass "¢

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. Yes, sir; I believe so.

Mr. Prcora. In any discussions or conferences that you attended
that led up to the preparation and execution and filing of these
articles of association, what advantages or benefits were claimed for
that plan or that particular feature of the plan of this corporation ¢

Mr. BAaLpaNTYNE. I think Mr. Haass had in mind—and, mind you,
I just think so now, and my memory is not——

Mr. Pecora (interposing). Please talk a little louder.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. As you know, this is a long time back.

Mr. Prcora. Well, if there is any way by which you can refresh
your recollection, either by reference to any documents available to
you, or by conference with any of your associates, just refresh your
recollection.
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Mr. BarrantyNe. There is a trust agreement here which was
drawn concurrently and from which I quote:

The spirit of the foregoing being to perpetuate a proportionate representation
of each of the foregoing institutions or their successors during the period
of the trust.

Mr. Pecora. Will you let me look at that so-called “trust agree-
ment ” that you have read from?

Mr. BarLaNTYNE. Yes, indeed. Mr. Pecora, my memory tells me
this, and it was the point that interested me most in the matter:
That at the time this was formed it was intended to write off all
furniture and fixture accounts.

Mr. Pecora. To write off what?

Mr. BarranTtYNE. All furniture and fixture accounts.

Mr. Pecora. Belonging to whom?

Mr. Barrantyne. To the different banks.

Mr. Pecora. To the various banks it was groposed at the outset
were to be acquired by this holding company?

Mr. BavraNtyNE. Yes. I think that amounted to $1,600,000, as I
recall it. And it was proposed to charge off all defaulted bonds. I
do not know to what extent that was carried out, but in the case of
the Bank of Michigan it was carried out substantially. It was pro-
posed to start a clean institution, and it was intended that each insti-
tution should run as is. It was never contemplated at the beginning
that they should all be thrown into one hopper.

Mr. Pecora. Well, isn’t that the very thing that this holding com-
pany, called the “ Detroit Bankers Co.”, was virtually authorized to
do by its articles of association, namely to acquire these various banks
and to control their operation?

Mr. BarzanTYNE. Really, Mr. Pecora, I can only speak from mem-
ory, and my honest belief was that no such thought was given to that
at the time. It was contemplated that these banks should run as
units, and to eliminate necessarily unwise competition as between
them. You have got really to know Detroit in order to understand
what I am trying to tell you.

The CrammaN. How could you eliminate unwise competition if
each unit was to operate just as it was?

Mr. BarrantyNE. How could wet

The CHaIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. Bavrantyne. Oh, I don’t know. Perhaps you could have
more influence over them as against unwise prejudices.

Senator Couzens. What was your capacity when this agreement
was entered into?

Mr. BarrantyNe. Oh, I was chairman of the board of the Bank
of Michigan. I was on my way out, Senator.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Chairman, I want to offer in evidence the copy of
the trust agreement produced by the witness. I think it an important
document, and I am trying to place in the committee’s record impor-
tant documents.

The CramrMaN. Let it be admitted.

(The trust agreement with reference to the Detroit Bankers Co,
was marked “ Committee Exhibit No. 2, Jan. 24, 1934 ”, and will be
found at the end of the day’s record.)
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Mr, Pecora, may I ask the favor that we get the
return of this paper I have handed you and which you have just
made an exhibit?

Mr. Pecora. Yes, it will be returned to you after the committee
reporter has copied it and made it a part of our record.

Mr. Barnantyne. All right. I thank you.

Mr. Pecora. By the way, the document you have given me is
merely an unsigned copy, 1 see.

Mr. BarranTyYNE. Yes, sir; it is that, but it is the only one we have
and it is important that we get it back.

Mr. Pecora. Haven’t you other copies?

Mr. BarrantynNe. Noj I haven’t.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Ballantyne, it was the primary purpose of the
gentlemen who were the signers of this trust agreement marked in
evidence as “ Exhibit No. 2” of this date to create a holding com-
pailg which would acquire, hold, and own—

r. BaLtaNTYyNE (interposing). According to the records of the
company.

Mr. Prcora (continuing). The shares of the capital stock of the
following five institutions.

Mr. BarLANTYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Precora. Peoples Wayne County Bank, First National Bank
in Detroit, the Detroit & Security Trust Co., Bank of Michigan,
and the Peninsular State Bank.

Mr, BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. You were at the time of the execution of the trust
agreement and also at the time of the incorporation of the Detroit
Bankers Co. the chairman of the board of the Bank of Michigan?

Mr, BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Were all of these five banks whose names I have
given you located in the city of Detroit ?

Mr. BarrantTyNE. Yes; almost within a stone’s throw of one
another.

Mr. Prcora. And you said something at the outset of your testi-
mcﬁy about a large number of branches.

r. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Were you then alluding to the branches of these
five banks?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. They were all in operation?

Mr. BauraNTyYNE. Yes. Well, I was not alluding to them en-
tirely. I was alluding to all of them.

Mr. Prcora. Not only the branches but to the banks themselves?

Mr. BawrantyNE. I don’t know just how many branches these
particular banks had, but they were very numerous. I think about
250.

Mr. Pecora. When this company was incorporated on January 8,
1930, did you know that there was then in existence doing business
and In operation another bank holding company called the Guard-
ian Detroit Union Group, Inc.?

Mr. BavranTtynNB. No, indeed; we didn’t.
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Mr. Proora. As I recall the evidence before this committee, that
company was incorporated—first, one of the constituents of the com-
pany was incorporated in 1927,

Mr. Barrantyne. I couldn’t tell you that. I don’t know which
one you refer to.

Mr. Prcora. I think it was the one known as the Union Commerce
Investment Co.

Mr. BarrantyNe. The Union Commerce National Bank—the Na-
tional Bank of Commerce, I think it was.

Mr. Pecora. Yes. ,

Mr. BarranTYNE. And it was changed to the Guardian National
Bank of Commerce.

Mr. Pecora. In December 1929 there was a merger or consolida-
tion of the Guardian Detroit Co. with the Union Commerce Invest-
ment Co. under the name of the Guardian Detroit Unien Group,
Inc.; do you recall that?

Mr. BarrantyNe. Well, I don’t know the Union Commerce Invest-
ment Co. at all. I am not familiar with their ramifications, of
course.

Mr. Prcora. You do know the organization that was called the
Guardian Detroit Union Group.

Mr. Barrantyng. Oh, very well; yes.

Mr. Prcora. Was this Detroit Bankers Co. designed to compete
as a bank holding company with that Guardian Detroit Union
Group, Inc., which was also a holding company?

Mr. BarrantyYNE. I would not like to say that. Of course, the
Guardian Bank tried to get some of these banks, I think, but I do
not believe the idea of competition was in it, nor was it supposed
to be an endorsement of group banking at all. It was so specified
by Julius Haass at the time. He was the——

Mr. Pecora (interposing). He was the guiding spirit of this
corporation, was he?

Mr. Barantyne. Oh, yes.

Mr. Prcora. At least at its inception ¢

Mr. BaLLaNTYnNE. Oh, yes.

Mr. Pecora. According to the trust agreement received in evi-
dence here as committee’s exhibit no. 2, the participants therein, or
the parties thereto, were Julius H. Haass, John R. Bodde, Emory W.
Clalg(, D. Dwight Douglas, Ralph Stone, McPherson Browning, John
Ballantyne, which is yourself, T. W. P. Livingstone, H. L. Chitten-
den, Fred J. Fisher, William T. Barbour, and Wesson Seyburn, and
I observe that those names are the same as the names of the in-
corporators of the Detroit Bankers Co.

r. BaLLantYNe. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Now, these 12 persons were the persons who acquired
the 120 so-called “ trustee shares? ”

Mr. BartaNTYNE. Yes.

Mr, Pecora., Of the capital stock of the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. At the very outset?

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Each one acquiring 10 of the 120 shares?

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 5067

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. .

Mr. Prcora. And paying for them $120, or $10 apiece?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. i

Mr. Pecora. That was the sole capital with which the Detroit.
Bankers Co. commenced business, wasn’t it?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir; I believe so.

Mr. Prcora. $1,200 that was paid by the 12 trustees, each one for
10 shares of the trustee.stock?

Mr. BarianTtyNE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. Now, can you tell the committee the purpose for vest-
ing in the 12 holders of the trustee shares of the capital stock of
this holding company the sole voting power for the election of offi-
cers and directors of the company for the first 5 years?

Mr. BarrantyYNE. Mr. Pecora, I am afraid I cannot. That was.
an idea that was promulgated by Julius Haass. I never quite un-
derstood it. The board was enlarged after he—

Mr. Prcora (interposing). I know the board was enlarged even-
tually from 12 to 21 persons. ‘

Mr. BarraNTYNE. Yes; I think something like that.

Mr. Pecora. On promulgating this idea what benefits did Mr.
Haass claim for it

IMli. BarranTtyYNE. I don’t know that I could answer that very
clearly.

Mry Pecora. Why not?

Mr. BarrantyNE. 1 don’t think my memory is clear on that.

Mr. Pecora. What benefits do you now see to have been inherent.
in that plan?

Mr. BarraNTYNE. Oh, I don’t know that I see any particularly.

Mr. Pecora. What is that?

Mr. BarboaNTyNE. Unless just a small group could hold together
better. I am sure I don’t know. But you could get that informa-
tion from other sources, I am sure, better than from me.

Mr. Pecora. Well now, Mr. Ballantyne, you were one of that
small group from the start?
Mr. BarpantynNe. That is true.

Mr. Prcora. And you eventually became the president of this.
holding company ¢

Mr. Barzanty~NE. No; but I never contemplated, my dear sir

Mr. Prcora (interposing). Whether you contemplated it or not,
you became its president?

Mr. BarranTyNE. That was fate that did that, not me.
Mr. Pecora. Well, fate put you in the presidency of this holding

conl\}lx)flgA?ILANTrm. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. And you continued to serve as president for more
than 1 year?

Mr. BarranTtyNE. No; 1 year.
Mr. Pecora. For 1 year?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. All ri§ht. And you were a director from the start?
Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

175541—34——pPr 11——2
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Mr. Pecora. And you were one of the 12 trustees, were you not?

Mr, BALLANTYNE, %es

Mr. Pecora. Now, can’t you tell this committee, not upon an
recollection of what Mr. Haass might have said about it, but can’t
you tell this committee your own 1dea of the benefits that accrued
or were attached to this feature of the plan of the Detroit Bankers
Co., the feature I refer to being to vest absolute voting power for
ghe elec?tion of officers and directors in these 12 trustees for the first

years

Mr. BarrantyNe. Mr. Haass had the desire to prevent—I know
this; he expressed himself to this extent—to prevent the possibility
of an attack on Detroit by any large interests elsewhere. I know
that was in his mind.

Mr. Pecora. An attack on Detroit?

Mr. BarrantyNe. Well, not an attack—he didn’t want to have
outside interests coming in and getting control of these older banks
of Detroit or anywhere. I know that was partly in his mind. The
truth to tell, I didn’t pay much attention to that at all, Mr, Pecora.

Mr. Proora. Can’t you tell this committee any benefits that seemed
to you attached to this feature of the plan?

Mr. BarpanTyNE. I never saw any benefits particularly. When
I succeeded him I enlarged or had the board enlarged. I didn’t
see any reason, unless it was to perpetuate themselves 1n office.

Mr. Prcora. That was it exactly, wasn’t it, to perpetuate them-
selves in office

Mr. Barrantyne. That was not my idea.

Mr. Prcora. Whether it was your idea or not, wasn’t that the
motive that prompted it?

Mr. BarranTYNE. I would not say that.

Mr. Pecora. Wasn’t that the thought that prompted the inclusion
of that feature of this corporation in its articles of association ?

Mr. Barrantyne. If I were to say yes, if I were to answer in the
affirmative, Mr. Pecora, I would not be telling the truth. I don’t
know. Frankly, I don’t know.

Mr. Pecora. Now, you said that this corporation was the outcome
of conferences that covered a period of perhaps a year prior to the
date when the corporation was created.

Mr. BarrantyNE. Well, that was a conjecture. I am not sure of
the last of the year.

Mr. Prcora. It was several months prior, that you know ¢

Mr. BarLanTyNE. Yes; it was quite a time prior to that. I was
not informed about those at the time.

Mr. Prcora. Apparently at the very outset the central Furpose of
the gentleman who became the 12 trustees or 12 owners of all of the
trustee stock of this corporation was to bring together in this hold-
ing company the five banks that I have named ¢

r. BALLANTYNE. Yes; and to eliminate branches and bring in
economies that would naturally follow from such an arrangement,
and to create a bank that was in proportion to the needs of Detroit.

Mr. Pecora. And the general method by which these five banks
were to be brought under the ownership, let us call it—

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.
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Mr. Pecora. Of this holding company that was called the Detroit
Bankers Co., was through the process of exchange of stock, to have
this holding company acquire all of the outstanding capital stock of
these five banks$

Mr. BarrantyNE. I presume so.

Mr. Pecora. Well, don’t you know sot

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. Yes. I would say so.

Mr. Pecora. Now, as a matter of fact, the plan for the creation of
this corporation was pretty well completed about 3 months before
the c;)rporation was actually organized, wasn’t it, namely, in October
19291

Mr. BarranTYNE, Yes.

Mr. Prcora. And about that time, the early part of October 1929,
do you know whether a circular letter was caused to be printed and
sent out to the stockholders of each of the five banks that I have
named, in which reference was made to the plan to create a holding
company which would exchange its capital stock for the capital
stock of the five banks?

Mr. BarrantyYNE. I believe that is true.

Mr. Prcora. I show you what purports to be a printed circular
or letter of that sort. Will you look at it and tell me if you recog-
nize it to be a copy of such printed letter or circular so sent out and
addressed to the stockholders of thosé five banks$

Mr. BarzantyNe (after perusing document). Yes; that is all
right, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. Prcora. I offer it in evidence.

The CuamMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.

(Printed circular dated Oct. 5, 1929, addressed to the stockholders
of Peoples Wayne County Bank, First National Bank in Detroit,
Detroit and Security Trust Co., Bank of Michigan, and Peninsular
State Bank, and signed blg Peoples Wayne County Bank, Julius H.
Haass, president, John R. Bodde, vice president; First National
Bank in Detroit, Emory W. Clark, chairman of the board, D.
Dwight Douglas, president; Detroit and Security Trust Co., Ralph
Stone, chairman of the board, Albert E. Green, vice chairman of the
board, McPherson Brownin% president; Bank of Michigan, John
Ballantyne, chairman of the board, T. W. P. Livingstone, president;
Peninsular State Bank, E. J. Hickey, chairman of the board, H. L.
Chittenden, president, was thereupon designated “ Committee Ex-
hibit No. 8, Jan. 24, 1923 ”, and appears in full immediately following
where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. Prcora. The exhibit received as exhibit no. 8 of this date is
printéd and reads as follows [reading]:

DETROIT, MICH., October 5, 1933.
To the stockholders of PuoPLES WAYNE COUNTY BANK, FIRST NATIONAL BANK

IN DETROIT, DETROIT AND SECURITY TRUST COMPANY, BANK OF MICHIGAN,

PENINSULAR STATE BANK:

The Boards of Directors of the above banks and trust company, at meetings
held on September 27, 1929, unanimously adopted resolutions recommending to
their stockholders the exchange of their stock for stock of a holding corpora-
tion to be organized, to be known as Detroit Bankers Company.

The banks and trust company to be affiliated in this way will have combined
capital, surplus, and undivided profits of approximately $90,000,000.00, and
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resources of about $725,000,000.00. This represents approximately 60 percent
of the total banking resources of Detroit, and the new institution will be the
largest of its character in Michigan and the largest between New York and
Chicago. The institutions so affiliated will have 192 branches, and will serve
approximately 900,000 depositors and clients.

The Detroit Bankers Company will have an authorized capital of $50,000,000.00-
with 2,500,000 Common shares of the par value of $20 per share. Of this
amount $35,000,000.00 will be exchanged for stocks of the four banks and the-
trust company, the balance of $15,000,000.00 remaining in the treasury of the
company. The Charter will provide that the Directors shall have power to-
issue this stock in exchange for capital stock or assets of other financial
institutions, In case the stock is sold for cash, each stockholder will have the
right to subscribe for his proportion, There will also be the trustee stock.
mentioned below.

Julius H. Haass will be president of the company. The Board of Directors.
will be twelve in number, as follows: Julius H, Haass, President, and John R.
Bodde, Vice-President, of the Peoples Wayne County Bank; Emory W. Clark,.
Chairman of the Board and D. Dwight Douglas, President, of the First
National Bank in Detroit; Ralph Stone, Chairman of the Board, and McPher-
son Browning, President, of the Detroit and Security Trust Company; John
Ballantyne, Chairman of the Board, and T. W. P. Livingstone, President, of the
Bank of Michigan; Herbert L. Chittenden, President of the Peninsular State
Bank; Fred J. Fisher, William T, Barbour; and Wesson Seyburn. In order
to insure the maintenance of existing policies, it is proposed that the first
Board of Directors shall continue for a period of five years and to accomplish
this purpose, the Charter will provide for the creation of 120 shares of Trustee
stock so-called (in addition to the par value stock mentioned above) without
par value, and for the sole voting power for directors to be vested in the Trus-
tee stock until December 81, 1934. This stock will be issued in the names of
the directors as Trustees for the benefit of all holders of Common shares of
the company, and will not be entitled to any dividends or assets whatsoever and
will be cancelled on December 31, 1934, upon payment of $10.000 per share, at
which time all the voting power will vest in the par value shares.

The plan will become effective when 66-2/3 per cent in amount of the stock
of each of the above banks and trust company is deposited for exchange.

The exchange of the stock will be made upon the following bases:

Peoples Wayne County Bank—one and one-half shares of the new company-
stock of $20 par for each share of present stock of the bank of $20 par;

First National Bank in Detroit—4.466 shares of the new company stock of
$20 par for each share of present stock of the bank of $100 par;

Detroit and Security Trust Company—10 shares of the new company stock.
of $20 par for each share of present stock of the company of $100 par;

Bank of Michigan—3 shares of the new company stock of $20 par for each
4 shares of present stock of the bank of $20 par;

Peninsular State Bank—4.1 shares of the new company stock of $20 par-
for each § shares of present stock of the bank of $20 par;

Certificates for fractional shares of stock in the new company will not be-
issued but scrip certificates will be issued to each person entitled to a fraction
of a share, which scrip certificates when combined to equal to exceed one share
will be exchangeable for a certificate for such share of stock and a new secrip-
certificate will be issued for any excess fraction of a share remaining. The-
scrip will be not entitled to dividends nor have any voting power.

It is proposed that dividends be paid upon the Common stock of the new
company, in the aggregate amount of 17 per cent, annum, payable quarterly.

In order that each customer of these allied institutions may continue to enjoy
all existing connections and facilities, it is planned to carry on each institution
as at present organized.

This forward looking step is in harmony with the trend of modern banking.
In order that the advantages of the plan may accrue to the stockholders at
a:s early a date as possible, it is very important that you deposit your stock
at once.

There is enclosed herewith a form of agreement and power, which should
be executed by you, duly witnessed, and returned with your certificates of
stock of the above banks and trust company, endorsed by you in blank and
duly witnessed. The signatures on the stock and agreement and power must
correspond. They should be forwarded to Detroit and Security Trust Company, .
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Depositary,. which institution will issue in exchange therefor a transferable
-certificate of deposit, which in turn will be exchangeable for Common stock
of the new company, upon the consummation of the plan. The corporation
will attach the necessary revenue stamps.
No Federal income tagx will accrue on the exchange of your stock.
Yours respectfully,
PEOPLES WAYNE COUNTY BANK,
Jurius Haass, President.
JoaN R. BobbE, Vice President.
FRsT NATIONAL BANK IN DETROIT,
EMoRY W. CLARK,
Ohairman of the Board.
D. DwicHT DouaLAs, President.
DETROIT AND SECURITY TRUST COMPANY,
RALPH STONE, Chairman of the Board,
AIBERT E. GREEN,
Vice-Ohairman of the Board.
McPHERSON BROWNING, President.
BANK OF MICHIGAN,
JOHN BALLANTYNE,
Chairman of the Board.
T. W. P. LIvINGSTONE, President.
PENINSULAR STATE BANK,
E. J. HickeY, Chairman of the Board,
H. L. CHITTENDEN, President.

Now, Mr. Ballantyne, at the time that the Detroit Bankers Co.
came into formal existence, namely, on January 8, 1930, conditions
in the securities market were pretty well unsettled, were they not?

Mr. BaLLanTyNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Do you recall that?

Mr. BaLLANTYNE. Yes; very well.

Mr. Prcora. Do you recall that in the latter part of October 1929,
over 2 months prior to the incorporation of this company, there had
been a startling collapse on the stock exchange?

Mr., BarrantyNE, Yes; I happen to know all about it.

Mr, Pecora. And in the midst of the turmoil created by those con-
ditions this company was born, wasn’t it?

Mr. BaLranTyNE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. At that time there was considerable doubt and un-
certainty in the minds of business men, financiers, with regard to
the immediate future?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Very much so?

Mr., BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Proora. In view of those circumstances, Mr. Ballantyne, why
did the trustees or the organizers or creators of this company under-
take in advance to fix the dividend rate of this holding company at
17 percent?

Mr. BarraNTyNE. I believe that was determined to a large extent
by the earnings of the banks prior to that time and the—I do not
believe I had any participation in that.

Mr. Prcora. What is that?

Mr. BarranTyNE. I don’t recall having had participation in that
deliberation.

Mr. Prcora. Well, your name is signed as the chairman of the
boaggg%f the Bank of Michigan to this circular letter dated October
5.1929¢
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. Which is addressed to the stockholders of each of
the five banks?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes,

Mr? Pecora. That it was intended to take into this holding com-

any
P Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. And in this circular reference is made to the dividends
to be paid by the holding company on its capital stock in the follow-
ing language.

r. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora (reading) :

It is proposed that dividends be paid upon the common stock of the new
company in the aggregate amount of 17 percent per annum payable quarterly.

Now, isn’t it reasonable to assume then that in view of those facts
you took part in the discussions or deliberations which led to the
f.(}og)tion of that dividend rate even before the company saw official

ife?

Mr. BatnantyNE. Can I interpolate anything in this discussion,
Mr. Pecora? I want you to get the picture perfectly clear.

Mr. Pecora. All right, sir.

Mr. Barrantyne. Kor a great many years 1 was president, or
chairman of the board for a little while, of the Merchants National
Bank of Detroit. I presumed that bank had been sought as much
as any bank in Detroit to merge. I was constitutionally opposed to
mergers. At the time that we merged with the Bank of Michigan,
I give you my word, and everybody knows in Detroit that I was on
my way up, and I was getting my bank into such shape that I
merged with the Bank of Michigan for that purpose. Then Julius
came to me and asked if I would help out, and I said “To the
extent of my ability.” I was getting along. I was willing to help
an old friend do a thing that he thought constructive, and tﬁat is the
part I played at that time. Now, you have a perfect understanding
of the part I played.

Mr. Pecora. Mr, Ballantyne, you were not willing to help pro-
mulgate and further Mr. Haass’ plan without giving some thought
on your own part as to the soundness of the plan, where that Qp an
was going to affect the stockholders of your own bank, were you

Mr. BarnantYNe. Why, the plan seemed very sound to me.

MI‘.?PECORA. Then you must have discussed the plan in its en-
tiret

Mg’. BarrantyNE. Oh, yes.

Mr. Prcora. And a%prov’ed of it?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. You did not merelfy give your consent to this plan
and become a party to it because of a desire on your part to help out
an old friend ?

Mr. BarrantY~Ne. Well, practically it was.

Mr. Pecora. What?

Mr. BarLantyYNE. Very largely induced by that.

Mr. Pecora. What, to help out an old friend?

Mr. BarraNTYNE. Yes.
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Mr. Prcora. And the old friend was Julius Haass?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. The executive head of a rival bank?

Mr. BaLranNTYNE. Oh, well, he never was a rival bank of mine.

Mr. Pecora. One of the things you said it was sought to accom-
plish was to eliminate competition. I presume that meant also com-
pet:it.ione among the five banks that this holding company was to
acquire ?

r. BALLANTYNE. Oné Senator here will agree that Julius Haass
was never responsible for unwise banking.

Mr. Pecora. That is not the point, Mr. Ballantyne.

Mr. BarrantyNe, I think it is. But I am not sure. He was not
a highly competitive banker. He is a very sound banker.

Mr. Pecora. ‘Well, a sound banker may compete with other banks?

Mr. BarrantyNE. Not wisely.

Mr. Pecora. And still be a sound banker?

Mr. BarrantyNe. Not wisely, and be a sound banker, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. Pecora. How is that?

Mr. BarLanTyNE. I think not wisely.

Mr. Prcora. Competition can be wise as well as unwise?

Mr. BaLrantyNe. I am speaking about unwise competition. It
makes quite a difference.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Ballantyne, you said that one of the things sought
to effectuate through the creation of this holding company which
was to'acquire all of the capital stock of these 5 banks was to elimi-
nate competition.

Mr. BaruantyNe. Unwise competition.

Mr. Pecora. Unwise competition ¢

Mr. BaLLanTYNE, Yes.

Mr. Proora. All right. Your bank, namely, the Bank of Michi-
gan, was one of the banks included in this plan; so was the bank of
which Mr. Haass was the executive head ¢

Mr. BarurantyNE. The Bank of Michigan was never my bank in
the sense——

Mr. Pecora (interposing). You were chairman of the board,
though.

Mr. BaruantyNe. I know—with no power.

Mr. Pecora. With no power?

Mr. BaLLantYNE. Noj that I know of.

Senator Couzens. That is a new one, because I understood that
somebody testified here the other day that the man who was chair-
man was being promoted after being the president.

Mr. BarranteNe. Well, I never saw any power, if the Senator will
permit.

Senator CouzeNs. You mean us to understand then that there is
no power in the chairman or vice chairman ?

Mr. BarbaNnTyNE. A chairman or vice chairman can have as much
or as little power as the bylaws give him. I think Mr, Pecora will
agree with me,

Mr. Pecora. I am not a banker and never have been, Mr. Bal-
lantyne.

Mr. BatzantyNe. I think there are all sorts of chairmen of boards.
Sometimes people are demoted to the chairmanship of the board,
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and the legal control vested in the president, and vice versa. It
always depends on the man, to a large extent, and the circumstances,

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Ballantyne, are you so modest that you want this
committee to believe that as chairman of the board of the Bank of
Michigan you occupied merely a nominal position, with no real
power?

Mr. BarraNtYNE. My dear sir, I am trying to tell you that I was
getting my ship into port, with the hope and belief that I would get
out of business entirely, just as soon as possible. That is well known
to all my associates. I stayed with that bank to steady the situation
for a little while, not meaning to go along very far with it.

Senator Couzens. I am interested in that, because you say you
‘wanted to get your ship into port. You must have been in danger.

Mr. BarrantY~NE. Do you have to be in danger to get your ship
‘into port?

Senator Couzens. I think, when you stayed at the helm, as you
:(flid, to get your ship into port, there must have been some reason

or it.

Mr. BaLLantyNE. There was a reason for it.

Senator Couzens. What was it?

Mr. BarrantyNe. There was a schism in our own board.

Senator Couzens. What was it?

Mr. BaurantyNe. We had been going through perilous times.
Then was the peril, when the orgy of speculation was on.

Mr. Proora. What were the perilous times you refer to?

Mr. BarzantyNe. When the orgy was on in New York.

Mr. Prcora. You mean the stock speculation or gambling orgy?

Mr. BarranTyNE. Yes,

Mr. Pecora. You mean it centered in New York. It was on all
over the country, was it not?

Mr. BarvantyNE. I will say it was.

Mr. Proora. Detroit was engulfed in it too, was it not?

Mr. Barzantyne. Engulfed 1n it, but my bank was not.

Senator Couzens. Then, why did you have to stay at the helm
to fet it into port, if your bank was not involved in it? I do not
understand that.

Mr. BacraNTyYNE. I think Mr. Pecora does. Do you, Mr. Pecora?

Mr. Prcora. The Senator is asking you the question.

Mr. BaLuanTyNE, Are you asking me a question ¢

Senator Couzens. Yes. I am asking, if your bank was not in-
volved, as you stated, in this speculation, why you had to stay at the
helm to get into port.

Mr. BarraNTyNE. My bank, or the bank which I call mine, which
I organized, is on record here with the Comptroller’s office, and if you
can see any involvement in that picture, I will be much surprised,
Senator.

Senator Couzens. I am not charging that.

Mr. BarraNTYNE. It was a case of a schism in the board of the
bank, and maybe a little fatigue on my part. I did not want to liqui-
date the bank, so I thought this was a %udicious merger with a
bank with a great many branches already formed. We had had no
branches.
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Senator Couzens. In that connection, I invite your attention to the
language in the circular, which says (reading):

In order that each customer of these allled institutions may continue to en-
Joy all existing connections and facilitles, it is planned to carry on each in-
stitution as at present organized.

How did you contemplate bringing around these economies, in the
elimination of competition, if you contemplated carrying on these
institutions as organized ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Senator, it is a well-known fact that it was not
an uncommon thing in the city of Detroit for four competin% banks
in that very group to have four branches, on four corners of an in-
tersection. That was one thing. There was no more use for four
banks in that block, four competing banks in that block, than there
was for the man in the moon.

Senator Couzens. I will agree with that. You could not have car-
ried on “ as at present organized ” if you were to eliminate branches,
could you?

Mr. BaLpaNTYNE. I think in a general way; yes. Each was going
to retain its character and individuality. I understood that.

Mr. Peoora, Mr. Ballantyne, prior to the acquisition of the capi-
tal stock of these five banks by the Detroit Bankers Co., the stock-
holders of each one of those banks, as such stockholders, had the
power to elect the boards of directors of their respective banks, did
they not ?

Mr. BartaNTYNE. Yes; I believe so. _

Mr. Prcora. And that is ap important power and right attaching
to a stockholder of any corporation, and particularly a banking cor-
poration, is it not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. By the scheme or plan upon which the Detroit Bank-
ers Co. was created, these stockholders of the constituent banks that
became the units of this holding company were deprived, at least
for the first 5 years, of the right to elect directors of their own
banks, were they not? .

Mr. BarranTyne. I think not. They were electing them when 1
left the Bankers Co.

Mr. Pecora. Elected by whom ¢ .

Mr. Barrantyne. Of course, they were elected by the Detroit
Bankers Co. .

Mr. Prcora. And the Detroit Bankers Co. elected these directors
through the control vested in the 12 trustees?

Mr. BavuanNTyne. Yes.

Mr. Peoora. Who had all the voting power of the first 5 years.

Mr. BarrantyYne. I fancy that is true, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. Prcora. So that the stockholders of these banks that became
units of the holding company were given no voice either in the elec-
tion of the directors of the holding company or in the election of
the directors of the unit banks, at least for the first 5 years.

Mr. BarLantyYNE. I fancy that is true.

Mr. Prcora. That was a radical departure from the scheme of
operation of those unit banks prior to the merger, was it not?

Mr. Barrantyne. Well, in the law it would be.

Mr. Pecora. Wasn’t it in fact as well as in law?
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Mr. BarraNTYNE. I think not, Mr, Pecora. I think the directors
that were operating those banks when I left the Bankers Co. were
practically the same people.

Mr. Peoora. But whenever changes were made they were made
u¥on the judgment and decision of the holders of the 120 shares
oh trustgee stock, worth $1,200, issued by the holding company; isn’t
that so?

Mr. BaruantyNE. To some extent I think maybe that is true.

Mr. Pecora. Is there any doubt that it is true?

Mr. BaLLanTyNE. I cannot recall right at this moment any
changes.

Mr. Proora. I will show you later that there were changes.

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. There were changes?

Mr. Pecora. Yes.

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. There probably were. I do not recall them.

Mr. Prcora. I want to show you what purports to be a photostatic
reproduction of a certificate issued by the Detroit Bankers Co. for
its trustee shares. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize
it to be a true and correct copy of such certificate ?

Mr, BarranTtYNE (after conferring with an associate). I believe
that is all right, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. Pecora. I offer it in evidence.

Senator Couzens. Let it be entered.

(Copy of certificate for trustee shares, Detroit Bankers Co., was
receive(f in evidence, marked * Committee Exhibit No. 4, Jan. 24,
1984 ”, and the same will be found at the conclusion of today’s
proceedings.)

Mr. Pecora. It will be noted that on the back of the certificate
just received in evidence as exhibit no. 4 of this date are printed the

rovisions of articles- 5 and 9 of the articles of association of the

etroit Bankers Co., respecting the powers of the holders of the
trustee shares.

I show you what purports to be a specimen copy of certificate of
shares of the common stock issued by the Detroit Bankers Co. Will
you look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct
COR/{ of those certificates of common stock?

r. BarranTYNE (after conferring with an associate). Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. I offer that in evidence.

Senator Couzens. The same will be entered.

(Copy of certificate of shares of common stock, Detroit Bankers
Co., was received in evidence, marked “ Committee Exhibit No. 5,
Jan. 24, 1934,” and the same will be found at the conclusion of today’s
proceedings.)

Mr. Pecora. I want to call attention on the record to the fact that
on the back of this exhibit marked * Committee’s Exhibit No. 5” of
this date there are printed the provisions of article IX of the articles
of association of the Detroit Bankers Co. relating to the statutory
liability.

Senator Couzens. Is there any reference to the trusteeship there?

Mr. Pecora. And also article V relating to the trusteeship—articles
V and IX, deﬁnin%:he rights, powers, and duties of the trustees.

It has already been shown that the authorized capital structure
of this Detroit Bankers Co. was $50,000,000, exclusive of the 120
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trustee shares represented by 2,500,000 shares of common stock, each
with a par value of $20.

Mr. BarranTyNE. Yes,

Mr. Pecora. Of that amount it was contemplated to issue $35,000,-
000 worth in exchange for the shares of capital stock of banks to be
acquired by the holding, is that right?

Mr. BALLANTYNE, Yes.

Mr. Prcora. And the remaining $15,000,000 worth of common
Agpi?tal stock was to remain in the treasury of the Detroit Bankers

0.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Was any part of the $15,000,000 worth of that treas-
ury stock ever issued ¢

T. BALLANTYNE. I do not believe so, Mr. Pecora. (After con-

ferring with an associate.) Yes; I believe there were, in the ac-

uisition of some metropolitan banks. Some shares were exchanged
there. I cannot give you the amounts nor the occasions.

Mr. Pecora. at is, at the present time, the status of the Detroit
Bankers Co.?

Mr. BavantyNE. I do not know.

Mr. Pecora. It is in receivership, is it not?

Mr., BarranTyNE. Oh, yes. It is in receivership.

7Mr. PEroora. A receiver was appointed for it on or about March
17, 1933.

Mr. BarranTyNE. Yes, sir,

Mr. Pecora. At that time how many shares of the common capital
stock were outstanding ?

Mr. BarLantYNE. From my memory, Mr. Pecora, I cannot tell

ou.
J Mr. Prcora. Perhaps you can ascertain from some of your as-
sociates, or refresh your recollection by the records.

Mr. BarLaNTYNE. Approximately 1,775,000 shares.

Mr. Pecora. And the rest remained in the treasury ?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Proora. It is the fact, is it not, that very shortly after the
incorporation of the Detroit Bankers Co. on J anuary 8, 1930, that
comgany acquired, by exchange for its own shares, all of the out-
standing capital stock of the five banks that are named in the cir-
cular marked “ Committee’s Exhibit No. 3 ¢

Mr. BatrantyYNE. Substantially all.

Mr. Pecora. Is it the fact that at the time of the acquisition of
these 5 banks by the Detroit Bankers Co. the Detroit Bankers Co.
acquired control or ownership through acquisition of the capital
stock thereof, of 5 banks which had a combined capital surplus
and undivided profits of approximately $90,000,000 andp resources of
about $725,000,000 ¢

Mr. Barranty~NE. That is the Peoples Wayne, is it ?

Mr. Pecora. That is all the five banks.

Ser(liator Couzens. That is what is contained in the circular and
record.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Was it the fact that at that time these five banks
served approximately 900,000 depositors and clients?
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Mr. BArLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Principally in the city of Detroit?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. By such acquisition of the capital stock of these
banks, this holding company came into control of banking resources
a¥%‘oximately 60 percent of the total banking resources of the city
of Detroit?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. I believe that is so, Mr. Pecora.

Senator Couzens. In that connection, Mr. Ballantyne, I would like
to ask you if you think it was a well-considered policy to put $725,-
000,000 in resources and $90,000,000 of capital in the hands of 12
men for a period of 5 years on an investment of $1,200%

Mr. BarLantyNE. I think—

Senator Couzens. I am asking him as a poligy. I am not asking
him for facts, and I do not care to have anybody else’s views about
that,

Mr. BarrantyNE. Do I think it was wise?

Senator Couzens. Yes.

Mr. BarnanTtyYNE I thought at the time it was. I do not know.
whether I do today or not.

Senator Couzens. To put in the hands of 12 men the handling of
over $800,000,000 for an investment of $1,200%

Mr, BALLaNTYNE. Better 12 than 100, Senator.

Senator Couzens. Better 12 than 1007

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Senator Couzens. And for an investment of $1,200?

Mr. BarrzantyNe. Of course, that does not——

Senator Couzens. That is all these trustee stocks amounted to.

Mr. BaLLantyYNE. I am not defending this thing. I was not the
author of it at all. I do not know that it was wise.

Mr. Prcora. You thought it was wise at the time you lent yourself
to it.

Mr. BaroantYNE. I thought it was wise at the time to have those
banks form a mutuality of interest and eliminate unnecessary costs
and unnecessary wildcat competition, of which there was a lot in
the city of Detroit. But we are always wise afterward, you know.

Mr. Prcora. At the present time you have some doubts as to the
wisdom of the plan?

Mr. BarrantYNE. Mr. Pecora, if I were asked my viewpoint at
the present time, I would say to you that I do not think anything has
been proven in Detroit.

Mr. Pecora. You do not think anything has been what?

Mr. BaLranTtYNE. Proven. I do not think the wisdom or unwis-
dom of group banking, or of branch banking, or of unit banking
has been demonstrated in Detroit.

Mr. Pecora. You think the events since January 8, 1930, have
shed no light upon the wisdom or lack of wisdom of this plan?

Mr. BarvantyYNE. Not in Detroit.

Mr. Prcora. This plan was operative in Detroit.

Mr. Barrantyne. Yes; but it was conceived rather hastily, and
there were unknown factors at the time it was consummated. One
has to experience such an operation to learn.
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Mr. Proora. Now, I want to refer again to that statement in this
circular marked ¢ Committee’s Exhibit No. 3”, which reads as
follows [reading]:

It 1s proposed that dividends be paid upon the common stock of the new
company in the aggregate amount of 17 percent per annum payable quarterly.

Mr. BatzanNTyNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. How was the dividend rate fixed at 17 percent, as
far back as October 1929, or 3 months prior to the actual creation of
this holding company?

Mr. BareanTYNE. Mr. Pecora, I could say something, but I do not
want to.

Mr. Pecora. I would like to have you answer my question.

Mr. BacrantyNe. Mr. Haass and Mr. Mark Wilson virtually de-
cided that matter, and I think it was determined——

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Haass and who else?

Mr. Barnantyne. Mr. Mark Wilson.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Mark Wilson ¢

Mr. BarrantyNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Mark Wilson was not one of the organizers of
this company, was he?

Mr. BawwantyNe. No; but he was a very, very close adviser of
Mr. Haass at the time, and an examiner, and he knew what the
banks were, or thought he did.

Mr. Pecora. What position did Mr. Mark Wilson have in the
Detroit Bankers Co. at the outset—any at all ¢

Mr. Barranty~e. I do not know. He was made a vice president,
I believe.

Mr. Pecora. He was not one of the 12 founders of the company ¢

Mr. Barrantyne, No.

Mr. Pecora. It is fair to regard these 12 trustees as the founders
of this company, is it not?

Mr. BarranTyNE, Yes,

Mr. Pecora. You were one of those 124

Mr. BarrantyYNE. I was one of them.

Mr. PEcora. Mr. Mark Wilson was not.

Mr. Barrantyne. No.

Mr. Pecora. Then why do you say that this dividend of 17 percent
per annum——

Mr. Bavrantyne, I will tell you why.

Mr. Pecora. Wait a minute. Why do you say, then, that this
dividend of 17 percent per annum was ﬁx937 within 8 months before
the creation of the company itself, by two men; namely, Mr. Haass
and Mr. Wilson, Mr. Wilson not being one of the trustees?

Mr. BarzanTtyNE. I am just thinking that they had something to
do with it.

Mr. Pecora. What is that?

Mr. BatrantyYNe. I will cite my own experience with this. I was
chairman of the board of the Bank of Michigan. The executive
control was in Mr. Palmer Livingstone’s hands. Mr. Clark called
me in one day and wanted to discuss this matter with me, about this
bank coming in.

Mr. Pecora. By Mr. Clark, you mean Mr. Emory W. Clark, one
of these trustees?
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Mr. BarranTtyNE. Yes.

Mr. PeEcora. Who was at that time chairman of the board of the
First National Bank in Detroit ?

Mr. Bazantyne. He was an executive. He had been negotiating
with Julius Haass for a long time about it, and he wanted me to

ass judgment on it, and my answer to him was at that time, “ Mr..

lark, this is not my bank. The Livingstone interest is very large,
ia,lnddyge will have to let Palmer Livingstone negotiate this”; which
e did.

Mr. Pecora. Mr: Livingstone—-

Mr. BarnantyNe. What part he paid in the determining of these
ratios I do not know. I never was present at any meeting, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. Pecora. I am not talking about or discussing the ratios of
exchan%e of capital stock of the Detroit Bankers Co. for the capital
stock of these five banks.

Mr. BaroantyNe. You are talking about the dividend.

Mr. Pecora. I am talking about the fact that fully 8 months before
the Detroit Bankers Co. actually came into legal existence, this circu-
lar, marked “ Committee’s Exhibit No. 3 ”, was issued, addressed to
the stockholders of the five banks in question, and they were ad-
vised in this circular that the Detroit Bankers Co. would pay an
annual dividend at the rate of 17 percent, payable quarterly.

Mr. BaLLaANTYNE. Yes. .

Mr. Pecora. And your name is signed to this circular.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Which was addressed to the stockholders of the bank
which you served as chairman of the board at that time.

Mr. %ALLANTYNE. Yes; I know all of that.

Mr. Pecora. I want you to tell the committee, if gou please, by
what process of reasoning, calculation, or otherwise, the 12 founders:
of the Detroit Bankers Co., fully 3 months before that company came
into official being or legal existence, fixed the dividend rate which
the company would pay to its stockholders at 17 percent per annum..

Mr. BaruantyYNE. I would like to answer you, Mr. Pecora, but I
cannot.

Senator CouzeNs. Do you know what contribution the Bank of
Michigan was to make to this 17-percent dividend?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. You are asking me about the earnings?

Senator Couzens. I am asking you what contribution the Bank of
Michigan was to make to this 17-percent dividend rate.

Mr. BaLLanTyNE. Undoubtedly the thing was determined on the-
earnings.

Mr. Prcora. Do you know whether any survey was made of the:
earnings of these five banks?

Mr. BarrantyNE, Oh, yes; I am sure sure of that.

Mr. Prcora. There was?

Mr. BairantyNE. Oh, yes.

Mr. Prcora. By these 12 founders or trustees?

Mr. BarnantyNE. I do not know how many of them were in that:
part of it. I was not at that time. Mr. Livingstone acted for the:
Bank of Michigan.
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Mr. Pecora. Was a report made prior to October 5, 1929, by who-
ever made that survey, or caused it to be made, to all the 12 trustees,
as to the results thereof ¢

Mr. BaLraNTYNE. Yes; and there were differences of opinion.

Mr. Pecora. What was the range of opinion expressed in connec-
tion with those differences of opinion?

Mr. BarLranTyYNE. I could not tell you in exact figures.

Mr. Pecora. Tell us approximately.

Mr. BavrantyNE. I would not dare to. That is 4 or 5 years ago,
you know, and I could not recall. I am not withholding anything
from you, Mr. Pecora. I just do not remember.

Mr. Pecora. What were the factors that induced you, as one of the
12 founders or trustees of the Detroit Bankers Co., to agree in ad-
vance to the fixation of the dividend rate to be paid by the Detroit
Bankers Co. at 17 percent ?

Mr. BaurantyNE. At that time, of course, we were in a very des-

erate depression. You know that. You have cited that. Who
ew how long that was going to last? Certainly we got no counsel
from headquarters.

Mr. Pecora. What do you mean by headquarters?

Mr. BartaNTYNE. From Washington. Prosperity was just around
the corner. We did not know how long it 'was going to last. Who
possibly knew ¢

Senator CouzeENs. Prosperity was not just around the corner on
October 5, 1929, because the bank collapse had not taken place.

Mr. Pecora. Nor the stock-market collapse.

Mr. BarnantYyNe. What is that?

Mr. Pecora. The stock-market collapse had not taken place by
October 5, 1929.

Mr. Barrantyne. No.

Mr. Prcora. Which is the date of this circular.

Senator CouzeEns. So that there was no advice from Washington
about recovery being just around the corner on October 5, 1929.

Mr, BALLANTYNE. I]am not saying specifically as to dates, but no-
body dreamed we were going into this kind of a depression. I think
I guessed as far as anybody about it, but I did not guess what we
actually got into, Mr. Pecora. An angel from heaven could not
have guessed it. We knew of definite economies that could be made.
There was a definite earning power. I did not go into the details
with these men, but I suspect that is how they arrived at the divi-
dend rate.

Mr. Prcora. On October 5, 1929, it was the depression that was
just around the corner, but nobody knew it. Isn’t that.right?

Mr. BarranTyYNE. I guess that is true. .

Mr. Pecora. And the sun of prosperity was shining brightly on
October 5, 1929, when this dividend rate of 17 percent was fixed. Is
that right?

Mr. BaruanTtyne. I do not know that it was.

Mr. Pecora. There was no depression on then.

Mr. BaLranTyNE. There were elements of it.

Mr. Proora. If it was, it was around the corner where nobody
could see it plainly at that time, isn’t that so?

Mr. BarnaNntYNE. I think maybe so.
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Mr. Pecora. The clouds began to obscure that sun in the latter
part of October 1929, did they not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Nevertheless, when the company was organized .on
January 8, 1930, and for the Year 1930, with the clouds of the depres-
sion in the skies and clearly visible to everybody, this dividend
policy or rate of 17 percent, fixed in good times, was adhered to, was
it not, by this group?

Mr. BarzaNTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Was that wise, in your opinion ¢ .

Mr. BarnantyNe. I would not hold any brief for that. I have
never been in favor of paying dividends that were not wise, and I
cut the dividend of that operation.

Mr. Pecora. Not in 1930.

Mr. Barrantyne. I did it in 1930.

Mr. Pecora. Did you? Well, now, let us see.

Mr. BarvantynNE. 1931,  (After conferring with an associate.)
1932, rather. I beg your pardon. I was thinking of the gap. The
first year I was in I did it. Julius was in for a year. One can only
speak for himself.

In answer to the Senator here, in respect to these 12 men, each of
those men, I think the record will show, was a very large stockholder
in the banking group.

Mr. Prcora. %)id they remain stockholders up to the time that
the company went into receivership, do you know?

Mr. BarrantynNE. I did not.

Mr. Prcora. How about some of these others$

Mr. BaruantyYNe. I do not think anyone else left but me.

Mr. Pecora. Do you know whether any of the other 12 trustees
or founders held on to their substantial stockholdings of this com-
pany up to the time when the company went into receivership in
March 1933%

Mr. Barrantyne. From all I know, I would say yes; but that
would be a mere guess,

Senator Couzens. I still raise the same issue, beéause these gentle-
men you refer to were stockholders of the units and not stockholders
of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. BarraNTYNE. I see what your point is.

Senator Couzens. So, for the mere putting up of $1,200—which
the facts show they did not put up, as a matter of fact—they %ot
control of nearly 1 billion dollars, and that is what is generally
referred to as the handling of other people’s money. By the mere
acquisition of $1,200 worth of trustee shares these men got control of
nearly 1 billion dollars to do as they pleased with for a period of
5 years. I would just like to know if you, as an old-time banker
in Detroit, endorse that as a principle.

Mr. Barrantyne. Not just the way you put it, Senator.

Senator Couzens. I am putting it as a fact.

Mr. BarrantyNE. Maybe it means that in substance. I do not
know. I am not very well versed in legal phraseology.

Senator Couzens. I am not either, but it does not require a law-
yer—even some of the crooked ones can understand that.

Mr. Prcora. Are you talking about bankers now, Senator ¢
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Senator Couzens. No; lawyers.

Mr. Pecora. Now, Mr. Ballantyne, let me read to you the following
excerpt from the circular marked “ Committee’s Exhibit No. 3” in
evidence [reading]:

In order that each customer of these allied institutions—

That is, referring to the five original banking units [continuing
reading] :
may continue to enjoy all existing connections and facilities, it is planned
to carry on each institution as at present organized.

Was that principle carried out?

Mr. Barvantyne. No.

Mr. Pecora. It was not?

Mr. BarrantyNE. No.

Mr. Pecora. To what extent was it departed from ¢

Mr. BaLLanTtyNE. To this extent: It is like everything else. You
start off with one idea, and circumstances force others on you. That
very matter of branches came up for discussion frequently, and it
was found that the old loyalties persisted, and everyone wanted the
other fellow’s branch closed rather than his own. I suppose that
was human nature. That was what determined them on those later
mergers, later consolidations of the Bank of Michigan with the
Peoi)les Wayne Bank, so that they could make a clean sweep of it.
As far as my knowledge goes, that is why it was done.

Mr. Pecora. Were those unit banks that came into this Detroit
holding company through the acquisition of their capital stock per-
mitted to continue in operation under the policies formulated by the
officers of those unit banks, the officers and directors of those unit
banks, or were those unit banks directed, as to their policies, and so
forth, by the officers and directors of the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. BALLaNTYNE. I think not. There was no coercion that I know
an{{thing about; no.

r. PECorRA. Will you be good enough to look at this chart [indi-
cating a large chart mounteg at the head of the committee table] ?

Mr. BaLrANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. It purports to be an outline of the various units that
were acquired from time to time by the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. That includes banking units and nonbanking units?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. P

Mr. Pecora. Will you look at it and tell us if you can say that
it is a correct representation of the various units, both banking and
nonbanking, which ultimately were acquired, in whole or in part,
through the acquisition of capital stock by the Detroit Bankers Co.?
Look at it closely. You may also seek the advice on that of any
of your associates. This is as of the time when it went into receiver-
ship; in other words, at the end.

Mr. BALLANTYNE (standing before map on easel). It does not seem
to be correct to me. For instance, there was a Detroit Trust Co.
and a former Detroit Securities Co. I don’t think this one [point-
in%lon map], for instance, was put into it.

r. PEcoRA. Well, those colored gieen on the map were elimi-
nated by the merger, you understand.
175541—84—pT 11——38
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Mr. BarranTyne. All right. . .

Mr. Pecora. They had formerly been entities, but they were elim-
inated by the merger into the Detroit Trust Co.

Mr. BarranTtyne. I see. o

Senator Couzens. You understand that those in green were elimi-
nated by the merger. )

Mr. BarzantyNE. Let me look over the map, and I will see what
I can make out of it.

Mr. Prcora. All right. Please do so.

Mr. BALLANTYNE éfter looking at the map and consulting with
other witnesses present). That is substantially right, I think.

Mr. Pecora. Now, the chart as you have examined it and con-
ferred about its correctness with quite a number of your associates,
is correct, is it?

Mr. BaunanTtyYne. It appears to be correct; yes.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Chairman, I ask that that map be marked in
evidence.

Senator CouzEns (presiding). That may be done.

(A large chart entitled “ Organization of Detroit Bankers Co.”,
was marked “ Committee Exhibit No. 6, Jah. 24, 1934 ”; and a copy
of it, reduced in size, is made a part of the record.)

Mr. Prcora. Mr. Ballantyne, I show you a little booklet bearing
the inscription on the cover gage “ Detroit Bankers Co.”, and pur-
porting to be the consolidate balance sheet of wholly owned banks
of the Detroit Bankers Co. as of December 31, 1929; and also

urporting to show the officers and directors of the Detroit Bankers

0., and the officers and directors of the wholly owned banks
referred to. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be
a true and correct copy of such pamphlet gotten out by the Detroit
Bankers Co.?

Mr. Barranty~Ne (after looking at the booklet). I would say that
is a true and correct copy.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Chairman, I offer that in evidence.

Senator Couzens (presiding). It may be entered in the record.

&A printed pamphlet entitled “ Detroit Bankers Co., Consolidated
Balance Sheet of olly Owned Banks, as of Dec. 31, 1929, etc.”,
was marked “ Committee Exhibit No. 7, Jan. 24, 1934.”

Mr. Pecora. I notice on page 3 of this pamphlet, which has been
received in evidence as committee’s exhibit no. 7, the following
footnote:

These figures do not include the resources of the Detroit Co., nor of the
First National Co. of Detroit,

Do you know why in the consolidated balance sheet of these
wholly owned banks there was not included the balance sheet of these
Detroit Co. nor of the First National Co. of Detroit ¢

Mr. Barnantyne. The First National Co. of Detroit was included
in our statements, so I am told.

Mr. Veruenrs. This is earlier.

Mr. Prcora. What was that?

Mr, VereELLE, The reason was that the Detroit Co. was owned by
the Detroit Trust Co., and——
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Mr. Pecora (interposing). Jyst wait one minute. I think we will
administer the oath to you. 4 )

Senator Couzens (presiding). Stand, hold up your right hand,
and be sworn. You solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the
whole truth and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters now.
under investigation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. Veraerie. I do.

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH ¥. VERHELLE, GROSSE POINTE, MICH,,
g%lg%ﬂ. Rg?:‘TFICER OF THE MANUFACTURERS NATIONAL BANK
T

Mr. Prcora. Please state your name, residence, and occupation.

Mr. VerurLLE. My name 1s Joseph F. Verhelle; 1831 Three Mile
Drive, Grosse Pointe, Mich.; I am senior officer of the Manufactur-
ers National Bank of Detroit.

Mr. Prcora. Were you connected with the Detroit Bankers Co. in
anﬁ:a%acity heretofore ?

. VErBELLE. I was connected as comptroller from February 29,
1930, until the beginning of November of 1982. This statement,
while it was put out before I had anything to do with the Detroit
Bankers Co., yet in answer to your question I will say, the Detroit
Co. was owned by the Detroit Trust Co., and that ownership of the
First National Bank was very much in doubt.

Mr. Peoora. Well, why were not the balance sheets of these two
companies included in the consolidated balance sheet embodied in
committee exhibit no. 7%

Mr. VeraeLiE. I cannot answer for this one, but it was embodied
in future statements, and I can answer for those. I presume the
question is the same in both cases, so that my answer to the latter
statement will take care of this one. The balance sheet of the Detroit
Co., if it had been included in later statements, would have been
misleading inasmuch as it was owned and the value of it already
included m the assets of the Detroit Trust Co. The theory upon
which this statement was published was that the stockbolders were
being informed on the holdings of the Group Co. There were two
ways to publish a balance sheet: One was, to show a balance sheet of
the Detroit Bankers Co., merely indicating that they held so- many
shares of this stock, and so many shares of something else, against
which they had outstanding a certain amount of their own stogk.
That would have been a rather meaningless statement, because after
all it was the statements behind that stock that were presumed to:
amount to anything. And the Detroit Co. was already included,
insofar as its value was concerned, and the First National Co. being
worthless, were not included in subsequent balance sheets:.

Mr. Prcora. All right. Now I will resume my examination: of
Mr. Ballantyne. \

TESTIMONY OF JOHN BALLANTYNE—Resumed'

Mr. Pecora. Now, Mr. Ballantyne, before I asked you to-identify
the chart, which has since been marked in evidence as “ Committee.
Exhibit No. 6 », I started to question you on the subject: of whether or
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not the five original unit banks of the holding company were per-
mitted to carry on as they had been carried on and conducted imme-
diately prior to their acquisition by the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. Barranryne., Oh, no.

Mr. Pecora. They were not?

11:{1‘. BarrantyNE. Not when they were consolidated. Of course
not.

Mr. Pecora. What changes or departures were made after they

had been acquired by the Detroit Bankers Co.?
. Mr. BarrantyNE. The Peninsular Co. and the Bank of Michigan
__}omed in the consolidation with the People’s Wayne County Bank.
I, however, was asked to go over to the First National Bank
-as chairman of the board, which I did. I think those were all the
banks that were changed.

Mr. Pecora. I am not asking about changes effected by mergers,
acquisitions, or consolidations. My question was directed particu-
larly to the proposition of whether or not the banking units of the
holding company were permitted to conduct their respective business
affairs in the same manner in which they had been conducted prior
to- their acquisition by the holding company.

Mr, BarnaNtyNE, Of course, when the acquisition took place, when
that consoliation took place, those banks were closed. As to the
principal banking officers of the Bank of Michigan and the Penin-
sular State Bank, those banks were closed.

Senator Couzens. I think there is a misunderstanding here.

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. It may be that I have misunderstood it.

Senator Couzens. How long after the organization of the Detroit
Bankers Co. was it before this consolidation took place?

Mr. BariantyNE. I would have to look that up.

Mr. Veruewie. It was 4 months.

Senator Couzens. Mr. Pecora’s question, Mr. Ballantyne, was con-
fined to those 4 months before the consolidation.

Mr. BaLrantyNE. Oh. Yes; there was no pressure there that I
know of.

Mr. Prcora. After the acquisition of those banking units, or unit
banks, by the holding company, were the officers and directors of
each unit bank permitted to conduct and direct the ogerations,
activities, business, and policies of their respective banks

Mr. BALLANTYNE. In a general way I would say they were.

Mr. Prcors, Was their control and direction interfered with or
modified or changed in any way by the officers, trustees, or directors
of the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. BaLaNTYNB. I cannot think of any way in which they were
interfered with.

Mr. Prcora. Well, now, after the acquisition of those unit banks
by the holding company, did any representatives of the holdin%
company sit in at meetings of boards of directors of such unit banks

Mxx)'. Barvantyne. Not when you talk of the unit banks. Are you
referring to the five?

Mr. Proora. I mean all the unit banks which either at the outset
or subseqluently or eventually were acqll:l)ired in whole or in part
by the holding company, which was the Detroit Bankers Co.
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Mr. BavvantynNe. Well, now, I think there might have been
one or two cases, but I could not name them, where representation
was had on the boards.

Mr. Proora. Let me call your attention, Mr. Ballantyne, to the
following resolution that appears to have been adopted by the board
of directors of the Detroit Eankers Co. at a meeting of that board
held on December 23, 1930, at which the following directors were
present according to the minutes of that meeting, a photostatic
copy of which I have before me.

Mr. Barrantyne. All right.

Mr. Prcora. There are shown as being present the following-
named gentlemen: John Ballantyne, William T. Barbour, John R.
Bodde, gM(:Pherson Browning, erbert L. Chittenden, Julius H.
Haass, D. Dwight Douglas, T. W. P. Livingstone, Wesson Seyburn,
Ralph Stone, and Mark A. Wilson.

The resolution I have reference to reads as follows, being under
the caption “Authority to vote stock at annual meeting of the
subsidiaries ”:

In connection with the annual meetings of the stockholders of the various
units of the Detroit Bankers Co. to be held in January of 1931, Mr. Chittenden
offered and moved the adoption of the following resolution :

“ Resolved, That the following several individuals be, and they are hereby,
authorized to attend the respective annual meetings of stockholders set upposite
their respective names, to be held at such date, time, and place in January
of 1931, as is fixed by the bylaws of the various institutions:

“ First National Bank in Detroit, John Ballantyne; Detroit Trust Co., Ralph
Stone; Peoples Wayne County Bank of Detroit, Julius H. Haass; Peoples
Wayne County Bank of Hamtramck, J. C. Friedel ; Peoples Wayne County Bank,
Highland Park, Henry A. Haigh; Peoples Wayne County Bank, Dearborn,
William H. McClenahen; Peoples Wayne County Bank, Wyandotte, Henry
Roehring; Peoples Wayne County Bank, Ecorse, Ignatius J. Saliotte; Peoples
Wayne County Bank, River Rouge, A. H. Moody; Grosse Pointe Savings Bank,
Grosse Pointe, Frank W, Hubbard; River Rouge Savings Bank, River Rouge,
H. C. Barrett; Detroit Co,, Lawrence K. Butler.

“And they and each of them are fully authorized and empowered to vote at
such meetings, respectively, and any adjournments thereof, the shares of stock
owned by this company in said banks, respectively, upon the election of directorg
and upon any other motion or resolution and the transaction of any other busi-
ness which may be presented to or may come before said meetings respectively.”

The motion being duly seconded, the resolution was adopted.

Mr. BarzaxtyNe. T recall that.

Mr. Pecora. Now, that indicated that certain directors of the De-
troit Bankers Co. were designated to represent the company——

Mr. BarrzanTyNE. Not only the directors but——

Mr. Pecora (continuing). Wait a minute—to represent the com-
pa&y at annual meetings of stockholders of the unit banks.

r. BarraNTYNB. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. And to vote.

Mr. BarrantyYNE. Certain directors of the holding company and
certain directors of the banks. You named some there that were not
directors of the holding company at all.

Mr. Proora. I know that.

Mr. BaLrantyYNE. But the voting power was with the holding

roup.

g Senator Couzens. In the reading of that list it appears that some
of those gentlemen were on the boards of the unit banks and some
were also on the board of the Detroit Bankers Co.
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Some were; yes.

Senator Couzens, That was the prior question asked by Mr. Pe-
cora.

Mr. BavnanTtyne. Yes, sir.

Senator Couzens. How many of those whose names have just been
read off were members of boards of directors of unit banks?

Mr. BarrantyNE. I would have to get them read off again in order
to be able to tell you.

Senator Couzexns. Let me see those minutes, please.

Mr. Pecora. Here they are.

Senator Couzens. Mr. Ballantyne, tell us those on the list that
‘were members of the board of directors of the Detroit Bankers Co.
and also on the boards of directors of unit banks?

Mr. BaLtaNTYNE. Well, Friedel was not, and—v  _

Senator Couzens. Just tell us the names of those that are.

Mr. Prcora. Sit down at your accustomed place so that all may
have the benefit of the loud speaker.

Mr. BaLLANTYNE. Let me see. One, two, three—

Senator Couzens. Just name them.

Mr. BaruantyNE. John Ballantyne, Ralgh Stone, Julius Haass—
is that the list (inquiring of his associate) ?

Senator Couzens. That is the list of proxies that the Detroit
Bankers Co. appointed. ‘

Mr. BartaNTYNE. These are members of the Detroit Bank group.

Senator CouzeNns. And also members of the units.

Mr. BarranTYNE. Let me see.

Mr. Pecora. And also directors or officers of the unit banks.

hSeI;ator Couzens. That is what I want. Are there just three of
them

Mr. Barrantyne. I wonder if I got that question right? I want
to be very careful about it. ‘

Senator Couzens. Mr. Pecora asked you whether or not it is a fact
that some directors of the Detroit Bankers Co., and who were trustees,
also sat as members of boards of directors of the unit banks.

Mr. BarrantyNE. Well, these were not members of boards of the
units necessarily, were they?

Senator Couzens. No; but how many of them were?

Mr. BarLaNtyNE. Were members of the boards of the units?

Senator Couzens. Yes. How many of those who were members
of the board of directors of the Detroit Bankers Co., were also mem-
bers of the board of directors of the unit banks? I understood you
to say before it was Ballantyne, Haass, and Stone. Is that correct?

Mr. BarLantYNE. Well, we were also on the boards of units.

Senator Couzens. Well, that is enough.

Mr. Prcora. Practically all officers and directors of the Detroit
Bankers Co. were also officers or directors of one or more unit banks,
isn’t that so?

I‘I:Jr. BarLantyNE. Well, I fancy I was. I don’t know about the
-others.

Mr. Pecora. Well, Senator Couzens, that fact a pears definitely
in the pamphlet marked “ Committee Exhibit No. ’? ’, it giving the
officers .and directors for the year 1930 of the Detroit Bankers Co.
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zta,)nd k;),lso the names of officers and directors of the different unit
anks.

Senator Couzens, All right.

Mr. Proora. Now, Mr. Ballantyne, isn’t it the fact that the direc-
tors of the Detroit Bankers Co., the holding company, at the an-
nual elections of officers and directors of the different unit banks,
made up the slates of officers and directors to be chosen at those an-
nual elections of officers and directors of the different unit banks?

Mr. Barrantyne. I presume that is probably so.

Mr. Prcora. Well, in order to resolve any doubt about that let me
call your attention to the minutes of the annual meeting of the board
of directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. held on January 12, 1931, at
which the following resolution was adopted, according to the photo-
static copy of the minutes of that meeting which I have before me.
Under the caption “ Directors of affiliated institutions ”, appears the
following minute:

Under date of December 28, 1930, various individuals were authorized by the
board to vote the shares owned by this company at the several annual meetings
of stockholders. For the purpose of instructing these proxy holders to nomi-
nate directors in each instance, the following resolutions were offered and
moved for adoption:

Resolved, that John Ballantyne, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to
attend the anpual meeting of the stockholders of the First National Bank, be
and he is hereby directed to nominate the following as directors of the bank,

Then follows a list of names.

Mr. BauzanTYNE. Just so it may be clear on the record that they
were not really dictating the board of directors of the First National
Bank. They were simply complying in large measure with the First
National Bank in respect to its board; and the same would apply
with equal force to the others. They were not acting like a czar in
the matter, and dictating new boards, or anything of that sort.
They were being influenced by the banks themselves, and using
judgment, I su}iPose.

Mr. Pecora. Let me read the resolution giving the names:

Frederick M. Alger, John Ballantyne, Lawrence D. Bubl, Leo M. Butcel—

Senator Couzens. I do not think you need read all those names,
Mr. Pecora. .

Mr. Pecora. Doubtless not. But there is quite a list of names,
Now, reading further:

Resolved that Ralph Stone, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to at-
tend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Detroit Trust Company,
be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following as directors of the
company.

Then follows a long list of names of persons.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. And reading further:

Resolved that Julius H. Haass, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to
attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of Detroit, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following as
directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names.

Mr. BarrantyNe. A very long list,

Mr. Prcora. Yes, a pretty long list.
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Peoora. And I read further:

Resolved that J. C. Friedel, who has been heretofore appointed proxy to
attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of Hamtramck, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following as
directors of the bank,

Then follows a long list. And I read further:

Resolved that Henry A. Haigh, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to
attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of Highland Park, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following
as directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names. I read further:

Resolved that William H. McClenahen who has heretofore been appointed
proxy to attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne
County Bank of Deaborn, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the follow-
ing as directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names. And I read further:

Resolved that Henry Roehrig, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to
attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of Wyandotte, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following
as directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names.

Resolved, that Ignatius J. Saliotte, who has heretofore been appointed proxy
to attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of Ecorse, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following as
directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names.

Resolved that Arnott H. Moody, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to
attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Peoples Wayne County
Bank of River Rouge, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following
as directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names.

Resolved, that Frank W. Hubbard, who has heretofore been appointed proxy
to attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the Grosse Pointe Savings
Bank of Grosse Pointe, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following
as directors of the bank.

Then follows a long list of names.

Resolved that Emmor Bales, who has heretofore been appointed proxy to
attend the annual meeting of the stockholders of the River Rouge Savings Bank
of River Rouge, be and he is hereby directed to nominate the following as
directors of the bank,

Then follows a long list of names.

dOn er(:;otion, being duly seconded, the foregoing resolutions were unanimously
adopted.

Now, Mr. Ballantyne, that indicates, does it not, the general policy
that was pursued by the Detroit Bankers Co. with regard to naming
directors of the various unit banks?

Mr. BarrantyNe. I wonder if it was not necessary for the stock-
holders of those banks? They did not use duress, I am sure. There
was no duress to it, particularly as to the directors’ names. They
might have added 1 or 2 to strengthen the situation; but there was
no duress used.
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Mr. Pecora. What do you mean by that?

Mr. BarrantyNE. There was no force at all. The regular boards
were named, as a general thing, and this was the authority given
to those ‘men to vote the stock for the reelection of the banks’
boards. -Quite generallﬁ the same boards were on there. Of course
they had the power to change it.

Mr. Prcora. But, Mr. Ballantyne, take your case, for instance.
At the time of the creation of ‘the Detroit Bankers Co. were you a
director of more than one of the unit banks that came into the
holding company ?

Mr. BarLantyNE. No.

Mzr. Prcora. After the formation of the Detroit Bankers Co. were
you made a director of more than 1 unit bank?

Mr. BarrantyNE. No; not until I assumed—I don’t think I was
until I assumed the duties of a man who died.

Mr. Proora. According to the resolutions that I have read from,
which were adopted at the annual meeting of the board of directors
of the holding company held on January 12, 1931, you were nomi-
nated to be a director of the following unit banks at that time——

Mr. BavrantyNE. I was put on——

Mr, Pecora. Wait a moment. The First National Bank?

Mr. BaLLanTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. The Peoples Wayne County Bank of Detroit?

Mr. BartaNTYNE. Yes. I have them all here and can read them
to you.

Mr. Pecora. I can get them from the record here. What others
Lave you got?

Mr. Barnanty~NE. On April 24 1 was appointed president of the
Detroit Bankers Co. That was in 1931, On May 1 I was ap-
pointed chairman of the board of the First National Bank. On
April 24, 1931, T was appointed president of the Detroit Bankers
Co. On May 4 I was appointed director of the Peoples Wayne
County Bank. On May 12, a director of the First %etroit Co.
On June 2, a director of the Detroit Trust Co.; also on the executive
committee. October 6, a director of the First National Bank. I
think that is all.

Mr. Pecora. Was it the fixed policy of the Detroit Bankers Co.
to make up the slates of directors to be elected for the various unit
banks at the annual meetings?

Mr. Barranty~e. Noj I don’t think so. They might have inter-
polated a name.

Mr, Pecora. But they named the directors, did they net?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; they named the directors that were there.
1 suppose they exercised the power to reelect the same directors, if
that is what you want me to admit. Yes; they did so.

Mr. Pecora. Do you know anything about a service charge made
by the Detroit Bankers Co. which was paid to it by the various
unit banks?

_Mr, BarrantyY~E. I think, Mr. Pecora, I can answer your ques-
tion. There was a service contract entered inte and it involved
some exgense on the part of the Detroit Bankers Co. For instance,
they had a force of expert insurance people over there; tax expeits;
but the duties were prescribed, I think, in the contract that was
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written. They were express or implied, the specific duties were. I
think all of them were manifestly good.

Mr. Peocora. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of that so-called *service contract ” that you have referred
to. This photostatic copy purports to be a copy of a service contract
entered into between the Detroit Bankers Co. and the People’s Wayne
County Bank of Detroit. Will you look at it and tell me if that is
a true and correct copy of the service contract to which you have
referred ¢

Mr. BarrantyYNe., Yes; that is a copy.

Mr. Pecora. I ask that it be marked in evidence.

Senator Couzens. The same will be marked in evidence without
being spread upon the record.

(Photostatic copy ofservice contract referred to and identified by
the witness was received in evidence, marked “ Committee Exhibit
No. 8, Jan. 24, 1934.”

Senator Couzens. The subcommittee will take a recess until 2

o’clock.
(Whereupon, at 12:40 pan., a recess was taken until 2 o’clock of
the same day, Jan. 24, 1934.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

Upon the expiration of the noon recess, the committee resumed
the hearing at 2 p.m.

Senator Couzexns (presiding). I desire to announce that Chairman
Fletcher has charge of the gold bill on the floor of the Senate and
has asked me to preside whi%e he has charge of that bill on the floor
of the Senate. The meeting will come to order, please.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN BALLANTYNE, DETROIT, MICH,, PRESIDENT
OF MANUFACTURERS’ NATIONAL BANK OF DETROIT AT THE
PRESENT TIME—Resumed

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Ballantyne, were these service contracts, of which
committee’s exhibit no. 8 is a sample copy, entered into between
the Detroit Bankers Co. and each and every one of the banking units
of that holding grou%}

Mr. BarrantyNE. Mr. Pecora, I wonder if you would mind if I
would transfer that question to Mr. Verhelle, who is under oath?

Mr. Prcora. All right.

Mr, BavnantyNE. I think perhaps he will answer it a little more
intelligently than I will.

Mr. Prcora. Are you unable to tell us anything about these service
contracts?

Mr. Bavrantyne. I know in a very general way about them, as 1
spoke about them to you.

Mr. Pecora. Suppose you tell us first what you know of them,
even if it be only in a general way. _

BavrantynNe. The terms of the contracts, the service con-
tracts, the express terms, are mentioned in the contract.

Mr. Prcora. Yes.

Mr. BarranTyNe. I think there were.changes, some.implied terms,
something was done that was not expressed ; but there was obviously
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some—for example, immediately after the write-off that you are
coming to perhaps in the situation we established a claims or recov-
ery department, out of which we hoped to realize a lot of money,
and that_was put into this Detroit Bankers Co. operation, as well
as those expressed duties. But that is something I am sure you
would - approve of yourself. It was done for a very manifest pur-
pose and for the very best of results.

Mr. Proora. What were those very best purposes and results that
were sought to be attained through the medium of the rendition of
these services under these contracts of the holding company and
various unit banks?

Mr. BaLANTYNE. Oh, largely economies. I think there was pur-
chasing, one of them. Now, you can purchase more——

Mr. %)ECORA (interposing). %’urchasing of what; sugplies?

Mr. Barrantyne. Supplies, stationery, and so forth.

Mr. Prcora. Office equipment ?

Mr. BarantynE. Office equipment and what-not.

Mr. Prcora. What other kind of service was rendered, actually
rendered under these contracts?

Mr. BatraNnTYNE. Everything, I think, that was expressed there.
Could I see the contract again,%ir. Pecora?

Mr. Pecora. Surely [handing document to Mr. Ballantyne].

Mr. BarranTtyNE. The auditing was not attended to by the bank-
ers. We thought that was a very desirable thing, to have the audit-

ing staff outside of the bank.
e:;ator Couzens. Did you then dispense with auditors within the
units
Mr. Barrantyne. Within the units; yes, sir. Accounting,
credits——

Mr. Pecora. Would not accounting come under the general head-

ing——

’%{r. BarrantyNE. The credits were not passed on by the——

Mr. Pecora. Would not accounting come under the general heading
of auditing?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; largely. Advertising was one of them,
business promotion, purchasing, printing, rental of buildings; I pre-
sume that would have come under it. I don’t recall.

Mr. Prcora. Talk a little louder, please.

Mr. BarzantyNE. Fidelity bonds; that was included. Insurance—
no.
Mr. Prcora. You mean surety bonds?

Mr. BarzaNTYNE. Yes. I think that is the extent of it, with the
possible addition of that recovery operation.

" Senator Couzens. Then to the extent that the Detroit bankers did
those jobs the board of directors did not operate the units, did they#

Mr. Pecora. The board of directors of the various units?

Senator Couzens. Yes.

Mr. BarantyNE. Well, I suppose it is rather a fine point, but X
think we were perfectly willing 1t should be done, and of course in
nearly every case any operation was performed. For instance, take
this recovery de[ilartment or claims department. Nothing was done
that was not authorized and agreed to by the officer in charge of the
thing. There was no contest of the power there at all, Senator. I
can assure you of that.
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Mr. Pecora. What actual facilities did the Detroit Bankers Co.
{)ml\:f; a?mong its personnel to render all these services to all these unit

anks

Mr. BarzaNTYNE. Well, we had a very excellent staff, experts in
their line. That recovery department was chosen with great care.
I think we had a man named Bratton, who is perhaps the most able
man in Detroit on that kind of work. We had him and others. We
had a man named Stead who was an expert on tax problems. We had
really expert men in nearly every job.

‘Mr. Prcora. Do you know the aggregate amount that was paid
annually by the various unit banks to the Detroit Bankers Co. under
these service contracts?

Mr. BarrantyNe. Well, I would just guess two or three hundred
thousand dollars.

Mr. Pecora. I understand the sum is approximately $400,000.

Mr. Bavrantyne. Well [addressing Mr, Verhelle] would you
know, Joe?

Mr. VerurLie. No.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. You probably have it exact. I don’t recall. It
is pretty hard to remember all these details.

r. Pecora. Do you know whether, out of the moneys that the
holding company received from the unit banks under these service
contracts, the holding company realized a substantial profit, out of
these services charges? .

Mr. BavranTtyNE. It would be an indirect profit, I would say;
yes.

Mr. Prcora. A substantial profit?

Mr. BarranTtyNe. I would say yes.

Mr. Pecora. Do you know what proportion of the total fees
paid by the holding company by the unit banks annually under these
service charges represented profit to the holding company?

Mr. BarrantynNe. Well, now, you take the accounting depart-
ment in the holding company. I}; they had not had it the banks
would have had it. That was divorced from the banking units
proper, and it was very wise; that thing was very wise, Mr. %’ecora.

r. PEcorA. I am not calling for that. T am asking you to give
us if you can——

Mr. BarrantyNE (interposing). I cannot give you the detail.

Mr. Proora (continuing). The proportion of the charges or com-
missions, fees, received by the holding company under these service
contracts with the unit banks which represented profit.

Mr. BarranTtyNE. It was not fees or commissions. It was simply
disbursements, salaries, and what not to employees. There were no
fees or commissions involved.

Mr. Pecora. As a matter of fact, the holding company charged
for these services?

Mr., BartaNTYNE. Just what they cost.

Mr. Pecora. Just what they cost?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Then, you say there was no profit to the holding

coxlnﬁany ?
. BALLANTYNE. None to the holding company ; no.
Mr. Pecora. How is that?
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Mr. BarLaNTYNE. I didn’t understand your question. None to the

holding company.
Mr. %EC’ORA. Xre you sure of that?

Mr. BarantyNE. Well, I am very confident. I am very confi-
dent there was no profit to the holding company on that. I think.
demands were made just to immediatefy cover disbursements. You
may have something there that denotes differently, but that is my
memory. . ‘

Mr. Prcora. Do you know anything about an indebtedness of
$7,200,000 which was incurred by the Detroit Bankers Co. in con-
nection with its acquisition of the First National Co., which was
one of the investment affiliates of the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. BatzaNTYNE. I certainly do.

Mr. Prcora. You do?

Mr. BarantyNE. Oh, yes.

Mr. Pecora. Out of the several hundred thousands of dollars a
year which the holding company received under these service con-
tracts from the unit banks did not the holding company pay its in-
terest charges on that $7,200,000 indebtedness ?

Mr. BarrantYNE. No.

Mr. Pecora. Are you sure of that, Mr. Ballantyne ?

Mr. BarcantYNE. Well, I am very confident. Mr. Verhelle is
here. I think he will substantiate that.

Mr. Veraerie. To the best of my knowledge there never has been.

Mr. BarLanTy¥NE. To the best of Mr. Verhelle’s knowledge it did
not.

Mr. Pecora. How did this indebtedness of $7,200,000 that we spoke
of a moment ago originate?

Mr. BartaNTYNE. Mr. Pecora, that was all done prior to the forma-
tion of the company, and we only got in at the end of it, at the end
of the discussion probably. I have opposed the purchase of these
State banks religiously from the beginning of time. I am opposed
to them now.

Senator Couzens. I understood you to say a while ago that you
knew all about this indebtedness of $7,200,000 for the acquisition
of the First National Co. Will you tell us about that?

Mr. Barzantyne. That is what he is asking me, I think.

Mr. Prcora. Yes.

Mr. BariaNTYNE. Yes.

Senator Couzens. Will you tell us what you know about it ?

Mr. Pecora. Tell us how the indebtedness originated.

Mr. BarrantyNE. It originated through the First National Bank
buying portions of stock in State banks throughout the Michigan
peninsula.

Mr. Pecora. The First National Bank prior to the acquisition of
its capital stock by the Detroit Bankers Co. had acquired minority
holdings in the stock of various State banks, had it not ¥

Mr. BarnanTYNE. You have them all listed there. Yes:..

Mr. Pecora. And it acquired those minority stockholdings in those
other banks through its investment affiliate, a company ealled the
First National Co.?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. And in the process of the acquisition of those minority
holdings——
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Mr. BarzaNTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Prcors. In these other banks the First Nationdl Co. in-
.curred an indebtedness aggregating $7,200,000, did it not?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. The Detroit Bankers Co., which was formed on Jan-
vary 8, 1930, shortly thereafter took over the First National Bank in
Detroit and its affiliate, the First National Co., did it not?

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. A certificate of stock of the affiliate of that thing
and the First National Bank stock were on the same certificate.

Mr. Proora. Yes.

Mr. BarrantyNE. Mr. Pecora, you are asking me a very difficult
question.

Mr. Prcora. Why is it difficult, Mr. Ballantyne ?

Mr. Baviantyne. Well, I will tell you why it is difficult. I did
not know then and I do not know now. It is a legal matter; it is
not a matter that I can pass on as to who owns or is responsible for
«thos]g stocks. I never was at a meeting that I did not damn those
stocks.

Mr. Pecora. What stocks are gou talking about now, the minority
holdings of these various banks

Mr. BarranTyYNE. Precisely.

Mr. Pecora. Yes. Why did you damn them at every meeting?

Mr. BarnantYNE. Because I did not like them, obviously.

Mr. Precora. They had been acquired by the First National Bank
in Detroit prior to the time that that bank came into the holding
company ?

r. BaLuanTyNE. Precisely.

Mr. Pecora. Through an exchange of stock?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir,

Mr. Pecora. If you did not like that feature of the First National
Bank in Detroit did you as one of the directors and trustees of the
Detroit Bankers Co. protest against and vote against——

Mr. BarranTtynE. Absolutely.

Mr. Proora. The acquisition of the First National Bank and its
security affiliate by the Detroit Bankers Co. ¢

Mr, BarrantyNE. I had no choice in the buying of them. They
were bought before I had anythinf to do with the damn thing, but I
didn’t ever miss an opportunity of protesting against it, Mr, Pecora.

Senator Couzens. Are those protests recorded in the minutes?

Mr. BarranTyYNE. I don’t know. I don’t know whether they are
or not, but anybod{ here—( A fter confenizg with Mr. Verhelle)
January 1 I think there is a protest mentioned there.

Mr. Proora. For what year?

Mr. BarnanTyYNE. January 1 of the year of our merger.

Mr, Prcora. 1930¢

Mr. BarnanTyYNE. I made a motion at that time that the whole
matter be tabled until the First National Bank with all its subsid-
iaries be re-examined. I think that is a matter of record in ‘the
minutes.

Mr. Peoora. Mr, Ba]lantéyne, the Bank of Michigan, which was
the bank in which you held the office of chairman of the Board of
Directors—
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Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Proora. Became consolidated with the First National Bank,
did it not?

Mr. BarranxtyYNE. No, no, no. It became consolidated with the
Peoples Wayne Bank.

Mr. Pecora. Oh, the Peoples Wayne Bank ¢

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. When the proposal came u[&ebefore the directors ot
the Detroit Bankers Company upon and after the incorporation of
that company in Janual% 1930 to acquire the capital stock of the
First National Bank in Detroit and its affiliate, the First National
Company, you knew at that time that the First National Company
was burdened with this $7,200,000 indebtedness, didn’t you?

Mr. BarLantyNe. Mr. Pecora, I didn’t know at that time—I don’t
think I did—the minutes say I did, but I received a shock on the
first day of January——

Mr. Pecora. Of 1930¢

Mr. BarranTtyNE. 1930, and that is when I made that motion, that
the whole matter be tabled until such time as the First National
Bank and all its affiliates be examined.

I am not going to be accountable for those banks. I did nothing
but damn them from beginning to end—doing it now.

Mr. Pecora. I am trying to find out from you, Mr. Ballantyne, why
you voted for the acquisition.
© Mr. BarrantyNE. 1 didn’t vote.

Mr. Pecora. Did you vote against it?

Mr. BarzantyNE. Well, I made a motion that we should not——

Mr, Prcora (interposing). Well, let’s see. 'We haven’t found it yet.

Mr. BaLLanTYNE. You can find it on January 1. It was a New
Year’s Day meeting.

Mr. Proora. A meeting of what?

Mr. BarraNtyNE. An S.0.S. meeting called by Mr. Haass.

Mr. Pecora. Of what board?

Mr. BarrantyNe. Of the Bankers board.

Mr. Pecora. The Detroit Bankers?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Well, it was not in legal existence at that time?

Mr. BarrantyNE. No; it was prior to it, prior to it.

Mr. Prcora. The corporation did not assume legal form until
January 8, 1930%

Mr. BarranTty~NE. I think I see what is in your mind. I think
I understand.

Mr. Pecora. There were no directors until the corporation was
formed, and it was not formed until January 8, 1930. %hat meeting
are you talking about that was an S.0.S. meeting held on New Year’s
Day, 19304

Mr. BarzantyYNE. I am talking of a meeting that was called on
January 1,1930. You will find it there. Have you got it there?

Senator Couzens. This meeting was ca]leti7 by the prospective
directors of the Bankers Co., was it not?

Mr. BarnanTYNE, Yes; prospective directors. It was called, I am
sure, by Julius Haass at his house, Senator, a hurry call to go out
there and talk this over.
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Mr. Prcora. The minute book of the board of directors. of the
Detroit Bankers Co. commenced with a meeting held on January. 9,
1930.

Mr. BavrantyNE. Well, that is possibly so. But there is one of
January 1. There were some minutes taken of that meeting, and
it will show that a motion was made to the effect that I am stating
to ym;. I made the motion. Now I left the meeting. Have you

ot it
8 Mr. Pecora. Now I have before me what purports to be a photo-
static copy of minutes of a meeting of the Detroit Bankers Co. held
at Mr. Haass’ home on New Year’s Day, January 1, 1930.

Mr. BarrantyNe, That is it.

Mr. Prcora. Is that the meeting you referred to?

Mr. BArLANTYNE. Yes, sir; that 1s the one. Does it speak about a

motion there? )
Mr. Prcora. I will read the full minutes. [Reading:]

JARNUARY 1, 1930.

MINUTES oF THE MEFTING OF THE DETROIT BANKERS Co. HELD AT MR. Haass'
HoME, 75 CLOVERLY, GROSSE POINTE FARMB, ON NEW YBAR'S DAY AT 3 P.M.

Present: John Ballantyne, Willlam T. Barbour, John R. Bodde, McPherson
Browning, Herbert L. Chittenden, Emory W. Clark. D. Dwight Douglas, Julius
H. Haass, T. W. P. Livingstone, Wesson Seyburn, Ralph Stone, Mark Wilson.

Mr. Julius H. Haass presided. E. R. Lewright acted as secretary.

DECBEASE IN NET WORTH OF INVESTMENT COMPANIES

Mr. Haass explained that financial statements of the four banks and the
trust company would reflect in each case the net worth after December 31, 1929,
at least equal to that shown in the respective statements upon which computa-
tions were based in September for the allotment of capital stock in the Detroit
Bankers Co., the only exceptions thereto being accounted for by.a write-off of
certain assets, such as furniture, fixtures, and improvements to leasehold prop-
erties, which were agreed upon at the time. In the case of the two securities
companies, however, he pointed out that the severe decline in market prices
had so materially altered the position of the First National Co., and to a lesser
degree the Detroit company, that it was his opinion some provision should be
made to restore the values of these companies prior to their acquisition by the
Detroit Bankers Co. Inasmuch as the shrinkage in the First National Co. was
much greater than in the Detroit company, and since a good portion of that
shrinkage was brought about by the purchase of several stocks subsequent to
the Detroit Bankers Co. agreement, the attention of the committee was directed
primarily to the affairs of that company. The committee concluded that the
interests of the Detroit Bankers Co. should be properly safeguarded, and Mr,
Clark and Mr. Douglas both expressed the belief the board of directors of the
First National Bank would take necessary action to protect the company for
any equitable amount and would so recommend to their board.

Mr. Wilson was asked to make such examination of the company as will
enable the committee to determine the amount which it expects will be guar-
anteed or reserved for in some satisfactory manner. He was also requested to
inquire into the affairs of the Detroit company, although Mr. Browning stated
that company and the bond department of the Detroit & Security Trust Co.
would require to be considered together and in his opinion the decrease in
security values was to a considerable extent offset by earnings during the
period from September 1 to December 31, 1929,

INCORPORATION DATE DEFERRED

Pending adjustments with respect to the decrease in the net worth of the
securities companies, the filing of the articles of association of the Detroit
Bankers Co., scheduled for January 2, 1930, and the subsequent meeting of the
inenrporators of January 4, 1930, is now postponed. Each hank and the trust
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company will therefore forward notices of the annual meeting and proxies to.
all stockholders of record, whether the stock has or has not been deposited
with the trustee.

Those are the full minutes of that meeting.

Mr. BaLranTtynE. It does not mention a motion ¢

Mr. Prcora. Signed by Mr. E. R. Lewright as secretary.

Mr. BarrantyNE. Well, there are men in this room who can testify
that I made such a motion at that meeting.

Mr. Pecora. There was another meeting held on the following:
day, January 2, 1930, at 3 p.m., as appears from what purports to.
be a photostatic reproduction of the minutes of that meeting, which
I have before me, and which I will read to you. [Reading:

MINUTES oF THE MERTING HELD AT 3 P.M, OF THE DETROIT BANKERS CO.

Present: Messrs. Ballantyne, Bodde, Browning, Chittenden; Clark, Douglas,
Haass, Livingstone, Seyburn, Stone, and Mark A. Wilson. Mr. Julius H. Haass
presided. R. R. Lewright acted as secretary.

DECREASE IN NET WORTH OF FIRST NATIONAL CO.

At the suggestion of Mr. Clark the chairman called a meeting of the com-
mittee for the purpose of further considering the proposition of creating a satis-
factory guaranty or reserve to protect the Detroit Bankers Co. in connectiom
with the decrease in value of assets of the First National Co. subsequent to
September 1, 1929, i

Mr. Clark explained he had carefully studied the auditors’ report with
Mr. Douglas since yesterday’s meeting and had gained a clearer understanding
of the situation. He stated that, while mention had been made of a shrinkage
in asset values of the securities company of $1,400,000 during the 4 months.
prior to December 31, 1929, the net worth of the company, based on cost or
market values of securities, whichever they were, on August 31, 1929, and at
December 31, 1928, had decreased about $800,000, and that the balance of
the $1,400,000 was represented by an appreciation over carrying values of the
former date. No appreciation of assets, Mr. Clark pointed out, was recognized:
by the company wuntil actually realized from sale, and thought, therefore, that
this appreciation should be eliminated in the computation of any reserves.
He expressed the belief the board of directors of the First National Bank, of
which the First National Co. is a wholly-owned subsidiary, would furnish
ample protection to the Detroit Bankers Co., and that both Mr. Douglas
and himself would urge such action as soon as this company can arrive at
a figure.

Mr. Wilson stated the accountants were already at work on the books of
the 2 securities companies, and within a few days the committee would be
supplies with sufficient data to determine on the amount of the proposed
reserve.

The meeting adjourned.

E. R. LewrieHT, Secretary.

Mr. BarLantyNE., That is about all T know about it.

Senator Couzens. There is no reference there to any of your pro-
tests, is there? .

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Apparently not, but you have people in the room
here who can testify to my motion. Mr. Douglas and Mr. Browning
can.

Mr. Prcora. Will you tell us what the basis of your protest was
whenever you did enter it?

Mr. BarranTyNe. I will have to think of that. Of course, I had
continuously condemned the proceedings. I think the banks were
bought foolishly, hastily, without wise consideration. I have got to
say that. And I never wanted them at all. So I was rather in-
clined to be severe about anything pertaining to it, Mr. Pecera.
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Mr. Pecora. You knew of this indebtedness of $7,200,000 that had
already been ingurred by the: First National Co.——

Mr. BarrantyNE. By the 1st of December.

Mr. Pecora. In connection with the acquisition of these minority
interests in the stock of these various other banks?

Mr. BarranTYNE. Yes. Remember that I am told that there is a
minute in November which indicates 7 millions. I cannot recall—
and I am supposed to be at that meeting—I cannot recall anything
about that. It came as a shock.to me on new year’s-day of that
year to know that there was so much money involved in that
transaction.

Mr. Pecora. Well now, whether you protested or not, this indebted-
ness? of $7,200,000 was assumed by the Detroit Bankers Co., was it
not

Mr. BaLLanTyYNE. I wonder if it was.

Mr. Pecora. I am asking you if it was. You were a director of
that Detroit Bankers Co. right from the start. You were 1 of the 12
trustees who had the exclusive voting power for directors of the
holding company.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. You were one of the founders, and you remained
as a director and trustee until you resigned in May 1932.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes,

Mr. Pecora. So why can’t you tell me? Why do you ask me?

Mr. BarvanTtyNE. 1 said to you that I thought it was a legal mat-
tér. I have heard conflicting opinions about that. I don’t know.
Mr. Pecora, maybe you can get information you want about that
from someone else.

Mr. Pecora. Whom would you suggest is better equipped than you
are to inform this committee concerning the facts and setails of that
$7.200,000 indebtedness?

r. BALLaANTYNE. And the legal status of it? I don’t know.

Mr, Pecora. I am not confining my inquiry to the legal status of
it but to all the facts concerning it.

Mr. Bavrantyne. Of course, %)Wight Douglas had handled all the
?urchases; Dwight Douglas. I don’t know under whose direction.
It was all done before we got—the First National Bank got—into
our picture.

r. PEcora. Do you mean to say that you cannot tell the com-
mittee whether or not the Detroit Bankers Co. assumed this indebt-
.edness or liability of $7,200,000 when it took over the First National
Bank and its affiliate, the First National Co.?

Mr. Barrantyse. I don’t think it took over that. I cannot tell
you.
~ Mr. Prcora. It took it over in the sense that the Detroit Bankers
Co. acquired all of the outstanding capital stock of the First Na-
tional Bank, which carried with it all of the outstanding capital
stock of the First National Co.

Mr. BarrantyNe. Mr. Pecora, I am sure you will get as much
information from Judge Connally as anyone. He is receiver for the
Detroit Bankers Co. now, and he is studying that question, un-
doubtedly. I am not a lawyer.

Mr. Pecora. Unfortunately, Judge Connally had nothing to do,
as I understand it, with the organization of the Detroit Bankers Co.
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or with the conduct of its affairs up to the time at least when it went
into receivership, and that was not until March 1933. I want to find
out something about the activities of the Detroit Bankers Co. for a
period of time long before Judge Connally became in any way iden-
tified with it. So% cannot ask Judge Connally about that.

Mr. BaLLanTYNE. Maybe you can ask Mr. Clark.

Senator Couzens. During 1930 and 1931 and 1932, three years and
more before Judge Connally became receiver, did you have any idea
that you had assumed those liabilities of the First National Co.?

Mr. BALLaNTYNE. Senator, very shortly before I left that bank
I asked for a legal opinion on it from another source.

Senator Couzens. Did what?

Mr. BarunantyNE. I asked for another legal opinion on it. I
think it is a question for the lawyers to determine, what the liability
is of the First National Bank.

Senator Couzens. Did you think they had morally assumed those
liabilities, outside of the legal question?

Mr. BaLiaNTeNE. No; I never did.

Senator Couvzens. You never did?

Mr. BarrantYnE. No.

Mr. Pecora. Do you know from what sources the First National
Co., when it acquired these minority holdings of the capital stock of
those various other State banks, got the money with which to pur-
chase those minority holdings of capital stock?

Mr. BarzantyNE. Well, that was done before my day, of course.

Mr. Pecora. I know it.

Mr, BatzaNTYNE. I understand—I think they borrowed some from
the First National Bank. The loans were shifted. I understand
that the Guaranty Trust of New York and the Chase National of
New York and the Continental of Chicago—it is a kind of a hazy
memory to me, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. Prcora. Are you familiar with the transactions whereby the
First National Co. obtained the moneys with which to enable it to
%C(xlnlll:isr?e these minority holdings of the capital stock of these upstate
ba,

Mr. BarzantyNE. Oh, no. That was all quite a long time before
I went into the bank.

Mr. Prcora. Are you familiar with the various loan transactions
that the Detroit Bankers Co., after it acquired the capital stock of
the First National Bank in Detroit and its affiliate, the First National
Co., obtained the money with which to meet those obligations repre-
sented in this indebtedness of $7,200,000%

Mr, BarzantyYNE. I believe the Bankers Co. assumed these loans.

Mr. Pecora. Talk a little louder, please.

Mr. BarraNTeNE. I believe shortly after the consolidation, mer-
ger, the Bankers Co. assumed a number of those loans, because of
their ability to borrow cheaply. Mr. Verhelle here would know more
about the details of that than I would.

Mr. Prcora. Do you know about the details of those transactions?

Mr. VermELLE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. I will question you about that shortly, then.

Now, Mr. Ballantyne, I want to read to you the following resolu-
tion that was adopted by the board of directors of the Detroit Bank-
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ers Co. at a meeting of that board held on February 17, 1930, which
was about a month and a half after the Detroit Bankers Co. took
legal form. I have before me what purports to be a photostatic
reproduction of the minutes of that meeting, and it appears that
there were present at that meeting the following-named directors:

John Ballantyne, Mr. Barbour, Mr. Bodde, Mr, Browning, Mr. Chittenden,
Mr. Douglas, Mr, Livingstone, Mr. Seyburn, and Mr. Mark A, Wilson, Mr.
McPherson Browning, vice president, presided, and E. R. Lewright, secretary,
acted as secretary of the meeting.

On duly supported motion the minutes of the last meeting were approved.

Financing investment in Michigan bank stocks.

Consideration was again given to a method of financing the investment in
certain shares of various banks located throughout Michigan held by the First
National Co., and on the duly supported motion of Mr, Ballantyne the following
resolution was adopted:

“ Resolved that the authority given to officers of the corporation to purchase
from the First National Co. the investment of that company in certain stocks
of various banks located throughout Michigan for the sum of $6,903,929.13, and
the authority to finance such purchase by execution of an obligation on behalf
of the corporation not to exceed $7,000,000 given by resolution of this board
adopted at a regular meeting held on the 13th day of February, be and the
same is hereby revoked, and the resolution aforementioned is hereby canceled
and annulled.

‘“ Resolved further that the agreement relating to reimbursement by the First
National Co. to the Detrolt Bankers Co. for an amount equivalent to the
deficiency between interest charges and dividends is now unnecessary, and
that the resolution requiring such an agreement adopted by this board at the
same meeting is hereby revoked and annulled.”

Mr. Ballantyne then offered and moved the adoption of the following reso-
fution :

“ Resolved, That the officers of the Detroit Bankers Co, be, and are lereby,
empowered and directed to borrow a sum not to exceed $7,000,000 and to exeeute
a note or notes therefor to be signed on behalf of the corporation by the
officers who are duly authorized to execute such obligation.”

The motlon being duly seconded, the resolution was adopted.

For the purpose of providing additional working capital to the First Na-
tional Co., it was resolved:

“That this company lend to the First National Co. a sum not to exceed
$7,000,000, accepting therefor a duly signed note of the First National Co.
bearing interest at a rate identical with that paid by the Detroit Bankers Co.
on its borrowings, and that the obligation be collateraled by the pledge of
shares of stock in 10 banks located throughout Michigan carried on the books
of account. of the First National Co. at an aggregate value of $7,245,908.80.”

Do you recall those resolutions that you offered ?

Mr. BaranTYNE. In substance I do; yes, sir. I moved that the
former motion be rescinded.

Mr. Prcora. Yes?

Mr. BarrantyNE. The motion to assume the liabilities of that
organization. I was choosing the lesser of two evils. We had to get
the money. Our First National Co. was involved. The motion to
borrow the money for them, as I recall it, was based on the differ-
ence in rate that we would have to pay. In fact, I questioned
whether the First National could have got it.

Mr. Pecora. It would seem that on February 17, 1930, before the
Detroit Bankers Co. was a month a half old, you were so familiar
with the situation with regard to this indebtedness of the Frst Na-
tional Co., which it had incurred as a result of the acquisition of
minority holdings in these 10 State banks referred to in these reso-
lutions of yours, that at this meeting of the board on February 17,

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTIOES 5103

1930, you offered the resolutions which committed the Detroit
Bankers Co. to borrow, first, $7,000,000.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. And then loan the proceeds of those borrowing to the
First National Co.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. On its, the latter’s, note.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. Do you know from what sources the Detroit Bankers
Co., in pursuance of this resolution, borrowed the moneys in question ¢
. Bauzanty~Ne. No; I do not remember. You probably have
it there.

Mr. Pecora. Now, from the minutes of a special directors meeting
of the board of the Detroit Bankers Co. held on May 16, 1930, it
appears that the treasurer of the company made a report as follows
[reading]:

The treasurer reported that the company had two obligations with the
Guaranty Trust Co. of New York as follows: May 20, 1930, $4,000,000; June 2,
1930, $3,000,000; together, $7,000,000. The chairman appointed Messrs. Doug-
las and Seyburn to negotiate for renewals of these loans either at the same
institutions or elsewhere,

Does not that refresh your recollection that the $7,000,000 was
borrowed from the Guaranty Trust Co. of New York by the Detroit
Bankers Co.?

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. And that money was borrowed in order to enable the
First National Co. to take care of its obligations, the obligations it
bad 1incurred, amounting to around 7 million dollars, in connection
with its acquisition of the minority holdings of these 10 State banks?

Mr. BavranTtyne, Yes.

Mr. Pecora. What actually hapllm)ened was that the Detroit Ban'k-
ers Co. went out and borrowed the money, which it loaned to the
First National Co.

Mr. BarranTtyNe. Precisely.

Mr. Pecora. And took back the note of the First National Co.?

Mr. BarLaNTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. And with that loan which the First National Co. ob-
tained from the Detroit Bankers Co. it paid off its indebtedness, the
indebtedness which it had incurred previously in connection with its
?)C(Illlll:i;%tion of the minority holdings of the stock of those 10 State

a

Mr. BarraNTyYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. So that in substance, if not in form, the indebtedness
was transferred from the First National Co. to the Detroit Bankers
Co., was it not?

Mr. BanLaNTYNE. I believe so.

Mr. Pecora, Why was it necessary to do that at that time, Mr.
Ballantyne?

Mr. BarrantyNE. To borrow the money for them?

Mr. Precora. Yes.

Mr. BarranTy~E. I think the record of the status of the company
will show that. I do not have it in my mind. These purchases

were away above their heads. They could not handle them at all.
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Mr. Prcora. 'Was this transaction had in order to enable the First
National Co., or rather in order to prevent the First National Co.
from going into bankruptcy on account of those obligations?

Mr. Batnanty~e. Oh, yes.

Mr. Proora. The Detroit Bankers Co. at that time had no invested
capital of its own, did it?

r. Baruanty~E. No.

Mr. Proora. In order to raise any money it had to go out and
borrow it ?

Mr. BarzaNTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. So that within the first 4 or 5 months of its cor-
gorate existence the Detroit Bankers Co. virtually assumed an in-

ebtedness of $7,000,000 for one of its wholly owned subsidiaries?

Mr. BarzaNTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. And in order to relieve that wholly owned subsidiary
of that indebtedness and of being forced into bankruptcy ¢

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Do you know whether or not, since that time, the
First National Co., as the owner of the stock which it had acquired
in those 10 State banks, has been required to pay a statutory assess-
ment because some of those banks failed ? ,

Mr. BarrantyNe. No; I think maybe there is, but I have no
knowledge of it.

Mr. Pecora. Are you familiar with that, Mr. Verhelle?

Mr. VerueLLe. The answer is “ yes.”

Mr, Pecora. Which of those b failed ?

_Mr. Veraerie. The Monroe State Bank; the bank up at Lan-

sing—

nlér. PEcora. Suppose you look at the chart and get the names from:
that chart.

B a%[ll:‘ Verasrre. The American State, of Lansing; the Pontiac

Senator Couzens. (Five the names of the banks, please.

Mr. Veraerie. The First National Bank & Trust Co. of Pontiac;
the American State, of Lansing, and the Monroe State Savings.

Mr. Pecora. When did those banks close, or fail?

Mr. Verurrre, The Pontiac was in May, I would say, of 1932.
The Monroe State Savings was about May of 1932. The American
State of Lansing—I am a little hazy on it. It was approximately at.
‘the same time.

Mr. Prcora. How about the others?

Mr. VeraELLE. You asked a question as to which were called upon
to pay an assessment.

Mr. Pecora. No. The question I asked you immediately pre-
cedigg was when these various banks you have mentioned failed or
closed.

Mrd VeruxrLLe. Those are the three, and that is all I have men-
tioned.

Mr. Pecora. All three at about the same time?

Mr. Veramrre. Roughly s a.lm;% .

Mr. Proora. During the E:St half of 1932, approximately ?
Mr. VerHELLE. Approximately. -
Mr. BarzinTtYNE, The Pontiac was later than May 1932,
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Mr. Proora. Now, I will ask you, Mr. Ballantyne, if you know
how the Detroit Bankers Co. handled these obligations aggregating
$7,000,000, which it assumed in May and June 1930, in order
to raise the money to lend to the Kirst National Co.? If you
do not know, just say so and I will question Mr. Verhelle about it.

Mr. BaLnantyNe. It is quite an involved question you are asking
and I think perhaps Mr. Verhelle hiad better answer it. :

Mr. Prcora. All right. Are you able-to tell the committee how
those loans were serviced by the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr, Vermeire. In part by interest received from Messrs. Clark
and Douglas. In part by dividends received from those State bank
stocks themselves; further in part by income received from other
assets of the First National Co.; er in part—and I should say
the balance—from other cash derived from the First National Co.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Verhelle, the Detroit Bankers Co. from time to
time renewed the original loans it had obtained from the Guaranty
Trust Co. in May and June 1930 for the $7,000,000, did it not?

Mr. VerHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Do you know the course of those renewals and what-
ever payments were made on account from time to time?

. VErRHELLE. Not from memory.

]!tdelil Pngom. Have you any records before you that will enable you
to us

Mr. Vererrie. The transaction starts in February of 1930, at
which time the obligation was taken over by the Detroit Bankers
Co., and—I wonder 1f you have not a copy of the journal sheet there
of the Bankers Co. books, or their ledger. That shows it in detail.

Mzr. Prcora. We do not have them.

Mr. Verurriz, In substance it amounted to a series of renewals of
this note with payments one after another, until, if my recollection
serves me correctiy, the note was paid down to approximately 214,
million dollars. It was paid through various amounts realized from
dividends, and so forth, which moneys were applied; also from the
sale of securities of the First National Co. They had one substan-
tial amount of money there in the form of some stock for which, my
recollection is, they received approxima.tel{' $1,800,000.

Senator Couzens. What stock was that

Mr. Veraerie. The First Detroit Co. As a result of that series of
operations there must be at least 80 to 50 transactions involved,
renewals of notes, with partial payments applying on them. The
balance that was left, I think, was approximately $2,500,000 at the
time the bank was closed in February.

Mr. Prcora. As a matter of fact, the Detroit Bankers Co. neveir
got rid entirely of that indebtedness, did it?

Mr. VerarLie. No, sir. .

Mr. Prcora. You were comptroller at one time of the Detroit
Bankers Co., were you not ¢

Mr. VerHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr, Pecora. When did that happen?

Mr. Veraerre. February 27, 1930.

Mr. Pecora. For how long thereafter did you continue to serve
as comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co.?%

Mr. Veraerre. Until the beginning of November of 1932.
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Mr. Pecora. That was up to about 3 or 4 months of the time when
the company went into receivership?

Mr.Verazrre. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. See if you can recall, from the data which I will
embody in my questions to you, the course of these obligations of
7 million dellars which the Detroit Bankers Co. assumed within a
‘month and a half of its corporate birth. It has already been de-
veloped that the 7 million.dollars in question was borrowed by .the
Detroit Bankers Co. from the Guaranty Trust Co. originally in the
following amounts: 4 million dellars on May 20, 1930; 3 million
dollars on June 2, 1930. You are familiar with that, are you not?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.

_ Mr. Pecora. Now, 1t appears that on May 20, 1930, the Detroit
Bankers Co. borrowed $3,000,000 from the Detroit Trust Co., which
ifl pagid over to the Guaranty Trust Co. of New York. Do you recall
that?

Mr. VerueLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. And thereafter, on August 18, 1930, the Detroit
Bankers Co. borrowed another $1,000,000 from the Detroit Trust
Co., which it paid over to the Guaranty Trust Co. Is that right?

Mr. Veruerre. What was the status of the other note at that time,
'siri I am questioning the word “ another ” in there. You may be
right.

. PECorA. You mean the status when the $1,000,000 was bor-
rowed on August 18%

Mr. VerBELLE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. Prior to that borrowing of $1,000,000 the Detroit
Bankers Co. apparently owed the Guaranty Trust Co. $4,000,000,
and owed the Detroit Trust Co. $3,000,000, which it had bor-
rowed on May 20, 1930.

Mr. VermeLLe., That is right.
~ Mr. Pecora. Do you recall that on August 18, 1930, the Detroit
Bankers Co. borrowed $1,000,000 from the Detroit Trust Co., which
it paid to the Guaranty Trust Co.?

r. VERHELLE. I would neither be sure of that date nor be certain
as to the actual status of the $3,000,000 which was then purported to
be on its books.

Mr. Prcora. The what?

_ Mr. VeraewLe. I would not be certain as to that date, of course.
I would not know for certain.

Mr. Pecora. You recall the borrowing of $1,000,000%

Mr. VermELLE. I recall the borrowing back and forth there of ap-
%ioximately $1,000,000 around that time, to relieve the Guaranty

ust Co. note.

Mr. Prcora. That, then, left the Detroit Bankers Co. owing the
Detroit Trust Co. $4,000,000, and the Guaranty Trust Co. of New
York $3,000,0007

Mr. Ver=gerLe. I would assume so.

Mr. Prcora. Now, thereafter, on December 30, 1930, do you recall
that the Detroit Bankers Co. borrowed another $1,000,000, this time
from the Chase National Bank, which it paid to the Detroit Trust
Co., and also at the same time borrowed the further sum of
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$3,000,000 from .the Chase National Bank, which it paid to the
Guaranty Trust Co.?

Mr. VeraeLe. T assume that to be correct.

Mr. Pecora. That left the Detroit Bankers Co. owing nothing to
the Guaranty Trust Co. and owing $4,000,000 to the Chase National
Bank and $3,000,000 to the Detroit Trust Co.?

Mr. Veraerre. In the way you had put it there, sir, that would
have left $3,000,000 with the Chase and $4,000,000 with the Detroit
Trust Co., the way you reported your figures.

Mr. Pecora. On December 30, 1930, the Detroit Bankers Co. bor-
rowed $1,000,000 from the Chase, which it paid to the Detroit Trust
Co., reducing its indebtedness to the Detroit Trust Co. from
$4,000,000 to $3,000,000; and on that same day, December 30, 1930
borrowed the further sum of $3,000,000 from the Chase National
Bank, with which it extinguished its obligation to the Guaranty
Trust Co. in that amount. That would leave the Detroit Bankers
Co. owing the Chase National Bank at the end of 1930 the sum of
$4,000,000 and the Detroit Trust Co. the sum of $3,000,000.

Mr. Veraere. That is correct.

Senator Couzexns. Why was that done, Mr. Verhelle?

Mr. VERHELLE. As a general rule a committee was appointed to
negotiate for these loans. Where they located these loans was de-
pendent, first, on cost. If they could get their money cheaper in
one place than another, quite naturally they placed the loan there.
On the other hand, it may have been to the intérest of some of the
units if they had excess funds and felt that they could move this
note easily, to take the benefit of the interest to be received from
that note, so that the earnings would accrue to the units of the group
rather than to some strange institution.

Senator Couzens. What collateral did you put up for these loans?

Mr. Veruerie. The original colla,teraf consisted of the note of
the—I am just a trifle off on this. This is my recollection of it. The
original collateral on the note when it started out consisted of the
note of the First National Co. secured by the actual stocks of these
State banks themselves. The note of the Detroit Bankers Co., my
recollection is, was unsecured. That is, these banks loaned their
money on an unsecured basis.

Senator Couzens. Is that true of the loan which you got from the
Detroit Trust Co.?

Mr. VerueLLe. No. I believe it was not. I think that was the
exception to that rule.

Senator CouzeNs. You mean that they did have collateral, or that
they did not?

Mr. VeruzeLLE. I think the collateral went on one note or the other
there. I would have to check back the records on that to be certain.

Senator Couzens. All of this time the Detroit Trust Co. was owned
by the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. VermeLLe. Yes, sir.

Mr. Proora. Perhaps this will serve to refresh your recollection
about the item that Senator Couzens has just. asked you about. I
am referring to the minutes of the meeting of the board of directors
of the Detroit Bankers Co. held on November 11, 1930, at which &
report was made by the treasurer, which is entered in the minutes
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of that meeting as follows: I am reading from the photostatic copy
of the minutes [reading]:

Note payable. The Treasurer reported that note, given to the Detroit Trust
Company in the amount of 4 million dollars, secured by an obligation of the
First National Company for a like amount, against which is pledged certain
state bank stocks, would mature on November 17, 1930. Upon duly supported
motion, the proper officers of the company were authorized to execute a full
renewal bearing a maturity date of December 30th, 1930.

Mr. VermeLLt. That confirms what I had in mind, sir, and what
I:E sﬁ;latgd here before, that the Detroit Trust Co. note had the security

ehind it.

Mr. Prcora. The security behind it consisted of what is described
in this treasurer’s report to the board on November 11, 1930, as
certain State bank stocks. Were those stocks the same minority
holdings of those 10 State banks that were responsible for the crea-
tion originally of this $7,000,000 indebtedness

Mr. VermELLE. Yes, sir. i

Mr. Proora. Were those stocks worth the amount of the loan?

Mr. Veraerie. That was purely a matter of opinion, sir.

Mr. Pecora. What was your opinion at the time?

Mr. Verurrre. That they were not.

‘Mr. Pecora. How much undercollateralized was that loan?

Mr. Veruerie. At that particular time I would be unable to say.

Mr. Pecora. Were the loans aggregating $4,000,000, which had
been obtained from the Chase National Bank in December 1930, on
December 30, 1930, fully collateralized ¢

Mr. Vermpis, 1 would say definitely no.

Mr. Pecora. To what extent were they undercollateralized ¢

‘Mr. Vermerie. I presume $4,000,000, sir. I do not believe that
was a collateral note.

Mr. Proora. There was no security at all, is that right?

Mr. Veraerre, There was no actual collateral.

Mr. Pecora. Now, up to the present point we have seen that this
indebtedness of $7,000,000 which the Detroit Bankers Co. acquired
at practically the very outset of its existence, remained with it to
the end of its first corporate year. Is that not true?

Mr. VeraELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Precora. What happened in 1931 to take care of that obliga-
tion, do you know¢

Mr. Viragrie. I am confused on the dates. If I had the minutes
I would be able to tell you definitely.

Mr. Pecora. Do you recall that on August 5, 1981, the Detroit
Bankers Co. borrowed $1,000,000 from the First National Bank
of Detroit, which it turned over to the Detroit Trust Co., thereby
;gdo%%u(l% Ol;s indebtedness to the Detroit Trust Co. from $3,000,000 to

Mr. Vermerze. T would assume that that is correct.

Mr, Prcora. And at that time, in August 1981, the Detroit Bank-
eYrs 1({3;) still owed $4,000,000 to the Chase National Bank of New

or!

Senator Couzens. What is your answer? We do not hear.

Mr. Veraerie. My answer would be that on that specific date I
would not know whether they still owed the $4,000,000 at that par-
ticular time. I would not be certain of the dates.
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Mr. Pecora. Well— ‘ .

Mr. VergeLiE. I am perfectly willing to assume that they did, if
you have the records there. .

Mr. Proora. So that in August of 1931 this $7,000,000 indebted-
ness rested as follows: The Detroit Bankers Co. still owed $4,000,000
of it to the Chase National Bank, $2,000,000 of it to the Detroit
Trust Co., and $1,000,000 of it to the First National Bank in De-
troit; is that right?

Mr. VermELLE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Now, Mr. Verhelle, are you familiar with the fact
that on or about December 1, 1931, the Detroit Trust Co. declared
a special dividend consisting of 30,000 shares of stock of the First
]8etgoit Co., which was the investment affiliate of the Detroit Trust

0.9

Mr. VermmiLe, Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. And those 30,000 shares of the stock of the First De-
troit Co. constituted all of the outstanding capital stock of that First
Detroit Co., did they not?

Mr, VermErize, Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. And the Detroit Trust Co. in turn had all of its
capital stock owned at that time by the Detroit Bankers Co.?

r. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. So that by declaring this special dividend, consist--
ixﬁxg of those 30,000 shares of the capital stock of its investment
affiliate, the First Detroit Co., the Detroit Bankers Co., was enabled
to acquire that stock.

My, Verarrre. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Do you know why that was done, Mr. Verhelle?

Mr, VeruELLE, Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. And why was it done?

Mr. VeruerLe. The first and primary reason was to pay an obliga-
tion of some $7,000,000, or to provide payment at least in part.

Mr. Proora. Is that this obligation of $7,000,000 that has been the
subject of considerable testimony heretofore?

Mr. VeraeLLE. Yes, sir. A second reason was, for the purpose of
eliminating the security business from that of the group.

Senator Couzens. Is that all?

Mr. VermerLe. I think that is all.

Senator Couzens. What did you do with the 80,000 shares of the
First Detroit Co. stock after you got it?

Mr. BaLraNTYNE. Are you addressing me, Senator?

Senator Couzens. No; I was propounding that question to Mr.
Verhelle.

Mr. Vermeire. Well, physically we locked them up in our vault,
and we set them up on our books. )

Senator Couzens. How did you get the cash out of those shares
to ﬁay off a part of this $7,000,000 indebtedness?

Mr. Verarrre. The First Detroit Co. declared a liquidating divi-
dend of $2,000,000.

Senator Couzens. In cash?

Mr. VErHELLE. Yes, sir,

Mr. Pecora. Now, Mr. Verhelle, what did you say was the second
reason for the declaration of this special dividend ?
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Mr. Vermprie. Elimination of the security business from the
group, I mean from the activities of the group.

Mr. Pecora. Now, what was the value of those 30,000 shares of
stock at the time they were turned over to the Detroit Bankers Co.
in the form of this special dividend ?

Mr. VeraELLE. Approximately $3,890,000.

Mr. Prcora. It was then carried on the books of the First Detroit
Co., or of the Detroit Trust Co., at $4,000,000, wasn’t it?

Mr. VermELLE. At the time of the declaration of the dividend it
was, Sir.

Mr. Prcora. What was done by the Detroit Bankers Co. with those
30,000 shares of capital stock of the First Detroit Co. which it so
acquired? In other words, what disposition was eventually made
of those 80,000 shares of stock by the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. VerHELLE. Do you mean eventually ¢

Mr. Pecora. Yes.

Mr. Veraerre. I can only carry it up to November of 1932.

Mr?. Prcora. Well, what disposition was made of them up to that
time

Mr. Veruewre. A liquidating dividend of $2,000,000 was declared
at the beginning of the year 1932, which makes the moneys, together
with others, that were applied on this First National Bank loan that
has been the subject of discussion here. Subsequently a further
liquidating dividend of some $200,000 was declared.

Senator Couzens. By the Detroit Trust Co.?

Mr. Veruerse. By the First Detroit Co. That was in July or in
June of 1932.

- Mr. Prcora. Well, now, let us see about that. Do you.recall that
on December 28, 1931, the Detroit Bankers Co. surrendered 20,000
of those 80,000 shares of the capital stock of the First Detroit Co.
for cancelation and received thereupon $2,000,000 for them?

Mr. Veraerre. Well, that doesn’t sound right to me, sir.

Mr. Pecora. What is the trouble with it?

Mr. VereerLe. May I have the question read ¢

Mr. Pecora. The committee reporter will read it to you.

(Which was done.)

Mr. Veraerie. I think that one of your figures, as to the number
of shares, is out of order.

Mr. Pecora. What figure is that?

Mr. Verusrre. The 20,000, I think.

Mr. Prcora. Do you mean the number of shares it surrendered for
cancelation ?

Mr. Vermrrre. I think so.

Mr. Proora. What is your recollection of that number?

Mr. Vermerie. Well, I think you have them reversed. It seems
to me the capital was 8 million dollars, at that time, and that the
surplus was around 1 million dollars, but I am not quite certain and
maybe you are right. I do not just recall that. Suffice to say that
they had received cash of 2 million dollars.

Mr. Pecora. They did receive cash of 2 million dollars?

Mr. VerHELLE., Yes, sir.

Mr, Pecora. Do you recall that that sum of 2 million dollars was
thereupon, the following day paid to the Chase National Bank in
reduction of its 4-million-dollar loan?
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Mr., Vermenie. I would have to straighten myself out on the
record in connection with that, because I am not sure that that was
the money which was applied on the Chase Bank note. I am not
sure about that just now.

Mr. Pecora. Can you refer to any records that may be available
to you for the purpose of ascertaining yourself whether or not that
is the fact?

Mr. VerueLre. I do not know that I can. [Witness bows his head
in his hands for about a minute.] Well, I have no record that would
show that, and I just cannot recall about it.

Mr. Pecora. I think you can accept the figures and the dates as
correct, at least subject to any check-up you may want to make on it.

Mr. VEruerre. All right.

Mr. Prcora. Now, Mr. Verhelle, isn’t it- the fact that when, on
December 1, 1931, the Detroit Trust Co., as the sole owner of all the
30,000 shares of outstanding capital stock of the First Detroit Co.,
declared this special dividend consisting of those 30,000 shares of
stock, which you say were worth around 4 million dollars——

Mr. VermrLre (interposing). I said $3,890,000.

Mr. Proora. Well, I said around 4 million dollars, and that is
close enough, isn’t it

Mr. Verezrie. All right. 3

Mr. Pecora. That the depositors of the Detroit Trust Co. had
their security for their deposits impaired to that extent?

Mr. VerurLie. No, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Why not?

Mr. VErarELLE. Because I had ample security for those deposits at:
that time, I mean to permit of the declaration of that dividend.

Mr. Pecora. But the fact of the matter is that by the withdrawal
of that property, worth nearly $4,000,000, which was wholly owned
by the Detroit Trust Co. for future puqi‘osoﬁ, that amount of assets
was magle unavailable to depositors of the Detroit Trust Co. Isn’t
that so?

Mr. Vermerre, No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Why isn’t it so?

Mr. VerueLLE. The depositors had no occasion to make a call
on us.

Mr. Prcora. But for future purposes that amount became unavail-
able to those depositors, didn’t it?

Mr. VermELLE. If the occasion arose; yes.

Mr. Pecora. Yes; if the occasion arose.

Mr. Vermerie. All right.

Mr. Pecora. Do you know whether the depositors of the Detroit
Trust Co. were ever informed of that action

Mr. VerHELLE. Yes, sir. )

Mr. Pecora. When and by what means was that information con-
veyed to them? .

. Veramrre. By means of the statements published by the De-
troit Trust Co. at frequent intervals. Also by newspaper pubhc.ltﬂ
at the time when this took place, and—[after a pause] well, I thin
that is all. .

Mr. Pecora. I want you to produce here as soon as you can bring
them here any publications that you referred to. Will you do so?

Mr. Veruerie. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Pecora. I have before me, Mr. Verhelle, what purports to be a
printed copy of the annual report to. stockholders of the Detroit
Bankers Co. for the year 1931. Will you be good enough to look
at it and tell me, first, if you can identify it as a true and correct
copy of such printed annual report [handing the pamphlet to the
witness] ¢

Mr. Vermenre. It is, sir.

Mr. Proora. Senator Couzens, I wish to offer it in evidence, but in-
'asmugh as it is quite lengthy it need not be spread in full on the
record.

Senator Couzens (presiding). The printed annual report will be
marked by the committee reporter as the committee exhibit, but it will
not be incorporated in the record.

(The printed annual report for 1981 of the Detroit Bankers Co.
was marked “ Committee Exhibit No. 9, Jan. 24, 1934, and will be
filed with the records of the subcommittee, but not to be printed in
the hearings.)

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Verhelle, will you be good enough to look through
this annual report, which has been received in evidence as com-
mittee exhibit no, 9 of this date, and see if you can find any reference
whatsoever therein to the fact that on December 1, 1931, through
the medium of this special dividend, the capital funds, including
surplus and undivided profits of the Detroit Trust Co., had been
depleted by nearly $4,000,000 in favor of the Detroit Bankers Co. ¢

Mr. VerueLLe, Do you say, in favor of the Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. Prcora. Yes.

Mr. Verurrre. That, of course I could not show.

Mr. Pecora. And you cannot show it because there is no mention
of it at all in the report; isn’t that so?

Mr. Vermrrre. No. I cannot show it because you have asked me
two questions, first of all, to show it, and, secondly, to show it as
having been declared in favor of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. Prcora. Well, now, answer the first part of that question, or
what you call the first part of the question.

Mr. VermeLre. A statement of condition is published there.

Mr. Prcora. As of the close of business December 31, 1931.

Mr. VermeLre. Yes. It shows the. capital structure, including
undivided profits, surplus, and capital stock, of approximately
$8,000,000.

Mr. Prcora. Yes. Go ahead.

Mr, VergrLLE. Whereas the statement of 1 year previous to that
shows a capital structure of $14,000,000, ancfl the statement. of 6
months before that time shows a capital structure of $12,700,000.

Mr. Prcora. Well, now, that is just exactly what I thought you
were going to do, Mr. Verhelle. You deduced by comparing the
statement of condition of the Detroit Trust Co., which is included
in this annual report to stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co.,
with the annual report for the preceding year. But I asked you to
point out anywhere in the annual report to stockholders for the
year 1931 issued by the Detroit Bankers Co., any reference at all
to the declaration of that special dividend, and to its consequent
depletion of the capital funds or assets of the Detroit Trust .Co.

r. VErEELLE. There is no specific statement in there to that effect.
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Mr. Prcora. Is there any statement shown there whatsoever to
that effect, whether specific, general, obscure, or of any other kind
or nature?

Mr. VeraeLre. By means of comparison, of course, as I have al-
ready indicated, it could be quite simply deduced. )

Mr. Proora. And that is the only way. There is nothing in the
report itself for the year 1931 that gives a reader of it any such
knowledge or information, is there?

Mr. Vermerie. No, sir. o

Mr. Prcora. And the declaration of that special dividend; is that
right?

. VergeLLe, No, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Now, let us adopt for the time being the method
that you have resorted to, whereby, as you say, a person reading the
annual report to stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co. for the
year 1931 and by comparing that report with the annual report
1ssued for the preceding year of 1930, would learn that there had
been any declaration of this special dividend. Is it possible even
by that method to learn of that?

Mr. VerarrrLe. I am terribly sorry, but the question is so long and
involved that I do not get it. Do you ask: By simply reading it is
it possible to learn that?

r. PEcora. And by comparing it with the annual report for the
previous year?

Mr. VeraELre. Yes. It is to be noted that there has been a re-
duction if one will make such comparison; very decidedly so, as T
have said.

Mr. Pecora. Well, all that such a comparison would show to a per-
son. making it would be, that there had been a reduction of the cap-
ital funds of the Trust bo., isn’t that so?

Mr. Vermerre. That is correct.

Mr. Prcora. But that wouldn’t show how the reduction had been
effected, would it?

Mr. Veriterre. No. It shows a worse picture than really existed.

Mr. Pecora. And it would not show who the beneficiary was of;
that reduction of the capital funds, would it?

Mr. Veraerre. (Witness shakes his head).

Mr. Prcora. Is that right?

Mr. Verurrre, No, sir.

Mr. Proora. It would not show anything at all, for instance, about
this special dividerid having been declared in favor of the Detroit
Bankers Co., would it?

Mr. Veruerre. No, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Now, as a matter of fact, by this process of the sur-.
render for cancelation of 20,000 shares of the capital stock of the.
First Detroit Co. which the Detroit Bankers Co. received through
the medium of this special dividend, the Detroit Bankers Co. was
able to raise the sum of $2,000,000, which it applied to the reduction
of this $7,000,000 indébtedness in December o? 1981, didn’t it?

Mr. Veruarerie., Well, I am not certain whether that is the same.
$2,000,000 dollars that was applied on that indebtedness, if $2,000,000
was applied on that date.

Senator Couzens. What other sources would you have from which.
to pay that money ¢
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Mr. Veruerre. There was another 114 million dollars declared.

Mr. Proora. I am coming to that.

Mr. Vermerce. I haven’t the two amounts quite straight in my
mind, as to which is which.

Mr. Precora. Well, I will come to the 114 million dollars now in
your mind, but before I do that I want you to answer my question
about the 2 million-dollar reduction.

Mr. VereELLE. As to whether or not——

Mr. Pecora (continuing). In other words, the only way by which
the Detroit Bankers Co. reduced its indebtedness of 7 million dollars
to 5 million dollars up to the end of December 1931, was through
the declaration of this special dividend of 30,000 shares of stock
of the First Detroit- Co., and the surrender for cancelation for the
sum of?2 million dollars, of 20,000 shares of those 30,000 shares, is
that so?

Mr. Verurire. No, sir. I cannot commit myself on the point of
that 2 million dollars, that it was used in connection with that
reduction.

Mr. Prcora. All right. What was that 2 million dollars used for
according to your best recollection ?

Mr. VermeLie. That 2 million dollars, plus another 114 million
dollars, resulting in a total of 3% million dollars, was to my recollec-
tion put together in one basket, so to speak, and 2 million dollars
removed from it and applied to that indebtedness. Now, I am not
certain whether it was that 2 million dollars or whether it was
$500,000 of the 115 million dollars, or just which 2 million dollars it
was. And now, Mr. Pecora, I should like to make a correction in
the statement I-have just made: The report definitely states to stock-
‘holders that the Detroit Trust Co., having transferred its ownershi
of the First Detroit Co. from its books to those of the Detroit
Bankers Co., is now devoting its entire attention, and so forth, thus
definitely notifying stockholders of the fact that that had been
switched to the Detroit Bankers Co. That is in the same report
you had there, page—well, there is no page numbering of the
report.

r. Pecora. Do you think that definitely notifies stockholders of
this declaration of the special dividend?

Mr. VermeLte. It mentions specifically that there has been that
transfer made.

Mr. Pecora. Well, we will see by looking at it. What page were
you looking at or reading from ¢

Mr. VerurLLe. The pages are not numbered. This is the Decem-
ber 31, 1931, statement.

Mr. Pecora. Where is it to be found ?

Mr. Veruernis. It is about the third e over, after the names.
The paragraph begins with *“ The Detroit Trust Co.——

Mr. Pecora. Well, now, the statement that you refer to textually
is as follows:

The Detroit Trust Co., having transferred the ownership of the First Detroit
Co. from its own books to those of the Detroit Bankers Co., is now devotinz
it entire attention to activities of a purely corporate and fiduciary nature.

Is that the statement that you refer to?

Mr. VermELLE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Prcora. And you say that that statement specifically informs
stockholders of the declaration of the special dividend?

Mr. Veruerre. No, sir.

Mr. Pecora (continuing). In favor of the Detroit Bankers Co.¢

Mr. VerueLre. No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. So far as this statement shows upon its face and
according to its text, does it indicate whether or not any considera-
tion was paid by the Detroit Bankers Co. to the Detroit Trust Co.
upon the transfer of ownership of those shares of the First De-
troit Co.?

Mr. Verarire. Not to the best of my knowledge.

Mr, Prcora. Oh, no; not according to the best of your knowledge,
but does it appear in black and white on the statement which you
refer to?

Mr. Vermerre, No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. So that anyone reading that statement could just as
well infer from the language employed that there was a consideration
paid by the Detroit Bankers Co. to the Detroit Trust Co. upon the
transfer of ownership, could he not?

Mr. VerrELLE. Well, it is hard to conceive that one could, because
anyone who would be interested in reading that statement would,
quite naturally, refer to the balance sheet of the Detroit Trust Co.
and make a comparison between that which is published in here
and that which was published in the previous report.

Mr. Pecora. You mean in the one of the previous year?

Mr. VermELLE. Yes; or the one of 3 months before that.

Mr. Pecora. And that is what you call giving stockholders spe-
cific information of that special dividend, do you?

Mr. Vermerie. No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Well, that was the very term you used, specifically
informing him, you said, basing it upon this statement or annual
report of 1931.

r. VerueLiE. I do not recall those exact words.

Mr. Pecora. Now, Mr. Verhelle, I want to address myself to you
with regard to this one and one half million dollars that you have
already made some reference to.

Mr. VerreLre. All right.

Mr. Prcora. How did the Detroit Bankers Co. receive that one
and one half million dollars that you have in mind and which you
have already spoken of?

Mr. Vermerre. Substantially in the form of a dividend for the
purpose of reducing the indebtedness of the First National Co.

Mr, Pecora. Well, do you know when the Detroit Bankers Co. got
that one and one half million dollars substantially in the form of a
dividend ¢

Mr, Vergerize, I do not recall the exact date.

Mr. Pecora. I have it here as being December 28, 1931. Would
that refresh your recollection?

Mr, Vermerie. That is approximately the time, I think.

Mr. Pecora. Do you know the circumstances that surrounded the
declaration of that special dividend of one and one half million
dollars by the First National Bank in Detroit?

Mr. VerueLLE. I believe I do.

175541—84—pr 11——8
Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5116 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. Pecora. Will you tell the committee about it, please?

Mr. Veraerie. In the latter part of 1931, in order to show a true
statement of condition, that is, not simply a set of figures, it was
decided to write off a substantial amount of the assets appearing
on the books of the various units. In fact, all the losses that were
indicated by examination were to be written off or indicated by
various examinations, I should say, so that a true statement might
be reflected, not simply consisting of figures but one having real
assets behind them. Among the various liabilities that existed,
it being (}uite a question among the legal fraternity as to who was
responsible, liable, or what-not in connection with the First National
Co. debt, it was there and had to be cleaned up, and after giving due
consideration to all methods available, it was thought best, after
consultation with banking departments, both State and National,
to provide 51% million dollars toward the liquidation of this debt.

Mr. Pecora. What debt are you referring to now?

Mr. Veramie. The 4 million dollars, and the 114 million dollars,
and 114 million dollars of this was to be provided from the banking
units.

Mr. Pecora. The 4-million-dollar debt is the one.

Mr. VerueLLE. The one we have been discussing; yes.

Mr. Pecora. The one owed to the Chase National Bank.

Mr. VermeLie. The entire indebtedness was the point involved at
that time.

Mr. Pecora. The entire indebtedness had been reduced, as we have
seen, from 7 million dollars to 5 million dollars, of which 8 million
dollars was due and owing to the Detroit Trust Co. and 2 million
dollars to the Chase National Bank on this reduction.

Mr. VeraELLE. I believe there was more than that owing at that
time.

Mr. Pecora. I am talking about the 7-million-dollar indebtedness
with which the Detroit Bankers Co. virtually was born.

Mr. Veraerie. Well, we had not onllslf in mind that particular in-
debtedness, but all indebtedness, and the purpose was to get rid of
all indebtedness.

Mr. Pecora. Owing by whom, the Detroit Bankers Co.?

‘Mr. VerureLLE., Owing by any of the units, to take care of their
dead ‘assets, to write them down to a point where there was veal
value behind the figures.

Mr. Prcora. Well, now, are you talking about the indebtedness
only of the units or the indebtedness of the Detroit Bankers Co. as
a i(}gamte corporate entity ¢

. VERHELLE. The indebtedness of the Detroit Bankers Co. aside
lfrom c%ts capital indebtedness, that is, its outstanding stock, was
imited. )

That is, its other indebtedness was limited to the indebtedness of
its units. It had no indebtedness of its own other than that of the
First National—

Mr. Pecora (interposing). Other than the $7,000,000 we have been
talking about all afternoon. }

~Mr. VirgtLee, Yes. So that, so far as the Detroit Bankers Co.
was concerned, the only point involved was this $7,000,000. The
one and one half million dollars was declared in'the form of a divi-
dend to the Detroit Bankers Co.——
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Mr. Prcora (interposing). All right. Which banking unit de-
clared that dividend ¢

Mr. Vermerre. The First National Bank.

Mr. Pecora. And it declared it on December 23, 1931, or there-
abouts?

Mr. VeraerLLE. Thereabouts; yes, sir.

?Mr. Pecora. It was in the form of a special cash dividend, wasn’t
it?

Mr. VeraELLE. Yes, sir. .

Mr. Pecora. Well, through the medium of this special cash divi-
dend of 114 million dollars was it hoped to take care of the out-
standing indebtedness existing at that time?

Mr. VerELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Of all the units?

Mr. Vermerre., Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. As distinguished from the $7,000,000 indebtedness of
the holding company?

Mr. Veraerie. Well, no; you could not do that, because the in-
debtedness of the units included the deposit indebtedness. Of course,
technically speaking, I should say not.

Mr. Pecora. You know what kind of indebtedness I mean.

Mr. Veraerie. As far as the kind of indebtedness is concerned,
not including such a thing as deposits, the payment or normal debts
of banking units in the normal performance of their business, it was
hoped that by the declaration of that dividend, and the normal oper-
ations, this thing we have been discussing here, the $7,000,000, and
the $1,500,000 and so forth, would be eliminated, and the Detroit
Bankers Co. pulled out of the particular hole they were in at that
particular time.

Mr. Pecora. Are you familiar with the terms of the resolution
adopted by the board of directors of the First National Bank in
Detroit in connection with the declaration of this special cash divi-
dend of $1,500,000%

Mr. VermeLre. Generally speaking I am, because I know what
‘thle inﬁant was. But if you have anything to refresh my memory,
all right.

Mr}.;PEconA. ‘What was that intent?

Mr. Veruzrre. The general intent was to liquidate the indebted-
ness of the First National Co.

Mr. Pecora. That was the general intent, was it ?

Mr. Vermerre. That was the general intent.

Mr. Picora. You have been talking here, if I have correctly fol-
lowed your testimony, about liquidating the indebtedness of the vari-
ous units, and not of the First Detroit Co.

Mr. VerarLre. I have done two things, though, in connection with
that, I have hooked up the resultant dividend from the First Na-
tional Bank, and I am not familiar with which dollars it was used.
But I think that is immaterial in the point you are driving at.

Mr. Prcora. Go ahead with your explanation.

Mr. Vermerie. And the outstanding indebtedness that was in-
volved here was that which we have been discussing, the $7,000,000,
or the $7,200,000, or whatever it was. ,

Mr. Prcora. Nzow, I want to ask Mr. Ballantyne some questions.
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Mr. Barzantyne. All right.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Ballantyne, were you a member of the board of
(}sl)léelc?tors of the First National Bank in Detroit, in December of

Mr. BaLranTyNE. Oh, yes.

Mr. Pecora. Do you recall the action taken by the board of that
bank at that time with reference to the declaration of this special
dividend of $1,500,000%

Mr. BaLanTyNE. I don’t know that I have it very clear in my
mind, but I know about it. I do not know specifically what action
was taken. But I know that it was not used as specified.

Mr. Prcora. It was not used as specified ?

Mr. Bavrantyne. No.

Mr. Prcora. That is just what I wanted to bring out.

Mr. BarraNtyNe. Oh, no.

Mr. Prcora. Why wasn’t it used:as specified ¢

Mr. Barrantyne, Well, I think, specifically under the direction
of the Comptroller’s office, $750,000 was used in that Pontiac situa-
tion, the First National Bank of Pontiac. We were commanded
virtually to go out and save that situation, as we did. Now, that
$750,000 was put up for new capital in that bank. At the same
time the directors of the bank put up securities amounting to $500,000
with the Detroit Trust Co. At the same time the General Motors
Corporation agreed to keep a million dollars at that bank. We
thought we had created a very strong unit. It was done very
deliberately.

Mr. Pecora. Let me read to you the resolution in pursuance of
which this dividend of $1,500,000 was declared.

Mr. Barrantyne. All right.

Mr. Pecora. I am reading from a photostatic copy of the minutes
of the meeting of the board of directors of the First National Bank
in Detroit, held December 22, 1931:

Whereas the net assets to be contributed by this bank on consolidation
thereof with the Peoples Wayne County Bank, were fixed at $12,654,968.61, by
first setting up a reserve of $1,500,000 out of the total net assets of this
bank, to assist in the liquidation of the First National Co. of Detroit, Inc.,
which is affiliated with and largely indebted to this bank;

Resolved, that to carry out the purpose of said reserve, and make as much
of the $1,500,000 or. substantially all thereof, available for liquidation of the
indebtedness of said First National Co., there is hereby declared payable
to all shareholders of record of this bank at the close of business on the date
hereof, said shareholders being also beneficial owners in the same proportion
of all the capital stock of said First National Co., a dividend in the sum of
$1,500,000, provided said shareholders or substantially all thereof, agree in
advance or in receipting for said dividend, to apply the same or substantially
all thereof, in Hquidation of the indebtedness of said First National Co., other
than t}:e indebtedness thereof to any shareholder or beneficial owner of shares
thereof,

Mr. BarzanTyYNE. That is true. I am gure of that.

Mr. Prcora. So that this special dividend was declared for the
specific purpose enumerated therein, of assisting in the liquidation
of the First National Co. of Detroit, which was the wholly-owned
subsidiary of the First National Bank in Detroit, isn’t that so?

Mr. BarranTtyNE. I suppose it was wholly owned, but I don’t know
whether it was wholly owned or not.
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Mr. Pecora. Well, I have just read the terms of the resolution to
you. And before I read it, you, yourself volunteered the statement
that this special dividend of 114 million dollars was not used for the
purposes for which it was specified to be used.

l\ﬁ. BarrantyNe, I admitted that. But still it was used for the

urpose for which it was used under the direct instructions of the
,éomptroller of the Currency, or his representative; and I believe
there is written evidence of that somewhere.

Mr. Pecora. Produce that written evidence, will you?t

Mr. BaLtanNTYNE. I cannot produce it. I haven’t got it.

Mr. Prcora. Where ig it?

Mr. BarranTtyNE. I don’t know.

Mr. Pecora. Did you ever see it?

Mr. BarrzantyNE. No.

Mr. Prcora. How did you come to know ‘about it %

Mr. BarzantyNe. Mr. Mark Wilson told me about it #

Mr. Pecora. Who?

Mr. Batvantyne. Mr. Mark Wilson.

Mr. Proora. Mr. Mark Wilson told you about it

Mr. BarnanTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Proora. And he never showed you the written evidence?

Mr. Barrantyne. I don’t recall that he did. But I think Mr.
Leyburn would admit it.

r. Pecora. Mr. Leyburn will be here later on.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Vgell, he will probably admit that.

Mr. Pecora. You better wait until you hear his testimony. Let us
not attempt to assume anything on thart.

Mr. Barvantyne. All right.

Mr. Pecora. Now, I am asking you asa director of the First Na-
tional Bank in Detroit at the time of the declaration of this special
dividend, why, if it was intended to use it for a purpose other than
that specified in the resolution, this resolution was adopted in the
form in which I have read it to you?

Mr. BarLantyne. It was not intended to use it in a different way
from that.

Mr. Prcora. What is that answer?

Mr. BarzantynNe. There was no idea of using it for any different
purpose than is indicated there.

. PEcora. Then why wasn’t it used for the purpose indicated in
the resolution? ‘ )

Mr. BarueanTYNE. The notes were probably not due at that time.
We did not anticipate the payment of notes. Possibly any one of
half a dozen reasons can be given. But the fact remains that this
bank in Pontiac had a very. severe run. It was the only bank left
in Pontiac. It was a national bapk, and the Comptroller of the
Currency was greatly concerned about it, or his representative was,
and he asked us to go to the aid of that bank. We told him we had
no money to do that, and he spoke specifically of this money in the
Bankers Co., and told us to use it. Am I not right in that, Mr.
Verhelle ?

Mr. VeraELLE, Yes; for the purpose of saving that situation.

Mr. BarrantyNE. Those were strenuous days, Mr. Pecora.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5120 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. Pecora. Well, they were strenuous days, and during all those
strenuous days large dividends were being paid by the Detroit
Bankers Co., or that group, to its stockholders; isn’t that so?

Mr. BarrantyNe. Well, I am not prépared to say.

Mr. Proora. Dividends at the rate of 17 percent on the par value
of the capital stock.

Mr. BarLanTyYNE. The dividends that were paid were earned.

Mr. Proora. Those were dark days, and perilous days, for the pur-
pose of meeting the indebtedness of the company, but tiley were not
Eerilous days for the purpose of paying out dividends to share-

olders, were they?

Mr. BarzantyNe. Well, I don’t know that I should like to have it
put in that way. They were dark days. No one knows that better
than I do. I was endeavoring at this particular time to effect
economies, other than firing men altogether. We had within 6 or
8 months effected economies to the tune of $4,860,000, not actual econ-
omies made, but on a yearly ratio it was that. We cut down our
dividend in January of 1982. That saved $1,700,000. We were pre-
pared to do anything that was necessary to save that situation,
and above all, I wanted to have honest values back of the figures
inide b¢y that bank. I had no other intent. What other intent could

ave?

Mr. Prcora. Well, let us see what happenéd here in December of
1981, just prior to the declaration of this special dividend of 115
million dollars by the First National Bank in Detroit. The First
National Co., which was the wholly owned investment affiliate of the
First National Bank in Detroit, owed the bank a large indebtedness,
didn’t it?

Mr. BatranTyNE. I could not tell you just exactly what it did
owe the bank.

Mr. Pecora, It had an indebtedness outstanding around one and
a half million dollars or more?

Mr. BarrantynNE. The bank?

Mr. Pecora. Noj; the investment company:

Mr. Baurantyne. That is right.

Mr. Pecora. The First National Co.; is that right?

Mr. BavrantyNE. Well, I am not sure.

Mr. Pecora. In order to enable the First National Co. to liquidate
its indebtedness, according to the terms and the tenor of this resolu-
tion, a sgecial cash dividend of one and a half million dollars was
declared ?

Mr. BarranTYNE, Yes; I believe so.

Mr. Pecora. But the money which came out of the capital fund
or earnings of the First National Bank, in order to pay that special
dividend, was not used for the purpose for which the directors
voted that special dividend, was it?

Mr. Barrantyne. I think the directors did pass resolutions in
regard to that bank and using that money. I cannot tell you what
they are; but J know that they concurred in the operation, that
changed operation.
22Mr. P;sconA. When did they do that—how long after December

1931

Mr. Barantyve. When was that change made? It certainly was

not any act of mine,
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Mr. Prcora. When was that use made for the purposes of the
Pontia¢ bank, of this money represented by this special dividend?

Mr. BarLaNTtYNE. Do you remember that, Senator?

Senator Couzens. No; I do not.

Mr. BarraNTyNE. I cannot recall. I can find out for you.

Senator Couzens. When you went to the aid of the First National
Bank & Trust Co. of Pontiac, how large a stockholder were you?

Mr. BarnantyNe. We owned the whole stock.

Mr. Verasrre, No. .

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Prior to that time there were some holdings in
the First National Co.—I have forgotten the amount.

Mr. VeraeLLE, I have the answer on the Pontiac question.

Mr. Pecora. All right.

Mr. VereErLe. The agreement was dated February 26——

Mr. Prcora. 19327

Mr. Vereerie. Yes; 1932—which was, of course, some time after
the actual development of the situation.

Mr. Proora. It was 2 months after the declaration, for a specified
purpose other than that for which it was ultimately used, of this
special dividend ?

Mr. VerEELLE. Yes. That is, the actual agreement resulting in
the set-up that finally took place, which agreement, by the way, con-
templated a deposit on the part of the directors of that bank of some
half a million dollars, which took some time to scrape together.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Ballantyne, will you, as a director of the First
National Bank in Detroit at the time this special dividend was de-
clared, tell this committee how you justify taking a million and a
half dollars out of the capital assets of your bank in the form of
this special dividend and using it for the benefit of another bank
up in Pontiac?

Mr. BaLtanTYNE. My dear sir, we made it very plain to the Comp-
troller that it was money used for that purpose at the time. I know
that was done.

Mr. Pecora. When you say “ we made it plain ”, you mean that the
Detroit Bankers Co. officials made it plain, don’t you?

Mr. BaLtANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. How do you, as an officer of the First National Bank
in Detroit, justify taking a million and a half dollars in the form of
this special cash dividend out of the capital assets of your bank
and making that sum unavailable to the depositors of your bank and
using it to go to the relief of a bank up in %ontiac?

Mr. BarrantynNe. Do you know where Pontiac is in relation to
Detroit ¢

Mr. Prcora. All I know is that it is another bank, not the First
National Bank of Detroit, and you were taking money of your bank
that should have been left there for the protection of its own deposi-
tors. That is the point I am making, Mr. Ballantyne, and 1 ask
you if Eou can justify what was done in that respect.

Mr. BarranTtyNE. I could, sir. I feel }j)lgrfectly justified.

M%7 PE;JORA. Go ahead and justify it. By what processes do you
justify it

Mr. BarrantyNE. It was a great emergency, and our bank was
linked up with that bank in name—the First National Bank of
Pontiac and the First National Bank of Detroit
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Mr. Pecora. How many other first national banks are there
throughout Michigan ¢

Mr. BaunanNyNE. Oh, well, Pontiac and Detroit are very close
together.

. Prcora. How many other first national banks are there in
Michigan?

Mr, BartaNTYNE. Oh, I don’t know. _

Mr. Pecora. A large number, are there not, in all probability ¢

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Did you feel a moral responsibility as an officer of
the First National Bank of Detroit for that bank to go to the rescue
of another bank merely because its name was “ First National ¢

Mr. BALLANTYNE. M.y;' Pecora, I think the thing was justifiable.
I did not do it.

Mr. Prcora. You were one of the directors that voted for this
resolution, were you not?

Mr. BatranTyYNE. I don’t know that I was; but I did not object
to it.

Senator Couzexs. I would like to ask you or Mr. Verhelle when
that million and a half dollars was actually sent to Pontiac?

Mr. Barrantyne. It was not a million and a half; it was seven
hundred and fifty thousand.

Mr. VereeLLE. I would say, approximately, somewhere between
the first of the year and February 26.

Senator Couzens. That is a long stretch. Can you come any
nearer that that?

Mr. VermeLie. $750,000 of it, roughly speaking, about February
26, assuming that that is the correct date of the agreement.

Senator Couzens. So that was the time that this $750,000 was
actually transferred to Pontiac?

Mr. VermELLE. I would say that is, within a few days.

Senator Couzens. Where was this million and a half dollars be-
tween the time the dividends were declared by the First National
Bank of Detroit and the time the $750,000 went to Pontiac?

Mr. VermmLLE. There was a certificate of deposit for $1,000,000
at the Trust Co. and a certificate of deposit of $500,000 with the
First National Bank.

Senator Couzens. Why were those certificates of deposit taken
out when the dividend was specifically declared for the purpose of
liquidating the First National Co.’s indebtedness?

r. VERHELLE. In order to save the liquidity of those institutions.

-Senator Couzens. You put $500,000 back in your own bank which
declared a dividend, and you put a certificate of deposit in the First
National ?

Mr. VeruELLE. Yes.

Senator Couzexs. And you took it out and put it back to maintain
the liquidity ¢

Mr. VErHELLE. Another reason was that the notes were not due
at that particular time; there was no particular occasion to pay it.
There' were. numerous reasons for handling the mechanics of the
transaction exactly as it was handled ; and -then right after that this
Pontiac situation broke and the bank had hopelessly involved—the
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First National Bank in Pontiac had hopelessly involved the First
National Bank of Detroit in this situation through its publicity,
and so forth, which took place at the time these stocks were bought,
and that was the principal reason for the recommendation of the
Comptroller’s office.

Senator Couzens. At that time what percentage of the First Na-
tional Bank & Trust Co. of Pontiac did the First National Co. of
Detroit.own ?

Mr. Veraerie. They owned $97,300, or $93,700, one or the other,
par value of the stock of this Pontiac bank. The total outstanding
stock I am not certain of at this particular time.

Senator Couzens. What was it, substantially? What percentage
of tiag,t $93,000 or $97,000 was that of the whole outstanding capital
stoc

Mr. Verrewre. I do not know, sir.

Senator CouzeNns. So, because of the ownership of that——

Mr. VerarLLE. Approximately 16 percent, roughly.

Senator Couzens. So, because of the ownership of 16 percent of
the stock, you felt obligated to go up and save the First National
Bank in Pontiac?

Mr. Vermrrre. Oh, no.

Senator Couzens. What was the reason?

Mr. BarranTtyNE. There were a number of reasons.

Senator Couzens, Was the First National Bank of Pontiac in-
debted to the First National Bank of Detroit?

Mr. BartanTYNE. As Mr. Verhelle stated, the First National
Bank, unknown to us, had in some way implicated us in their ad-
vertising.

Senator Couzexns. How? .

Mr. BawantyNe. They indicated that they were under the big
umbrella and were the progeny of the First National Bank.

Senator Couzens. Were they indebted to the First National Bank
of Detroit?

Mr. BatranTtyNE. I do not believe so, at that time.

Senator Couzens. Do you know, Mr. Verhelle? .

Mr. Vermerie. I doubt very much if they were; I don’t believe
they were indebted to the First National Bank. It was simply a
case of close proximity to Detroit; the fact that they had linked up
the names very closely in their advertising; and not to do it might
very well have resulted in a general conflagration, and in order to
save all of the depositors and prevent this conﬂagration the banking
department recommended andp urged the use of this money for that
purpose under the emergency then existing.

r. Pecora. When was the First National Bank of Pontiac
organized ¢
r. VERuELLE. Originally ¢

Mr. BALLANTYNE. C%:'?ginall , before this time#

Mr. Pecora. When was the bank called the First National Bank of
Pontiac organized ? (

Senator Couzens. The First National Bank & Trust  Co. was the
proper name, was it not?
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Mr. Veruerre. Isn't it “ at Pontiac ”# It was changed from “of ”
to “ at ” at one time or another. I can tell you when it was reorgan-
ized ; T cannot tell you when it was-organized. It was away back.

Senator Couzens. When was it reorganized ; prior to your putting
in the $750,000%

Mr. Vermerie, I would not know that. I am referring to the
reorganization that took place at the time we deposited the $750,000.

Mr. Pecora. That reorganization took place on February 27, 1932,
as I understand it.

Mr. VerueLLE. Yes. The agreement was dated——

Mr. Precora. Who reorganized it and under what auspices was it
reorganized ¢

Mr. VeraeLLe. Under the auspices of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. Pecora. And the Detroit Bankers Co. reorganized it with a
capital of $500,000 and paid-in surplus of $250,000%

r. VERHELLE. That 1s correct.

Mr. Pecora. And $750,000, as you say, was used out of this special
dividend of a million and a half dollars for the relief of the bank
at Pontiac?

Mr. VErHELLE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Do you recall, Mr. Verhelle—and I think I will
examine you, because you seem to be more familiar with the details—
that at the time, in December 1931, when the Detroit Bankers Co.
surrendered 20,000 of the 30,000 shares of the First Detroit Co.,
which it had received as a special dividend on the first of December
1931, and obtained $2,000,000 upon the cancelation of those 20,000
shares, it paid back those $2,000,000 to the Chase National Bank in
rﬁdu;:tion of its loan from $4,000,000 to $2,000,000% Do you recali
that

. Mr. Vermerre. I still do not recall whether that is that $2,000,000,
sir.

Mr. Prcora. You are going to confirm that?

Mr. VerueLre. I would have to look at the records.

Mr. Prcora. Do you recall that at that time the Detroit Bankers
Co. borrowed $2,000,000 from the Continental Illinois Bank & Trust
Co. (;)f ﬁhicago—'speaking now, specifically, of the date of December
29,198

Mr. VeruELLE: Yes, sir.

Mr, Prcora. Do you recall that transaction ?

Mr. VeraerLe. 1 have a vague notion of that, and that is why I
havecll)leen questioning your statement that $2,000,000 was used to
pa ase.

Kir. Prcora. Do you recall that borrowing from the Continental
Bank of Chicago?

Mr. VermELLE. I recall a large borrowing from the Continental
of Chicago, at the end of the year.

Mr. Proora. Do you recall what was done with that $2,000,000
which the Detroit Bankers Co. borrowed from the Continental
Illinois Bank & Trust Co. of Chicago?

Mr. Vermerre. No, sir; I do not.

Mr. Prcora. Do you recall that it used that $2,000,000 for the
purpose of discharging the remainder of its obligation ¢
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Mr. Veraewre. The Chase National Bank was paid up, according
to. the records. .

Mr. Prcora. And that completed the remainder of the $4,000,000
indebtedness which the Detroit Bankers Co. owed to the Chase Na-
tional Bank ¢

Mr. VermeLre. If the records so indicate I would take it for
granted that that is so, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Would it refresh your recollection if I read to you
a letter addressed to Mr. Charles g McCain, chairman of the board
of the Chase National Bank, New York City, dated December 26,
1931, in reference to this loan?

Mr. Verarrre. Very likely it would, sir.

Mr. Prcora. I will read it [reading]:

Dear CHARLIE: Hnclosed you will find a letter of authority from the First.
National Bank in Detroit signed by F. Howard Rust, vice president, author-
izing you to charge the account of the First National Bank with $4,011,277.78:
in payment in full of the loan of the Detroit Bankers Co. with you, Que-
Decembgr 29. This pays up this loan as I have advised you was being-
arran .

MaE; thanks for your courtesies, which we all appreciate.

Sincerely yours.

Senator Couzens. By whom is it signed ?

Mr. Prcora. It is signed by one of the vice presidents.

Mr. Vermeire. That closed it up. Quite naturally I have not
seen that letter, and quite naturally I would not know the specific
amount outstanding,

Mr. Proora. With regard to the borrowing of the $2,000,000 from
the Continental Illinois Bank & Trust Co., see if this will refresh
your recollection. It is on the letterhead of the Continental Tllinois
Bank & Trust Co. of Chicago, dated December 24, 1931, addressed to.
Mr. Mark A. Wilson, vice president, Detroit Bankers Co., Detroit,
Mich. [reading]:

DEaR Mark : I have your letter of December 22, enclosing resolution of your
board of directors authorizing borrowing of $2,000,000 which we propose to loan
you. As requested I am enclosing herewith some blank note forms for your
use in borrowing this money. You ask as to what the rate will be. I want
to meet your views in this connection and would like to have an expression
from you as to what you think you should pay, giving consideration to the
changed conditions since the time you renewed the note.

Very truly yours.

It is signed by Stirling V. Cramer, vice president.

Do you recall that now?

Mr. VeruELLE. I recall that loan being made, not the specific letter,
of course.

Mr. Pecora. Does the reading of these two letters refresh your
recollection concerning the fact that the $4,000,000 indebtedness
which the Detroit Bankers Co. owed the Chase National Bank in
December 1931 was entirely paid off ¢

Mr., VeraeLLE. I would say it does; yes.

Mr. Prcora. Does it refresh-your recollection to the effect that the
$4,000,000 was obtained by the Detroit Bankers Co. in the following
fashion: $2,000,000 of it by a loan of that amount from the Con-
tinental Illinois Trust Co. of Chicago; $2,000,000 of it through the
surrender and cancelation of 20,000 o the 30,000 shares of the capital
stock of the First Detroit Co.?
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Mr. Veruerie. No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. You are still puzzled about what was done with the
$2,0l(£,000 that the Detroit Bankers Co. got for those 20,000 shares of
stoc

Mr. VerreLie. I am puzzled about the commingling, if any took
place.. I am not sure that-there did. Whether that is the $2,000,000
or whether it is the million and a half or which moneys it was that
were used for that purpose.

Mr. Prcora. Mr. Verhelle, I am surprised that you say you are
puzzled as to whether or not the $1,500,000 was used to pay back
the Chase National Bank part of this indebtedness, in view of what
you have told us here as to the use of at least $750,000 of that million
and a half to go to the relief of the bank at Pontiac.

Mr. VeraeELLE. That $750,000 was not necessarily out of that
million and a half. It was out of that 814 millions.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Ballantyne has been testifying here this after-
noon, and within the last few minutes, that $750,000 of that special
dividend of 114 million went to the bank at Pontiac. Have. you not
heard his testimony?

Mr. VeruaeriE. You may have him confused on that. Mr. Ballan-
tyne did not put through those entries.

Mr. Pecora. I do not want anybody to be confused, nor do I
want to be confused as to the facts. Will you brush up your recol-
lection overnight on these things?

Mr. VermeLre. I will try to do that.

Senator Couzens. I am confused also, because this letter to Mr.
McCain of the Chase National Bank is dated December 26, 1931, and
at the time this dividend was declared, a million dollars of it was in
the Detroit Trust Co., and the other half million was put back in
the First National, and that was done in February. So how could
any of that be used to pay off a debt on December 26, 1931¢

r. Veraerie. The entire 315 million dollars, to my way of
thinking just at the present time—and I do not believe that you
want me to state anything except that which I know—I am not
clear as to the disposition of the actual dollars as they resulted from
the $2,000,000 and the million and a half dividends, as to their appli-
cation. I can account for the reception of 314 millions; I can account
for the disbursement of 314 millions, but which dollars were which
I am not certain of at this particular moment.

Senator Couzens. I asked you, if you placed a million dollars, out
of that million and a half dividendy, in the. Detroit Trust Co., and
a half million in the First National Bank, which was apparently
there in February when you came to the relief of the First National
Bank in Pontiac, how could you have used any of that to pay off
the loans of the Chase National Bank in December 1931%

Mr. VerazLLE. We could not have done precisely that.

Senator Couzexns. We will adjourn until 10 o’clock tomorrow
morning.
(Whereupon, at 4:24 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned until to-
morrow, Thursday, Jan. 25, 1934, at 10 a.m.)
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CoMMITTEE BXHIBIT No. 1, JANUARY 24, 1934,
(Corporation for Pecuniary Profit)
ARTICLES OF ASSOCIATION
oF

DETROIT BANKERS COMPANY

We, the undersigned, desiring to become incorporated under the provisions
of Act No. 84 of the Public Acts of 1921, entitled “An act to provide for the
organization, regulation and classification of domestic corporations; to prescribe
their rights, powers, privileges and immunities ; to prescribe the conditions upon
which corporations may exercise their franchises,” ete., do hereby make, execute
and adopt the following articles of assoclation, to wit:

ARTICLH I,

mThe 111:me assumed by this association, and by which it shall be known
law
Detroit Bankers Company.

ARTICLE II.

This corporation intends to proceed under Sec. I, Chapter I, part I, of the
above act.
ARTICLE II.

The purpose or purposes of this corporation are as follows:

To acquire, own, hold, vote and exercise all rights of ownership of and to
sell and dispose of shares of the capital stock of banks and trust companies
and of other corporations or associations engaged in purchasing, selling on
their own account or as agents of others, underwriting or dealing in corporate
and other securities, or of any other corporation engaged in any business or
activity incidental to or related to or of assistance in the conduct of any such
business afo d.

ARTICLE IV.

Principal place where company will operate is City of Detroit, in the County

of Wayne, State of Michigan.
Address of main office in Michigan is Detroit, Michigan, at northeast corner

of Michigan Avenue and Griswold Street.
Address of main office outside of Michigan is—none.

ARTICLE V.

The total capital stock authorized is Fifty Million ($50,000,000.00) Dollars
and one hundred and twenty (120) shares of no par value.

The amount subseribed is one hundred and twenty (120) shares of no par
value,

The amount paid in is One thousand two hundred ($1,200.00) Dollars.

The number of shares of Common Stock is two million five hundred thousand
(2,600,000) of the par value of Twenty ($20.00) Dollars each,

The number of shares of Non-Par Value Stock is one hundred and twenty
(120) ; the price of each and at which they have been or it is proposed they
shall be sold is Ten ($10.00) Dollars.

The classification of the capital stock and the privileges, rights, voting
powers and restrictions thereof are as follows:

The par value shares shall be known as Common Stock.
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The non par value shares shall be all of one class and shall be known as
Trustee Shares, Said Trustee Shares shall not participate in dividends, assets
or subscription rights.

Until December 31, 1934, the Trustee Shares shall have exclusive voting
power in the election and. in the removal of Directors, and all other voting
power shall be vested in the Common Stock, except that no increase or
decrease of the capital stock or change in the number or qualification of di-
rectors shall be authorized or other class of stock created or the sale of all of
the property or business of this corporation, or the sale of any substantial part
of the shares of capital stock or property or business of the following institu-
tions: the Péoples Wayne County Bank, the First National Bank in Detroit,
the Detroit and Security Trust Company, the Bank of Michigan, or the Penin-
sular State Bank, shall be authorized except by and with the vote of at least
two-thirds of all of the outstanding shares of the Common Stock and of a like
proportion of the Trustee Stock, Upon December 31, 1934, said Trustee Shares
shall be redeemed and cancelled on payment of Ten (§$10.00) Dollars per share.
On and after January 1, 1935, all of the voting power of the stockholders shall
be vested in the Common Stock.

During the time the voting powers in the election of directors shall be vested
in the Trustee Shares the right to vote the same cumulatively shall obtain.,

The right of holders of Common Stock to vote cumulatively for directors
from and after the date the voting powers in the election of Directors shall be
vested in the Common Stock shall be and the same is waived, and the Directors
of this corporation shall be elected by the \affirmative vote of a majority of the
stock then entitled to vote present in person or by proxy at any meeting of such
stockholders called for that purpose..

The amount of Common Stock paid for in cash is No Dollars and No Dollars
have been paid in in property.

The amount of No Par Value Stock paid for in cash is One Thousand Two
Hundred ($1,200.00) Dollars.

The amount of actual capital in cash or property, or both, which this corpora-
tion owned and possessed at the time of executing these articles is One Thou-
sand Two Hundred ($1,200.00) Dollars,

ARTICLE VI,
The term of this corporation is fixed at thirty (30) years.
ARTICLE VIL

Names of stockholders, their residences and shares subseribed by each, are:

Common | Trustee
Names Residances stock shares
Julius H, Haass. ... 75 Cloverly, Grosse Pointe Farms, Michigan._____. None.... 10
John R. Bodde...... 3001 Seminole, Detroit, Mich None.... 10
Emory W. Clark. .. 8310 E, Jefferson, Detroit, Mich___.._._ None._... 10
D. Dwight Douglas Rathbone Place, Grosse fointe, Mich.... None.... 10
Ralph Stone....-.. Cranbrook Road, Bloomfield Hills, Mich. None. ... 10
McPherson Browning. 2040 Iroquois, Detroit, Mich__ . ... ... None.... 10
John Ballantyne.....coo.o-.__| 1570 Balmoral, Detroit, Mich.. o .....__. None.... 10
T. W. P, Livingstone. 394 Rivard Blvd., Grosse Pointe, Mich__._ None...., 10
Herbert L. Chiftenden 1011 Buckingham, Grosse Pointe Park, Mis None....! 10
Fred J. Fisher 854 Arden Park, Detroit, Mich_-.—..—.-.._.- None... 10
‘William T. Barbour.. .-| 2031 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich....._._..... ---| None.... 10

‘Wesson Seyburn.. 16850 E, Jefferson, Grosse Pointe, Mich_......._.___| None.... 10
Total None....| 120
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ARTICLE VIII.

The names and addresses of officers and directors for the first year of the
corporation’s existence, are as follows:

Names Residences Directors Officers
Julius H. Haass. ... 76 Cloverly, Grosse Pointe Farms, Mich.ooe. oo Yes..-.. President.
John R, Bodde..._. 001 Seminole, Detrolt, Mich Yes.....

Emory W. Clark.._| 8310 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich.__._......._. Yes.....

D. D t Douglas| Rathbone Place, Grosse Pomte, Michigan. . Yes.....

Ralph Stone........| Oranbrook Road, Bloomfield Hills, Mich... Yes.....

Mi%g herson Brown-| 2640 Iroquois Ave. ., Detroit, Michigan..___._.____... Yes..... Vige President.
John 'Baumltxne-.- 1570 Balmoral, Detroit, Mich Yes.....

T. tXV P. Living- | 394 Rivard Blvd., Grosse Pointe, Michigan.......... Yes.....

stone.
ngbert L. Chitten- | 1011 Buckingham, Grosse Pointe Park, Mich-....... Yes.._..
en.

Fred J. Fisher_...._| 64 Arden Park, Detrolt, Mich. oo ccnae Yes.....

William T. Barbour| 2031 E. Jefferson, Detroit, Mich Yes.....

Wesson Seybum.-- 16850 E. Jefferson, Grosse Pointe, Michigan_........ Yes.....

E. R. Lewright..._| 15 E. Kirby, Detroit, Mich. No Seoretary-Treas-

urer.
ARTICOLE IX.

The following special statements pertaining to the primary organization of
this corporation and not included in the foregoing requirements are set forth
under this article.

(A) The holder of each share of Common Stock of this corporation shall
be individually and severally Hable for such stockholder’s ratable and pro-
portionate part (determined on the basis of their respective stockholdings of
the total issued and outstanding stock of this corporation) for any statutory
liability imposed upon this corporation by reason of its ownership of shares of
the capital stock of any bank or trust company, and the stockholders of this
company—by the acceptance of their certificates of stock of this company—
severally agree that such liability may be enforced in the same manner and to
the same extent as statutory liability may now or hereafter be enforceable
against stockholders of banks or trust companies under the laws under which
said banks or trust companies are organized or operate, A list of the stock-
holders of this company shall be filed with the Banking Commissioner of Michi-
gan or the Comptroller of the Currency, whenever requested by either of those
officers.

(B) The stock of the corporation authorized by these articles and any
stock of this corporation authorized by any certificate of increase of the capital
stock may be issued and disposed of by the Board of Directors to such persons,
firms, corporations or associations in exchange for capital stock and/or assets
of banks, trust companies or other corporations or associations included within
the provisions of Article III. and upon such terms as the Board of Directors in
their discretion may determine, In any of such instances no holder of any
stock of this corporation shall be entitled, as of right, to subscribe for, pur-
chase or receive any proportionate or other share of stock so to be issued. In
case, however, the Board of Directors shall determine to issue any stock of the
corporation created by these articles or by any certificate of increase of the
capital thereof, for any other purpose than exchange as aforesaid, the holders
of Common Stock of this corporation shall first be entitled to subscribe for,
purchase and receive such stock to be issued, ratably and at such price and
upon such terms as may be fixed from time to time by the Board of Directors.

(C) No contract or other transaction with any other corporation, association
or firm shall be in any way affected or invalidated by the fact that any of the
Directors of this corporation are Directors of or otherwise interested in such
other corporation, association or firm. Any Director of this corporation may
vote upon any contract or other transaction between this corporation and any
subsidiary or affiliated corporation, without regard to the fact that he is also
a Director of such subsidiary or afliliated corporation.
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(D) No stbstantial part of the shares of the capital stock at any time owned
by this corporation in any of the following named institutions—
Peoples Wayne County Bank
First National Bank in Detroit
Detroit and Security Trust Company
Bank of Michigan
Peninsular State Bank
shall be mortgaged, pledged or sold, nor shall consent be given to the mortgage,
pledge or sale of the property or business of any of said institutions except
by and with the vote of at least two-thirds of all of the outstanding shares of
the Common Stock and—until December 81, 19834—of a like proportion of the
Trustee Stock, except
(1) The Board of Directors may vote to consolidate or merge any one or
more of said institutions with any one or more of the others of said institu-
tions or with any one or more other institutiong provided a like proportion
of the shares of the capital stock of the resulting or continuing institution shall
be acquired and owned by this corporation as were owned and held of the
capital stock of said institution above named being a party to sach consolida-
tion or merger and the capital stock of said resulting or continuing institution
s0 acquired shall likewise be subject to the limitations aforesaid; and
(2) The Board of Directors in order to qualify persons to act as directors
or officers of any of the institutions aforesaid may sell to each such person the
minimum number of shares required to so qualify such person but shall take
back from each such person an appropriate and adequate option or agreement
whereby this corporation shall have the absolute right to re-acquire said shares
at any time when such-person shall cease to be such director or officer.
Subject only to the limitations aforesaid the Board of Directors shall have
full power and authority to mortgage, pledge, sell or otherwise deal with or
dispose of any of the corporate property without action by or reference to the
stockholders or any of them.
(E) The Board of Directors shall consist of twelve directors each of whom
shall be—until December 31, 19834—the holder in his name as Trustee of ten
shares of Trustee Stock, and thereafter shall be the owner in his own right of
ten shares of the Common Stock of this corporation. The President shall be
but no other officer need be a member of the Board of Directors or a
stockholder.
IN WITNESS WHERBOF, We, the parties associating as shown under Article
‘g{,}g of these articles, hereunto sign our names this 9th day of October A.D.
1929,
Jurius H. Haass.
JoEN R, BobpDE.
EmorYy W. CLARK.
D. DwicHT DOUGLAS.
RALPH STONE.
MoPHERSON BROWNING.
JOHN BALLANTYNE,
T. W. P. LIVINGSTONE.
HrrBerT L. CHITTENDEN.
Frep J. FIsHER.
WmaraM T. BARBOUR.
WESSON SEYBURN,

STATE OF MICHIGAN,

County of Wayne, 88:

On thig 31st day of December, AD. 1929, before me, a Notary Public in and
for said County, personally appeared Julius H. Haass, John R. Bodde, Emory
W. Clark, D. Dwight Douglas, Ralph Stone, McPherson Browning, John Bal-
lantyne, T. W. P. Livingstone, Herbert L. Chittenden, Fred J. Fisher, William
T. Barbour, Wesson Seyburn, known to me to be the persons named in and who
executed the foregoing instrument, and severally acknowledged that they exe-
cuted the same freely and for the intents and purposes therein mentioned.

) Hrra K, WINTER,
Notary Public, Wayne County, Michigan.

My commission expires Dec, 12, 1932.

Received Jan. 8, 1930, Department of State, Filed Jan. 8, 1930.

Certified Copy filed in Office of Wayne County Clerk Jan. 9, 1930. F. J.
Gagnian, Deputy Clerk.
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This is to certify these articles of association to be a true copy of the original
on file in this office. John 8. Haggerty, Secretary of State.

Filed Jan, 9, 1980. Thos. F. Farrell, Clerk.

Corporation Division, Jan. 8, 1930, compared by R. W. and J. D.

ComumrTTEE EXHIBIT No. 2, JANUARY 24, 1934,

THIS AGREEMENT AND DECLARATION OF TRUST made this tenth
day of October, A.D., 1929, by and between JULIUS H. HAASS, JOHN R.
BODDE, EMORY W. CLARK, D. DWIGHT DOUGLAS, RALPH STONE, Mc-
PHERSON BROWNING, JOHN BALLANTYNE, T, W. P, LIVINGSTONE,
HERBERT L. CHITTENDEN, FRED J. FISHER, WILLIAM T. BARBOUR
and WESSON SEYBURN—

WITNESSETH:—

THAT WHEREAS, all of the Trustee shares of the capital stock of Detroit
Bankers Company, a corporation organized or about to be organized under the
laws of the State of Michigan and having its principal place of business at
Detroit, Michigan, have been or are about to be issued to and the certificates
therefor issued in the names of the parties making this Agreement and Decla-
ration as Trustees under and pursuant to this Agreement and Declaration, the
purpose of which issuance is that the said parties making this Agreement and
Declaration shall hold the legal title to the said Trustee shares of stock for
the use and benefit of the holders from time to time of the shares of Common
Stock of said Detroit Bankers Company and shall have the right and power
to vote and control the said shares of stock.

NOW, THEREFORE, the said parties hereto do by these presents agree each
with the others and each of them and make known, admit and declare that the
said Trustees shares of stock of said Detroit Bankers Company is issued to
each of them or which may hereafter be issued to any of them are so issued
to them and that they now hold and ‘will continue to hold the said Trustee
shares of stock in trust only for the use and benefit of the holders from time
to time of the shares of Common stock of said Detroit Bankers Company and
their successors, representatives and assigns, and that this said Agreement and
Declaration embodies the terms, conditions and provisions following, namely :—

I

The parties hereinbefore named do hereby declare and constitute themselves
Trustees hereunder and are hereinafter designated “ Trustees.” An executed
counterpart hereof together with each certificate of stock endorsed in blank
shall be deposited with and at all times kept by Detroit and Security Trust
Company and its successors which ig hereby constituted and appointed Depos-
itary hereunder and agent of each party to transfer the stock so deposited
upon the happening of any of the contingencies specified in Paragraph IV
hereof.

II

A certificate for ten (10) shares of the class of capital stock known as
“ trustee Shares” of Detroit Bankers Company shall be issued in the name of
each of the parties hereto respectively with the following words added imme-
diately after his name:

“ Trustee under Agreement and Declaration of Trust coverlng all authorized
shares of said Trustee Stock executed October 10th, 1929 of which an executed
counterpart is on deposit with Detroit and Security Trust Company as Depos-
itary thereunder, which shares are transferable only to a successor Tirustee
appointed as in said Agreement and Declaration specified.”

Hach party shall pay for said shares with his own funds the price thereof
specified in the Articles of Association of said Detroit Bankers Company and
shall be entitled to receive back said sum on redemption of gaid stock as
provided in the Articles of Association of said Detroit Bankers Company or
transfer thereof as in Paragraph “ IV > hereof provided.

II1

The principal trust upon which and purpose for which said Trustee shares
are created and issued is that so long as the same shall be outstanding the
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same shall be voted at all elections of directors for a person or persons who
at the time of such election shall be the holder of a certificate for ten (10)
shares of said Trustee Stock issued in manner and form as provided in Para-
graph “11” hereof and each of the parties hereto agrees to vote accordingly
the said shares at each and every such time held by him. Bach Trustee shall
have full right to vote for himself for Director. :

v

In the event of the death, resignation or inability to act or removal of any
of the parties hereto or of any successor appointed as herein provided the
vacancy in the Trustees hereunder thereby caused shall be filled on nomination
by the President of Detroit Bankers Company by and with the approval of a
majority of the then remaining Trustees hereunder. HExcept upon the unani-
mous approval of all the then remaining Trustees such nomination shall be
made from among the then surviving persons who were the depositors prior
to incorporation of said Detroit Bankers Company for exchange for shares of
Common Stock thereof of shares of the capital stock of the same Bank or Trust
Company as the party who is to be succeeded by such nominee. For the pur-
pose of this paragraph the several Trustees shall be deemed to have been se-
lected from the following institutions respectively, namely :

Peoples Wayne County Bank
Julius H. Haass
John P. Bodde
Fred J. Fisher
William T. Barbour
‘Wesson Seyburn
First National Bank in Detroit
Bmory W. Clark
D. Dwight Douglas
Detroit and Security Trust Company
Ralph Stone
McPherson Browning
Bank of Michigan
John Ballantyne
T. W. P. Livingstone
Peninsular State Bank
Herbert L. Chittenden
the spirit of the foregoing being to perpetuate a proportionate representation of
each of the foregoing institutions or their successors during the period of the
trust. Upon approval of a nomination as aforesaid the person so approved
shall become a party hereto by signing on the counterpart hereof in the posses-
sion of the Depositary hereunder or signing an independent writing making
appropriate reference hereto and having the effect of making such person a
party hereto and delivering such writing to the Depositary hereunder. The
deposited Trustee shares of the person who shall have so then vacated said
trusteeship shall then be surrendered to the Company on payment by said
successor therefor of the issuance price thereof specified in the Articles of As-
sociation of said Detroit Bankers Company and a new certificate shall then be
issued in the name of such successor with the same addition thereto as pro-
vided in Paragraph “11” hereof. Thereupon such successor shall without any
other or further act by any party become and be successor Trustee hereunder
with like force and effect from that time as though an original party hereto.

V.

Any Trustee may be removed at any time at a meeting of the Trustees called
for that purpose. At least five days’ notice in writing of such meeting shall be
given to each Trustee Including the one whose removal is to be acted upon.
The Notice shall specify clearly the purpose of the meeting. Such removal
shall be effected only by resolution adopted at such meeting or an adjournment
thereof by the vote of at least five-sixths of the whole number of Trustees. It
shall not be necessary for such notice and resolution to assign any cause or
reason for such removal but it shall be sufficient that such is the will of the
Trustees as evidenced by their vote on such resolution. The vote on such reso-
lution shall be in person and not by proxy.
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Vi

The President of Detroit Bankers Company shall be Chairman of the Trustees.
The Trustees may select and remove from time to time a Secretary (Who may
but need not be a Trustee) of the Trustees. The Trustees may from time to
time adopt and change such by-laws and regulations not inconsistent herewith
for the procedure and government of the Trustees as the Trustees may deem
proper.

VIiI

The full legal title to all shares of said Trustee Stock represented by each
certificate therefor shall be vested in the person in whose name said certificate
shall have been issued as Trustee as aforesaid and such person shall have full
right to exercise all rights, powers and privileges of absolute owner of such
shares subject only to the trusts herein agreed and declared. No holder of
Common Stock of said-Detroit Bankers Company shall have any title or interest
in said Trustee shares but shall have only the equitable right to have the
trust herein agreed and declared and each and every of the terms, conditions
and provisions hereof executed and performed according to the intent and
meaning hereof. The acceptance of the position of Trustee by any person
now or hereafter shall be deemed conclusively an obligation on his part to
perform and carry out the provisions hereof.

This Agreement and Declaration of Trust shall continue in full force and
effect 50 long as said Trustee shares shall continue to be outstanding and shall
not be modified or changed in any particular other than by the unanimous
agreement of all the parties hereto and their successors respectively.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties have hereunto set their hands and seals
the day and year first above written.

IN THE PRESENCRE OF:

STAaTE OF MICHIGAN,
Oounty of Wayne, 38:
On this — day of —— A.D. 1929, before me, a Notary Public in and for said
County, personally appeared

Julius' H. Haass John Ballantyne

John R. Bodde T. W. P. Livingstone
Hmory W. Clark Herbert L. Chittenden
D. Dwight Douglas Fred J. Fisher

Ralph Stone William T. Barbour
McPherson Browning Wesson Seyburn

known to me to be the persons named in and who executed the foregoing
instrument, and severally acknowledged that they executed the same freely and
for the intents and purposes therein mentioned.

Notary Pudblic, Wayne County, Michigan.
My Commission expires

ComMiTrerR EXHIBIT NO. 4, JANUARY 24, 1934,

(This exhibit consists of a copy of certificate of trustees’ shares, Detroit
Bankers’ Co., and is not printed.)

ComMrrTeEe ExHIBIT NO. 5, JANUARY 24, 1934

(This exhibit consists of a copy of certificate of common stock, Detroit
Bankers’ Co., and is not printed.)
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THURSDAY, JANUARY 25, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE
CommITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to adjournament on
%esterday, in room no. 801 of the Senate Office Building, Senator

uncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams, Townsend, and
‘Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; Thomas
‘(. Long, attorney for witnesses summoned in connection with Detroit
Bankers Co.; Clifford B. Longley, attorney for John Ballantyne.

Senator Couzens (presiding). I desire to make an announcement.
‘Chairman Fletcher is in conference with the members of the House
Banking and Currency Committee this morning and requested me
‘to c§ll the meeting to order and go on with the hearings until he can
get here.

The dsubcomxm'ttee will now come to order. Mr. Pecora, you may

roceed.
]ler. Prcora. Mr. Chairman, I will ask Mr. Verhelle to take the
stand. But you may remain where you are, Mr. Ballantyne.

Mr. BarraNntyNe., All right.

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH F. VERHELLE, GROSSE POINTE, MICH.—
Resumed

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Verhelle, at the conclusion of the hearing yester-
day afternoon you and Mr. Ballantyne were being questioned with
regard to the disposition that was made of the special cash dividend
one one and one-half million dollars that was declared by the First
National Bank in Detroit on December 23, 1931. Do you recall that,
Mr. Verhelle?

Mr. VerarL1E. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. You undertook, when left the stand yesterday after-
noon, to acquaint yourself with the details of the disposition of that
fund. Have you done so?

Mr. VerueLre. I tried as well as I could, by a long-distance call.
And, incidentally, Mr. Pecora, I should like a little information as
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to who will cover the expense in regard to any action taken to secure
data upon which to answer such questions.

Mr. Pecora. Suppose you answer the question propounded to you,
and we will take up later the other matter. That has nothing to do
with this record.

Mr, VerueLze. Well, I was not able to obtain——

Senator Couzens (interposing). I did not quite get that request
made by the witness. Will you please repeat it?

Mr. Verurrie. I should like to know how far I can go in obtainin
information of that kind, because it is quite difficult to get it, an
there are, apparently, many factors involved, and in connection with
this particular question I did not quite get the information.

Mr. Pecora. Do 1 understand that it was necessary for you to
telephone to Detroit, and what else?

. VERHELLE. It was necessary for me to do that; yes.

Mr. Prcora. You may proceed with the information you have at
hand, and we will decide the other matter later.

- Mr. VeruzLLE. The only information I have at hand is that at one
time, toward the latter part of December, there was specifically a
total of 314 million dollars in the hands of the Detroit Bankers (%o.,
either in the form of certificates of deposit, or certificates of deposit
and other instruments, or other instruments; that those 314 million
dollars consisted of a 114-million-dollar dividend declared by the
First National Bank, a 2-million-dollar liquidating dividend de-
clared by the First Detroit Co.; that the First National Bank divi-
dend was paid prior to the payment of that First Detroit Co.
dividend, and that at the very end of the year both had been paid.
In other words, both were paid prior to January 1, 1932. Now,
that is——

~ Mr. Prcora (interposing). Well, the special dividend of 114 mil-
lion dollars was declared on December 22, 1931, and was paid the
following day, December 23. And what %ou call the special liquidat-
ing divigend of $2,000,000 paid by the First Detroit Co., was paid
on December 28, 1931. Incidentally, that special liquidating divi-
dend was not a special liquidating dividend of $2,000,000, as you
undoubtedly know, Mr, Verhelle.

Mr. Veraerre. No; I do not.

Mr. Pecora. It was the proceeds from a special dividend of
80,000 shares of the capital stock of the First Detroit Co.

Mr, VerueLLe. Well, that is what I meant.

Mr. Pecora. And 20,000 of which shares were a few days there-
after surrendered for cancelation, and that was how the $2,000,000
was paid to the Detroit Bankers Co. You know that, don’t you?

"Mr. VeruerLe. Yes; it reduced the invested capital from substan-
tiaﬁy $4,000,000 to $2,000,000.

r. PEcora. Well, will you please refer to this matter on the basis
of the facts and not as a special liquidating dividend of $2,000,000,
which you know it was not.

Mr. Veraerre. Well, I am not quite certain what it was, then.

Mr. Pecora. You were the comptrollér of the Detroit Bankers Co..
weren’t you?

Mr. VerHELLE. Yes, sir,
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Mr. Prcora. And as such it was your business to keep track of
these various things, wasn’t it? :

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir. .

Mr. Pecora. And you are not certain about that so-called “ special
dividend ” declared by the Detroit Trust Co.?

Mr. Veraeuie. The Detroit Trust Co. did not declare any dividend.

Mr. Pecora. As to the 30,000 shares?

Mr. Veraerie. I am not certain of that. .

Mr. Pecora. What is there about it as to which you are uncertain?

Mr. ‘gERHELLE The Detroit Trust Co. déclared a $4,000,000 stock
dividend.

Mr. Pecora. And that dividend consisted of 80,000 shares of stock.

Mr. VErHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. There was not a liquidating dividend of $2,000,000
declared in addition to that, was there?

Mr. Veraerie. The First Detroit Co. did declare such a dividend;

es, Sir.
y Mr. Pecora. How and when?

Mr. Veraerik. I believe on December 28. I am using that date
because it was within a few days of that.

Mr. Pecora. Well, wasn’t that on the occasion of the surrender
of 20,000 shares of the capital stock of the First Detroit Co. by the
Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. VeErHELLE. There were two transactions there, sir. The De-
troit Trust Co. declared a dividend consisting of the capital stock
of the First Detroit Co.

Mr. Pecora. Yes.

Mr. VermeLLE. That was no. 1. Thereupon the First Detroit Co.
stock was sét up on the books of the Detroit Bankers Co. and became
their property through the declaration of this dividend.

Mr. Prcora. It was set up on the books at what valuation?

Mr. Veraerre. I do not récall. I presume it was somewhere in
the neighborhood of $4,000,000. Then this company was going to
liquidate, and in order to proceed with that program they had to
raise a certain amount of cash and liquidate some of their assets,
and they turned over to the Detroit Bankers Co. the sum of $2,000,-
000, which resulted in a reduction of their invested capital again
from, roughly speaking, $4,000,000 down to approximately half of
that sum. )

Mr. Prcora. They turned over that $2,000,000 on the occasion of
the surrender of 20,000 shares of the capital stock of the First Detroit
Co. by the Detroit Bankers Co., didn’t they?

Mr. VeraeLLE. I presume so; yes.

Mr. Prcora. Now, it is that $2,000,000 that you have referred to
as a special liquidating dividend ¢

Mr. VerueLie. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. That put the Detroit Bankers Co., in the month of
December 1931, in possession of $3,500,000%

Mr. VerueLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. That it got in the form of these dividends we have
discussed. Now, what did the Detroit Bankers Co. do after that?

Mr. Veruenie. They used $750,000 of that money in connection
with the First National Bank of Pontiac. That left $2,750.000, which
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was used entirely in the liquidation of the indebtedness of the First
National Co.

Mr. Prcora. And the remaining $2,750,000 was used for what pur-
pose by the Detroit Bankers Co.g

Mr. Vermerre. In the liquidation of this indebtedness that we
discussed at great length here on yesterday. This $2,750,000 was——

Mr. Pecora (interposing). You referred to that as a liquidation
of the indebtedness of the First National Co.

Mr. VerbeLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. How did the Detroit Bankers Co. use it for that

urpose? What did the Detroit Bankers Co. actually do with that
$ 750,000

Mr. VerEeLLE, Do you mean the actual procedure?

Mr, Pecora. Yes.

Mr. VeraerLre. They took $2,000,000 of this money, my recollec-
tion is, and applied it on a note at the Guaranty Trust Co., was it?

Mr. Prcora. You mean the Chase National Bank, don’t you?

Mr. VerueLLE. I presume I do, then.

Mr. Pecora. It took $2,000,000 of that $2,750,000 and turned it over
to the Chase National Bank in reduction of a loan which the Chase
National Bank had theretofore made, not to the First National Co.,
but to the Detroit Bankers Co.

c Mr. Vergerre. Who in turn had made a loan to the First National

0.

Mr. Pecora. But that $2,000,000 was used to liquidate to that
amount a loan which the Detroit Bankers Co. had obtained from
the Chase National Bank,

Mr. Vermerre. That is correct.

Mr. Pecora. All right. Now, what was done with the other
$750,000%

Mr, VeraerLe, Well, it was used in a similar way. But as to dates
and amounts and the banks, I do not know as to which they were
or what the dates were. But it was used in identically the same way
as the $2,000,000.

Mr, Pecora. That is, it was used to reduce an existing indebted-
ness of the Detroit Bankers Co., wasn’t it?

Mr. VeraeLie.: Yes; and it. was action taken to offset indebtedness
created by the First National Co.

Mr. Prcora. And that is what you mean by saying this money was
used to liquidate the indebtedness of the First National Co.?

Mr. VerHELLE, Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. The fact is that it was used to reduce an indebted-
ness of the Detroit Bankers Co. directly, wasn’t it?

Mr. VerurLie. And also to reduce an indebtedness of the First
National Co. _

Mr. Pecora. You say it was used in that way. How was the in-
debtedness of the First National Co. reduced thereby ?

Mr. VeruErie. Because the First National Co. had originally
made this indebtedness. The Detroit Bankers Co. had assumed it
in order to reduce the interest rate, and so forth, so that it was in
reality the First National Co.’s debt that was originally involved.
And the First National Co. still had indebtedness on its books,
which, incidentally, was also reduced at the same time that this in-

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 5139

debtedness was reduced. There was another resolution passed re-
ducing the indebtedness of the First National Co. to the Detroit
Bankers Co. at that time.

Mr. Precora. Mr. Verhelle, are you familiar with the substance of
a resolution adopted by the board of directors of the Detroit Bankers
Co. at a meeting of that board held on December 18, 1931, referring
to the indebtedness of the Detroit Bankers Co. of $4,000,000 in favor
of the Chase National Bank of New York?

Mr. VererrLi. No, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Well, let me read it to you.

Mr. VERHELLE, Well, I would then probably recall it.

Mr. Prcora. Let me read the resolution as it appears from a photo-
static copy which I have of the minutes of that meeting of the board
of directors:

Loan authorized: In order to supply funds for the purpose of liquidating an
obligation of the company—

And that means the Detroit Bankers Co.

in. the amount of $4,000,000 maturing at the Chase National Bank of New
York on December 29, 1931, the two following resolutions were presented and
unanimously adopted:

1. Resolved, That the president and treasurer of this company be, and they
are hereby, authorized to borrow in behalf of this company the sum of
$2,000,000 from the Continental Illinois Bank & Trust Co., for such peried and
at such rate of interest and upon such terms and conditions as may be agreed
upon between the said bank and the above-named officers of this company;
and be it further

Resolved, That said officers of this company be, and they are hereby, author-
ized and directed in order to evidence the amount of such loan, and the terms
and conditions thereof, to make, execute, and deliver in behalf of this ccmpany
and in its corporate name the promissory note or notes of this company;

2. Whereas this corporation is the owner of all the outstanding stock of the
First Detroit Co., with the exception of certain shares issued to directors in
order to qualify them, and it is considered advisable and for the best interests
of this company that a partial liguidation of the affairs of the First Detroit Co.
be accomplished.

Now, therefore, it is resolved as follows:

1. That the board of directors of the First Detroit’ Co. be requested to
declare and distribute a liquidating dividend to stockholders of the company
in the amount of $2,000,000, either in cash or securities as may be found
desirable at the time of declaration of such dividend; and

2. That the president of this corporation be and he is authorized and directed
in behalf of the corporation to execute and deliver to the First Detroit Co.
the formal consent of this company as a stockholder to the declaration and
distribution of such dividend, in accordance with the provisions of section 28
of act 827 of the Public Acts of Michigan for 1931; and

8. That upon the payment of such liquidating dividend the capital stock of
the First Detroit Co. now held by this company, of the value of $2,000,006, be
delivered us for cancelation to the First Detroit Co., and the president of this
corporation be and he is given full power and authority to make such delivery
and to take any and all further proceedings in connection with the foregoing
as may appear necessary or advisable to him.

Now, does the reading of those two resolutions refresh your recol-
lection concerning the process by which the Detroit Bankers Co. paid
this indebtedness of $4,000,000 to the Chase National Bank?

Mr, VeraeLLE, Well, sir, that is absolutely the way I have indi-
cated it, that is, that a $2,000,000 liquidating dividend was received
from the First Detroit Co. as indicated in that resolution, and
apparently was applied to the First National Bank; and additional
borrowings of $2,000,000 were obtained from other institutions, and
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the total result was $4,000,000, which was then. applied to the Chase
National Bank loan, resulting in a reduction in t%at indebtedness to
$2,000,000.

Mr. Prcora. And resulting in the wiping out of the indebtedness
of $4,000,000 owed by the Detroit Bankers Co, to the Chase National
Bank, wasn’t it?

Mr. VerueLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. In other words, the $2,000,000 which the Detroit
Bankers Co. paid to the Chase National Bank was the $2,000,000
that it obtained upon the surrender for cancelation of 20,000 shares
of the capital stock of the First Detroit Co.?

Mr. VeraeLre. That was a part of the $3,500,000 which the Detroit
Bankers Co. had.

Mr. Pecora. But that was the $2,000,000 it got in connection with
that particular transaction, wasn’t 1t ?

Mr, Verarrrze. I don’t know that, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Doesn’t this resolution make that clear to you?

Mr. Veruaerce. No, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Doesn’t this resolution inform you very specifically
and definitely that that $2,000,000 obtained by the Detroit Bankers
Co. upon the surrnder of those shares of the capital stock of the First
Detroit Co. was to be turned -over to the Chase National Bank ?

Mr. VermrLre. I would have to read that very carefully. May
I borrow it from you for a second ¢

Mr. Prcora. Yes; and you may read it as carefully as you want
to, Mr, Verhelle. I now hand it over to you.

Mr, Vermerre. That was what I have been trying to figure out
for quite a while. [Witness looks over the photostatic copy of
minutes for a time, and then hands.the same back to Mr. Pecora.]
Yes; that does refresh my memory.

Mr. Pecora. To what extent?

Mr. Vermrrre. To the extent that that $2,000,000 was, according
to that resolution, obtained for the purpose of lquidating a part
of the $4,000,000 indebtedness to the Chase National Bank.

Mr. Pecora. Which was owed by the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. VereeLLE. At that time; yes, sir.

Senator Couzexs. So, in fact, this 114-million-dollar dividend
that you got from the First National Bank in Detroit was not used
for the purpose stated on yesterday ?

Mr. Vermerre. Oh, no, sir; it was not.

Mr. Prcora. Why, Senator Couzens, the $2,000,000 the witness
spoke of in his last answer was the $2,000,000 which was obtained
through the surrender of 20,000 shares of the capital stock of the
First Detroit Co.

Senator Couzens. I understand that, but I understood on yester-
day that this 114-million-dollar dividend from the First National
Bank in Detroit was used for that purpose in part. But it may be
I misunderstood the answer, and you may go ahead for I think it is
unimportant.

Mr. Vermerie. It may not be important, but——

Mr. Prcora (interposing). Senator Couzens, we have definitely
allocated $2,000,000 which the Detroit Bankers Co. %ot in the form
of this special dividend. Isn’t that so, Mr. Verhelle?
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Mr. VerazLLe, Yes, sir,

Mr. Pkcora. And that $2,000,000 was used to pay back a part of
the loan that it owed to the Chase National Bank?

Mr. VereELLE. Yes, sir. .

Mr. Proora. That brings us down to the special cash dividend of
114 million dollars which the Detroit Bankers Co. obtained from the
First National Bank in Detroit on December 23, 1931. Now, Mr.
Verhelle, what was done with that 114 million dollars?

Mr. Vermenie, There was $750,000 used——

Senator Couzens (interposing). No; prior to the use of the $750,-
fOOQO for the First National Bank of Pontiac, what was done with
it?

Mr. VeruerLe. Certificates of deposit——

Mr. Pecora (interposing). How many?

Mr. Verarrre. Two.

Mr. Pecora. And for what amounts, respectively?

Mr. Vermerre. One was for $1,000,000, and the other was for
'$500,000. I believe the $1,000,000 was the Detroit Trust Co. and the
$500,000 was the First National Bank—certificates of deposit were
taken out.

Mr, Prcora. Yes.

Mr. VeraerLe. And the money was left on deposit there:

Senator Couzens. Was that augmenting the deposits of the two
institutions?

Mr. VerHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Now, that means that—-

Mr. VeraeLie. No, sir; not necessarily. Well, let me see. [Wit-
ness appears to be considering the matter for about a minute.] Par-
don me, but I would like to think that question over. [After another
pause.] Yes; it did.

Senator Couzexns. Well, even a layman understands that.

Mr. Vermerie. All right.

Mr. Pecora. Those two certificates of deposit were purchased on
December 24, 1931, were they not ?

Mr. Veruprie. Well, let me see——

Mr. Pecora (interposing). That was.the day after the 114-million-
dollar cash dividend was received by the Detroit Bankers Co. from
the First National Bank in Detroit.

Mr. Vermerre. I would presume it was within a day of that time,
anywa{).

Mr., Pecora. Now, do you know what use was made of those funds
by the Detroit Bankers Co., after the purchase of those two certifi-
cates of deposit?

Mr. Verazrre. I cannot specifically allocate it, except as to
$750,000 of that, but its use was for the same identical purpose as
the $2,000,000. The other $7 50,000 went to the bank at Pontiac.

Mr. Precora. How could the use of the first $750,000 thereof have
been devoted to the same purpose as the $2,000,000 that you have
already spoken about, when that $2,000,000 which was paid to the
‘Chase National Bank, plus a further sum of $2,000,000 that the
Detroit Bankers Co. that same month borrowed from the Continen-
tal Illinois Trust Co. and turned over to the Chase National Bank,
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went to liquidate entirely the indebtedness of the Detroit Bankers
Co. to the Chase National Bank? ]

Mr. VeraELLE. Well, there were other banks to which the Detroit
Bankers Co. was indei)ted, and it was for the same indebtedness
rather than for the indebtedness that had already been liquidated,
of course, or I mean for the same type of indebtedness, or indebted-
ness-of the same character.

Mr. Pecora. Oh, the same type of indebtedness is one thing, and.
the same indebtedness means quite another thing, doesn’t it%

Mr. Vermerre. Well, of course, we wouldn’t pay twice on the
same indebtedness.

Mr. Pecora. I should say not. Well, you say it was paid for the
same indebtedness, when that indebtedness had been completely
liquidated through the payment of $4,000,000 out of funds obtained
in the manner I have indicated, by the Detroit Bankers Co. to the
Chase National Bank. Now, you said that $750,000 of this $1,500-
000 special cash dividend was used to pay off the same type of in-
debtedness. Whose indebtedness do you refer to that was paid off’
with that $750,000, and when was it paid off ¢

Mr. VerueLLE. I am referring to the indebtedness created by the:
First National Co. and assumed by the Detroit Bankers Co. for the-
purpose of reducing the interest rate, and so forth, and which was at
that time held by—well, there was the $2,000,000 we have just seen
held by the Continental Bank, and I don’t know which bank received
the benefit—or banks it might have been—received the benefits of’
that $750,000.

Mr. Pecora. Now, on December 23, 1931, the First National Co..
owed the First National Bank in Detroit the sum of $1,564,000.
Do you recall that?

Mr. VermEeLLE. Not exactly that amount, but approximately that,.

es.
Y Mr. Pecora. Well, it was approximately that?

Mr, VeruerLie. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. That is, it was approximately $1,500,000 ?

Mr. VeraeLie. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Now, that was about 1 week before the First National
Bank in Detroit merged with the Peoples Wayne County Bank
under the name of First Wayne National Bank, wasn’t it ?

Mr. VersELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr, Pecora. Do you recall, Mr. Verhelle, that it was in contem-
plation of that merger, which became effective on December 31, 1931,
that it was desired by the First National Bank and the Peoples
Wayne County Bank, that the First National Co. should liquidate
its indebtedness of approximately one and a half million. dollars
which it owed to the First National Bank? Do you recall that?

Mr. Verexrie (after a. pause). Not that specific indebtedness, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Well, what indebtedness? Let me read to you for
the purpose of possibly refreshing your recollection, the followin
resolution adopted by the board of directors of the First Nationa
Bank in Detroit, at a meeting which it held on December 22, 1931.
I will read not only—well, I will read just the resolution in ques-
tion, as it appears in the minute book of the meeting of the board
of that date, a photostatic copy of which I have before me:
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Whereas the net assets to be contributed by this bank on the consolidation
thereof with the Peoples Wayne County Bank were fixed at $12,654,968.61, by
first setting up a reserve of $1,600,000 out of the total net assets of this bank,
to assist in the liquidation of the First National Bank in Detroit, Inc., which is
afliliated with and largely indebted to this bank:

Resolwed, That to carry out the purpose of said reserve and making said
$1,500,000, or substantially all thereof, available for liquidation of the indebted-
ness of said First National Bank, there iy hereby declared payable to all
-shareholders of record of this bank at the close of business on the date hereof,
sald shareholders being also beneficial owners in the same proportion of all
‘the capital stock of said First National Co., a dividend in the sum of $1,600,000,
provided said shareholders, or substantially all thereof, agree in advance, or
in receipting for said dividend, to apply same, or substantially all thereof, in
liquidation of the indebtedness of said First National Co., other than indebted-
ness thereof to any shareholder or beneficial owner of shares thereof.

Mr. VerurLLE. I recall that; yes. .

Mr. Pecora. Does not this resolution inform you that the purpose
of declaring this special cash dividend of a million and a half was
to enable the First National Co. to liquidate an indebtedness which
it then owed of approximately that sum to the First National Bank
in Detroit?

Mr. Veraerie. I do not know just what the purpose of that reso-
lution was.

Mr. Pecora. Was the purpose of that resolution other than that
set forth in the terms of the resolution itself?

Mr. Veruaerre. Other than would be indicated by the construction
that has been placed on it here——

Mr, Pecora. I have not placed any construction upon it; I have
merely read the terms of the resolution to you.

Mr. VermerLe, With the construction that the money should be
used to be applied to this sum of approximately a million and a half
dollars’ indebtedness to the First National Bank.

Mr. Prcora. Is that construction a strained construction of this
resolution ?

Mr. Vergzrre. It is not the purpose——

Mr. Prcora. Is it a strained construction of the language of this
resolution ¢

Mr. VeruELLE., Possibly not.

Mr. Prcora. Possibly not. Well, then, if that construction is a
fair and reasonable construction of the language of this resolution,
do I understand you to mean that this resolution was adopted to
effectuate a purpose other than that set forth by the resolution itself?

Mr. Vermerie. There were other purposes to be served by that
resolution.

Mr. Precora. What were those other purposes?

Mr. Vermerre. I can explain those other purposes, I believe.
However, it is quite a legal question, and if I use the wrong terms
I hope I may be pardoned. At that particular time there was out-
standing stock of the First National Bank in the hands of others
than the Detroit Bankers Co., a purely nominal number of shares.
I do not recall how many or how few. The entire purpose of declar-
ing this dividend, the underlying motive, was definitely to reduce
the burden of indebtedness that had come to the Detroit Bankers
Co. through the First National Co., and in order to do that and in
order to permit this consolidation to go through——
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Mr. Pecora. You mean, the consolidation with the Peoples Wayne
County Bank ¢

Mr. Veraerre. And the First National Bank—we were advised
by counsel—-

Senator Couzens, What counsel ¢

Mr. Verrerre. Monahan, Crowley & Riley and Stevenson, Eamon,
Butzel & Long—to declare this dividend in, I think, what they call
a restricted manner, so as to be sure that all of the proceeds went
toward this obligation which at that time had been incurred
through the actions of this $7,000,000 proposition that was discussed
here yesterday, and so none of it would be diffused in other channels.

Mr. Prcora. Mr. Verhelle, do you know who drew up the resolu-
tion that I have read to you?

Mr. VermerLr, I believe Mr. Long and Mr. Monahan did.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Long is in the room at the present time, is he not ¢

Mr, VERHELLE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Long, will you be good enough to come forward
and be sworn? '

TESTIMONY OF THOMAS G. LONG, OF DETROIT, MICH.

Senator Couzens. Mr. Long, you do solemnly swear that your
testimony in this hearing will be the truth, the whole truth, and
nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Lowe. I do.

Mr. Pecora. Give your full name and business or profession to
the reporter for the record.

Mr. Loxne. Thomas G. Long; 1436 Chicago Boulevard, Detroit;
lawyer.

r. PeCcora. Are you a member of any law firm having an office
in thé city of Detroit, Mich.?

Mr. Loxe. I am.

Mr. Pecora. What is the name of that firm?

Mr. Lone. Stevenson, Butzel, Eaman & Long.

Mr. Prcora. How long have you been a member of that firm$

Mr. Lone. Since it was organized.

Mr. Pecora. Was that firm counsel to the First National Bank in
Detroit at any time in the past?

Mr. Lone. They were.

Mr. Prcora. V\yere you counsel for that bank in the year 1931,
and particularly during the month of December of that year?

Mr. Lone. We were.

Mr. Prdora. Did you hear the testimony given at the session this
morning by the preceding witness, Mr. Verhelle?

Mr. Long. The testimony that he has just given; yes.

Mr. Pecora. Did you hear his testimony particularly in connec-
tion with a resolution that appears to have been adopted by the
board of directors of the First National Bank in Detroit at the
meeting of said board held on December 22, 1981, which resolution
was read to Mr. Verhelle by me?

Mr. Lowne. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Are you familiar with the facts and circumstances
regarding the drawing up, presentation and adoption of that reso-
lution by the board of directors of the bank at this meeting?
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Mr. Loxeg. T am.

Mr. Pecora. Will you tell the committee what you know about
those facts and circumstances ?

Mr. Lone. I drew the resolution. Mr. Peter Monaghan and my-
self worked on the matter of consolidation of the Peoples Wayne
County Bank and the First National Bank. We worked the greater
part of the month of December and some of the month of November,
and in the course of it this resolution was drafted. I cannot tell
what date it was drafted. It was drafted in advance of the meeting
at which it was adopted.

Mr. Prcora. What purpose was sought to be effected by the adop
tion of this resolution ¢

Mr. Loxg. Mr. Verhelle has mentioned a purpose. I cannot recall
at this time everything that we then had before us, whether there
was any requirement in connection with the consolidation that a
resolution of that kind should be adopted. I do have an indistinct
recollection of reading over the resolution and talking it over with
either Mr. Leyburn or Mr. Hopkins, but just what the conversation
was or why I talked to them, I do not know. They were working
right there a good part of the time. At that time there were stock-
holders of the First National Bank that had declined to come into
the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. Pecora. That is, declined to exchange their shares of the
bank’s stock for the shares of the Detroit Bankers Co. stock?

Mr. Lone. Yes; and at various times they had threatened to do
this, that, or the other thing which would cause trouble and thereby
force somebody to pay them a lot of money for their shares. We
anticipated such trouble being injected into the consolidation of these.
two banks, and we were extra careful in drafting all our papers to
prevent those people from getting any kind of a technical point
that they could find; and in order to avoid a’%{ kind of sharpshoot-
ing we had that language in the resolution. is I do not know, as
I say—I do not recall that I ever saw any statement in writing
directly, myself, at any discussion with Mr. Leyburn or Mr. Hopkins
or any other representatives of the Comptroller’s Office as to what
were the essential terms of that consolidation. So I do not know
that there was involved in this resolution anything of that sort.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Long, you have stated that you went over this
resolution ¢

Mr. Lone. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. You drafted it?

Mr. Lowe. I did.

Mr. Pecora. Did you attend the meeting of the board of directors
at which it was adopted ¢

Mr. Lowe. I did.

Mr. PEecora. I presume that you drafted it after you had some
conferences with officers and directors of the bank and discussed
with them the situation that it was designed to meet by the adoption
of this resolution. Is that a fair assumption?

Mr, Long. The officers and directors of the bank? I do not think
it ‘could have been with any other than Mr. Ballantyne.

Mr. Pecora. As a result of the conferences you had with him or
with any other officer or director whont you might have had any such
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conferences with, what did you learn or what were you informed
was the situation existing at that time to meet which you drafted
this resolution for adoption by the board of directors?

Mr. Long. Now you are asking me what I said before, that I do
not have any distinct recollection about it. I was told that in the
bringing about of this consolidation there was to be this million and
a half dollar dividend; but I say, I do not recall any discussion of
the whys or wherefores of it.

Mr, Prcora. Perhaps if you had the text of the resolution before
you it might serve to refresh your recollection as to the situation
then existing which you intended to have cured or met by means
of the adoption of this resolution. So I will let you examine it.

Mr. Lone. I will read it, but it could not refresh my recollection,
because I do not think I ever did know the situation.

Mr. Prcora. How could you draw a resolution designed to meet a
gituation without knowing what the situation was, Mr. Long? In
other words, how could you as a doctor prescribe for a patient with-
out knowing what the nature of the illness was? You would not
undertake to do that, would you?

Mr. Long. No; I am not a doctor.

Mr. Pecora. And you would not undertake to suggest a legal
remlf;ly for a situation the factors of which you were not familiar
wit

Mr. Lona. That question was not before me.

Mr. Pecora. You were asked to write a resolution, were you not?

Mr. Lone. That is right.

Mr. Prcora. Which was to be introduced at a meeting of the board
of directors of the bank for the purpose of adoption?

Mr. Lowna. That is right.

Mr. Pecora. In order to write such a resolution intelligently you
would have to know, I presume, what situation the resolution was
intended to meet; is not that fair?

Mr. Lowng. I would not necessarily have to know, and I do not
recall that I did.

Mr. Pecora. You mean to say you would undertake as ‘a lawyer
to draw a resolution for adoption by the board of directors of the
bank of which your firm was counsel, without knowing what the
situation was that the resolution was designed to meet?

Mr. Long. In every detail; yes.

Mr. Proora. You would undertake to draw up such a resolution
without knowing anything at all about the situation that the reso-
lution was designed to meet?

Mr. Lona. Oi, no; I knew that the million and a half dollar divi-
dend had to be declared in the course of the consolidation. Why and
wherefore I did not know.

Mr. Proora. You did not know?

Mr. Lona. I have no recollection of knowing.

Mr. Pecora. Did you know by whom it was to be paid?

Mr. Long. By the First National Bank.

Mr. Pecora. And to whom it was to be paid %

. i{lr. Lona. It was a dividend that had to be paid to the stock-
older.

Mr. Prcora. And that stockholder was the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. Lo~na. Not entirely.
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Mr. Pecora. It was, with the exception of a few shares, the sole
stockholder ¢

Mr. Long. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Could you tell us the number of shares then outstand-
ing of the First National Bank in Detroit which were not owned by
the Detroit Bankers Co., outside of the directors’ qualifying shares?

Mr. Long. Noj; but it was very, very few.

Mr. Pecora. As many as a hundred shares?

Mr. Lone. Oh, no; I don’t think it was a hundred shares.

Mr. Prcora. So that it was virtually regarded that the sole stock-
holder of the bank was the Detroit Bankers Co., with the exception
g}f a fegw shares held by others that aggregated less than. a hundred

ares?

Mr. Lone. It was not dollars and cents that was bothering us.

Mr. Proora. What is that?

Mr. Lone. It was not dollars and cents that was bothering us
there, as to what they might get, but it was the possibility of
technical sharpshooting.

-Mr, Pecora. This resolution was not drawn for the Eur}ﬂose of
warding off an attack by these so-called “sharpshooters” who held
in the a,ggregla,{le less than a hundred shares of stock of the bank?

Mr. Long. That was distinctly one of the things in mind and the
occasion for the very particular language in it.

Mr. Pecora. How did this resolution operate to protect the bank
against those sharpshooters?

Mr. Lone. Because it is not absolutely an unqualified declaration
of dividend.

Mr. Pecora. In what respect is the declaration of dividend quali-
fied by the terms of the resolution?

Mr.: Loxe. Those who were to receive it had to agree, before it
became effective, that they would germit its application in a certain
way to the indebtedness mentioned.

Mr. Pecora. What was that certain way?

Mr. Lona. To apply the same or substantially all thereof in liqui-
dation of indebtedness of said First National Company other than in-
d}fbted;less‘ thereof to any shareholder or beneficial holder of shares
thereof.

Mr. Pecora. What shareholders were excluded by that clause, the
last clause you read? .

Mr. Long. All the shares. )

Mr. Prcora. That included the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. Lona. Right.

Mr. Prcora. a matter of fact; Mr. Long, do you recall that the
total number of shares of the capital stock of the First National
Bank in Detroit, other than directors’ guah'fying shares, not owned
at ths;t time by the Detroit Bankers Co.,. consisted of exactly one
share

Mr. Lowne. If ;you say that is correct. There was a time when
it was one. I don’t know whether at that time it was one. Mr.
Monaghan handled the matter of the outstanding stock meore than I
did. 1 knew it was one at the time the bank closed, but whether I
knew at that time it was one, I don’t knew. If you say it was one,
I knew it at that time.

175641—84—pr 11—7
Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5148 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. Pecora. I am asking you if you recall that it was one.

Mr. Lona. No; I have no recollection on that subject.

Mr. Pecora. You have a recollection that at one time or other
:]ﬁQ o;ﬂy other stockholder was some individual that owmed omne

are

Mr. Lowe. I do.

Mr. Pecora. And he was the sharpshooter that you had in mind,
the owner of that one share? :

Mr. Long. If that is the only one, he was the only sharpshooter.

Mr. Pecora. And this resolution was intended to protect the bank
against the attack of that sharpshooter?

Mr. Loxe. Yes. ,

Mr, Pecora. And that attack was warded off, you felt, by the terms
of this resolution, because under this resolution there was not an un-
qualified or unequivocal declaration of a special cash dividend?

Mr. Long. That is right.

Mr. Pecora. It was a declaration coupled with or based upon a
certain condition or limitation, and that limitation or condition in-
volved only the use that was to be made of that special cash divi-
dend by the Detroit Bankers Co. which received it ?

Mr. Lone. Right.

Mr. Prcora. That limitation extended to what factor?

Mr. Lone. To what factor?

Mr. QPEconA. What factor or situation was covered by that limi-
tation? :

Mr. Lowa. It was worked by exclusion. It was not to be applied
to any indebtedness to any shareholder or holders of beneficial in-
terest in shares.

Mr. Pecora. Then under the terms of this special resolution no
part of this special cash dividend was to be used to discharge any
indebtedness owed by the First National Co. to the Detroit Bankers
Co.; is not that so?

Mr. Long. Just let me read this again. [After again reading the
resolution referred to:] That is the way it reads.

Mr, Pecora. So that when Mr. Verhelle testified, as he did this
morning, that a dpart of this $1,500,000 special cash dividend was
used and intended to be used—although the intention, he said, might
not have been expressed in the resolution—to reduce or liqui&ate an
indebtedness owed by the First National Co. which had been as-
sumed, as he put it, by the Detroit Bankers Co., he was entirely mis-
taken, was he not?¢

Mr. Lone. Oh, I would not say that; I would not say that.

Mr. Prcora. Was this resolution drawn to effectuate a purpose
other than that stated in the resolution itself?

Mr. Lone. The way you ask that question, yes.

Mr. Prcora. Was it drawn for a purpose other than that set forth
in the resolution itself ¢

Mr. LoNa. Yes; but whether or not exclusively——

Mr. Pecora. Why was the resolution drawn by you as an attorney
for the bank to effectuate a purpose other than the purpose set-forth
in the resolution that you drew up?

Mr. LonNg. We had to deal, or thought we had to deal, with this
outstanding stockholder situation, because he was threatening to do
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this; so that purpose had to be in mind. So, when you say “a pur-
pose ”, that is a purpose that was in mind.

Mr. Pecora. How did the purpose set forth in the resolution give
any protection to the First National Bank in Detroit or to the De-
troit Bankers Co. as the recipient of the cash dividend provided for
%111 lghe ?resolution againts any attack by this sharp-shooting stock-

older

M. Lone. We were not trying to give the Detroit Bankers Co. any
protection; and the resolution was conditioned upon this being
applied in that way.

Mr. Pecora. In what way?

Mr. Loxne. As it says at the end and as we have agreed it says—
“ other than indebtedness of the First National Co. to any share-
holder or beneficial holder of shares thereof.”

Mr. Pecora, In other words, the resolution was carefully drawn
to provide for the liquidation of an indebtedness of the First Na-
tional Co. at that time, other than any indebtedness that it owed
to the Detroit Bankers Co. as a stockholder or shareholder of the
First National Co.?

Mr. Long. Surely; that is what it says.

Mr. Pecora. Is that what was done?

Mr. Lone. Afterwards.

Mr. Pecora. Was this cash dividend used in conformity with the
purpose set forth in the resolution itself %

r. Loxg. The only knowledge I have of that is that, when some-
one asked me within the last 2 or 8 weeks as to how it was divided,
and I said I didn’t know, and I have asked others since then and
gotten substantially the information that Mr. Verhelle has given
this morning; and that is all I know about it.

Mr. Prcora. Mr. Verhelle has gone further than that and has said
that this resolution was specifically drawn in that form and it was
done for a purpose other than that set forth in the resolution itself.
(':‘lan irou confirm his testimony to that extent of your own knowl-
edge

. LoNg. Your question only asks half of what you intend. It
did have this purpose, which is not expressed. Now, whether it was
also an essential part of the purpose which it does express, as I say.
I don’t }ﬁll'sona.ll have any recollection. I don’t know whether 1
ever did know, other than tﬁat I was to get up a million and a half
dollar-dividend resolution. If someone were to tell me that in the
discussion with Mr. Leyburn and Mr. Hopkins this certain thing was
to be accomplished, that is all right~——-o

Mr, Pecora. Do gt(;u mean to say that in drawing up that reso-
lution you did so after a conference or discussion you had with the
national bank examiner in the person of either Mr. Leyburn or Mr.

H(ﬁrkins?
. LoNg. No; I don’t know.
Mr. Proora. You mean, ﬁou don’t know or you don’t recall #

Mr. Long. I don’t recall—if there is any difference. But I do
say that if Mr. Leyburn or Mr. Hopkins says I did, I would accept:
their word.

Mr. Proora. If they say you did what?

Mr. Long. Had a discussion with them about it.
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Mr. Pecora. They have not said any such thing.

Mr. LonNg. I don’t know about that. ) ) )

Mr. Pecora. Do you recall any conference or discussion with
either Mr. Leyburn or Mr. Hopkins or any other person who then
was a national bank examiner that caused you to draw that resolution
in the form in which it appears?

Me. Loxa. That is what I am saying, that I don’t recall. When
I say I don’t recall I am neot. sa: that I did not have such a
discussion. I mean exactly that I have no reesllection one way or
the other. . .

Mr. Prcora. Let me see if I can refresh your recollection concern-
ing the purposes for which this resolution was drawn and what was
done with the money received by the Detroit Bankers Co. in the form
of a special dividend declared in pursuance of that resolution; and
to refresh your recollection about this whole matter I will read to
you a resolution adopted by the board of directors of the Detroit
Bankers Co. at a meeting of the board held on January 8, 1932. In
the minutes of that meeting the resolution in question appears under
the caption “ Investment of Funds ”, and I will read the entry in the
minutes relating to this resolution under that caption [reading]:

The following resolution with respect to a temporary investment of the pro-
ceeds of a special dividend received from the First National Bank amounting
to $1,500,000 was presented and adopted:

Whereas, incident to the consolidation of the Peoples Wayne County Bank
and the First National Bank, the latter institution out of a reserve set aside
for that purpose declared a dividend to its stockholders in the amount of
$1,500,000, with the understanding that said amount would be used in assisting
in the liquidation of the First National Co. of Detroit, Inc., as will appear by
reference to the records of the bank;

And whereas, substantially all of said dividend was received by this company,
and pending the application of the amount for the purpose mentioned in the
resolution declaring said dividend, the officers of this corporation temporarily
deposited the sum of $1,000,000 in the Detroit Trust Co. and the sum of
$500,000 in the Peoples Wayne County Bank and received therefor certificates
of deposit in the usual form: Now therefore be it

Resolved that the action of the officers in making said deposit and receiving
said certificates of deposit be and the same is hereby approved.

Does the adoption of that resolution refresh your recollection in
any way concerning this special dividend ?

Mr. Lone. No; I don’t think I knew anything of that resolution
excﬁpt that I saw it within the last 2 or 8 weeks, a copy of it.

r. Pecora. Now, according to the minutes of the meeting, you
were present at this meeting of the board of directors of the Detroit
Bankers Co. at which this resolution was-adopted. Not only were
you present, but Mr. Peter Monaghan, who I assume is one of the law
partners, was also present——

Mr. Long. Noj; that is another firm. That was. the firm that was
counsel for the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. Pecora. Among those present, according to the minutes of
that meeting, were, in addition to certain named directors, Mark
Wilson, vice pres1d,ent, and Thomas E. Long and Peter J. Mona-
han, attorneys. ) ) )

At the time of the adoption of this resolution at this meeting of
the board of directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. did any discus-
sion precede the adoption of this resolution which I have read to
you?
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Mr. Lone. I don’t have any recollection of being at that meeting
or what I was doing there, if I was there. .

Mr. Prcora. Mr. Verhelle has testified here this morning—were
you going to say something?

Mr. Lone. I was going to say that it might refresh my recollee-
tion if I saw all the minutes passed at that meeting.

Mr. Pecora. 1 will be very glad to let you read the entire minutes
of that meeting [handing a dacument to the witness].

Mr. Long (after reading same). That refreshes my recollection
about the meeti%g.

Mr. Pecora. You say it does not?

Mr. Lone. It does. I was there for the purpose of the first reso-
hﬁtion about the First National Co. and the Detroit Co. I left after
that.

Mr. Prcora. Mr. Long, do you recall that in connection with the
contemplated consolidation or the t}l)lroposed consolidation of the First
National Bank in Detroit with the Peoples Wayne County Bank,
it was desired to have an existing indebtedness which the First
National Co. then owed to the First National Bank in Detroit,
amounting to approximately a million and a half dollars, liquida,te/d?’

Mr. LoNe. When I first sat in this chair I told you I had no recol-
lection at all in my mind about the thing other than as the record
has shown.

Mr. Prcora.. Does not the resolution that you drew up in. con-
nection with this special dividend indicate to you distinctly that it
was desired at that time, in connection with the prospective con-
solidation of the two banks, to have the First National Co. liquidate
its indebtedness to the First National Bank?

Mr. Lone. That is what the resolution says.

Mr. Pecora. And in order to enable the First National Co. to
liquidate that indebtedness it had to get the funds from some source
or other, did it not ?

Mr. Lone. Certainly.,

Mr. Pecora. It had no funds of :its. own at that time with which
to pay off this indebtedness, did it ?

Mr. Long. I do not think so.

Mr. Pecora. Was it not intended to supply the First National Co.
with the necessary funds to enable it to liquidate its indebtedness
in favor of the First National Bank, to have the First National Bank
declare this special cash dividend of a million and a half dollars and
pay it over to the Detroit Bankers Co., and then have the Detroit
Bankers Co. loan that money or make it otherwise available to the
First National Co., so that the First National Co. would pay it back
to the First National Bank in liquidation of its indebtedness? Was
not that the scheme in mind?

Mr. Long. All T can testif{ is what the resolution says. I have no
independent recollection of that particular thing.

Mr. Prcora. You have no recollection that the scheme was the
one which I described in my last question to you?

Mr. Lone. I have no independent recollection whatever. I drafted
that resolution in a certain way, and I assume I had a reason for it.

Mr. Pecora. But you do not recall the reason?
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Mr. Lone. I do not. I was drafting a lot of papers at that time.

Mr. Pecora. And the drafting of this resolution and a study of it
by you, however Eatiently you want to study it, would not serve to
refresh your recollection any more than you have admitted here?

Mr. Lone. When you sai: study "—1 think if I could get Mr.
Verhelle, Mr. Wilson, Mr. Leyburn, and Mr. Hopkins in the room
I might be able to refresh the recollection that I once had.

Mr. Pecora. It would require that?

Mr. Lowg. It certainly would.

Mr. Prcora. Did the Detroit Bankers Co., to your knowledge
when it received this cash dividend, agree to the condition expressed
in the resolution concerning what was to be done?

Mr. Lona. I have not looked it up, but I think there is a resolution
of the Detroit Bankers Co. to that effect.

Senator CouzeNs. They could not have got the money otherwise,
according to the resolution, could they?

Mr. Lowne. I would not have thought so.

Mr. Pecora. Would you say that, under the terms of this resolu-
tion which you drafted and which was adopted by the board of the
First National Bank in Detroit, the Detroit Bankers Co., as the
recipient of the special cash dividend referred to in that resolution,
had the right to use any part of that cash dividend for any purpose
that included the extinguishment of any liability which the First
National Co. owed to the Detroit Bankers Co. at that time?

Mr. Lona. No. The resolution says not.

Mr. Pecora. Is there anything more you can tell this committee
about this transaction involving the declaration of this special cash
dividend, Mr. Lonf?

Mr. Lone. No; I think I have told you all that I have in my mind.

Mr. Peoora. You feel that you have exhausted your full present
recollgction of the transaction and all the circumstances surround-
ing it

r. LoNg. Yes.

Mr. Pecora., Thank yon very mueh.

(Witness excused.)

Mr. Prcora. Now, Mr. Verhelle, will you resume the stand?

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH F. VERHELLE—Resumed

Mr, Prcora. Mr. Verhelle, in so far as you have indicated the fact
by the testimony which you have heretofore given, the $7,000,000
indebtedness which the Detroit Bankers Co. assumed in February
1930, or a month following its birth, had been reduced by payments
to the sum of $5,000,000 by the end of 1931, had it not ¢

Mr. Veraerie, That sounds a little high, to me, sir.

Mr. Prcora. What is high-—the $5,000,000?

Mlli. Vermerre. The $5,000,000 sounds a little higher than I
recall it.

Mr. Pecora. To what amount had it been reduced by the end of
that year, accordi%to your recollection?

Mr. VermeLLe. This is purely a guess, but I would say $3,000,000.
1t is purely a guess, however,

Mr. Prcora. When did you leave the employ of the Detroit
Bankers Co.?
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Mr. Vermerie. November of 1932.

Mr. Pecora. That was about 8 or 4 months before the company
went into receivership. Do you know how much of that original
$7,000,000 indebtedness had been paid by .the Detroit Bankers
Co. up to the time that you left its employ in November 1932¢

Mr. Vergeri®, I am afraid I do not, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Do you recall that that original $7,000,000 indebted-
ness had been reduced, up to the time the Detroit Bankers Co. went
into receivership, to the sum of $3,800,000%

Mr. Veraerre. I do not know that, but I presume the records
show that. .

Senator Couzens. Where did you go when you left the Detroit
Bankers Co.? .

Mr. Veruaewre. Not any place in particular, sir. I went in various
capacities and assisted various institutions, I had employment
with—really, the very first definite position, I would say, would-have
been the—I1 will have to look it up. [After examining papers:]
H. P. Earhart, Inc., I believe the name was, sir, and simultaneously
with that I assisted in connection with a few institutions, more or
less as a personal favor to the officers, hel;ilin%them.

Senator Couzens. Why did you leave the Detroit Bankers Co. ¢

Mr. Veruarrie. I resigned from the Detroit Bankers Co., orig-
inally gave Mr. Ballantyne my resignation, in line with this con-
solidation,

Senator Couzens. I do not hear you.

Mr. VeraerLe. Mr. Ballantyne had my resignation at the time of
the consolidation we have been discussing here sometime ago, or

" this morning—December 81, 1931. At the time Mr. Ballantyne and
Mr. Wilson%eft the Detroit Bankers Co., I was called. in by certain
directors, Messrs. McMillan, Webber, Mills, and one other I have
forgotten, and I was asked to remain and continue in connection with
the operations of that company; that it was intended to change
the activities of the Detroit Bankers Co. While there was no definite
understanding, or no words had been actually passed between us te
that effect, it was, I believe, mutually understood that it was a case
of allocating these functions or this work to such others as to whom
the work would be assigned. The reallocation of this work com-
menced approximately in May 1932 and continued on until I left.

Senaétor Couzens. It was May 1932 that Mr. Ballantyne retired,
was it ?

Mr. VerarLLE. Yes, sir.

Senator Couzens. Was that the time you put in your resignation$

Mr. Verurrre. No, sir. Before there was an opportunity to do
that, I had been called in by these directors.

Senator Couzens. What date was it §ou put in your resignation?

Mr. VerueLre. The last time, when I actually left there, sir! I
put in another resignation at that time. That was in

Senator Couzens. No; but the first time ¢

Mr. Verurrre. I would say it was about October of 1931,

Senator Couzens. Why did you put it in then?

Mr. VermerLe. To be certain that Mr. Ballantyne had an abso-
lutely free hand in connection with this consolidation, sir.

. Sgl;ator Couzens. Had he indicated to you that he wanted a free
an
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Mr. VeraeLLE. No, sir.

Senator Couzens. Then that resignation was not accepted, and
you put in another one?

Mr. VeramLLE. Yes, sir.

Senator Couzens. Was that in May 19321

Mr. VeraELLE. No, sir.

Senator Couzens. When was that$

Mr. Verarrre. I am not quite clear whether it was October or
November 1932. .

Senator Couzens. Then, shortly after your resignation——

Mr. Veruerre, That resignation was accepted. Tt would be the
beginning of November. '

ﬁr. Prcora. When you submitted your resignation, in either
October or November of 1932, the time it was accepted, was that
an entirely voluntar{eaact on your part?

Mr. Vernerre. I beg your pardon. I did not mean to leave that
out. It was not, sir.

Mr. Pecora. What prompted it ¢

Mr. VerueLLe. It was requested by Mr. Mills.

Mr. Pecora. Requested by Mr. Mills,

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Is that Mr. Wilson Mills?

Mr. VergeLLe, Wilson W. Mills.

Mr. Pecora. Was he then an executive officer of the Detroit
Bankers Co.?

Mr. Verurrize. I have never been able to decipher his relation-
ship with that company at that time, sir.

nator Couzens. y did he request it? [After a pause.] Now,
you must remember that we expect the truth, the whole truth, and
nothing but the truth.

Mr. Veruaerir, Tt is customary for me to tell the truth, Senator.

Senator Couzens. I did not charge otherwise, but I do not know
whether you are“telling it all or not. What you are saying may be
the truth, but I want you to tell it all.

Mr: Veraerre. Anything I might say on that point would be a
presumption, would it not¥:

Senator Couzens. Not necessarily. If {;([)11'1 were advised why Mr.
"Mills wanted your resignation, you would know that as a fact. That
would not be a presumption.

Mr. Verarerre. He stated to me that he did not want it; that he
under no circumstances wanted my resignation; that it was the
hardest thing he ever did in his life to suggest it.

Senator Couzens. Who wanted it, then, as long as he requested it?

Mr. VerueriE. He did not tell me specifically, but he suggested to
me that certain of the officers——

Senator Couzens. What certain officers?

Mr. VermrLLe. He did not state who they were, but his statement
was something to the effect that the officers felt it was the thing to
do; that he hated to. do it; that that was the thing he hated to do
most of anything he had ever done in his life, and so forth.

Senator Couzens. Yet he was under the domination of some officer
to do this thing, is that correct?
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Mr.. Verrrree. I did not go into that relationship. -As I say, I
could not quite understand his relationship with the Detroit Bankers
Co: at that particular moment.

Senator Couzens. He was not an officer, then, at that time?

Mr. VerarrLe. I do not recall that he was.

Senator Couzens. Did you ask any reasons as to why you. were
asked to resign?

Mr. VermrLLE. I believe I asked whether or not there was any-
thing about my own record that was in any way questionable.

Senator Couzens. What was the answer?

Mr. Vergeize. I believe in answer to that he gave me the answer
which I suggested here a moment ago.

Senator %OUZENS. What was that? What was his answer?

Mr. Veraerie. That there was absolutely nothing. Otherwise, of
course, I could not have turned in that resignation.

Senator Couzens. Was thereno reference made at any time to your
criticisms of the conduct of the Bankers Co. ¢

Mr. Veraerre. Conduct of the Bankers Co., sir?

Senator Couzens. I asked you whether there was not some discus-
sion with respect to your criticism of the conduct of the Detroit
Bankers Co. (S:na.t took place at that time?

Mr. Verurrie. I cannot recall any, sir.

Senator Couzens. You had written a number of memorandums
criticizing the conduct of the Detroit Bankers Co., or some of its
actions, had you not ¢

Mr. Vermgwre. No sir; not that I can recall.

Senator Couvzexs. You do not recall?

Mr. VerneLre. No, sir.

Senator Covzens. You never wrote any memorandum criticizing
some of the acts of the Detroit Bankers Co. in some of their pro-
ceedings ?

Mr. %ERHELLE. It would not have been at all unlikely, but I do
not recall writing any memorandums whatsoever regarding the
activities or proceedians of the Detroit Bankers Co., sir.

Senator Couzens. You say it might have been sot

Mr. VeraeLLE. Yes, sir.

Senator Couzexs. So, if it might have been so, there must have
been occasions for it. You did have some—— _

Mr. VermEnie. I just do not recall the occasions, and I do not
recall writing any memorandums.on the proceedings.

Senator Couzens. Whether you wrote any memorandums or not,
did you have any criticisms to make of some of the procedures of the
Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. Veraenre. Well, to begin with, I doubt, if there had been
anything wrong, whether I would have written any memorandums
regarding it, because it would have been up to me to correct it, more
or less. I was comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co., and I would
have merely corrected what was wrong.

Senator Couzens. I am not charging anything wrong. There
might-have been a question of policy and procedure, which you could
not have controlled. You would have had to carry out your orders;
and I wanted to know whether those policies or orders were of doubt-
ful wisdom or policy with respect to your operatins as comptroller.
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Mr. VeraELLE. Senator, the Detroit Bankers Co.’s activities, those
which had been turned over to them, or those which they were han-
dling, were, in the main, under my definite and direct jurisdiction.
I do recall now that there was one activity on which I did not criti-
cize the Detroit Bankers Co. in any sense of the word—that was,
not directly so. ‘

Senator Couzens. What was that activity ¢

Mr. VermeLLE. The operation in connection with the collection of
bad debts or notes that were hard to collect, or slow, or doubtful.

Senator Couzens. Is it embarrassing to you, Mr. Verhelle, to be
sitting to the right of your chief in answering these questions?

Mr. Verurrre. Not at all.

Mr. BairantyNE. I will go out.

Senator Couzens. You may go out.

Mr. BavrantYNE. For just a few minutes.

Senator Couzexns. Yes; for 10 minutes.

You have told this committee all the criticisms that you had to
make as active comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co., of the con-
duct of the company, or its units, have you?

Mr. VerueriE. I have not, sir.  You have not asked that question.

Senator Couzens. I ask it now.

Mr. Veraerie. The real technical answer is no; I have not, be-
cause the question so far has been citicism regarding the Detroit
Bankers Co., and the answers to that is that I cannot recall any
citicism regarding the Detroit Bankers Co. A

Senator Couzens. I asked you later whether you had any criti-
cism to make of the operations or the conduct of the Detroit Bankers
Co. or any of its units.

Mr. Veregrire. My particular job was to straighten out and to
make criticism of the conduct of the units of the Detroit Bankers
Co., to correct those as well as I could by advising these units as
to the. proper course of action, so that quite naturally—and I be-
leve I generally put it in writing—there was a tremendous amount
of what might lze termed “ criticism ”, put down in writing in vari-
ous memorandums, some of which were probably sent.and directed
to substantially every unit in the group.
| Sena?tor Couzens. Mr. Mills was the head of one of the units, was
e not

Mr. VereeLLE. Yes, sir.

Senator Couvzens. Did you direct any criticism to the unit of
which he was the head ?

Mr. VeraerLE. Many, sir.

Senator Couzens. at was the nature of them?

Mr. VeruELLE. I believe that in my criticisms I have covered the
operations of practically every department of the bank. I believe
that I have written up recommendations and suggestions regarding
substantially every activity of that institution.

Senator Couzens. Mr. Mills saw those criticisms?

Mr. Veraeure. They were directed to him, sir, if you choose to
call them criticism. 1 would like to have the word “constructive ”
added to it, because I believe that in every case I made a specific
suggestion.

r. Pecora. Mr. Ballantyne, will you resume the stand ¢
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TESTIMONY OF JOHN BALLANTYNE—Resumed

Mr. Pecora. Now, at the time of the issuance of the printed an-
nual report of the Detroit Bankers Co. to its stockholders covering
the year 1931, you were the president of the Detroit Bankers Co.,
were you not ¢

Mr. BaLantynNE. Yes.

Mzr. Pecora. That report was printed and issued some time in Jan-
uary 1982, was it not {

r. BaLranTtyne. Just on the eve of the consolidation; yes.

Mr. Pecora. There has already been received in evidence here, as
committee exhibit no. 9 of January 24, 1934, a printed copy of the
annual report to the stockholders.

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. 1932, you mean{

Mr. Pecora. For the year 1931.

Mr. BavrantyNe. Yes; 1932,

Mr. Prcora. You identified this report yesterday.

Mr. BarranTyYNE. I have no doubt I did.

Mr. Pecora. The actual report itself is dated January 16, 1932,
and was sent out over your signature as the president, was it not?

Mr, BaLrantYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. I observe the following statement contained in this
annual report for the year 1931. I will read it to you from the
report [reading] :

The net income, after customary reserves, was $7,475,298.47, equal to $4.21 a
share on the 1,776,205%; shares, $20 par) authorized. Earnings for 1930 were
equal to $4.14 a share.

Now, through the medium of this report to the stockholders it was
intended to give to the stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co. a
true, correct, and comprehensive statement of the financial condition
of the company, was it not ¢

Mr. BarLantyne. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. That was the essential purpose of the report?

Mr. BarrantyNE. There was no thought of doing anything else.

l\gr. Prcora. That was the essential purpose of the report, was it
not

Mr. BarzanTtyNe. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. What do you understand by the term * net operat-
ing income 7% ,

r. BALLANTYNE. Just what it implies.

Mr. Pecora. Tell us what you understand it to be.

Mr. BarrantyYNE. Income that was derived from the operations
of the banks for that year.

Mr. Prcora. The operations of the banks?

Mr. BaLraNTYNE, 8f the banks, for that year.

Mé'. I;ECORA. Or the operations of the company, the Detroit Bank-
ers Co.

Mr. BarranTtyYNE. The Bankers Co. had no operations.

Mr. Pecora. What is that?

Mr. BaLranTtyNE. It was not the Detroit Bankers Co. It was the
units that made the earnings.

Mr. Prcora. As a matter of fact, this report did not give——
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Mr. BarrantyNe. We describe the fact that it is the result of the
units of the Detroit Bankers Co., in another part of that report, in
the same paragraph that you are referring to..

Mr. Prcora. How was this figure of $7,475,293.47, which was stated
in this report to be the net operating income after customary re-
serves, arrived at? .

Mr. BauLantyNE. It was furnished to me in the way it always
had been madeé, by the officers of the bank, with assurances that
those figures were correct. Obviously, I could not be chargeable
with these figures personally. I had to depend on Mr. Verhelle and
athers to -substantiate the correctness of those figures.

Mr. Pecora. When you said in this report for the year 1931 that
the net operating income after customary reserves was $7,475.293.47,
did you mean to inform the stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co.
that that was the operating income of the company, or only of the
unit banks?

Mr. BarrantyNE. The unit banks,

Mr. Pecora. The unit banks?

Mr, BavLLanTYNE. Yes, surely.

Mr, Pecora. And when you stated, in this report to the stockhold-
ers of the Detroit Bankers Co. that that net operating income was
equal to $4.21 a share on the 1,77620514, shares, were you referring
to the shares of the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. BarwanTtyNe. I think, however, Mr. Pecora, you have done
so well with Mr. Verhelle, and he had so much more actual contact
with the making of that report and the furnishing of the figures
to me, that he could answer your questions much more intelligently
than I could. I necessarily had to depend on the officers of the
bank for the figures. I got them in the usual way that figures are

otten.
& Mr. Pecora. I will question Mr. Verhelle subsequently about this,
but meanwhile I want to ask you some questions about it, because this
report is your report as the president of the Detroit Bankers Co.
r. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. When you said in this report that the earnings for
1930 were equal to $4.14 a share, you meant to give the stockholders
of the company a comparative statement of the earnings for 1930
compared with the earnings for 1931, did you not?

Mr. BacranTtyne, Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. And we have already seen that you stated in this
report to the stockholders that the earnings for 1931 were equal to
$4.21 a share, as compared with $4.14 a share for the year 1930;
is that not true?

Mr. BarraNTYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. In other words, you wanted to give the stockholders
the impression that the earnings of the company for 1931 per share
exceéeded the earnings of the company for 1930 per share, did you
not?

Mr. BarraNTYNE. I wanted to make an honest statement above
anything else. There was nothing else in my mind but to make an
honest statement in this case. I wanted honest values back of every
figure, and that is so there. These facts stated in that letter I believe
to be absolutely correct.
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Mr. Pecora. Why do you believe them to be absolutely correct?

Mr. BaLLaANTYNE. I got them from very dependable men.

Mr. Pecora. Who were: they ¢

Mr. BarrantyNE, Mr. Verhelle, Mr. Wilson——

Mr. Prcora. Mr. Mark Wilson ¢

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes; Mr. Joseph Verhelle, and the other officers
of the company. They came through Mr. Verhelle and Mr. Mark
Wilson.

Mr. Pecora. When you stated in this annual report for 1931 that
the earnings were equal to $4.21 a share as companred with earnings
for 1930 equal to $4.14 a share, did you mean to convey to the stock-
holders of the company that the company’s business in 1931 was
more prosperous and profitable than its business for the year 1930¢

Mr. BarranTyNE. I meant to convey the facts to them,

Mr. Pecora. Did you mean-to convey that as the fagt?

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. Absolutely. ;

Mr. Pecora. To your knowledge, Mr. Ballantyne, were the actual
earnings and profits of the Detroit Bankers Co. for 1931 greater
than those for 1930¢

ﬁ‘Mr. BarraNTYNE. I have only the word of the officers to that
effect.

Mzr. Pecora, To your knowledge, was the com;)any’s business more
profitable to it in 1931 than it had been in 1930

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. It was less expensive.

Mr. Pecora. Was it more profitable, to your knowledge, in 1931
than it was in 1930%

Mr. BALLANTYNE. My dear sir, I had only the knowledge that was
turnished to me.

Senator Covzens. You must answer Mr. Pecora’s question.

Mr. BarranTyNE. I had only the knowledge that was furnished
to me.

Senator Couzens. No one is denying that.

Mr. Bawrantyne. I could not guess at any figures.

Senator Couzens. Mr. Pecora did not ask you that. Will you
Pplease repeat the question, Mr. Pecora asked. ’.lyhe witness will have
to answer that question.

(The reporter read the last question by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. BaLLantYNE. The only knowledge I had was the knowledge
obtained from the officers of the company, which I submitted in that
report.

Senator CouzeNns. That does not answer the question, Mr, Ballan-
tyne. The question is whether or not you believed the profitsin 1931
were greater than they were in 1930. That is a simple question.

Mr. BarLaNTyYNE. I think I am giving you a perfectly fair answer.

Mr. Proora. What is the answer, yes or no?

. Mr. Baurantyne. My knowledge was comprised of what I was
informed from the officers of the company. I accepted their word on
it. T had confidence in them. Obviously they were more, according:
to these statements. 4

Mr. Pecora. You mean that obviously, according to these state-
ments embodied in the annual report—-—

Mr. BaLLaNTYNE. More money had been earned.

Mr. Pecora. Will you let me finish the question before you answer,
Mr. Ballantyne? Do you mean to say that obviously, according to
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the statements embodied in your report to the stockholders for the
year 1931, the company’s business that year was more profitable to it
than had been its business for the year 1930¢

Mr. BaLLanTyNE. I believed that when that report went out.

Mr. Prcora. You believed it?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Was that belief based upon any personal knowledge
that you had as president and a director of the Detroit Bankers
Co., of its business transactions?

Mr. BarLaNTtyYNE. I do not know that I had any knowledge that
other folks did not have, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. Prcora. I am asking you about; your own individual knowl-
edge, and not somebody else’s knowledge; and in asking you that,
I am asking it of you because you were not only a director of the
company during all the years of 1930 and 1931, but yopn were also
president of the company from May 1931 to the end of that year
and subsequently.

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. And I assume that as a director and as president you
had some personal knowledge other than that given to you by ac-
countants, that indicated to you whether or not the company’s {)usi-
ness was more profitable in 1931 than it had been in 1930.

Mr. BarLaNTYNE. Mr. Pecora, I did not. '

Mr. Pecora. What is that?

Mr. BawzantyNe. 1 did not.

Mr. Pecora. You did not what?

Mr. Barrantyne. Have any knowledge other than was furnished
me by the accountants and officers of the bank.

Mr. Prcora. Didn’t you have knowledge, necessarily, of the com-
pany’s business and operations which was acquired at first hand
as a director of the company and as its president?

Mr. BarnantYNE. Noj nothing more than was furnished by the
officers of the bank.

Mr, Prcora. You were the head officer of the company, were you
not, the chief executive officer of the company, from May 1931 until
the end of the year?

Mr. BarrantyYNE. Have you read the bylaws, Mr. Pecora?

Mr. Prcora. Will you answer my guestion, please, Mr. Ballantyne?

Mr. BavranTtyNE. I have answered it to the best of my ability.

. llﬂr. Prcora. You answered it by asking me if I had read the
ylaws.

Mr. BaurantyNE. You said I was the chief officer.

Mr. Pecora. Weren’t you?

Mr. BarrantyNE. I do not know. That is why I -asked you if
you had read the bylaws. .

Mr. Pecora. What were your duties as president of the company
when you assumed that office or were elected to it in May 1931°%
Don’t you know#

Mr. BarrantyNE. President of the company.

Mr. Prcora. What were your duties as president of the company ?
Were you merely a frilgu.rehead?

Mr. Bareantyne, To preside at the meetin%s.

Mr. Pecora. Were you merely a figurehead?
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Mr. BauLantyne. I suppose I was. The Bankers Co., as such,
shortly after I-—well, immediately following the consolidation-—was
superseded by another organization called the governing board.

. PEcora. What consolidation are you referring to?

Mr. BarranTyNE. The Peoples Wayne and the First National.

Mr. Pecora. That took place in December 1931 %

Mr. Barrantyne. Yes.

~Mr. Peoora. You became president of the Detroit Bankers Co. in
Mﬁ 1931.
r. BALLANTYNE. Mr, Pecora—

Mr. Pecora. So, what in the world—

Mr. BarrantyNE. If you are asking me something I can answer
obviously—I will answer this to you. Obviously, I had reasons for
recommending the consolidation.

Mr. Pecora. I am not asking you about the consolidation that
took place on December 31, 1931, between the First National Bank
in. Detroit and the Peoples Wayne County Bank. I have not asked
you about that, have I?

Mr. Bavpantyne. No. _

Mr. Pecora. Then why, in your answers, do you .refer to that
consolidation, when my questions in no way relate to that con-
solidation?

Mr. BaLrANTYNE. You are trying to get something out of me that
I do not know.

Mr. Pecora. Don’t you know what your duties as president of the
Detroit Bankers Co. were?

Mr. BarrantyNE. I do not know that I do—to preside at the
meetings of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. Proora. Were you also the executive head of the company ¢

Mr. Barranty~NE. There were no activities in the Detroit Bankers
Co. The Detroit Bankers Co., Mr. Pecora, were just trustees.

Mr. Pecora. Of what?

Mr. BarrantyNE. Just trustees.

Mr. Prcora. Just trustees of what?

Mr. BarrantyNe. For the stockholders and for the directors of
these banks. '

Mr. Pecora. The Detroit Bankers Co. was a company that ownéd
virtuaelly all of the capital stock of a number of large banks, was
it not?

Mr. BatrantyNe. They were only trustees. No; they did not
own it.

Mr. Pecora. They did not own it? )

Mr. BarrantYNE. No. I was trustee, for instance, for Horace
Dodge, one of the biggest estates in this country.

Mr. Pecora. We are not talking about the%orace Dodge estate.

- Mr. BariaNTYNE. I did not own his estate. I was a trustee, and
that is all these men were.

Mr. Prcora. Mr. Ballantyne, did not the Detroit Bankers Co. own
outright the capital stock——

Mr. BarrantyNe. No.

Mr. Pecora. Wait. Let me finish my questions, won’t you, please ¢

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr, Pecora. I will start it again. As a matter of fact, did not the
Detroit Bankers. Co. own outright the capital stock of the various
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banks which it had acquired during the course of its existence, with
the exception of directors’ qualifying shares of various unit banks?

Mr. BatuantyNe (after conferring with an associate). I dare:
say I am confused about it. I was the chief executive officer of the
Bankers Co., and we were the owners of this stock. Is that what
you are asking?

Mr. Pecora. I thought that was what I was asking,

Mr. BaLraNTYNE. I will answer in the affirmative.

Mr. Pecora. You answer that question now in the affirmative?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. And as president of the Detroit Bankers Co. you
received a fairly substantial salary, didn’t you?t

Mr. BanrantYNE. Yes. Well, I received $50,000 a year.

Mr., Proora. $50,000 a year?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. You do not suppose that that $50,000 a year was
paid to Byou for services rendered by a figurehead, do you?

Mr. Batzantyne. No.

Mr. Proora. So that you yourself considered that you were some-
thing more than a figurehead when you became president of the De-
troit Bankers Co. at a salarifrf $50,000 a year, did you not?

Mr. Bavvantyne. Well; Mr. Pecora, I would like to fet this very
clear in your record. I had no wish to be president of the Detroit
Bankers Co. Fate, of course, sat on me; and when I took hold of
that office it was with the definite understanding of everybody that
it would be for short tenure. My years and my strength would not
permit me to take care of it. As to intimate knowledge of anything
pertaining to that bank, the Detroit Bankers Co., you are inferring
that I might know something that others did not know.

Mr. Pecora. No; I am not inferring any such thing.

Mr. BarzantyNE. Perhaps I mistake your question.

Mr. Prcora. The question that I last asked you, Mr. Ballantyne,
was a very simple one.

Mr. BarrantyNe. Whether I knew——

Mr. Prcora. No. The question was, when you were made presi-
dent of the Detroit Bankers Co. and received as its president a salary
of $50,000 a year, did you consider that you were paid that salary
for being something more than a mere figurehead of thé company?

Mr. Barrantyne. I thought so.

Mr. Prcora. And the duties assigned to you and  which devolved
upon Kou as president of the Detroit Bankers Co. were very re-
sponsible duties, were they not ?

Mr. BavrantyNe. They proved to be.

L%r. Pecora. You knew that they would be in advance, did you
not

Mr. BarranTtyne, I do not know that I knew that they would be
as responsible as they were.

Mr. Pecora. You knew that your duties would be more than
merely nominal as president of the Detroit Bankers Co., did you not ?

Mr. BaLranNTYNE. Yes,

Mr. Pecora. As president it was your duty to supervise the oper-
ation of the business activities of the company, was it not ¢

Mr. BarrantyNe. The Detroit Bankers Co., to my knowledge,
were not supervising or running the banks, you know.
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Mr. Pecora, I didn’t ask you anything about that.

Mr. Barantyng. To supervise; yes. .

Mr. Prcora. Didn’t you understand that you were paid a salary
of $50,000 a year, when you became president of the Detroit Bankers
Co., to compensate you for services that you would be expected to
discharge as its president ?

Mr. Barcantyne, Yes. .

Mr. Pecora. And among those services was the supervision, as
chief executive officer of the company, of its business activities and
affairs?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. In the discharge of those services did you learn cur-
rently during the year 1931, or that portion of it in which you were
president of the company, whether or not the business of the com-
pany was more prosperous than it had been during the preceding
year of 1930¢

Mr. BaroantyNg, All I learned, Mr. Pecora, was what was fur-
nished by the officers, as I said before, and these figures were given
to me by the officers through Mr. Verhelle. It would be impossible
for any one man to have overlooked all the units of that bank—quite
impossible. We had to depend on our officers. Is that a fair
answer ¢

Mr. Pecora. And the principal officer was the president.

Mr. BarrantyNE. Yes; and he was to-receive the reports of those
ofticers. He had to accept them as accurate.

Mr. Prcora. I am not talking about any figures.

Mr. Batantyne. No?

Mr. Pecora. I am talking about the general business of the com-
pany during the year 1931, when you were a director of it for the
entire year and president of it from May until-the end of the year.

Mr. %ALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Did tgou, as such director and as such president, ac-
quire knowledge at first hand of the business affairs of the company
which enabled you to determine whether or not its business for that
{3;5 ?was more prosperous or profitable than it had been for the year

Mr. BarrantyNE. As a matter of fact, I do not know that I can.
I did not have any suspicion that there was anything different than
what was reported here in these reports. I do not know now,

Mr. Pecora. As president——

Mr. BarzanTyYNE. The president is not——

Mr. Pecora. As president of the company and its chief executive
officer from May until December 31, 1931, couldn’t you tell ¢

Mr. BarrantyNE. There are a number of thi

Mr. Pecora. Couldn’t you tell whether or not the company was
opers;ting more profitably than it had been during the preceding
year?

Mr. Barranryne. No.

Mr. Pecora. You did not know that?

Mr, Barranry~ne. No.

Mr. Prcora. You had no means of knowing it $

Mr. BarrantyNE. Only by the information furnished me.

Mr. Prcora. -And only by that information ¢
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Mr. BaLrantyne. Surely.

Mr. Pecora. And that information merely consisted of accounting
statements and figures$

Mr, BaLzANTYNE. Yes.

Mr, Pecora. Did you believe, when you got out this annual report
to the stockholders of the company for the year 1981, that during
the year 1931 the company’s business had been more profitable than
it had been in the preceding year?

~Mr, BarzanTyNE. I believed every word that was in that report.

Mr. Prcora. In this report did you mean to say, in substance or
effect, that the business of the company for 1931 had been more
profitable than its business for the year 1930¢

Mr. BarranTyNE. I meant exactly what was said there.

Mr. Pecora. Did you mean, in saying what gou did say in the
report, to convey the impression to the stockholders that, accordin;
to your knowledge and belief, the company’s business in 1931 ha
been more profitable than its business in 1930%

Mr. BaLpantyNE. I know that during that year—I think the First
National Bank’s deposits increased about $30,000,000.

Mr. Pecora. I am not talking about the First National Bank’s
deposits, and I am not talking about the deposits of any unit bank.
T am talkinni about the business of the separate entity known as the
Detroit Bankers Co., of which you were president.

Mr. BarranTtyNE. I have got to confine my answer to the facts,
that the idea I had generally of that statement was that it was
correct.

Mr. Pecora. What statement are you now referring to?

Mr. BavoantyNe. That the results of the operations were equal to
$4.14 a share, and that the net operating revenues for the next year
were $7,450,000, equal to $4.21 a share.

Mr. Prcora. And that the earnings for 1930 were equal to $4.14
a share, is that right{

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr, Pecora. That is what you stated to the stockholders?

Mr. BarranTyNE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. In saying that to the stockholders did you mean to
convey the belief, opinion, or impression that for the year 1931, the
company’s business was more profitable than it had been for 1930¢

r. BaruantyNe, I will answer that question by saying I was
given the facts. What I mean is, that I didn’t know, myself. I do
not suppose there are two statements made by presidents of banks
that convey the same language. I might have been anxious to put my
best foot forward, I don’t know, because times were so difficult. But
I had no question at all at the time this report was made, as to the
fact that the bank was in a sound condition.

Mr. Pecora. I am not talking now about that——

Mr. BarLaNTYNE (continuing). Well, that the earnings for the
year before were just about the same. I had no means o knowing
otherwise. Mr. Pecora, I had absolutely no means of knowing other-
wise. The mere fact of being president does not make a man a
wizard. You have to depend upon figures and facts as furnished to
you by the officers of the various banks.

Senator Couzexns. Mr. Ballantyne, you have read very many finan-

Digitized foy_cf_jﬁkgll_ﬁtements, have you not?

http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 5165

Mr. BarrantyNe. Oh, yes.

Senator Couzens. For how many years have you read financial
statements ¢

Mr. BavnantyNe. How many ¢

Senator CouzeNns. Yes.

Mr. BarrantyNE, Oh, I could not say.

Senator Couzens. Can’t you answer as to that?

Mr. BarranTtyNE. Of course I can’t answer that question.

Senator Couzens. Do you mean to say that you cannot answer
that question?

Mr. Barrantyne. How many financial statements I have read ?

Senator Couzens. Oh, no. %or how many years have you read
financial statements, was my question.

Mr. Barrantyne, Oh! For upwards of 40 years.

Senator Couzens. Well, if you were handed this statement as a
stockholder of the Detroit Bankers Co., and not as an officer, and
you read in the report that in 1930 the company earned $4.14 2 share
and in 1931 earned $4.21 a share, you would know enough to know
that that implied at least a better showing in 1931 than in 1930,
wouldn’t yout

Mr. Pecora. What is the answer to that %uestion, Mr. Ballantyne?

Mr. Bamzantyne. He ought to know what? '

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Ballantyne, if you would only listen to the ques-
tions as propounded instead of engaging in conversation with Mr.
Verhelle whﬁe questions are being put to you, you would know what
each question is.

Mr.f BarrantyNe. Mr. Pecora, T have one ear that I cannot hear
out of.

Mr. Pecora. Suppose you devote that one ear to the questioner
“and not to hearing what Mr. Verhelle is whispering to you.

Mr. BarrantyNE. All right.

M;'. Pecora. Now, will you please answer Senator Couzens’ ques-
tion

Mr. BarrantyNE. What was it

Senator Couzens. The committee reporter will read the question

to you
(yTherenpon the question was read as follows:)

Senator CouzeEnNs. Well, if you were handed this statement as a stockholder
of the Detroit Bankers Co., and not as an officer, and you read in the report that
in 1930 the company earned $4.14 a share and in 1931 earned $4.21 a share,
you would know enough to know that that implied at least a better showing in
1931 than in 1930, wouldn’t you?

‘Mr. BarranTyNE. Ob, yes.

Mr. Prcora. Now, I show you a printed document entitled “Annual
Report to Stockholders, 1930, Detroit Bankers Co., Detroit.”

Will you please look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be a
true and correct copy of the annual report submitted to the stock-
holders of the Detroit Bankers Co. for the year 1930 by and in
behalf of the company?

Mr. BaLLanTYNE (after looking at the printed report). Oh, yes;
that is undoubtedly 1it.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence, but inasmuch
as it is quite voluminous it need not be printed in the record.
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Senator Couzens (presiding). The printed annual report will be
received and marked by the committee reporter as an exhibit, but
not to be entered on the record.

(The annual report to stockholders for the year 1930 of the Detroit
Bankers Co. was marked “ Committee Exhibit No. 10, Jan. 25, 1934 ”,
and will be kept with the records of the subcommittee, but not printed,
in the hearings.’}‘

Mr. Pecora. The report for 1930, which has been marked in evi-
dence as “ Committee lgxhibit No. 10 ” of this date, I now have before
me. Mr. Ballantyne, have you before you a duplicate copy of this
annual report?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Will you turn to the double page in the middle of it,
entitled “ Consolidated Statement of Condition of the Units of the
Detroit Bankers Co. at the close of business, December 31, 1980 ¢

Mr. BazrantyNE. All right.

Mr. Pecora. Now, have you before you a duplicate copy of the
Erinted annual report to the stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co.

or the year 1931, a copy of which has been marked in evidence as
“ Committee Exhibit No. 9 ”, as of January 24, 1934 ¢

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Will you turn in that printed annual report to the
pages captioned “ Combined statement of condition of banking units
at the close of business, December 31, 1931 ¢

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. What was the capital stock of the Detroit Bankers
Co. as of December 31, 1930, as shown in the consolidated statement
of condition included in that report marked ¢ Exhibit No. 10 ¢

Mr, BarLanTYNE. The capital stock is shown as $26,960,000.

Mr. Prcora. And what-was the surplus of the company as shown
by that statement ? .

Mr. Baurantyne. It was $47,650,000.

Mr. Pecora. And what was the amount of the undivided profits
as therein shown?

Mr. Barpantyne, It was $17,218,000.

l%Ir. :?PEGORA. As a matter of fact, it is shown as $17,218,579.71,
isn’t it

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. And what is shown therein to be the total capital,
surplus, and undivided profits of the units of the Detroit Bankers
Co. as of December 31, 1930¢

Mr. Barvantyne. It is shown as seventeen million, three hundred
thousand—— .

Mr. Pecora (interposing). No. Give me the aggregate capital
and surplus.

Mr. BarranTtyNE. It is shown as $91,828,579.01.

Mr. Pecora. What was the capital stock as shown in the annual
report to the stockholders as of December 31, 1981¢

r. BarranTynE. It is shown as $29,410,000.

Mr, Pecora. And what was the amount of the surplus shown as
of that date?

Mr. Bawrantyne. It is $29,190,000,

Mr. Pecora. What was the amount of the undivided profits shown
therein ¢
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Mr. BarzanTyne. It is $9,857,000.

Mr. Prcora. It is $9,859,000, isn’t it?

Mr. BaLLantYNE. Yes; it is $9,859,912.03.

Mr. Pecora. And the total capital, surplus, and undivided profits
as of December 81, 1981, was how much ¢

Mr. Baurantyne. It was $68;459,912.03.

Mr. Pecora: Now, how much less was the total capital, surplus
and undivided profits as of December 31, 1931, than it was as o
December 31, 1930¢ -

Mr. Baunantyne. It was $23,368,660.98.

Mr. Prcora. That figure is $22,368,666.98, isn’t it?

Mr. Barrantyne. It is, as I make it, $23,368,666.98, I think.

Mr. Pecora. You say it is $23,000,000?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. All right. It is $23,368,666.98, is that right, now ¢

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes. .

Mr. Pecora. In other words, as a result of the business transacted
by the Detroit Bankers Co. and its various units during the -year,
1931, its capital, surplus, and undivided profits on December 31, 1931,
were $23,368,666.98 less than they were on December 31,1930%

Mr. BaLtaNTYNE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. What was that reduction due to?

Mr. BaizantyNE. Why, it was due to cleaning house under the
auspices of the Federal authorities. It was not due to losses made
in 1 year by any manner of means. I desired in my report—well,
the first report I made was in June of 1931, which, by the way, was
made on figures compiled, as I say again, by Mr. Verhelle. I wanted
to have honest assets back of the figures that were to be shown there.
And we had an examination made of the allied units, the Peoples
Wayne Bank, and the First National Bank, under the jurisdiction of
Mr. Verhelle and Mr, Hopkins, and they themselves dictated what
they thought should be taken out of those banks. But by no means
did it represent the year’s losses. It was the background of many
years, and in addition as a result of depreciation. But these figures,
I give you my word for it, Mr, Pecora, were furnished to me, and
in the matter of that consolidation which was effected under my ad-
vice, it was for only one purpose, yes, Mr. Pecora, for one and only
one purpose, in order to make an honest statement.

r. PEcora. What consolidation are you now referring to?

Mr. BaruranTtyNe. Of the Peoples Wayne Bank and the First Na-
tional Bank. That was made just prior to this last statement.

Mr. Prcora. I am not asking you anything about that consolidation
now.

Mr. Barranty~e. Well, you asked me——

Mr, Pecora (interposinggl. I cannot understand why you continue
to drag that matter into your answer.

Mr. BarcantyNE. It may be that I misunderstood your question.
You asked me the reason for the difference in.these figures, and I
am Mgiving it to you.

r. PECOrA. The reason was that during the year 1931 the Detroit
Bankers Co. and its units wrote off losses that had been incurred to
the extent of the greater part of this $23,000,000, wasn’t it?

Mr. BarLanTtyNE. More than that.
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Mr. Pecora. And the greater part of those losses were incurred
during the year 1931, were they not$?

Mr. BarrantyNE. Oh, no.

Mr. Pecora. Do you know how much of them were incurred during
1931¢%

Mr. BauranTtyNE. No; I could not attempt to tell you that.

Mr. Pecora. Why do you sa{, then, that the greater part was not
incurred during the year 1931

Mr. BarraxtynNe. No; it was not.

Mr. Prcora. Why do you say the greater part of those $23,000,000
depreciation of the capital assets of the Detroit Bankers Co. and its
units was not due to losses sustained during the year 1931¢

Mr. BavrantyNe. Because I know they were not.

Mr. Prcora. How much of them were, or what proportion of them
even approximately were incurred during the year 1931¢

Mr. BarrantyNE. I am not going to hazard a guess on that.

Mr. Prcora. Aren’t gou hazarding a guess when you say the
greater part of those $23,000,000, or that approximate figures, was
not incurred and did not represent losses during the year 1931¢

Mr. BarraNTYNE. Noj I am not hazarding a guess there.

Mr. Pecora. You know that?

Mr, BavLanTyNe. Yes, sir,

Mr. Pecora. You have personal knowledge of that?

Mr, BarrantyNe. I am confident of it.

‘Mr, Pecora. Now, from whom did you get the figures that caused
%ou to say in your annual report to stockholders of the Detroit

ankers Co. for the year 1931 that the net operating income, after
customary reserves, was $7,475293.47, equal to $4.21 a share?

Mr, BawrantyNE. From the comptroller of the bank, Mr. Verhelle,

Mr. Peoora. You got them from Mr, Verhelle?

Mr. BALLANTYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Do you know how he arrived at that figure

Mr. BaurantyNE. Well, he accepted the statements furnished by
the various units, I dare say, from the officers of the various units,
as mest bank comptrollers do, and measured the earnings, and
arrived at that figure.

Mr. Prcora. Now, is that what Mr. Verhelle has told you?

Mr. Bavranryne. Oh, that is the only way he could do it.

Mr. Pecora. Is that what he has told you?

Mr. BavrantyNe. No; he did not tell me that.

Mr. Pecora. You are assuming that that is how he got it?

Mr. BarrantyNE. Oh; I have known that was how he got 1%,

Mr. Pecora. You know personally that that is how he got it $

Mr. BauranTYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. You do not mean that, do you?

Mr. BarrantyNe, Well, I know as well as I know anything that
that was how he got it?

Mr. Pecora. Well, that is a different statement.

Mr. BarzantyNE. He is here and you can ask him.

Mr. Pecora. I am going to later on. Now, Mr. Ballantyne, did
you know that for the purpose of arriving at this figure of $7,475,
293.47 as being the net operating income o% the Detroit Bankers Co.
for the year 1931, after customary reserves had been arrived at, it
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was done substantially in the following manner: By first trans-
ferring from the reserves account the sum of $22,373,880.30 to operat-
ing account? Do you know that that was done$
r. BarLanTYNE. Well, was that donef Mr. Verhelle, do you

know that that was done?

Mr. Vernrrre. No.

Mr. BareantyNE. Noj I have no knowledge of it.

Mr. Proora. You don’t know how this figure of $7,485,293.47 was
arrived at, do you?

Mr. Barranty~NE. Well, I know that it was the sum of the earnings
regzll:ted by the various units.

. Pecora. That it was derived how?

Mr. BarLantyNE, That it was the sum of the earnings reported by
the various units of the bank. There could be no other way.

Mr. Prcora. I think I will examine Mr. Verhelle about this
matter from now on,

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH F. VERHELLE—Resumed

Mr. Prcora. Mr. Verhelle, you have heard the. testimony just given
by Mr. Ballantyne to the effect that the figures embodied in the
annual report to stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co. for the
year 1931 were obtained by him from you as the comptroller of
the company?

Mr. VeruarLLE, Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. That testimony is true, I presume?

Mr. VermrrLe. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Now, where did you get the figure of $7,475,293.47,
which is stated in this report to stockholders to have been the net
operating income of the compangv after customary reserves? Or
how did you arrive at that figure

Mr. VermeLre, Of course, In answer to the first question, as to
where I got that, it was from the various units, naturally, from the
various officers of the various units, who were responsible for the
recording of such items as earnings, expenses, and so forth; pre-
sumably from the general bookkeepers, together with the men in
the different accrual departments, and what not. As to how it was
arrived at, I would say that it took into consideration, first of all,
gross operating income which each of these units carries on its books,
which consists of a multitude of items, such as interest earned, and
so forth. I do not suppose you are interested in that detail. Then,
in addition to that, profits on investments, profits on real estate,
and recoveries on loans. The total of that was substantially, say,
within a million dollars of $35,000,000.

Mr. Pecora. Go ahead.

Mr. VeraELLE. Against that were charged the expenses of the va-
rious units. The principal item included in that, of course, was in-
terest expense, general operating expenses, in addition to which there
was charged to each such items as depreciation, any furniture and
fixtures purchased, inasmuch as none of the units carried any of
those items on their books, they being charged off immediately. So
those were charged to them. And then——

Senator CouzeNs (interposing). Were any losses charged to them?
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Mr. Vermeire. Yes. In the year 1930 we charged against—and
when I say “we” I am making a mistake. I should say the units
that made up these totals charged against their operating expense
and credited to reserve account. for the purpose of meeting losses
that would be incurred as a result of their own activities for that
year the sum of approximately 114 million dollars. That may be
out $300,000 or $400,000, and it is probably a little less than 15
million dollars. A

In the year 1931, and that is in your guestion here, instead of that
customary figure those reserves charged to operating expense were
materially increased—and again I am saying it within $300,000 or
$400,000—increased substantially, approximately $38,000,000. This

rocedure was in line with the accrual system which was in effect.

hat is, daily certain specific amounts were set up by these organi-
zations into a reserve for a contingency account, the purpose of
which was to provide for losses incurreg against the business then
conducted.

During the year 1930, as well as during the year 1931, other
amounts were charged to the undivided-profits account, as repre-
senting losses incurred during the previous years, which in the best
judgment of the men conducting the affairs of the business during
those years they had failed to realize. After all, they were chasing
this thing down the hill.

Now, the result of taking these gross earnings, which I say were
approximately $35,000,000, and deducting what must have been ap-
proximately $28,000,000 expense, was the method of arriving at
the $7,000,000.

There is a very clear explanation of that, by the way, in the June
30, 1931, report, which came out in between those two dates.

Mr. Prcora. Let me have a copy of that very clear explanation.

M&' VermeLre. That is, on this particular question you have in
mind.

Mr. Proora. Is that the only copy you have?

Mr. Veraerie. This is the only copy I have of this report.

Mr. Pecora. The document you have produced, and which you say
contains “ this very clear explanation”, is a printed document en-
titled “ Semiannua{ Report to Stockholders, June 80, 1931, of the
Detroit Bankers Co.”

Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.

. Senator Couzens. Mr. Verhelle, was that report circulated among
the public?

r. VEREELLE. It was circulated in exactly the same or identical
manner as’is done in the case of any bank to the stockholders.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence, but it need not
be spread on the record as it is quite voluminous.

Senator Couzens. The report will be received in evidence, and
appropriately marked as to exhibit number, with the understanding
that it is not to be spread in full on the record.

(The semiannual report of Detroit Bankers Co. to stockholders,
as of the date June 30, 1931, was marked “ Committee Exhibit No.
11, Jan. 25, 1984 ”, and will be kept in the files of the subcommittee,
not to be printed in the hearings.f
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Mr. Pecora. Mr. Verhelle, will you refer me in this semiannual
report, which has just been received in evidence as committee exhibit
no, ll,gto this very clear explanation of the question I propounded
to you

Mr. VeraELLE, The question to which this provides an explanation
is the question as to what happened to the $23,000,000 referred to
before. This takes into consideration only one half of the year and
contains at. the beginning of the statement—may I just read it?

Mr. Prcora. I will tell you what I think you better do: Just take
a pencil and indicate by marginal notes or lines the portion that
constitutes this “ very clear explanation ”, and let me have it,

Mr. Veraerre. All right. at is now marked so as to show it.

Mr. Pecora. You do not mean the pages in between where you
have marked the report, do you?

Mr. Verazrie. No, sir.

Mr. Prcora. You have marked a page which I will now read into
the record:

To the stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co.:

f'li];glreport herewith submitted covers our operations during the first half
(U H

The combined earnings of the banking units for the first 6 months of 1931,
after setting aside reserves for every form of expense, including interest, taxes,
depreciation, and so forth, were $5,819,669.18. Out of these earnings there
was set aside reserves for contingencies of $1,918,820.70. Net earnings available
for dividends were $3,908,748.48. Dividends paid were $3,036,200. The balance
that was transferred to undivided profits was $872,548.48.

And the other page that you have marked in this report reads as
follows:

Undivided profits on December 381, 1931, $17,218,579.01, less amount transferred
to surplus, Grosse Pointe Savings Bank of $15,000, balance $17,203,679.01; less
amounts- set aside as reserves to guarantee deposits of other banks, $1,967,-
788.50, balance $15,285,790.51; less amounts transferred to reserves for con-
tingencies, $6.000,000, balance $9,235,790.51. Add profits first half of 1931,
$3,908,748.48, gives $13,144,538.99 ;. less dividends paid first half of 1931, $3,036,-
200; undivided profits on June 30, 1931, $10,108,338.99.

_Is that right? These are the two pages in the semiannual report
that you marked.

Mr. VergeLLE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. These two pages constitute the “ very clear explana-
tion ” that you have referred to. ,

Mr. VererLie. To one of your questions, as to the method by
which it was arrived at, being an answer to one of your questions,
because that takes into consideration the first halg of the year,
whereas your question referred to the year 1931.

Mr. Prcora. Well, so far as I can understand these two pages,
which constitute this “ very clear explanation ”, they show, among
other things, that on December 31, 1930, the undivided profits of the
Detroit Bankers Co. and its units amounted to $17,218,579.01; and
at the end of the first half of 1931, namely, on June 30, 1931, or 6
months later, those undivided profits had ﬁeen reduced to $10,108,-
838.99, or a loss in the undivided profits account of over $7,000,000
for the first 6 months of the year 1931. Isn’t that correct?

Mr. Verueerre. Except for the word “losses.” It is a reduction.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5172 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. Prcora. Well, we will call it a reduction. OQr does it represent
losses, or does it represent anything other than losses, what you now
call a reduction?

Mr. VerueLiE. It represents a reduction in the undivided profits
account, because you asked me——

Mr. Prcora. (interposing). Doesn’t that reduction represent, in
substance and effect, lossesg

Mr. Vermrrre. No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. What does it represent

Mr. Veraeire. I can myself clearly explain that by taking a spe-
cific item to which that would be applied. That is, taking one of
the items that make up that group.

Mr. Pecora. Why not just take this page, embodied in the semi-
annual report marked in evidence * Committee Exhibit No. 117,
which page you have marked as one of two pages furnishing this
“ very clear explanation "¢

Mr. Veruaerre. Well, I cannot explain it your way, sir.

Senator CouzeNs (%residing). We will give you until after lunch
to explain it. The subcommittee will now recess until 2 o’clock p.m.
Mr. Veruerie. May I have that semiannual report, Mr. Pecora{

Mr, Prcora. Yes; if you need it.

Mr. VeresLLE. I haven’t another copy of it.

“Mr. Proora. All right,

(Thereupon, at 12: 50 p.m., Thursday, Jan. 25, 1934, the subcom-

mittee recessed until 2 p.m. the same date, at.the same place.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The hearing was resumed at the expiration of the recess.
genator Couzens (presiding). The hearing will please come to
order.

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH F. VERHELLE—Resumed

Mr. Prcora. The last question and answer, Mr. Verhelle, are as
follows:

Mr. Proora. Well, so far as I can understand these two pages, which con-
stitute this very clear explanation, they show, among other things, that on
December 31, 1930, the undivided profits of the Detroit Bankers Co. and its
~’banking units amounted to $17,218,5679,01, and at the end of the first half of
'1981, namely, on June 30, 1931, or 6 months later, those undivided profits had
been reduced to $10,108,338.99, or a loss in the undivided-profit account of over
$7,000,000 for the first 6 months of the year 1931. Is not that correct?

Mr. VerueLLe Except for the word “loss”; it is a reduction.

Now, what was that_reduction in the undivided-profits item of
over $7,000,000 due to, Mr. Verhelle? We are talking now about a
reduction established through the first 6 months of the year 1931.

Mr. Veraerre. The principal item in that statement resulting in
the reduction in the undivided-profit account is the transfer to the
reserve for contingencies in the amount of $6,000,000, which figure
represents amounts set aside by various units of the group to provide
for the writing down of assets contained in their statements in case
the amounts at which they are set up are not fully realized upon
from liquidation.
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Mr. Pecora. You have given ug the principal item ¢

Mr. Verarire. The item directly above, of $1,967,788.50, is a sim-
ilar item but pertains particularly to banks that were in liquida-
tion, taken over by some of the other Detroit banks or banks in the
immediate vicinity of Detroit.

Mr. Pecora. Are you able to give the committee the break-down
of the items that produce this net operating income after customary
reserves of $7,475,293.47, set forth in the annual report to the stock-
holders of the holding company, the Detroit Bankers Co., for the
year 1931%

Mr. Veruerre. I can give those to you approximately.

Mr. Pecora. Well, do it that way, then, please.

Mr. VermErre. On the income side there is a gross income of -ap-
proximately $34,192,000. There are profits on investments totaling
approximateiy $1,1561,000; profits on real estate totaling approxi-
mately $38,000; recoveries on charge-off items of approximately
$208,000, making a total of $35,589,000.

From that should be deducted expense of interest totaling
$12,645,000; general expense of $11,525,000; depreciation of
$385,000; furniture and fixtures, $117,000; building company,
$340,000. All these figures are approximate. The contingent re-
-serves -were credited with $3,100,000. That makes a grand total of
expense to be deducted from the $35,000,000 of $28,112,000, which,
when deducted, results in net operating income of $7,477,000.

As I have indicated, these figures are approximate, and I appear
to be off a couple of thousand dollars, not having the books of these
units here.

Out of that income of $7,477,000 was paid $6,051,000 in dividends,
resulting in a net earning over dividends of $1,425,000, approxi-
mately. We had an invested capital at the beginning of the year of
$91,828,579.01. We will have to drop the end figures, because I am
dealing in thousands. To that was added income over dividends of
$1,425,000, resulting in a new invested capital figure of $93,253,000.

Through the declaration of the special dividend by the Detroit
Trust Co. this figure was reduced by $4,000,000 and was further re-
duced by a million and a half in connection with the special divi-
dend of the First National Bank, and there were charged off, as
nearly as I can figure, or charge down, assets totaling 519,292 000.
So that we have reductions in the invested capital totaling $24,-
792,000 which, when deducted from $93253,000, leaves -us with
$68,461,000. I was $2,000 off at-the beginning——

Mr. Pecora. As what? '

Mr. VerarLrE. Representing an invested capital after these
changes were made.

Mr. Pecora. The amount of that invested capital, as you call it,
represents capital stock, surplus, and undivided proéts, (ﬂ)es it not?

r. VERHELLE, Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. In the annual report for 1931 the aggregate amount
of invested capital, as you call 1t, is given as $68,459,912.03. That
is a fairly accurate figure, is it not?

Mr. VeraErie. Yes. Pardon me, sir. The figures of course in
this report are correct.
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Mr. Pecora. Those that you have given us here this afternoon
are approximates?

Mr. VerseLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. The amount of the invested capital, as you call it, for
the Detroit Bankers Co. and of its units as of December 31, 1930,
was $91,828,579.01, wag it not?

Mr. VerHELLE. Yes, sir. .

‘Mr. Prcora. Resulting in a reduction of invested capital or a
reduction of the combined capital, surplus, and undivided profits, of
over $23,000,000 between. December 81, 1980, and December 81, 1931 ¢

My, VermELLE. Correct.

Mr. Pecora. That reduction was due to the various transactions
that you have set forth here this afternoon?

Mr. Veruerie. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. And the principal item that contributed to that reduc-
tion of over $23,000,000 in the capital assets of the company in 1
year’s time was a charge-down of assets amounting to $19,292,000,
approximately ¢

EIr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. As a matter of fact, at the end of 1931 the financial
condition of the comgany and its combined banking units was
$23,0?00,000 worse off than its condition at the end of the preceding
year

Mr. Vermzrie. No, sir.

Mr.. Pecora. Is not that the condition reflected by the capital as-
sets of the company and its units as of the close of business in 1930
as compared with the close of business in 1931%

Mr. Veeserre. That is the condition as reflected by those ipaau‘—
ticular figures, sir, but it does not reflect the actual -condition of the
assets behind them.

Mr. Pecora. Well, at the end of 1931 was the Detroit Bankers Co.
better off financially than it was at the end of the preceding year?

Mr. VerreLLE. 1t was not.

Mr. Pecora. Is there anything in the annual report given to the
stockholders for the year 1931 that sets that forth?

Mr. VeraeLLe. Not in the annual report, sir, but in another letter
written to the stockholders concerning this particular matter.

Mr. Pecora. Can you produce such other letter or a copy of it?

Mr. VeraeLLE. I meant to bring that. [After referring to files:]
I would like to explain that a letter was written during the month
of November to the stockholders of these various units——

Mr. Pecora. November of what year?

Mr. Vermerre. Of 1931—which was written in the offices of the
Detroit Bankers Co. after consultation with various individuals.

Mr. Pecora. After consultation with whom ?

Mr. VermeLLE. Various officers and directors.

Mr. Pecora. Well, who were they ¢

Mr. VeraeLLE. Among them would be Mr. Mark Wilson, who is
an officer of the Détroit %ankers Co.; and I do not specifically recall
just at this particular moment—it may come to me in a moment—
what directors. This letter was drafted——

Mr. Prcora. Did you have a conference with those gentlemen ¢
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Mr. VergeLie. Well, I had a number of discussions with them
over the type of letter, which letter was sent out to Mr. Ballantyne
that evening for his review; and I have here a letter which was
sent out to him, together with a letter that was actually sent out to
the stockholders containing the changes recommended by him in that
particular letter. There was also that day——

Mr. Pecora. Before you go any further, will you produce the let-
ter that you say was sent out to the stockholders?y

Senator Couzens. First, produce the one, if you can, that was
sent to Mr. Ballentyne, and then the one that was corrected by him
and sent to the stockholders.

Mr. Veraerire (handing two papers to Mr. Pecora). In addition
to those letters there were other methods by which the public was
informed, of which I can get you copies.

Mr. Prcora. You have produced here in response to a question
a photostatic copy of what purports to be a letter on the letterhead of
Detroit Bankers Co. addressed “To our stockholders ”, dated No-
vember 21, 1931; but I see a legend or inscription in the upper
right-hand corner of this photostatic copy reading as follows:

“ This letter was not sent out.”

Was this letter sent out?

Mr. VeraeLie. As I have attempted to explain, that was the first
draft of the letter, and the next letter was the actual one.

. Mr. Prcora. Suppose we put in evidence the photostatic copy of
the letter that the witness has now referred to as the first draf{ of
the letter to the stockholders but which was not sent out to the
stockholders.

Senator Couzens. That may be entered.

(Photostatic copy of draft of letter dated Nov. 21, 1931, addressed,
on the letterhead og the Detroit Bankers Co., “ To our stockholders ”,
;v;slxs'gf%yed in evidence, marked “ Committee Exhibit No. 12, Jan.

Mr. Prcora. You also have given.me, in response to a request that
you produce the letter or copy thereof that was sent to the stock-
holders, what appears to be a mimeograph copy of a letter on the
letterhead of the Detroit Bankers Co., dated {Iovember 21, 1931,
addressed “To our stockholders” and bearing a facsimile of the
signature of John Ballantyne, president. I offer that in evidence.

Senator Couzens. That may be entered.

(Mimeograph copy of letter on letterhead of the Detroit Bankers
Co., dated Nov. 21, 1931, addressed “ To our stockholders ” and bear-
ing facsimile signature of John Ballantyne, president, was received
in evidence, marked “ Committee Exhibit No. 13, Jan. 25, 1934.”)

Mr. Pecora. The letter last offered in evidence, or the copy of the
letter last offered in evidence, marked “ Exhibit 18 ” of this date, is
a copy, you say, of the letter that was actually sent out to all stock-
holders of the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr; Vermxrie. I would say so; yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Do you know who prepared the first letter, that is,
the draft which was not sent out and which has been marked as
“ Exhibit no. 12 ” of this date?

Mr. VermELLE. T believe I did, sir.
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Mr. Pecora. Who prepared the letter marked ¢ Exhibit no. 13”
which was sent out to the stockholders?

Mr. Verugerie, The letter, no. 13, is substantially a copy of letter
no. 12, with the addition of one paragraph. )

Mr. Pecora. Who prepared it in the form in which it was sent
out and in which it has been received in evidence?

Mr. Veraerre. The change was made by Mr. Ballantyne, but I do
not know who did the actual wording of it, who is responsible for
the actual wording of the paragraph itself.

Mr. Prcora. The only change or difference between exhibit 12 and
exhibit 18 is the inclusion in exhibit 13, which is a copy of the letter
that was sent out, of what appears therein as the second paragraph;
is that right?

Mr. VeraeLLE. 1 believe that is correct, sir.

Mr. Pecora. And you believe that in all other respects exhibit 13
is the same as exhibit 12 in form$

Mr. VerueLLe. I could read them back and determine definitely.

Mr. Prcora. I will read Exhibit No. 12, the draft of the letter
which was not sent out——

Senator Couzens. And which was sent to Mr. Ballantyne for
revision ¢

Mr. Pecora. Yes. [Reading:]

“To our Stockholders:

“ The board of directors of the Detroit Bankers Company believe that greater
progress in attaining the purposes of this company can be mrade by the con-
solidation of the Peoples Wayne County Bank and the First National Bank
in Detroit, and accordingly have recommended the consolidation of these two
institutions under the name of the First Wayne National Bank. To you as
stockholders the results will be reflected in increased earnings for your com-
pany, and to you as customers in an improved and more c¢onvenient type of
service. It is contemplated that this consolidation shall be effective on or
about December 31, 1931. This will give Detroit, which is the fourth largest
city in the United States, a bank commensurate with its importance.

“According to the latest published statements the resultant consolidated insti-
tution will be among the first ten in the country in resources and deposits.

“ We trust that you will share the management’s pride not in the size of the
First Wayne National Bank, but in its usefulness to the community, The
usua‘laaqu”arterly dividend has been declared to holders of record on December
21, 1931,

The letter marked as “ Exhibit no. 18 ” in evidence reads as follows
[reading] :

“To our Stockholders:

“ The board of directors ofthe Detroit Bankers Company believe that greater
progress in attaining the purposes of this company can be made by the con-
solidation of the Peoples Wayne County Bank and the First National Bank
in Detroit, and accordingly have recommended the consolidation of these two
institutions under the name of the First Wayne National Bank.

“The new bank will have a capital of $25,000,000, surplus of $25,000,000,
and undivided profits in excess of $7,000,000. It will have total deposits of
approximately $500,000,000 and total resources of approximately $600,000,000,

“We have taken this occasion to make the needed charge-offs and to set
up ample reserves. To you as stockholders the results will be reflected in
economy of operation, and to you as customers in an improved and more
convenient type of service.

“1t is contemplated that this consolidation shall be effective on or about
December 381, 1931. This will give Detroit, which is the fourth largest city
in the United States, a bank commensurate with {ts Importance.
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“According to the latest published statements the resultant consolidated
institution will be among the first ten in the country in resources and deposits.

“We trust that you will share the management’s pride, not in the size of
the First Wayne National Bank, but in its usefulness to the community.

“The usual quarterly dividend has been declared to holders of record on
December 21, 1931.”

It is signed “ John Ballantyne, president ”, and dated November
21, 1931.

The only differences that have been noted between these two
letters, Mr. Verhelle, is the inclusion as entirely new matter in
exhibit no. 13 of the second n-Ea,ra,graph thereof, which gives the
capital set-up of the new bank, and the following change in the
%hrqse‘ol({gy of the third paragr?h of the letter that was sent out,

xhibit No. 13, which corresponds in substance to the second para-
graph of the draft of the letter, Exhibit No. 12, which was not sent
out. That paragraph in the proposed, or draft letter, reads as
follows:

“To you as Stockholders the results will be refiected in inereased earnings

fo your company, and to you as customers in an improved and more con-
venient type of service.”

In exhibit 13, which is the letter sent out, that reads as follows:
To you as sockholders the results will be reflected in economy of operation—
instead of increased earnings to your company—
and to you as customers in an improved and more convenient type of service.

Which corresponds to the balance of the paragraph in exhibit 12,

Now, Mr. Verhelle, you. produced these two exhibits in answer
to my question as to whether or not there was given to the stock-
holders of the Detroit Bankers Co. any information showing that
at the end of the year 1931 the financial condition of the company
was not as good as it was at the end of the preceding year. Wherein
do you seen anything in either of these two exhibits, 12 and 13—or
let us confine it to exhibit no. 18, which is the one that was sent to
the stockholders, accordin% to your testimony—which gives that
information to the stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. Vereerie. I am not quite sure that those letters were given
to you in answer to that specific question.

r. PEcora. For what purpose, then, or in answer to what ques-
tion, did you produce these letters?

Mr. VerueLLE. As an indication—at the time I produced them I
thought I was producing them as an indication of some specific notice
to the stockholders that changes were taking place. As to the actual
condition of the Detroit Bankers Co. at the end of 1931 and 1930,
it is my very definite opinion at the present time, which, of course,
takes into consideration events that have since occurred—but as far
as the statement to the effect that the Detroit Bankers Co. was not
in as good shape at the end of 1931 as it was at the end of 1930
appearing in a letter sent the stockholders, of course, no such state-
ment appears there and it would have been completeiy out of order
in any statement at that particular time.

Mr. Prcora. Why would it have been out of order if it was the
fact?

Mr. Vermerre, Well, there are a great many and varied reasons.
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Mr. Pecora. Give us the reasons that cause you to believe it would
have been out of order to have sent out any letter or information to
the stockholders which would have informed them that the condi-
tion of the company at the end of the year 1931 was not as good as
it was at the end of the preceding year.

Mr. Veruaewre. One very good reason was that at that particular
time we felt that we were climbing the hill and getting back out
with this organization; that this organization was definitely coming
out of the woods.

Mr. Precora. Was the fact that you were coming out of the woods
reflected by the reduction of $23,000,000, ap]ﬂroximatelyz in the capi-
tal assets of the company as compared with those capital assets in
the preceding year{

r. VeraELLE. No, sir; not by that, but by other factors.

Mr. Pecora. Go ahead—what other factors?

Mr. Veruaerre. The first one would be, I presume the most im-
portant, the assurances which we had received that we had made a
thorough job of housecleaning——

Mr. %’ECORA Who gave you those assurances?

Mr, Veruaerre, The comptroller’s representatives.

Mr. Pecora. Whot

Mr. Veruerie, Mr. Leyburn.

Mr. Prcora. Did he give you those assurances?

Mr. VermeLie.” No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Did you hear him give them to anybody else?

Mr. Veruazme. No, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Did you ever see those assurances from him in
writing addressed to anybody?

Mr. Veraerie. Not that I can recall, sir. _

Mr? Proora. How do you know about the giving of those assur-
ances

Mr. Verueire. Principally because I was informed of the fact
that Mr. Leyburn had stated that——

Mr. Pecora. Who informed you of that?

Mr. Vermgzrre. Mr. John Ballantyne.

Mr. Pecora. Anyone else that you can recall ?

Mr. VeruerLE. 1 cannot think of anyone just at this moment.

Mr. Pecora. Didn’t you know, as the comptroller of the Detroit
Bankers Co. during all of this time, Mr. Verhelle, that special divi-
dends aggrefati.ng in amount 5% million dollars had been declared
by certain of the units of the holding company to enable the holding
coilﬁa%y to meet its obligations during the year 19311%

. VerEELLE. I would like to add to that question—I will answer
the question. Yes; I knew that dividends had been declared of 5145
million dollars.

Mr. Prcora. Special dividends?

Mr. Vermerre. Special dividends, so that the holding compan
might meet the obligations which it had incurred in connection wi
this $7,000,000 that has been the subject of so much discussion here.

Mr. Prcora. So long as you put it in that way, Mr. Verhelle, let
me again ask you if it is not the fact, to your personal knowledge,
that of those special dividends a%]gregating 51, million dollars, 114
million dollars was declared by the unit which paid it for the spe-
cific purpose of enabling the First National Co. to discharge an
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obligation of about a million and a half which it owed to the First
National Bank in Detroit? Is not that the fact, to your absolute
knowledge ¢

Mr. VerueLLe. No, sir; it is not.

Mr. Prcora. Is not that the fact set forth in the resolution declar-
ing that special dividend that was the subject of the examination
of Mr. Long before this committee this morning, in your presence
and hearing$ ~

Mr. VerurrLe. Yes, sir,

Mr. Pecora. Why do you say that it would have been out of order
to have sent out a report to the stockholders of the Detroit Bankers
Co. showing that its condition at the end of the year 1931 was not as
good as it was at the end of the year 1980%

Mr. Veraerre, That question has such a broad answer that——

Mr. Pecora. I do not care how broad the answer is.

Mr. Vermerre. It would have been disastrous to do a thing of that
sort, because in the first place the truth of it would have been ques-
tionable. In the second place, to make a statement of that sort
would have been certainly contrary to everything that everyone was
attempting to do at that time, :atn(i7 that is to hold up the house, the
general siuation existing throughout the country.

Mr. Prcora. And in the effort to hold up the house do you think it
was necessary to keep the stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co.,
which is the house, I understand, you were trying to hold up——

Mr. Verueure. No, sir; I beg your pardon, sir. I qualified the
statement and stated that the house referred to the general situation
existing throughout the country.

Mr. Pecora. You said the truth of the statement to the effect that
the financial condition of the Detroit Bankers Co. at the end of he

ear 1931 was worse than it was at the end of the year 1930, could

e questioned. You yourself have admitted here this afternoon that
it was the truth that at the end of the year 1931 the financial con-
dition of the Detroit Bankers Co. and its units was not as good as
it was at the end of the preceding year, so how could the truth of it
be questioned ?

]&r. VeraErLE. Because my admission was based upon facts now
in my possession, since the closing of this bank, whereas I referred
to that statement as of the end of that particular year, and the
knowledge then in my possession.

Mr. Pecora. You know now that the knowledge in your possession
enables you to assert that the financial condition of the company at
the end of 1931 was worse than it was at the end of the preceging
year; do you not?

r. Veruerie, The knowledge now in my possession; yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Did you not have substantially tﬁat same knowledge
when you gave Mr. Ballantyne the figures that were embodied by
him in his annual report to the stockholders for the year 1931%

Mr, VEerHELLE. No; sir.

Mr. Prcora. Didn’t you have knowledge at that time that the
capital assets of the Detroit Bankers Co. had been reduced by over
23 million dollars at the end of 1931, from what they were at the
end of 1930?
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Mr. Veraerre. From what they were listed at in the figures that
were on the books of these different units.

‘Mr. Proora. And didn’t that indicate a worse financial condition
than existed at the end of the year 1930%

Mr. Veruarrie. Not in itself, sir.

Mr. Pecora. You said it would have been disastrous to have told
the stockholders of the group that the financial condition of the
company at the end of 1931 was worse than it had been the year
before. That would have been disastrous to whom ?

Mr. VerrrrLe. To the whole country; and furthermore, it would
have been a very questionable item, a very questionable statement,
because we had the rather very definite feeling that we had there
one of the very strongest banks in the country.

Senator Couzens. Why did you write down your assets about 19
million dollars at that time?

Mr. Vereerre. In order to state them at conservative values, in
order that the assets might in some measure represent the figures
which were covered by the statement.

Senator Couzens. That being the fact, then, that showed the differ-
ence between the end of 1930 and the end of 1931, did it not?

Mr. VermELLE. No, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Were the figures falsé at the end of 1930, then?

Mr. Verurerre. No, sir.

Senator Couzens. Why did you write down 19 million dollars in
that period of years if both figures were truef

Mr. Veraerre. It is purely a question of judgment as to the value
at which an asset should be stated in a report.

Senator Couzens. But your judgment was that the value of the
assets at the end of 1931 was some 19 million dollars less than it was
in 1930, is that true?

Mr. VeraeLre. Than reflected in the

Senator Couzens. Is that true, that your judgment was——

Mr. Veruenie. I did not quite understand your question.

Senator Couzens. You said these assets were valued as a matter
of judgment, and your judgment was that at the end of 1931 the
assets were worth some 19 million dollars less than they were at the
end of 1930. Is that true?

Mr. Vermerre. Than various examiners might have thought they
were worth at the end of 1930.

Senator Couzens. You gave these figures to Mr. Ballantyne.
What did you think? Did you agree with the examiners?

Mr. Veruxrie. I believe in substance I did, substantially.

Senator Couzens. Then your answer to my question is yes, that you
thought the assets were worth some 19 million dollars less at the end
of 1931 than they were at the end of 1930.

Mr. Vergerie. No, sir; it is not.

Senator Couzens. You had better read your testimony over, be-
cause you are falsifying, and subject to contempt of the Senate.

Mr. VeraELLE. I do not understand your question, sir, then, if
that is the case.

Senator Couzens. You at one time said that you were in substantial
agreement with the examiners, and therefore you wrote down the
assets at the end of 1931 some 19 million dollars less than they were
in 1930, at the end of 1930. I asked you if that was not in substantial
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agreement with your judgment, and you said yes. Then I asked
whether or not, in your judgment, the assets were not worth some
19 million dollars less at the end of 1931 than they were worth in
1930, and you said no. .

Mr. VerueLLE. Your question, as I understood it, was just a trifle
different than it is worded now.

Senator Couzens, Well, take it as I have worded it now, then.

Mr. VerurLLE. Than they were in 1930, on the books of those units.

-Senator Couzens. Yes.

Mr. VerHELLE. The answer is yes, they were.

Senator Couzens. They were worth less?

Mr. VererLLE. They were worth substantially less than they were
worth according to the figures represented.

Senator Couzens. Yes; and those figures were in accordance with
your judgment.
thMr‘ VermELLE. For 1930? No, sir. I had nothing to do with

at.

Senattor Couzens. I am talking about 1981.

Mr. VeraeLie. In 1931 I substantially agreed with the figures of
the examiners.

Senator Couzens, So that, in effect, you substantially agree that
the assets at the end of December 1981 were worth some 19 million
dollars less than they were December 80, 1930¢

Mr. VeruEeLLE. Not than they were worth in 1930.

Senator Couzens. Than the{lwere valued at.

19;]3%1-. VermeLLE, Than they had been carried on the books at in

Senator Couzens, Yes.

Mr. VeraELLE, Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Verhelle, was any estimate made by anybody con-
nected with the Detroit Bankers Co. at any time during the year
1931 of the approximate amount of the losses that had been sus-
tained due to various causes, including depreciation of value of
securities ¢

Mr. VerreLLe, Including what? Will you read the last part of
ths?’;r uest%)n? 1 1 )

e reporter read the pending question.

Mr. VerrELLE. 1982, you said ¢ b

Mr. Prcora: No; I said 1931. The stenographer has it right.

Mr. VeraErLe. I believe I made such an estimate.

. Mr. Pecora. What was the amount of the estimate of those losses
which you made?

Mr. %’ERB:ELLE I think it was substantially in accordance with
‘the examiner’s estimate.

Mr. Pecora. What was the amount?

Mr. VergerrLe, I do not recall the amount, sir.

Senator Couzens. Can you estimate it? Can you estimate the
amount?

Mr. Vermerre, I would have to base it on the amount which the
examiner reported. .

Mr. Prcora. What examiner are you referring to?

Mr. VerueLie. All the examiners, I should say.

Mr. Pecora. What examiners are you referring to now?
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Mr. VeraeLLe. The national banking department examiners and—
well, the thing would be very hazy on my part, because it involved a
large number of examiners, and these examinations involved a large
number of units.

Mr. Prcora. You mean by the examiners, the gentlemen who ex-
amined for the Comptroller of the Currency, the national bank units,
and the gentlemen who examined for the State Banking Commis-
sioner of Michigan, the State bank units?

Mr. VerHELLE. Y’es, plus, probably, some of our own examiners.

Mr. Prcora. See if you can recall approximately the amount of the
losses that were estimated in the year 1931 to have been sustained,
whether it be your independent estimate or whether it be your esti-
matc?I inf agreement with the estimates of these examiners that you
speak of. .

Mr. Verdgerre. I am sorry, sir, but I could not do that.

Mr. Pecora. You could not do it. Let us see if I cannot refresh
your recollection a bit. You know, do you not, that it was legally
required of the Detroit Bankers Co., under the laws of the State of
Michigean, to file with the Michigan Securities Commission an annual
report?

r. VErueLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. And you know that such an annual report was filed
for the year 1931%

Mr. Veraerre. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. In behalf of the Detroit Bankers Co.#%

Mr. VeruELLe. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Did you prepare that report?

Mr. VeraELLE. I did not personally prepare it, sir, but it was pre-
pared in the Detroit Bankers Co. by one of the men there.

Mr. Pecora. Did you have anything to do with the preparation or
furnishing of the data embodied in that report?

Mr. VeraELLE. Personally?

Mr. Prcora. Yes.

Mr. VeraeriE. I seriously doubt it, sir.

Mr. Pecora. You seriously doubt whether you did or not?

Mr. VeraerrLe. Whether I personally furnished any data in con-
nection with the preparation of that report. I presume it was
made out by just going through the books,

Mr. Pecora. By your subordinates?

Mr. Verugrie. I presume so.

Mr. Proora. Without any approval by you?

Mr. VeruELLE. I probably looked at it to see if it was substan-
tially correct, although I am not certain of that. It would depend
upon what report you are speakinfi of, which year.

Mr. Pecora. I am speaking of the year 1931, and I have so stated.

Mr. VeraerpLe. I think that the 1931 report was prepared by the
treasurer of the company, if it is in writing. I can tell—

Senator Couzens. Were those figures taken from the books of the
Bankers Co. ¢

Mr. VerHELLE. Yes, sir.

Senator Couzens. You had charge of the books as comptroller,.
did you not? '

Mr. VeruELLE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Pecora. I show you what purports to be photostatic copy of
the annual report for the year 19311—Eled with. the Michigan Secur-
ities Commission by or on behalf of the Detroit Bankers Co. Will
you look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be a true and cor-
rected copy of such a report? [Handing paper to the witness.]

Mr. VeraerLe. I would say yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. I offer it in evidence.

Senator Couzens (presiding). It may be entered without being
spread on the record.

(Copy of annual report, 1931, filed with Michigan Securities
Commission by Detroit Bankers Co. was received in evidence,
marked “ Committee Exhibit No. 14, Jan. 25, 1934 ”, and the same
is not to be printed here for the reason stated above.)

Mr. Pecora. In this annual report, a copy of which has just been
received in evidence as Committee’s Exhibit No. 14 of this date, the
following item appears [reading]:

Decrease in investments $22,015,428.74.

Do you notice it? Have you a copy of this report before you?

Mr, VermrLLE. 1 was trying to see whether I had one.

Mr. Pecora. In the lower left-hand side of the front page, Mr.
Verhelle.

Mr. VerarLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. You have every reason to believe that that was a
correct item, have you not?

Mr. VermrLLe. I have every reason to believe that this is correct;
yes, sir.

Mr. Proora. Does that indicate to you that it was correctly re-
ported to the Michigan Securities Commission by the Detroit Bank-
ers Co., through the medium of this report, that during the year
1931 the company had suffered a decrease in the value of its invest-
ments amounting to $22,015,428.74%

Mr. Vermrre, It had taken that decrease. That decrease repre-
sents the decrease that we have been discussing, as you know.

Mr. Pecora. Won’t you please answer my question? Read the
question.

(The reporter read the pending question.)

Mr. Vermerie. I would not know, sir, without studying this a bit.
I am sorry. I did not make up this report, sir.

Mr. Pecora. I did not either. You were the comptroller, not I.

Senator Couzexs. You are an officer of one of the new banks, are
you not?

Mr. VermeLLE. I am; yes, sir.

‘Would you please read that question again?

(The reporter read as follows:)

Mr. Prcora. Does that indicate to you that it was correctly reported to the
Michigan Securities Commission by the Detroit Bankers Co., through the
medium of this report, that during the year 1931 the company had suffered
a decrease in the value of its investments amounting to $22,015,428.74?

Mr. Vermerre. No, sir.

Mr. Prcora. What does that item indicate to you?

Mr. Veruerre. That item would, off-hand, indicate to me that the
$22,000,000 represents a reduction in invested capital of the units
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owned by the Detroit Bankers Co., as differentiated from a decrease
in the value of those actual securities. Inasmuch as the values of
securities are not purely those of book value, these figures repre-
senting purely book value, it would not affect the actual value, and
certainly did not affect the actual value as indicated by this par-
ticular figure here.

Mr. Prcora. Do you notice, Mr. Verhelle, that this item of
$22,015,428.74 is denominated in this annual report filed with the
Michigan Securities Commission as “decrease in investments”?
You note that, do you not?

Mr, VERHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Do you note further that it is one of the items ap-
pearin% in the statement of profit-and-loss account shown in this

regz:t
. VERHELLE. Yes, sir,

Mr. Pecora. Does not that indicate to you, looking at this report
in the form in which it appears, that according to this report the
Detroit Bankers Co. sustained a loss of $22,015428.74 during the
year 1931 through decrease in the value of its investments?

Mr. VeruELiE. It indicates to me that an unfortunate—

Mr. Pecora. Can you answer the question yes or no?

Mr. Vermrrre. No, sir.

Mr. Proora. Why not?

Mr. VeruzLLe. Because the re represents, I presume, the dif-
ference between the invested capital structure as ofp the beginning of
the year, and as of the end of the year, and that figure would not
and should not be considered as a loss.

Mr. Pecora. Why is it included in the profit and loss statement
if it should not be regarded as a loss?

Mr. VeraeLLE., That question will have to be put to Mr. Lewright.

Mr. Peoora. Why to Mr. Lewright and not to you?

Mr. Verurrie. Because I do not know.

Mr. Pecora. You were the comptroller of the company.

Mr. VeraeLLe. Yes; but the comptroller——

M;'lr. Pecora. And had charge of these records and accounts, didn’t
you

Mr. Veruenie, This particular report was prepared by the treas-
urer of the company, who had really charge of the preparation of
this report. ,

Mr. Prcora. I thought you said before that the data ethbodied in
this report were furnished by subordinates of yours, and you looked
them over.

Mr. VerBELLE. 1 generaII{l did; yes, sir.,

Mr. Proora. Did you in this instance?

Mr. Verueiir. I would not be sure, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Let us see if I can refresh your recollection further
or by other means as to the ampunt of loss it was estimated the De-
troit Bankers Co. sustained during the dyear 1931, to your knowledge.
Do you recall submitting a memorandum to Mr. Ballantyne some-
time in March 1932 that contained a reference to the losses esti-
mated sometime during the preceding year$%

Mr. VeruELLE. No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of such memorandum, dated March 7, 1932, and addressed to
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Mr. John Ballantyne, signed by the comptroller, having the initials
“JF.V.” at the end of the memorandum on theleft-hand side. Tell
me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of a memorandum
which you prepared and gave to Mr. Ballantyne on that date.

Senator (P‘JOUZENS. That appears to be one of the memorandums
that was not extracted from the files of the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. VerueLie. I seriously doubt if I sent that memorandum,
sir, for the reason that I am in the habit of initialing my copies.

Mr. Pecora. Who prepared that?

Mr. VermELLE. I dictated this.

Mr. Pecora. I offer it in evidence.

Senator CouzeNns (presiding). It may be entered.

(Memorandum Mar. 7, 1932, Verhelle to Ballantyne, was received
i1.1s1)3zx:j)dence and marked ¢ Committee’s Exhibit No. 15, Jan. 25,

Senator Couzens. Did you ever have any conferences with any
representatives of the Department of Justice about the records of
the Detroit Bankers Co.$?

Mr. Veraerie. Yes, sir. They have been over to see me a number
of times requesting information as to where they could locate cer-
tain information.

Sen?ator Couzens. What have you told them during those confer-
ences

Mr. Veraerre. I have told them that I left the Detroit Bankers
Co. before the general smash-up in February, and I have generally
pointed out to them where I would go to procure the particular type
of information they were looking %or, and that the files were left
absolutely intact at the time I left there; that all of the information
that belonged in those files was there; that is, all the information
that should be there, and that belonged to the Detroit Bankers Co.,
was in those files at the time I left there.

Senator Couzens. What other would be in the files that did not
belong to the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. VeraErLE. What other information would be in the files which
did not belong to the Detroit Bankers Co.$

Senator Couzens. Yes.

Mr. VeruELLE. Oh, I do not know that there would be anything.

Senator Couzens. You qualified your statement awhile ago that
everything was in the files of the Detroit Bankers that should haye
been there.

Mr. Veruerie. I did not mean to qualify it with that interpreta-
tion at all, Senator.

Senator Couzens. That is what you said. Now, in discussing this
matter with any of the Department of Justice representatives, was
there any question raised as to the memorandums of criticism that
you sent to the several units?

Mr, VermeLLe. Yes, sir.  On numerous occasions they asked for
copies of this and copies of that, and I believe that a great many
times I did not operate those files——

Senator Couzens. You did not what?

Mr. VeraerLe. I did not operate the files, of course, but the party
who operated them at that time went over there, and I think they
found a considerable quantity of the material which they were
looking for.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5186 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Senator CouzeNs. In the discussions with these representatives of
the Department of Justice, did you tell them at any time the kind
of communications that you had sent to the unit banks belonging
to the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. Veraenre. I m;y have. I don’t specifically recall.

Senator Couzens. You say you don’t specifically recall. Do you
recall any instances where you commented to Department of Justice
representatives, on the kind of statements that you had sent to the
several banking units?

Mr. Veruerre, Yes; I think I did on numerous occasions. I think
I just did it here on yesterday. It seems to me the question came
up— and it is indicative particularly of the type of question that has
been asked on numerous occasions—they asked me if I had any idea,
asked me here yesterday, as to where they might find a certain letter
that I spoke to them about, or that they had spoken to me about,
regarding the $750,000 in connection with the Pontiac bank. They
sald they had a wire from the man out there and wanted to know
just where they should look for it.

Senator Couzexs. Did they tell you they could not find it in the
files of the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr. Vergerie. I think they did. Of course, there is one thing
about the files of the Detroit Bankers Co., as I have indicated before:
Approximately at the time I left there, and before that, the duties
of persons with the Detroit Bankers Co. were materially changed,
and the material, I understand and believe, was in large measure
turned over to the particular individuals to whom those duties were
assigned. There is a very considerable, or a large amount of that,
of course.

Senator Couzens. Do you mean that the memorandum which you
had prepared, or the memoranda which you had prepared for the
several units, copies of which you kept and placed in the files of the
Detroit Bankers Co., were taken out of the files and delivered to
someone else who had charge of the work? Is that what I am to
understand from you?

Mr. Vermerie. Well, I presume they would have removed them
and taken them over to the particular places where they were work-
ing. But 1 could not tell you that. I would not know that, because
I left there, severed my connection, and whatever happened to those
files was not my affair.

Senator Couzens. You have no record anywhere of these memo-
randa that you addressed to the several units?

Mr. Veraerre. Well, there were literally hundreds of them, and,
of course, I have no record of them. f, just dictated one after
another.

Senator Couzens. In other words, there were hundreds of criti-
cisms sent to those several units, and you filed them as you wrote
them; is that true?

Mr. Veraerre. Well, the term “ criticisms” is not entirely in
order.

Senator Couzens. Well, what were they, if they were not
criticisms ?

Mr. Vermeuie. Well, criticisms and suggestions, or suggestions
for changes, or things of that sort. You might term them recom-
mendations of various kinds.

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 5187

Senator Couzens. Have you any of those in your possession ?

Mr. Veraerre, I have some; yes, sir.

Senator Couzens. Where are they?

Mr. VerHELLE. I have some right here.

Senator CouzeNs. Is that the only place where you have them,
right here?

r. VERHELLE. I believe it is; yes, sir.

Senator Couzens. And you have none anywhere else?

(Witness shakes his head.)

Senator Couzens. Is your answer no?

Mr. VerueLie, Yes, sir.

Senator Couzens. Will you submit to us those that you have here?

(The witness turns to his package of papers, looks at them, and
then turns toward the attorney, Mr. Longley.)

Senator CouzeNns. Do you have to get legal advice as to whether
or not you will submit those papers?

Mr. Veraerie. Well, I should like to ask a question, sir.

Senator Couzens. Well, we desire them now, and if a subpena is
necessary we will issue one.

Mr. Proora. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Verhelle is on the stand, and no
subpena is necessary.

nator CouzeNns (presiding). Then please submit them to the

committee..

Mr. VeraerLe. These are copies, of course. [Handing to Mr. Pe-
cora two files of papers].

Senator CouzeNs. In other words, these are copies that yon took
out of the files of the Detroit Bankers Co., are they?

Mr. VerHELLE. No, sir.

Senator Couzens. Then where did you get these copies?

Mr. Veraerre. They were copies I made for myself, more or less.
They were extra copies, I know that.

Senator Couzens. When you made these extra copies what did you
do with them?

Mr. Vermerie. I stuck them in one corner of my desk, I believe.

Senator Couzens. And then When: you left the Detroit” Bankers
Co. you took them with you, is that correct ¢

(’i}.”he witness turns to look through some other papers.)

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Verhelle, there is a question pending that has
been addressed to you. Did you hear it?

Mr. VerHELLE. %Vell, I am trying to recall, sir. I wouldn’t say
that I took them with me at that time, sir.

Senator Couzens. Then when did you take them %

Mr. Verrerrie. Well, some of them at one time and some at another
time.

Senat;or Couzens. After you left the service of the Detroit Bank-
ers Co.?

Mr. VEruerLe. No; before I left the service.

Senator Couzens. Is that all that Eou have in your possession?

Mr. Verueire. I have another file here.

Senator Couzens. Will you submit that to Mr. Pecora?

Mr. Veruerie. Here it 1s. [Handing to Mr. Pecora what seemed
to be a bound volume.]
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Mr. Pecora. Mr. Chairman, I ask that the committee reporter
mark for identification each and every paper or document that has
been produced by the witness.

Senator Couzens. That will be done after the examination of the
witness for the day has been concluded. And the committee reporter
will see that they are kept intact, and mark them in order in which
they are now submitted.

The papers and documents turned over to the committee b(f’ the
witness, Mr. Verhelle, were marked “ Committee Exhibits for Identi-
fication, No. 16 to No. 96 ”, both inclusive, and forwarded to Mr.
Pecora at the Mayflower Hotel during the evening with the day’s
transcript of proceedings.)

Mr. Pecora. Now, Mr. Verhelle, to get back to the memorandum
addressed to Mr. Ballantyne under date of March 7, 1932, which
you have said you dictated, and which has been received in evidence
as Committee Exhibit No."15. I want to call to your attention the
opening statement in this memorandum, reading as follows:

Mr. JoEN BALLENTYNE,
President Delroit Bankers (o.:
During October 1931 we estimated total losses at $48,793,000—

Who estimated those total losses at that figure?

Mr. VeraerLe. Well, I seriously question that letter, sir, because—
well, I would like to refresh my memory on it. I could not par-
ticularly recall it when I read it here. It was rather strange to me.

Mr. Pecora. Why, after you read it you said, while you were
under oath- here, that you dictated it.

Mr, Vermenie. I did, sir.

Mr. Prcoka. All right. Now, when you dictated it what had you
in mind as the thing to which you referred when you stated in this
memorandum :

During October 1931 we estimated total losses at $48,793,000.

Mr. VersELLE. I presume that what I had in mind when I dic-
tated that was that that was an estimate of the total amount that
might be considered as losses,

Mré Prcora. Sustained by the Detroit Bankers Co. and its various
units

Mr, VerELLE.. And all the units; yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Do ﬂou know why no mention whatsoever was made
of those losses in the annual report sent to the stockholders of the
Detroit Bankers Co. for the year 1931?

Mr. VeraELLE. Well, those losses were corrected, sir.

Mr. Pecora. What was that answer?

Mr. Veraerre. Those losses were corrected.

Mr. Pecora. When were they corrected?

Mr. VermeLie. By the adjustment of the invested capital, earn-
ings, and so forth, of those units.

. Prcora. When were they corrected ¢

Mr. VereLLe. During the course of—well, during the last week,
I Sﬁppose, in December that would have been.

r. Pecora. During the last week of December 1931%

Mr. VerrELLE. I presume so; yes, sir.
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Mr. Veruzrrie. No; I am not sure that it would be during that
week ; but at least over a period of time about then.

Mr. Prcora. Are you sure that those losses were corrected ¢

Mr. Vermenre. Not particularly these losses, because the question
of losses is entirely a matter of judgment.

Mr. Prcora. o made this estimate that you referred to in this
memorandum ¢

Mr. Vergerre. I presume I made it, sir.

Mr. Prcora. You made it?

Mr. Vergerre. Yes, sir; I presume so.

Mr. Proora. Then some time in October of 1931 you made an
estimate which showed that the total losses of the Detroit Bankers
Co. and its unit aggregated over $48,000,000%

Mr. Veraerrre. 1 would presume that I did.

Mr. Proora. What was the occasion for your reminding Mr.
Ballantyne of that in March of 1932%

Mr. VerueLLE. I should like to read the whole memorandum and
make myself clear on the whole occasion.

Mr. Proora. Hayven’t you read the whole memorandum ¢

Mr. Vermewie. No, sir; I did not. I just glanced through it.
May I read it now, please?

r. Pecora. All right. Here it is.

(After reading it, the witness returned the paper to Mr. Pecora.)

"Mr. Pecora. Now, Mr. Verhelle, can you answer the question after
having read Committee Exhibit No. 15?%

Mr. Vergerre, Well, I have just this recollection of that particu-
lar memorandum, that I think there are subsequent memoranda tb
that; and the two memoranda mentioned in there I recall speci-
fically, and——

Mr. Pecora (interposing). What is that?

Mr. VeraeLLe. There are two memoranda mentioned in this par-
ticular memorandum, which I recall specifically, and which are rec-
ommendations in there. It is my recollection that that particular
memorandum was, in my mind, rather incomplete at the- time and
that I wanted to make an analysis of my own, and an inspection,
or examination rather, of my own before making any commitment
as to what those losses definitely were, because I felt I was too far
away from what others definitely believed and presumed to be the
situation.

Mr. Pecora. Now, Mr. Verhelle, T want you to look very carefully
at this memorandum marked “ Committee Exhibit No. 15”, and
point out to me therein anything that is set forth in it which indi-
cates what you have just said [handing the memorandum back to
the witness].

Mr. Veraerie. Well, one statement, for instance : “ Losses on mort-
gages on land contracts, $5,000,000.” That would require a little
substantiation.

Mr. Prcora. Just read into the record anything in that memo-
randum that is the basis for the answer you have made.

Mr. Vermarie. The figures in “Additional losses on loans, 814
million dollars ”, are entirely too general 4 statement. So are the
figures in “ Mortgages on land contracts.” And so is the statement
% Qur requirements at this time are approximately $40,000,000.”
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Mr. Pecora. Now, what did Myou mean by that statement in that
memorandum, which is dated March 7, 1932:

Our requirements at this time are approximately $40,000,000.

Mr. VereeLLE (looking over the paper again). I do not recall,
sir. I think that is probably one of the reasons——

Mr. Peoora (interposing). You do not recall what you meant by
something you wrote ?

Mr. VerueLLe. But did not send.

Mr. Pecora. Do you mean to say that you never sent it?

Mr. VErEELLE. It does not look like it.

Mr. Pecora. Do you mean to say you never sent that to Mr.
Ballantyne?

Mr. VermeLLE. I seriously question it. I don’t know.

Mr. Prcora. I wish you would carefully search your mind, Mr.
Verhelle, and make an effort to tell us about that.

Senator CouzeNs. You are not trying to protect Mr. Ballantyne
because he is your superior officer, are you?

Mr. VerueLie. Senator Couzens, I have never done anything but
state the truth on any question.

Senator CouzEns. %Vell, you may sometimes state the truth and
yet not all the truth.

Mr. VeraeLLe. What was that?

Senator Couzexs. I say, you may sometimes say the truth and yet
not state all the truth. I am just recalling to you that when you
took the oath here you said that you would tell all of the truth and
not only a part of it.

Mr. %EBHELLE. Well, that makes no difference to me, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Do you mean that the taking of the oath would make
no difference to you?

Mr. VeraeLLe. Oh, no. That I always tell the truth so far as the
telling of the truth is concerned.

Mr. Prcora. All right. Now, did you tell the truth when you dic-
tated that memorandum and stated, regardless of whether or not you
sent it to Mr. Ballantyne, that in October of 1981 you estimated the.
losses of the company at over $48,000,000°%.

Mr. VERHELLE. As to this memorandum, I question whether I used
it or not.

Mr. Prcora. I did not ask you whether you used it or not. I
asked you if it was the truth when you dictated that memorandum
and stated in October of 1931 that the losses of the Detroit Bankers
Co. and its units had been estimated at over 48 million dollars.

Mr. VerHELLE. As to a memorandum of this kind, when dictated
and unless signed and used, it does not necessarily mean that it con-
tains the true story, or anything of that sort, and there might be
,tyﬁ)graphical errors in it, or any one of a thousand things.

r. PEcora. When you dictated that memorandum what did you
dictate it for? What did you intend to do with it after it was
transcribed ?

Mr. VeruELLE. Well, at that particular moment when I dictated it
I probably set down on paper my first thoughts, or something of that
sort; or this might have been my second or third thoughts on it, and
with the definite purpose in mind of accomplishing certain things.
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Mr. Prcora. When you dictated that memorandum you started
out by saying, in substance, in October of 1981 we estimated losses at
48 million dollars plus. Now, were you drawing upon your imagi-
nation when you dictated that statement on March 7, 1932%

Mr. Veraerre. No, sir. I doubt very much if I was.

Mr. Prcora. Well, that was dictated by you as a statement of
fact, wasn’t it?

Mr. VeraeLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Now, let me have that memorandum again, please.

Mr. Veraeree. All right. [Handing the memorandum back to
Mr. Pecora.]

Mr. Pecora. Now, when in this same statement or memorandum
you dictated the following:

Our requirements at this time are approximately $40,000,000.

What did you mean by it?

Mr. VeruEeLLE. I cannot recall that, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Well, you have been recalling a lot of things not se
important as this.

Mr. VermErLE. I know I have been recalling a lot of things,
but—

Mr. Pecora (interposing). Why is it that you cannot recall this?

Mr. VergELLE. 1 tﬁi.nk I have done pretty well at recalling things.

Mr. Pecora. That is your opinion, anyway, isn’t it?

Mr. VErHELLE. Yes, sir. Because I think I would recall a memo-
randum of that kind, and I just don’t recall it. :

Mr. Pecora. Well, you have recalled it. You testified here that
you dictated it.

Mr. VErEELLE. Yes; because of the fact that this photostatic copy
of memorandum with what is on it there at least now indicates that
I dictated it. But that was not from memory but by the very fact
of the memorandum itself. That was the basis for my statement
to you.

Mr. Pecora. Don’t you recognize your language in it?

Mr. VErHELLE., Yes, sir. That was another factor that caused me
to say that.

Islr. Prcora. There isn’t a shadow of a doubt in your mind, then,
at this moment, that you dictated this memorandum, is there?

Mr. VermeLre. There isn’t a shadow of doubt about that, but
whether I dictated it exactly that way, or whether there are any
typographical errors in there, I wouldn’t know.

Mr. Pecora. With that exception, there isn’t a shadow of doubt
in your mind that you dictated substantially what appears in this
memorandum, is there?

Mr. VerurLLE. No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Now, can’t you search your memory and tell us what
you meant by the statement in this memorandum [reading]:

Our requirements at this time are approximately'$40,000,000.

Mr. VermELLE, Yes, sir; I think I could sit down and think it out.

Mr. Prcora, Please do so.

Mr. VerreLie (taking up a writing pad as if to write on it and
then stopping to think). What is that date, Mr. Pecora?

Mr. Pecora. March 7, 1932.
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Mr. Veraerre. Will you let me have that memorandum again$

Mr. Pecora. All right. Here it is.

Mr, Verselie (after some figuring and looking at the memo-
randum). I cannot reconcile the figures on this thing itself. They
do not tie in or together there at all.

Mr. Pecora. What did you say?

Mr. VerueLie. The figures on that memorandum do not tie in at
all. I cannot reconcile them, one with another.

Mr. Pecora. You cannot reconcile the figures embodied in a memo-
randum which you prepared

Mr. Vermerie. I cannot reconcile them with themselves. They do
not tie in.

Mr. Pecora. Well, that is because of the way you dictated it and
Priﬁmd it, isn’t it$

. VeraELLE. Well, of course, it wasn’t a finished article, or at
least that would be my recollection of it.

Mr. Pecora. What was the finished article?

Mr. Veraerre. Well, I would say it would have been much more
full and complete than that.

fMlé. Pecora. Can you produce the finished article, or any copy
of it

Mr. Vesnerze. No; I cannot, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Are you willing to swear that this memorandum was
not the finished article?

Mr. VermeLiE. I could not swear that it was either, sir. In the
first ‘place, the figures do not reconcile with one another as the
appear rigilt on the statement itself. You really cannot make hea.
or tails out of it by analyzing it, and they do not tie t(;iether. In the
second place, I am in the habit of putting my initials on copies of
everything, and generally on all copies when I sign the original.
That is the general way I'have.

Mr. Prcora. That is the general way you have?

Mr. Veruerre. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Let us take a look at some of the copies of memoranda
you have produced here this afternoon.

Mr, VereeLLE. Those necessarily would not be file copies.

Mr. Proora. Would not necessarily be what?

Mr. Vergerre. File copies.

Mr, Pecora. Didn’ éou say that these were extra copies made, and
that they were in the files in your desk?

Mr. Verazrre. Not file copies, sir.

Mr. Prcora. What do you mean by “file copies * as distinguished
from these copies?

Mr. Vereerie. Well, a record of every piece of correspondence
and communication, one copy goes in the files, and that copy—

Mr. Pecora (interposing). ere the cg})y bears your signature
or your initials, does that mean that it is a file copy ¢
I gir. VermELLE. No, sir. It means that it is an accurate copy of one

id sign.

Mr. Pecora. Well, why did you say that the file copies would show
your signature or initials?

Mr. Vermerre. If that original had been signed, when I signed
the original I would have simultaneously signed at least one more
copy.
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Mr. Pecora. And would the signed copy have been the one for
the files of the company?

Mr. Veruzrie. No; the signed copy would be the original, that
is, with the full signature on it, and then I might either write my
last name or the initials on the remaining copy or copies.

Mr. Prcora. Where a oopgr bears your signature—I am speaking
of copy, not the original-—does that mean that that copy was the
filed copy as distinguished from the original %

Mr. 'smmm.mn No, sir; not necessarily.

Mr. Proora. What does it mean?

Mr. VeEruaELLE. It means that it was one of a number of copies
that were made. It simply means that the original of that par-
ticular one was actually signed by me.

Mr. Prcora. And if the copy is unsigned that meant that the orig-
inal also was unsigned?

Mr. Veruaerre. (Yenerally speaking, I try not to make any excep-
tion to it. Occasionally I might sign a memorandum or a letter
without having the copies right there to imitial, but I, generally
speaking, have for many years initialed the copies that were placed
with the original document.

Mr. Pecora. I am going to ask you the same question again: Where
a copy of a memorandum or communication prepared by you.is
unsigned does that indicate that the original also was unsigned by

ou?
y Mr. Veraerie. Not definitely, sir.

Mr. Proora. ' What does it indicate?

Mr, VerueLLe. It does not indicate anything.

Mr. Prcora. It might indicate that either the original was signed
or that the original was unsigned? Is that what you mean to say?

Mr, VermerLE. It might indicate definitely that the original was
not signed. That is one indication.

Mr, Pecora. What is another indication?

Mr, Vermerre. Another indication miIght be that it was one of a
large number of copies and at the time 1 had them I thought I had
initialed enough of them or something of that sort.

Mr. Pecora. Then an unsigned copy might also be a copy of an
ori&lrnal which was signed ¢

. VErHELLE. It might.

Mr. Pecora. This copy that I have groduced here today and which
has; beegn received in evidence as exhibit no. 15 is an unsigned copy,
isn’t it

Mr. VeraerLe, Yes, sir. ‘

Mr, Prcora. That does not necessarily indicate, if I have correctly
understood the testimony you have given in answer to the last few

uestio;ls, that the original of this memorandum was also unsigned,
oes it?

Mr. VeraELLE. It does not prove it; no, sir.

Mr. Pecora. This might just as well be an unsigned copy of a
si%ed original ¢ A

r. Veraerie. Oh, it might be as far as that phase of it is con-
cerned ; yes. ,
"Mr. Prcora. Do you know, Mr. Verhelle, who prepared the text
of the report that was printed and sent to the stockholders of the
Detroit Bankers Co. for the year 1931¢
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Mr. Veruerre. The one we have been discussing, sir?

Mr. Pecora. The one that is in evidence here; yes.

Mr. Veraeuie. The text was probably prepared by me, but with
the collaboration of Mr. Mark Wilson, and was submitted to the
directors of the Detroit Bankers Co.—I would like to look at it and
be sure that is it—(after examining document) and was submitted
to the directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. and with certain sugges-
tions approved by them.,

Mr. Pecora. The text of the annual report for the year 1931 com-
prises 614 printed pages in the annual report for that year, which is
marked in evidence here as “ Committee’s Exhibit No. 9 ”, does it not?

Mr. VeraELLE. Yes.

Mr. Prcora. And those 614 printed pages are not closely written
or printed, are they ¢

. VErAELLE. No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. So that the text is very brief and concise, isn’t it ¢

Mr. VerarLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. And your recollection is you prepared the text of
this report ¢

Mr, Vermevie, It is my recollection that I made the draft of it.

Mr. Pecora. Is it your recollection that that draft underwent
revision at anybody else’s hands before it was signed by Mr. Ballan-
tyne and printed and sent to the stockholders?

Mr. VerugLLe. Yes, sir.

Mr, Pecora. Who revised it?

Mr, VeraerrLe. Well, I know that the names included therein were
added to the original draft, for instance.

Mr. Pecora. The names of a certain committee, members of a
certain committee

Mr. VereELLE. Yes, sir. I am not sure but that that was done by
the governing committee, rather than by the board of directors of
the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. Pecora. In any other sense was the text of the report as
drafted by you changed or revised by anyone before it was printed
and sent to the stockholders$

Mr. VereerpLe. I have an idea that it was, sir, but I cannot point
it out.

Mr. Pecora. You cannot point out the change even?

Mr. Veraerre. No.

Mr. Pecora. If any was made?

%I{r. gEEBHELLE. No.

r. PEcora. Do you recognize any change in your language?

erf.i VIERHEILE. Iyrecognigglfhat particu%ar oge. I reg:llgthat one

specifically.

peMr. PEZORA. That change, as you have already indicated, merel
consisted of the inclusion of the names of the members of a so-calle
“ governing committee ” which had been appointed during the year
1931, did it not?

Mr. VeraELLE. Yes, sir. Well, in the preparation of one of these
reports you get a very large number of suggesions, and you get them
from various officers and directors. They all make some comment
and make some suggestion, and those after all enter into it, and it is
the combined suggestions of a very large number of people that are
represented.
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Mr. Proora. Then is it.correct to say that the text of this report
was prepared by you with the exception of the inclusion of the
names of that committee that appears in it, but that it represents and
embodies suggestions made to you by other persons with respect to
the substance or content of the report?

Mr. VerueLLE. 1 would say gves, sir.

Mr. Precora. That is correct?

Mr. VeruELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. What other persons suggested to you or made any
suggestions to you concerning the report that should be prepared
and sent to the stockholders for the year 1931, which suggestions
were adopted by you in the actual wording of the report?

Mr. VeraeLLE. I could not say, sir, because I could not say who
made the suggestions and I could not say whether they were adopted
or not, and 1t is a difficult thing. The stockholders’ report starts out
in the beginning or middle of December, and I discuss it on and off
and make mention of the fact that in our next report we might say
this, that, or something else, and then the thing is forgotten and
maybe thrown in the waste—maybe I threw 2 or 8 drafts of this in
the wastebasket, revised it, and changed it.

Mr. Prcora. You have already testified that certain losses incurred
during the year 1931, amounting to millions of dollars, were not set
forth in this report; is that right?

Mr. VeraELLE. No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. You have not testified to that?

Mr. VeraeLLe. To the best of my knowledge, I did not testify to
that.

Mr. Pecora. In this report it is made to appear that the net operat-
ing income for the year 1931 was seven-odd million dollars, equal
to $4.21 a share on the outstanding shares of the capital stock; is
that right?

Mr. %'ERHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. The earnings for 1930 are stated in this report for
1931 to have been equal to $4.14 a share; is that right?

Mr. VererLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. It has been testified to here, I believe by Mr. Ballan-
tyne, today that one reading this report would infer that the business
of the company during the year 1931, as well as of its units, was
more profitable than 1t had been during the year 1930. Do you
recall such testimony ¢

Mr. VERHELLE. VVYell, not specifically those words, but I would say
in substance.

Mr. Pecora. Not in those words, but in substance to that effect?

Mr. VermeLLE. I would say in substance that the operating income
per share was greater in 1931 than in 1930.

Mr. Pecora. And that would cause the average reader of this
report to conclude or infer that the business of the company was
more profitable in 1931 than it has been in 1930, as well as the busi-
ness of its business associates?

Mr. Verrerre. I would be unable to determine what the average
reader would contemplate or guess by reading that.

Mr. Pecora, What occasion was there for telling the stockholders
in the report for 1931 what the earnings per share were for 1930¢
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Mr. VermeLre. I don’t recall,

Mr, Prcora. Whether you recall or not, can’t you tell what the
reason was, as you sit there with a copy of the 1931 report pre-
pared by you before you?

Mr. ‘?ERI—IELLE Well, I know what it does to the statement. It
places a comparable figure against it.

Mr. Pecora. And shows higher earnings per share in 1931 than
in 19307 .

Mr. VereELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Yes. And wasn’t that done for the express purpose
of conveying the impression to the stockholders reading this report
for 1931 that the company and its units in 1981 had done business
more profitably than they had in 1930¢

Mr. VermeLLE. My own recollection of it—and I have tried to
recall—as to the purpose of the inclusion of that paragraph——

Mr. Proora (interposing). It is not a paragraph; it is a sentence.

Mr. Vermerie. I mean that whole sentence, and I would like to
refer when I say this to not only that one sentence but the sentence
preceding it, because the two must necessarily go together when
speaking of comparison.

Mr. Prcora. Yes.

Mr. Veruerre. That just preceding the circulation of this report
headlines had appeared in the newspapers and in magazines to the
effect that losses of 26 million dollars had been taken by the Detroit
Bankers Co. A considerable amount of publicity was had in con-
nection with the write-offs that took place, and in many cases the
figures quoted were in excess of the actual amount, I believe.

In any event, we had two propositions to deal with: One was the
assets and their value, and the other was the earnings. And, while
it was true that we had taken large write-offs—

Mlé' Prcora (interposing). Amounting to how much during the
year
7 Mr. Vereeiie. Oh, my offhand recollection is 23 to 26 million
dollars, something like that.

Mr. Prcora. Twenty-three to twenty-six million dollars?

Mr, VerariLe. Something like that.

Mr. Pecora. So that newspaper headlines were not at variance
with the fact, were they?

Mr. Vermrrre, I remember seeing in one magazine a figure that
was completely off.

Mr. Prcora. To what extent?

Mr, Vermewie. Oh, 20 million dollars.

Mr. Prcora. What magazine was that?

Mr. VeraeLie. I don’t recall that, because I have often tried to get
it since.

Mr. Pecora. You haven’t a copy of it now?

Mr. Verarrie. No, I have not.

Mr. Pecora. And you don’t recall the name of the magazine?

Mr, VeraELLE. No, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Do you recall the author of the article contained in
the magazine?

Mr. Veraerre. No, I do not. I just recall seeing the headline and
seeing the magazine lying on someone’s desk and seeing the First
National write-off.
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Senator Couzens. Where did they get these figures from that they
published ?

Mr. Vermeire. Well, I suppose they get some of them from
brokers’ offices. The majority of them were correct—the majority
of them. The principal trouble was that some of them published
Efiunli:s prior to the time that this merger was actually announced, I
Senator Couzens. So these figures showing the increased earnings
in 1931 over 1930 were given for the purpose of offsetting that
publicig; is that so?

Mr. VermeLie. Not exactly; no, sir. It is anyone’s guess as to
what should go in an annual report.

My, Pecora. No, it is not a guess; it is somebody’s judgment.

Mr. Vermerie. It is somebody’s judgment, different peoples’
jn%ﬂnent, and they are all different.

. ?PEGORA. What was your judgment when you prepared this
report

Mr. VermeLLE. That this report was accurate and honest.

Mr. Pecora. And gave the stockholder who read it a true, accurate,
and honest picture of the actual facts, did it?

Mr. VermELLE, Yes.

Mr. Pecora. You are sure of that?

Mr. VerarLLE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. And you wrote it for the purpose of tgivi.ng only a
true and accurate picture to the stockholder who read this report¢

Mr. VeraeLre. Wrote it because an annual report had to be made,
and bearing definitely in mind the depositors themselves, who were
above all the first consideration.

Mr. Peoora. That does not answer my question,

Mr, VermerLe. Then the answer to the question is no.

Mr. Prcora. Oh, then you did not intend that this report should
represent a true and accurate picture?

r. Veruerie. Oh, yes; absolutely.

Mr. Pecora. You just said the answer was no.

Mr. VermeLie. I did not understand that to be your question.

Mr. Proora. When you wrote this report did you phrase it in a
manner calculated andy intended to give the stockholders of the De-
troit Bankers Co. a true and accurate picture ¢

Mr. Verurrre. Yes, sir.

Mr. Proora. In %living them that true and accurate picture you
intended also that the picture should be complete in order to be true
and accurate, didn’t you?

Mr. VerrELLE. As to its completeness, I intended to make it as
complete and full as practical, because to make a complete report
would involve many more pages than this, and when you get all
through with that type of a complete report you generally have
nothing at all, because figures themselves do not mean very much,

Mr. Prcora. So that a complete report means nothing at all, but
an incomplete report means everything—is that your logic?

Mr. Veeareire. No. I say that it would be impossible almost. It
would for me, anyway.

Mr. Prcora. But was it your intention, in preparing this annual
report for the stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co. for the year

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5198 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

1931, to give those stockholders not only a true and accurate report
but a completely true and accurate report?

Mr. VeraeLLE. 1 believe it was.

Mr. Pecora. In other words, did you intend that the stockholders
should know the truth and the whole- truth about the condition of
the company at the end of the year 1931

Mr. VermeLLE. I believe it was; yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Now, you have said that there had been write-offs
made during the year amounting to approximately 26 million dollars,
have you not ¢

Mr. VeraELLE. Twenty-three to twenty-six.

Mr. Pecora. Twenty-three to twenty-six. I will take the lower
ﬁgure; 23 million dollars. I will give the 8 million dollars edge.
Wasn’t it important in your opinion for the stockholders in the
company to know that?

Mr. Veraerre. We had already indicated it.

Mr. Pecora. In what?

Mr. VerHELLE. By quoting to them in this stockholders’ letter
of which I gave you a copy, that by giving the new invested capital
of the bank, and also by indicating in there that substantial charge-
offs were being made during the current year, and furthermore no
stockholder can, possibly analyze any kind of a statement without
making a comparison. A statement is not complete unless it consists
of three separate things, and unless they are all there, why——

Mr. Pecora. Show me in this letter marked “ Exhibit No. 137,
which is the letter you refer to in the answer you have just made,
anything at all which tells the stockholders a single word concerning
the write-off of 23 million dollars during the year 1931.

Mr. VermerLre. Not about the 23 million, sir. I cannot do that.

Mr. Proora. Why did you say, in answer to my (ﬁuestion, that the
reason the statement concerning that 23 million dollar write-off was
not embodied in the annual report was because it had already been
given in that letter ¢

Mr. Vermrrie. Well, I should have said in the newspapers, I
presume.

Mr. Pecora. Oh, you should have said in the newspapers. Were
you depending on the newspapers to make the annual report to your
stockholders?

Mr. VerueLLe. I took it into consideration, sir.

Mr. Pecora. What?

Mr. Veraerie. What the newspapers had already written up.

Mr. Pecora. You told us a few minutes ago that you were de-
sirous of avoiding implications that arose from the newspaper head-
lines and from these magazine articles.

Mr. Vermerie. The newspapers were able to figure out the exact
amount after that letter went out.

Mr. Prcora. Were they?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. After this letter, exhibit 13, went out?

Mr. VeruELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. The newspapers were able to figure out the amount
of write-offs of at least 23 million dollars?

Mr. Veraerre. Well, I don’t recall the amount which they figured
out at that particular time, because I don’t believe that——
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Mr. Prcora (interposing). You are an accountant, are you not ?

Mr. VeraeLLE. No, sir.

Mr. Prcora. You understand accountancy ?

Mr. VerarLLE, Yes, sir,

Mr. Pecora. You have had technical education in accountancy ?

Mr. Verurrre, Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. All right. Will you take that letter and tell me from
any statement contained in it the amount of write-offs you could
deduce had been made by the Detroit Bankers Co. and its units?

‘Mr. VerHeLLE. The first thing I would do would be to say here
the new bank will have a capital of 25 million, a surplus of 25 mil-
lion, and undivided profits in excess of 7 million, and would immedi-
ately proceed to obtain a statement of these two institutions prior to
this consolidation.

Mr. Pecora. Oh, you would get something other than what is
shown in that letter? ’

Mr. VerrELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. What do you intend that your stockholders should
do when they get your annual report; send for a lot of other data
and make a study and comparison of the annual report with some
other data? Is that what you intended the stockholders should do
in order to acquaint themselves with the full and complete situation ¢

Mr. VereeLLE. No, sir. T expected the stockholders to go to their
files and pick out the last report and compare this one with the last
-one.

Mr. Pecora. That is what you expected the stockholders to do?
beMr. VerureLLE. That is what the stockholder normally does, I
believe.

Mr. Pecora. Suppose a stockholder did not have. a copy of the
annual report for the preceding year because he had not been a
~sto§k1;older during the preceding year; what was that stockholder
to do .

Mr. VeraerLe. He could get a copy, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Well, were these reports prepared with that in mind ¢

Mr. VeErnELLE. I believe that all stockholders——

Mr. Pecora (interposing). Were your reports prepared with that
in mind?

Mr. Veragrre. Ob, yes. We took that into consideration.

Mr. Prcora. In other words, that report would not give the stock-
holder a complete and full picture of the condition of the company
for the year in which the report was made in and by itself ¢

Mr. VeruELLE. No, sir; not with that in mind, not having in mind
that it would not give a complete statement, but knowing that no
stockholders’ statement, unless it contained comparative statement of
condition over a perioé of time, together with profit-and-loss state-
ments, together with a reconcilement of the invested capital struc-
ture, gives a complete statement of condition. On top of that there
is needed and necessary, in order to analyze the statements them-
selves, complete data regarding the particular assets.

Mr. Pecora. There is needed what?

Mr, VereELLE. There is needed knowledge or information regard-
ing the assets themselves behind the actual figures. I mean all of
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those things have to be known in order to be able to determine indefi-
nitely what the entire situation is.

Mr. Prcora. Then for a stockholder to get the knowledge of the
whole picture from these annual reports he would have to be an
accountant or understand accountancy, would he not ¢

Mr, Verseizzs, To get the——

Mr. Pecora. To get the whole picture.

Mr. Veruerie. Well, “ the whole picture ” is an ‘indefinite article.

Mr. Pecora. To get the whole picture concerning the condition of
his cor.;lpany as the picture was represented to him by the annual
report ¢

r. VeruELLE. I doubt if even a certified public accountant could
take the average stockholders’ reﬁ)ort or group of reports and arrive
at any definite conclusion as to the true picture or the whole picture
of any corporation, because I think it would be rather difficult to set
up such a report.

Mr. Prcora. It was the known fact, that is, known to you, that
during the year 1931 the Detroit Bankers Co. and its units had
written off at least 23 million dollars?

Mr, Vermrrre, Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Why could not a simple sentence stating that be in-
<cluded in the annual report to the stockholders? Is there any physi-
cal reason why it could not be included in there?

Mr. VerarrLe. No physical reasons.

Mr. Prcora. Why wasn’t it included then?

Mr. Veraerie. There are quite a number of reasons why it would
not have been advisable to include it. In fact, I doubt if—

Mr. Pecora (interposing). Let us take the reasons in order. You
saﬁr t%lere are quite a number. Let us number them. Reason 1 is
what

Mr. Vermerie. Reason no. 1 is that indication had already been
given that there were reductions in the—— '

Mr. Pecora (interposing). Are you now referring to indications
in this letter marked “ Exhibit No. 18 ¢

Mr. Verawrre, That is no. 1, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Show me what write-off is indicated by that letter.

Mr. Veruzerie. I have to have the other report in order to do it.

Mr. Pecora. Show me the write-off indicated by that letter, can

ou?
7 Mr, Veruerre. It indicates that there is a write-off,

Mr. Pecora. Show me the amount of the write-off, if there is
one, indicated by that letter.

Mr. Vermeize. I cannot by just that letter.

Mr. Prcora. All right; now give reason No. 2.

Mr. Vergerre. I ;)robably do not understand the question. May
I have the question

Mr. Prcora. You answered it before.

Mr. Vergerre, Well, that is not the reason.

Mr. Pecora. You said there are a number of reasons why the
simple statement was not inserted or included in the report to the
stockholders for the year 1931 to the effect that during that year
the company and its units had made write-offs of $23,000,000.

Mr. Vermerie. And that was my reason No. 1.
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Mr. Pecora. That was reason No. 1. Reason No. 1 is this letter
marked “ Exhibit No. 18.” Now, what is reason No. 2%

Mr. Verurrre, Reason No. 2 was newspaper articles that appeared
indicating not only the fact that the write-off had taken place but,
furthermore, the amount of the write-off. Reason No. 3——

Mr. Prcora (interposing). Wait; let us not leave that reason No.
2 so quickly. Did those newspaper articles appear before or after
the i?ssuanoe of the annual report to the stockholders for the year
1931

Mr. VeraeLie. Before, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Before?

Mr. VerueLLe. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Could you produce any of those newspaper articles?

Mr. VeruELLE. I can get some here quickly.

Mr. Prcora. I wish you would.

hlllfrk. VERBELLE. I wﬂf do that. I will have them here tomorrow, I
think,

Mr. Prcora. Thank you. I am going to assume that those news-
paper articles were published prior to tﬁe sending out of this annual
report marked “ Exhibit No. 9.”

. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Proora. You want the committee to understand that that was
one of the reasons why you did not include any mention of the write-
off of twenty-three-million-odd dollars in the annual report of 1981%

Mr. Veraerie, That is one of the reasons.

Mr. Pecora. One of the reasons was that the newspapers had al-
ready %ven that information$

Mr. VereELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. And you were willing to have the stockholders in-
formed by nengaper articles rather than by the report of the com-
pany about that

‘Mr. VerueLLe. It was perfectly satisfactory as long as they had
already done it. There was no particular reason why it should be
included again. There was nothing to be gained by it for depositors.

Mr. Prcora. Nothing to be gained other than the certainty that
the knowledge would ge acquired by the stockholder, isn’t that so,
and that the stockholder got it under the authority of the executive
officer of his company %

Mr. Vermerie. Oh, he has it under the authority through the fact
that he has and can get two separate statements that indicate that
particular reduction. He can get it on the authority of the company
itself very easily.

Mr. Prcora. He can?

Mr. VeraELLE. By just getting those two statements. They are
available to him and he can obtain them.

Senator Couzens. What two statements?

Mr, Veraerre. The preceding and last statement, a comparison of
the invested capital in the two statements indicating the amount of
the reduction.

Mr. Prcora. And you think every stockholder knows that?

Mr.t Verarrie. Well, every stockholder can get a copy of the
report.

Mr. Prcora. You think every stockholder knows that, do you?
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Mr. Verarire. Well, I would not venture to say as to what
stockholders know.

Mr. Prcora. Now give reason No. 3.

Mr. Vereeriz. Reason No. 8 was that Governor Meyer, of the
Federal Reserve Board, at Washington had indicated to one of our
officers that this drastic thing which we were doing, this——

Mr. Prcora (interposing). Be more specific. What drastic thing?

Mr. VermeLLe, The making of this large write-off—

Mr. Pecora. Yes.

Mr. Vergerie. Should be handled with the greatest of care. It
should be borne in mind, of course, that up to that time none of the
large institutions anywhere in the country had made such compara-
tively large write-ofls, and this particular one was leading the way
to a number of others throughout the country, and it indicated that
it could be done without causing serious trouble.

Mr. Prcora. Do you mean by that that Governor Meyer—you
mean Eugene Meyer?

Mr. VerueLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcoora. Then of the Federal Reserve Board—had indicated
to one of the officers of your company that he knew of this what you
call a “drastic ” thing, consisting of this write-off of approximately
$23,000,000 or more?

Mr. Verrerie. Oh, he was consulted, sir.

Mr. Prcora. He was consulted—by whom ?

Mr. Veruerre. By Mr. Mark Wilson.

Mr. Proora. And is that the officer to whom he indicated his ideas
in the matter?

Mr. VErHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Do you want the committee to understand that Gov-
ernor Meyer had indicated to Mr. Mark Wilson that the Detroit
Bankers Co., in preparing and issuing to its stockholders its annual
report for the year 1931, should use care to conceal from them by
any statement contained in the report itself or the absence.of any
stai(';lenelent in the report the fact that this drastic write-off had been
made ¢

Mr. VerseLLE. Not at all, sir,

Mr. Pecora. What do you mean to indicate when you advancé
that as your third reason?

Mr. VereELLE. I mean to indicate that at the time this write-off
took place the pace was being set for various institutions throughout
the country, in that practically none of them had done anything of
the sort, and that we felt a bit worried as to how the public would
take to such a large write-off. Since then, of course, a number of
them have been made, but at that time we had no experience to rely
upon, and therefore we consulted numerous individuals, I presume,
who may have shed some light on the subject.

Mr. Pecora. Who were those individuals that you consulted ¢

Mr. Vermrrie. I said “we”, sir.  And I mentioned Governor
Meyer, and I am trying now to explain what Governor Meyer said,
that he did not say that we should publish a false report or anything
of that sort, but he indicated in this conference that he would recom-
mend going ahead and writing down these assets, providing that
caution was used in the connection with the publicity in connection
with it.
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Mr. Pecora. Was that construed by you as meaning that no 1pub-
licity should be given to the fact of such write-off to the stockholders
of tl"SA,e company?

Mr. VeErHELLE. Oh, there was publicity.

Mr. Pecora. Was that construed by you as meaning that no pub-
licity in the annual report to the stocﬂholders should be given to the
fact of this write-off ¢

Mr. VerueLLe. I indicated that as one of the reasons that would
come to my mind now—there are probably others—as to the factors
that would have entered into a consideration of whether or not that
figure should have been quoted in the stockholders’ report.

Senator Couzens. And yet you said when that report was issued
it had all been published in the press about these large write-offs?

Mr. VerBELLE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. What was there to worry about if it had already been
published ?

Mr. Vesaerre. Why continuously dwell upon it?

Senator Couzens. The committee will adjourn until 10 o’clock
tomorrow morning.

Mr. Pucora. You return then, Mr. Verhelle, and Mr. Ballantyne
too, and the other witnesses under subpena report.

(Whereupon, at 4:25 p.m., the committee adjourned until 10 a.m.
of the following day.)
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FRIDAY, JANUARY 26, 1934

Unxrrep STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE
ComuMiTTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
yesterday, in Room No. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senator FKletcher (chairman), Adams, Townsend, and
Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; Thomas
G. Long, attorney for witnesses summoned in connection with De-
troit Bankers Co.; Clifford B. Longley, attorney for John Ballan-
tyne.

Set&ator Couzens (presiding). The subcommittee will please come
fo order.

Mzr. Pecora. Will you resume the stand, Mr. Verhelle.

TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH F. VERHELLE, GROSSE POINTE,
MICH.—Resumed

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Verhelle, you testified on yesterday that the text
of the annual report to stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co. for
the year 1931, marked in evidence “ Committee Exhibit No. 9, Jan-
uary 24, 19347, was substantially your phraseology. Now, is that
equally true of the annual report sent out to stockholders of that
company for the year 1930, a copy of which has been received in
evidence here as committee exhibit no. 10 as of January 25, 1984 ¢

Mr. Veruerie. In 1930 I was requested to prepare an annual re-
port—and, you understand, this is to the best of my recollection—
and I submitted various forms. My recollection is that a committee
was appointed to prepare an annual report, and that finally, after
various forms and ideas of a report were submitted to that com-
mittee, Mr. Mark Wilson brought to me the ideas of that committee,
or the ideas of Mr. Haass, who was not on the committee, but he, 1
definitely recall, had something to do with the preparation of that
report; and that thereupon the ideas that were presented to me were
incorporated in a text, by myself, which was then turned over and
marked np, and I suppose two or three or perhaps half a dozen
copies of that text were submitted in various ways, with changes
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and additions, but just as to where they originated I would be unable
to recall at this particular moment. But the result was the report
that you have, sir.

Mr. Prcora. After the various revisions were made by members
of that committee you have referred to, would you say that the report
for 1930 as actually issued is substantially in accordance with the
reggrt which you originally prepared ¢

Mr. VerHELLE. Oh, hardly,

Mr. Pecora. What did you say?

Mr. Verurrie. Hardly. T recall preparing a very short report, of
about one page, and of preparing a very lengthly affair consisting of
a very large number of pages, with the notion that from that could
be selected pretty much the particular material that was to go into
this report.

Mr. Pecora. Well—

Mr. VeraELLE (continuing). The ideas were returned to me and I
remember, in writing it, I combined it.

IMI‘.?PECORA. Then, is the text of the report for 1930 your phrase-
olo

]\%:Z. Vergerre, With a large number of changes, I suppose in

ammar and—— .

Mr. Pecora (interposing). Made by persons other than yourself?

Mr. VeraELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. The substance of the text is your phraseology as con-
tained in the 1930 report, is it ?

Mr. Vermecete, I think Mr. Mark Wilson would be able to deter-
mine that better than I would, because it seems to me at one stage
of the preparation of this report I received typewritten copies or
something of the kind, particular excerpts, possibly of things I had
written in the original drafts, plus the material added.

Mr. Pecora. I notice in the annual report for 1930 that the con-
solidated statement of condition, which appears upon the central
double page portion of the report, is entitled :

Consolidated statement of condition of the units of the Detroit Bankers Co.
at the close of business December 31, 1930,

Does that purport to include all the units of the Detroit Bankers
Co. or only the banking units?

Mr. Veruerie. Well, outside of one company, which was not then
on the books of the Detroit Bankers Co. but which later on, in
January of 1931 a legal opinion was obtained, and which company
was subsequently set up on the books of the Detroit Bankers Co. at
$1, the banking units were the only companies then owned directly
by the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. Pecora. Which is the company to which you have just re-
ferred?

Mr. Veraerre. The First National Co.

Mr. Pecora. The First National Co. was an investment affiliate of
the First National Bank, was it?

Mr. VerHELLE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. And was a wholly owned subsidiary?

Mr. VerueLLE. No; there were certain legal ramifications in con-
nection with the First National Co. that made it rather difficult to
determine just where the ownership and control lay.
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Mr. Pecora. Who held its capital stock?

Mr. VermeLLE. It was endorsed on the certificates of the First
National Bank. -

Mr. Proora. That is to say, a certificate of stock of the First
National Bank carried with it a proportionate interest of the capital
stock of the First National Co.?

Mr. VeraELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. And no stock of the First National Bank could be
sold without having joined, in the sale or transfer of that stock, a
proportionate interest in the capital stock of the First National Co.

r. VEREELLE. It appears to me that there was some question about
that particular point.

Mr. Prcora. Well, was that question ever determined?

Mr. VermELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. In what way?

Mr. VeEraELLE. It Was determined that none could be.

Mr. Pecora. Yes. Now, who owned all of the capital stock of the
First National Bank in Detroit on and after the incorporation of the
Detroit Bankers Co. ?

Mr. VermgLLe. The majority of the stock, that is, the great major-
ity of it—with the exception of a few outstanding shares, that might
have been as much as—well, there were very few, and I don’t know
whether it was the one mentioned here the other day, 81 shares, or
not, but it was a very small number at any rate—all but that small
portion was exchant%ed and was owned by the Detroit Bankers Co.

Mr. Proora. So that through that ownership the Detroit Bankers
Co. also owned the First National Co. ¢

Mr. VermreLLE. As later determined ; yes.

Mr. Prcora. In this consolidated statement of condition of the
units of the Detroit Bankers Co. as embodied in the annual report
for 1930 to the stockholders of the Detroit Bankers Co., is there
included a statement of condition of the First National Co. as of
December 31, 193017

Mr. VeraeLLe, No, sir.

Mr. Precora. Why was it left out?

Mr. VerueLLE. Because the ownership was undetermined at that
time; and I think furthermore it was felt that there was no particu-
lar point in carrying in that this matter, as its value did not add to
the value of the Detroit Bankers Co., and it was not at that time
carried on the books of the Detroit Bankers Co., to the best of my
recollection.

Mr. Pecora. Well, wasn’t it re ed as a unit of the Detroit
Bankers Co. during the year 1930

Mr. VeraeLLE. There was quite a question about that in the minds
of a number of the directors. )

Mr. Prcora. Wasn’t it regarded and dealt with as a unit of the
Detroit Bankers Co. that year?

Mr. Veruemre, No, sir. .

Mr. Pecora. Was it dealt with as a unit over which the Detroit
Bankers Co. had no ownership?

Mr. VerHELLE, Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Entirely sof .

Mr. Veruaerie. Entirely so would bé the best of my knowledge.
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Mr. Prcora. Well, now, had the question of ownership been
cleared up in the year 1931%

Mr. Verurire. The (&uestion of ownership had been cleared up,
but there was a decided reluctance on the part of the Group Co.
to deal with it as a unit of the Detroit Bankers Co., and I am not
certain as to whether I should include the year 1931, but I doubt
whether during the year 1931 they dealt with it at all.

Mr. Prcora. You mean that it was not regarded even during the
year 1931 as a unit of the Detroit Bankers Co.?

Mr, Vermerze. Insofar as I can recall; yes. I may be off on m
dates so far as the latter part of the year is concerned, but I thi.n.K
not.

Mr. Pecora. When, for the first time, did the Detroit Bankers Co.
regard the First National Co. as one of its units? 4

r. VErHELLE. I would be unable to give an approximation of the
date as to when, but it seems to me that date would be some. time at
the beginning of 1932 or the end of 1931, I mean when it was taken
up for discussion. ‘

Mr. Prcora. Well, when was it first regarded as a unit of the
Detroit Bankers Co. by that company ¢

Mr. VeruELLE. I recall that a egaf’opinion was rendered -approx-
imately in January; I am sure it was after January 1 of 1931. Any-
how, it was during the month .of January, in which the question of
ownership of that company was outlined by the attorneys; and.
among the questions raised in this opinion, or I know among the
facts set forth, was that to the effect that the stock was trusteed
under the agreement of 1919, and that a certain group of trustees had
control and jurisdiction over the management of this company, or
the voting of the stock, or something to that effect, and—well, that
is about all I can remember of that opinion.

Mr. Prcora. You still haven’t told us when the Detroit Bankers
Co. first regarded the First National Co. as a unit which it owned.

Mr. VerrELLE. Well, T would have to look back at the statement
of the Detroit Bankers Co. At one time the company was set up on
the books of the Detroit Bankers Co., and it was at that time that
we first so regarded it.

Mr. Precors. When was that ?

Mr. VereELLE. ‘T  could not recall the exact month.

Mr. Pecora. What year was it?

Mr. VeruELLE. It was either the latter part of 1931 or the early
part of 1932. That is my recollection of it.

Mr. Pecora. Now, what other nonbanking units were owned or:
controlled by the Detroit Bankers Co. during the year 1931%

Mr. VeruErie. There were affiliated with the Detroit Bankers Co.,.
in addition to the banking units and in addition to the First National
Co., to which we have just referred, the Detroit Co., owned in its
entirety by the Detroit Trust Co. Incidentally, I may say that that
chart 15 wrong—no; that chart is correct, because that says as of
February, as I believe is shown on there. The Detroit Co. was.
owned by the Detroit Trust Co. The First Detroit Co. was owned
in part by the Detroit Co. and in part by the First National Co.
The Detroit Bankers Safe Deposit Co. was owned by the Detroit
Bankers Co. Well, it is also in the list and you regard that as State
bank minority holdings, as affiliated with the Detroit Bankers Co.,
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which were all owned bg the First National Co., later known as the
“Assets Realization Co.” That is all that I can recall. And I think
that is all, too. .

Mr. Prcora. Now, in the annual report to stockholders of the
Detroit Bankers Co. for the year 1931 there appears what is called:

Combined statement of condition of the banking units at the close of business
December 31, 1931,

As you will notice by referring to the report. Why wasn’t there
includ};d in this combined or consolidated statement of condition the
condition of the nonbanking units of the Detroit Bankers Co. in this
annual report?

Mr. Vermrire. I will have to take them one at a time.

Mr, Pecora. All right.

Mr. VermELLE. The Detroit Co. was already carried in the state-
ment of the Detroit Trust Co., in that all of its capital stock was
owned by them. And, incidentally, Mr. Pecora, I forgot to men-
tion a couple of affiliates, and I would like now to correct my
former answer.

Mr. Pecora. All right.

Mr. Verarrie, There were also in existence the First National
Bank Building Co. I may be off a little on my title there.

Mr. Prcora. You might look at the chart.

Mr. Vermerie. And the First National Garage Co. The Detroit
Co., as I have already said, was owned entirely by the Detroit Trust
Co., and therefore was included in the financial statement of the
Detroit Trust Co. The First Detroit Co. was owned in part, 70
percent, by the (witness hesitates for a moment)—by either the
Detroit Trust Co. or the Detroit Co. It will come to me in a min-
ute. The other 30 percent was owned by the First National Co.
The First National gank Building Co. was an operating company,
carried on the books of the First National Bank; and the First
National Garage Co. was an operating company, either carried on
the books of the First National Bank or of the First National
Building Co., and I do not recall which at this time. And the
First Detroit Co., 70 percent of it was carried on the books of the
Detroit Trust Co., I believe. The Detroit Bankers Safe Deposit
Co. was a separate corporation, with a capital of $100,000, and
owned by the Detroit Bankers Co. I believe that covers them all.

Mr. Prcora. After the issuance of the 1931 report to stockholders
of the Detroit Bankers Co., did any stockholders indicate that they
wanted, or communicate with the company requesting, additional
information ¢

Mr. Vermeize. Oh, I would say there were quite a number who
asked for information about various phases.

Mr. Prcora. Were their letters answered and the information
which they sought given to them$

Mr. Verariiz. I believe so. I do not recall any specific instances,
but these things, of course, come up from time to time; and, quite
naturally, they are liable to go to any one of 4,000 people for their
information and, of course, would be very hard to answer.

Mr, Prcora. Was it consistently. the k1])]ohcy of the Detroit Bankers
Co. to answer such letters from stockholders, and to give to such
stockholders the information requested by them in their letters?
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Mr. VeraeLLE. Whenever they came to me I always tried to give-
them all the information which they asked for.

Mr. Prcora, Were those letters referred for answer to persons
other than yourself as well as to yourself?

Mr. VeruELLE. Well, if they came to me I would generally answer
them, and if they came to some officer of some unit—to which I be-
lieve they would be more likely to come because of some relationship
that had existed, why, they were not referred to me.

‘Mr. Pecora. When such letters from stockholders were addressed
to the Detroit Bankers Co. generally and not to any particular in-
dividual connected with the personnel of the company, would those
letters be referred to you for answer?

Mr. VeraeiLE. No. The normal operation was that they would
go to Mr. Mark Wilson for answer, unless they were specifically
addressed to me.

Mr. Pecora. Do you recall having some correspondence to which
you attended on behalf of the Detroit Bankers Co., with a stock-
holder named R. G. Hentschell, who wrote for certain information
that he did not find in the annual report of the Detroit Bankers
Co. for the yéar 1931%

Mr. VerueLLE. No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Well, now. I show you what purports to be a photo-
static reproduction of a letter addressed to the Detroit Bankers Co.
by Mr. R. G. Hentschell, under date of January 25, 1932. It was
made from the original included among the files of the Detroit
Bankers Co. Will you look at it and tell me if youn can identify
that letter as being a true and correct copy?

Mr. Veraeune (after looking at the photostat). I do not really
recall this letter.

Mr. Proora. Well, now, probably if you will look at this document
which I now hand you, it will help you to recall whether or not that
letter, that you now have in your hand, was received.

Mr. Vermerie. All right.

Mr. Pecora. I now show you for that purpose what purports to
be a photostatic copy of a letter addressed to R. G. Hentschell, dated
February 10, 1932, and signed, or at least this photostatic copy
thereof 1s signed, with the initials “ J. F. V.” over the word “ Comp-
troller ”, which I presume refers to you, doesn’t it ?

Mr. VerELLE. Yes, sir. (Witness looks over both papers.) This
letter signed “ J. F. V.” is very much mg own phraseology, and while
1 do not recall the letter, it was undoubtedly written by myself.

Mr. Proora. Well, was it written in answer to the first letter which
I showed you?

Mr. VeraeLLe. I would presume that it was, unless there was some
other correspondence in between those two dates, which I doubt.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Chairman, I offer these two letters in evidence, to
be marked as separate exhibits.

Senator Couzens (presiding). The two letters will be appropri-
ately marked as separate exhibats.

(A letter from H. G. Hentschell to Detroit Bankers Co., dated
January 25, 1932, was marked “ Committee Exhibit No. 91, J’a.nua.ry
25, 1934,” and will be found immediately following where read by
Mr. Pecora.) ’
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(And the letter from the comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co.
to R. G. Hentschell, dated February 10, 1932, was marked “ Commit-
tee Exhibit No. 92, January 25, 1934 %, and will be found immedi-
ately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

r. Pecora. The letter from Mr. Hentschell, addressed to the
Detroit Bankers Co., which has been received in evidence as Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 91 of this date, and which is on the letterhead
of the Manistique Pulp & Paper Co., of Manistique, Mich., is as

follows: .
MANIsTIQUE PuLP & ParEe Co.,
Manistique, Mich., January 25, 1932.
DETROIT BANKERS CO.,
Detroit, Mich.

GENTLEMEN : I just received your annual report for the year 1931, and I
would like very much to have you give me a detailed statement of income and
expenditures, as there is nothing in the report that would indicate what dis-
position- was made of the difference in the capital, surplus, and undivided
profits, amounting to approximately $23,000,000 as compared to your report
for the previous year.

Awaiting your early reply, I remain,

Yours truly,
(Signed) R. G. HENTSCHELL.

The second letter which has been received in evidence as Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 92, of this date, reads as follows:

FEBRUARY 10, 1932,
Mr. R. G. HENTSOHELL, )
Manistique Pulp & Paper 0o., Manistique, Mich.

Dmar MR, HENTSCHEILL: The following is in answer to your request for int
formation regarding the detailed statement of income and expenditures:

The statemernt contained in our stockholders’ report pertains to the banking
units of the Detroit Bankers Co. In order to simplify our operating procedure,
the First Detroit Co. has been transferred from the Detroit Trust Co. to the
Detroit Bankers Co. This is responsibile for the difference in'the invested
capital of that company on December 31, 1931, In addition, substantial re-
serves were set up as a guaranty against the assets of the newly consolidated
First Wayne National Bank, so these became of the same general character
as those of a new bank. The assets that were removed from the banking units
naturally do not appear on the combined statement of the banking units.

A detailed statement of income and expenditures such as you ask for would
involve a very great amount of work and in itself would have to be supported
by a great deal of statistical data. Of course, all of these items are carried
separately for each unit and only those figures are consolidated which will
assist us in our operations. We have tried, in the report, to briefiy cover the
results of our operations of the past year.

If there are any specific details which interest you, we will be glad to fur-
nish information concerning them.

Yours very truly,
J. B. V., Comptrolier,

Well, now, Mr. Verhelle, you will observe that the information
which was sought by this stockholder, named Hentschell, was not
given to him by your reply letter of February 10, 1982, which I
have just read, do you not?

Mr. Vernerce. It would be difficult to determine just exactly
what was wanted there due to the peculiarity that existed in con-
nection with the—well, my voice is rather bad, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. Prcora. Just keep that microphone that is on the table ahead
of you and talk normally. You do not have to talk right into it.

Senator Couzens (presiding). Just sit back of the microphone
and talk normally.
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Mr. VeruEeLLE. I will ask the committee reporter to read so mucis
of m{l answer as I have already given.

(The answer as given was read as follows:)

Mr. VERHELLE. It would be difficult to determine just exactly what was
wanted there due to the peculiarity that existed in connection with the——

Mr. Veruerie. Existing in connection with the operation of the
Detroit Bankers Co., which was operating on a basis so that its
expenditures and income were identical.

The statistical data referred to would involve a complete statement
of the actual operations of the Detroit Bankers Co., and it was my
belief, I presume, at that time, that this particular stockholder was
in reality requesting the income and expense detail regarding the
banking units; that 1s, those covered by the report, and that would
have been an immense task to provide.

Mr. Pecora. Don’t you see tﬁa,t in his letter. of January 25, 1932,
the stockholder stated, or rather called your attention to the fact
that in the report which he had received from the Detroit Bankers
Co. for the year 1931, to quote from his letter [reading]:

There is nothing in the report that would indicate what disposition was.
made of the difference in capital, surplus, and undivided profits amounting to
approximately 23 million dollars as compared to your report for the previous.
year.

Would it have required a mass of that statistical data to have
told that by far the greater part of this 23-million-dollar reduction
in the capital assets of the company was due to the setting up of
these reserves during the year 1931, that were considerably the
subject of your testimony yesterday ?

Mr. Veruerie. I thought that I had really answered that question
there, sir. Maybe I am mistaken.

Mr, Pecora. Here is the way you answered it in your reply letter
of February 10, 1932 [reading]:

The statement contained in our stockholders’ report pertains to the banking
unit of the Detroit Bankers Co. In order to simplify our operating procedure
the First Detroit Co. has been transferred from the Detroit Trust Co. to the
Detroit Bankers Co. This is responsible for the difference in invested capital
of that company on December 31, 1931.

In that statement you were not referring to the difference in the
invested capital of the Detroit Bankers Co., were you ¢

Mr. VerueLLe. No, sir.

Mr. Proora. You were referring to the difference in. invested
capital of one of the banking units of the Detroit Bankers Co.?

. VerueLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. You say further in your reply letter to Mr. Hent-
schell [reading]:

In addition substantial reserves were set up as a guarantee against the
assets of the newly consolidated First Wayne National Bank, so these became
of the same general character as those of a new bank.

That did not give him the explanation or the information which
he sought, did it%-l

Mr. Veerreiie. It would depend to some extent, sir, on who Mr.
Hentschell was.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Hentschell was apparently a stockholder of the
Detroit Bankers Co., and wrote for information which he felt he
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did not get from the annual report of that company: for the year
1931, which he had received. .

Mr. Veruerre. It was quitée apparent from his letter that he had
not only that statement, but the one before it, or another statement,
at least, that indicated that reducion in the capital structure.

Mr. Prcora. He wanted to kniow. what was responsible for that
reduction, did he not?

Mr. VeraeLLE. And in that report, or in both those reports, there
were included individual statements of the individual units. My
recollection is that if you total up all the units you will arrive at this
combined statement. So, therefore, the explanation lay in two units,
that is, the First Wayne Bank and the Detroit Trust Co.

Mr. Pecora. That did not explain the reason for the reduction of
approximately 23 million dollars in the capital assets of the Detroit
Bankers Co. in 1 year’s time, did it ?

Mr. Veruenre. It was all covered by the units that follow that
consolidated statement.

Mr. Pecora. All followed by what? I did not hear that answer.

(The reporter read the last answer of the witness.)

Mr. VermeLie. That is, Mr. Hentschell may have been someone
who knew and could analyze the statement. I would jufige that
from the very letterhead. I do not know what (f)osition he signed
on there. Maybe it is on the top of the letterhedd.

Mr. Pecora. He did not sign any position. The letterhead does
not carry his name as an officer of the Manistique Pulp & Paper Co.

Mr. VereELLE. If he is an officer, he would be able to analyze
statements rather well, so that he would naturally look at the various
wunits to determine where the decrease came about. To some stock-
holders you have to give one type of explanation; and to others yon
can give a shorter explanation, depending upon the type of people
they are, I presume.

Mr. Pecora. You did not know the type of person that Mr. Hent-
schell was, did you ¢

Mr. Vermerie. If there is an indication on there that he is an
officer of that company—

Mr. Prcora. There is not any such indication on his letter to the

coxﬁpalg. .
r. VERHELLE. I recall that name. I have a notion that he is an
officer of the Manistique Pulp & Paper Co.

Mr. Prcora. But . Hentschell asked specifically to be in-
formed—and I will quoté from his letter again [reading]:

What disposliion was' made of the difference in the capital surplus and
undivided profits amounting to approximately $23,000,000, as compared to your
report for the previous year.

He was not given that information in your reply letter, was he?

Mr. Veruerie. Well, I think he was, sir; but I do not know just
how I would answer it any other way.

Mr. Pecora. Point out in your reply letter to him any statement
which informed Mr. Hentschell as to the disposition that was made
of the $23,000,000, approximately, that he referred to in his letter.
[Handing paper to the witness.]

Mr. VermeLLe. It becomes necessary, of course, to take into con-

sideration his entire letter, a part of which asked for an income
Digitized for FRASER

http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5214 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

and expense statement of the company, and the very question itself
indicated that he was not familiar with the general make-up or
set-up of the organization. The particular drop in the invested
capital to which he refers was made up by setting up substantial
reserves as a guarantee against the assets of the newly consolidated
Wayne National Bank, which is included in this letter, together with
the reduction in the capital structure of the Detroit Trust Co.
through the removal of the First Detroit Co. from its books.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Verhelle, those items do not account for a
$23,000,000 reduction, do they?

Mr. VerueLre. I would have to check up, sir?

Mr. Prcora. You know that they do not, without checking up,
do you not?

Mr. VerarLLe. I really do not.

Mr. Proora. Was not that $23,000,000 reduction due, substantially,
to the losses and write-offs made during the year 1931, as appears
from the annual report filed by the Detroit Bankers Co. with the
Michigan Securities Commission, showing ‘a decrease in investment
values of over $22,000,000%

Mr. VermeLie, That figure is taken right off this report, sir.

‘Mr. Pecora. What report? ‘

Mr. VesrHeLLE. Right off the same record from which this report
is made up. .

Mr. Prcora. He did not have a copy of the report filed with the
Michigan Securities Commission, did he?

Mr. Veruerie. That did not enter into the” discussion.

Mr. Pecora. The fact is that the $23,000,000 to which Mr. Hent-
schell refers in his letter; and about which he sought information,
represented approximately the amount of the write-offs or reserves
due to decrease in the invested capital, as shown by the annual report
filed with the Michigan Securities Commission; is that not true?

Mr. Veruerie, Those are the same figures he was inquiring about,
becuse the invested capital, as shown in the report to the I\Eichigan
Securities Commission, the one that was up for discussion here yes-
terday, is the statement of the Detroit Bankers Co. from which it was
taken.” It'carries the value of the surplus account, which is nothing
but the invested capital of these units set up on that statement. In
other words, the books are continuously adjusted so as to reflect the
invested capital of these units, because there is no other value at
which they could logically be carried.

Mr. Pecora. I know, but why was not Mr. Hentschell given the
information that he asked for?

Mr. Vermewize. I will just answer the question—I have answered
that question. You have questioned it, so I was just trying to figure
out here if that differencé was not made up in those two units.
[After examining papers.] Yes, sir. The difference between the
two reports is to%e found by referring to the First Wayne National
Bank as against the 2 old banks, and also referring to the Detroit
Trust Co. statements in the 2 statements I have referred to.
The drop in the First National, just as I have figured it here—unless
I am in error—is $17,000,000 of the $23,000,000, and the balance of it
is in: the Detroit Trust Co.
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Mr. Proora. Subsequent to the sending of your letter of Feb-
tuary 10, 1932, to Mr. Hentsehell, did you receive from: him a letter
in reply to your letter, of which this paper which I now show you
is a photostatic coiay?

Mr, Verarrpre. 1 cannot read this copy. .

Mr. Prcora. It will probably help you to show you this copy
[handing paper to the witness]. .

‘Mr. VeraerLre. While I do not recall the letter, undoubtedly it is
a true copy.

Mr. PEcora. I offer that letter.in evidence.

Senator Couzens (presiding). The same may be entered.

(Letter Feb. 16, 1932, Hentschell to Verhelle, was received in evi-
dence, marked “ Committee Exhibit No. 93, Jan. 26, 1934 ”, and the
same was subsequently read into the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. Prcora. The $17,000,000 item you mentioned as reserves
was not really reserves, was it? Was not that amount made up of
write-offs ¢

Mr. VeraeLLe. I have been trying to recall the answer to that
question, which I rather expected, and I am not jist quite clear as
to what portion of that was written off immediately and what por-
tion was used later, or whether a good substantial amount of it was
carried on through as a reserve, or just what happened.to it.

Mr., Proora. The letter last offered in evidence, and marked Com-
mittee’s Exhibit No. 93 of this date, is on the letterhead ‘of the
Manistique Pulp & Paper Co. and reads as follows [reading] :

FeBrUARY 16, 1932,
DEeTROIT BANKERS COMPANY,
Detrott, Michigan.
(Attention Mr, J. F. Verhelle.)

GENTLEMEN ;: With further reference to your letter of February 10, it was
not-my intention to ask for an itemized statement of all income and disburse-
ments, but what I would like to get is some idea as to why there was such a
substantial decrease in the capital investment account. It would appear to
me that the company sustained substantial losses during the past year, and I
would like to have some information as to what these were and the amounts,
It is stated in your letter that certain assets were removed from the banking
units, which do not appear on the compiled. statement, and that in addition sub-
stantial reserves were set up as a gnarantee against certain assets of the newly
consolidated First Wayne National Bank. If these items are carried as
reserves, it would seem to me that such items should be carried on your
financial statement. At any rate, I would appreciate hearing from you fully
with reference to the above matter.

Yours truly,
(Signed) R. G. HENTSCHELL.

Did you, in reply to that letter, send Mr. Hentschell a letter, a
photostatic copy of which I now show you?

M. Vermerig (after examining paper). This letter is undoubt-
edly written by me, and is in reply to the letter which you have
shown me.

Mr. Pecora. I offer it in evidence.

Senator Couzens (presiding). Let it be entered in the record.

(Letter Feb. 23, 1932, Verhelle to Hentschell, was received in
evidence, marked ¢ Committee Exhibit No. 94, Jan. 26, 1934 ", and
the same was subsequently read into the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Digitized for FRASER
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



5216 STOOK. EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. Pecora. The letter received in evidence as Committee Exhibit
No. 94 of this date reads as follows [reading] :

Mr, R. G. HENTSCHELL,
Manistique Pulp & Paper Co., Manistique, Michigan.

Dear Mr. HEnTscHELL: The following' is in answer to yours of February 16
requesting information in regard.to my letter of February 10. It appears from
your letter that you were not aware that. this statement under ‘discussion is a
“ combined statement of the banking units ” and not a -statement of the Detroit
Bankers Company. Substantial reserves, not carried in our statement, were
set up in anticipation of losses, the principal character of which were in con-
nection with assistance rendered to other banking institutions. It is the desire
of the officers and directors of this company, and the banks, ag well as in
accordance with the desires of the various banking departments that these
reserves be not reflected on the statement of the bank.

VYery truly yours,

FEBRUARY 23, 1932,

(Signed) J. F. V.
Comptroller.

The amount of the reserves that had been set up during the year
1931, and to which you refer in your letter of February 23, 1982, as
follows: “ Substantial reserves, not carried in gur statement, were
set up in anticipation of losses, the principal character of which were
in connection with assistance rendered to other banking institu-
tions ” refers particularly to what reserves or to what assistance ?

Mr. VeraeLLe. 1 think the largest items of reserves for that year
by far, which probably cutweighed any other, were the reserves set
up by the various institutions in connection with the American State
B of Detroit.

Mr, Pecora. What did- those reserves amount to?

Mr. Vermenre. This is 1931 A

Mr. Pecora. 1931. Give us the approximate amount.

Mr. VeraeLLE. It is more than a million and a half, and it might
be as high as four or five million. I am not at all sure, because those
reserves were set up from time to time, and I am not at all sure as
to the amount, sir. ,

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Hentschell was correct in his statement in his
letter of February 16, 1932, wherein he said [reading]:

It would appear to me that the company sustained substantial losses during
the past year, and I would like to have some information as to what these
were and the -amounts.

Isn’t that so?

Mr. Vererrre. Hardly, sir.

" *Mz. Proora. What is that?

Mr. Veraerpe. That is hardly so.

Mr. Pecora. Why isn’t it so? Had not the Detroit Bankers Co.
‘'sustained substantial losses during the year 1931¢

Mr. Veruerie. They had written off a large amount of assets,
written down.

Mr. Pecora. How much?

Mr. VeraELLE. Or set up reserves against them.

Mr. Prcora. Those write-offs accounted for by far the greater part
of the 23-million-dollar reduction?

Mr, VerueLLE. Those write-offs are the reserves that were set up,
whenever they came.

Mr. Prcora. They were not losses?
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Mr. VerarLiE. As a matter of fact—it is purely my recollection,
but rather definite, that the bankers company paid quite an income
tax in 1931, if that would have any bearing on it.

‘Mr. Pecora. Were they losses, or were they not losses?

.Sgnator Couzens. They were really contemplated losses, were they
not?

Mr. Veraerrs. It depended upon what conditions would develop,
as to whether they would become losses or whether they would not
become losses.

Mr. Pecora. As a matter of fact, in March 1932 you dictated this
memorandum that was put in evidence yesterday as Exhibit 15, in
which you stated that “During October 1931 we estimated total
losses at $48,793,000.” You were referring to losses in that statement,
‘were you not?

Mr. Vergerie. But that statement was not used——

Mr. Prcora. Whether it was used or not, you were setting forth a
fact, were you not?

Mr. VereELLE. That depends upon what the reason was why I
may not have used that letter.

Mr. Pecora. But whatever the reason was for your dictating this
memorandum of March 7, 1932, when you set forth therein that
“During October 1931 we estimated total losses at $48,793,000 ”, you
were setting forth what you knew to be the fact, were you not?

Mr. VermeLLE. First of all, I question seriously whether or not
that memorandum was used and whether or not tﬁat definitely——

Mr. Pecora. Will you please refrain from saying that again, Mr.
Verheile?! You have t,ol(i) us that a dozen times y-sterday, and you
have told it to us three or four times already this morning. I am
not askin {1011 anything about whether or not this memorandum was
actually ge ivered by you to anyone else. You have admitted that
you dictated it. W%en you made that statement, or dictated that
statement as part of this memorandum which is dated March 7, 1932
you made a statement that was within your knowledge, did you not{

Mr, Veruerre. Or my opinion, at least.

Mr. Prcora. Or your opinion. All right. Yesterday afternoon
¥ou turned over quite a number of documents which were marked

or identification, and which you stated were copies that you had in
your possession of certain memoranda which, from time to time you
had prepared as comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co., and sub-
mitted to various other officers.

Among the memoranda which you produced yesterday afternoon
is this one which was marked Committee’s No. 16 for identification,
as of January 25, 1924. I show it to you again so that you may
make sure that it is one of the papers that you turned over yesterday.
‘Will you look at it and tell us if 1t is?

Mr. VererrLe (after examining paper). It is.

Mr. Prcora. Do you recall having been asked, in the course of

our examination yesterday—I believe it was by Senator Couzens—
if it was not the fact that you had from time to time prepared mem-
oranda containing what was referred to as criticisms? Do you
recall that?

Mr. VerueLLE. Yes; there were several questions.

Mr. Pecora. There was a series of questions along that line.
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Mr. VermeLLE. A series of questions along that line.

Mr.. Pecora. And you answered, in substance, that you had not
done any such thing; that they were not criticisms?

Mr. VeruerLre. They were recommendations, criticisms, and sug-
gestions. I believe that I elaborated on that. .

"Mr. Pecora. This document, which was marked as committee’s
exhibit no. 16 for identification yesterday, is addressed to Mr. Wil-
son W. Mills, chairman of the board of the First Wayne National
Bank, and is dated May 18, 1932. Attached thereto is a coveri
letter addressed to Mr. Milfs, dated May 19, 1932. Do.you reca
the occasion for your preparing this memorandum, which 1s denomi-
nated on the title page thereof as “ Private and Confidential Mem.-
orandum, Copy No. 5”¢

Mr. VerueLiz. I do, sir. Pardon me, Mr. Pecora. At this point
I would like to ask for that copy, or a copy of this. I suppose this
is the point where I must put it in the record.

Mr. Pecora. This is the point what?!

Mr. Veruerre. I would like to have that copy returned to me.

Mr. Prcora. Of what?

Mr. Verrerre. Of that particular memorandum, or a copy of it.

Senator Couzens. We will decide that after we get through with
your testimony.

Mr. Prcora. I now repeat the question I asked you. What were
the circumstances under which you prepared and gave to Mr. Wilson
W. Mills the original of this Committee’s Exhibit No. 16 for
identification ?

Mr. VERHELLE, Maz I read that forwarding letter?

Mr. Precora. Yes [handing a paper to the witness].

Mr. Vermerre. There were two separate sets of circumstances.
One pertained to the forwarding letter and one set of circumstances
pertained to the report itself. .

Mr. Pecora. Tell us what those circumstances were, briefly.

Senator Couzens. Please read the forwarding letter.

Mr. VerarLLE (reading) :

May 19, 1932.
Mr. WiLson W. M1LLs,
‘Chairman of the Board, First Wayne Bank:

In rereading this memorandum I have noticed the omission of a large num-
ber of items similar to those outlined herein, some of which have been covered
in’ memorandums and statements previously made to eertain directors.

Because of your desire to have this memorandum at once, I have not had
the opportunity to supply the memorandums referred to. I will obtain them
for you as rapidly as possible.

Respectfully,
J. F. VERHELLE, Complroller.

This particular letter was written at the suggestion of Mr. Mills
or, rather, Mr. Mills asked for a letter of transmittal or a memo-
randum covering.the subject discussed in the memorandum in order
to determine for himself as to the completeness of it. These cir-
cumstances relate to the letter of transmittal.

The report dated May 18, which it transmits, was a confidential
memorandum written for the purpose of definitely not permitting
anything that might be unethical or improper or might be con-
sidered out of order in connection with the activities of the personnel
connected with the various units of the Detroit Bankers Co. It was
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a definite attempt to clean up, one might say, or discontinue any-
thing that might savor of an unethical practice; and I felt definitely
that I would be remiss in my duties as.comptroller of the Detroit
Bankers Co. if I did not use my every effort toward that end. The
memorandum was submitted, and I know that since that time, within
just a few days ago, as a matter of fact, a representative or an in-
vestigator asked me about this memorandum, so I presume you have
some of the details in connection with it.

Senator Couzens. I observe, withy reference to your transmittal
letter to Mr. Mills, that there is an omission of a large number of
items similar to these outlined therein. Were those omitted ones
later delivered to Mr. Mills?

Mr. Veraerre. No, sir; they were not—that is, I must qualif
that: There may have been certain items there that were completed,
or certain items upon which more information was furnished; but
as to actually carrying out the specific wording of that memorandum
I could not say that.

Senator Couzens. You refer herein also to the fact that some of
the items omitted from this report had been covered in memoran-
dums and statements previously given and made to certain directors.
Have you a record of those? |

Mr. VerueLre. No, sir; but I believe that you people have, be-
cause it was in reference to that that someone saw me a few days
ago and asked me questions connecting up those two reports.

Senator Couzens, Was it for that reason that you submitted this
report yesterday?

Mr. VermELLE. No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. You had been asked, prior te your preparing and
giving to Mr. Mills this memorandum marked “ Committee Exhibit
No. 16 for identification ”, to make a report covering transactions
between the First Wayne National Bank and certain of its officers,
had you not?

Mr. VerueLLE. Yes, sir. ,

Mr. Pecora., And this report or memorandum was prepared by
you in response to that request or those directions that you received
from Mr. Mills, was it not? Perhaps if I read from the report which
is dated May 18, 1932, addressed to Mr. Mills, which was embodied
in this memorandum, the first paragraph thereof, it will refresh your
recollection. You say as follows:

_In accordance with your direction I am sending you a report covering
transactions between the bank and certain of its officers which have been the
subject of conferences between you and Mr. Ballantyne.

Mr. Veruerie. I do not know whether I received the instructions
or whether the directions came from Mr. Mills. I do not recall
that. I do not recall just who they came from at this time.

Mr. Pecora. In this communication addressed to Mr. Mills you
say that you address it in accordance “ with your direction.”

r. VEraeuE. He may have directed someone to direct me.

Mr, Pecora. This memorandum concerns itself primarily with a
report covering transactions between the First I:Wayne {‘Iational
Bank and its predecessor institutions and certain of its officers,
does it not?

Mr. VerueLLE. I assume that is the way it is worded here.
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Mr. Prcora. You referred in an answer that you made a few
minutes ago to Senator Couzens’ question, to unethical practices.
What did you mean by that? You said something about there
having been unethical practices that you wanted to clean up and
that you felt it was your duty as comptroller to. give your conscien-
tious devotion to the task—or that is the substance of what you
said in answer to Senator Couzens’ question, as I recall it.

Mr. VerueLLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. What did you mean by that?

Myr. Verarrre. The practices as covered in that report appear to
me to be questionable from an ethical standpoint.

Mr. Proora. And they were practices relating to loans made by
the bank either to certain of its officers or upon the recommendation
and with the approval of certain of the officers of the bank?

Mr. Verurure. There is a various miscellaneous assortment of
items in there of miscellaneous types and descriptions, sir.

Mr. Pecora. This memorandum is & document of 48 typewritten
pages, and I do not want to burden this record nor your examina-
tion with any detailed survey of it; but tell us briefly, in order to
make a short cut to the subject, the general nature of these practices
that you regard as unethical.

_ Mr. VeraerLe. The subject matter contained in this report was
the result of a review of the records of the various departments or
units by myself, personally.

Mr. ra, That report concerns itself with the First Wayne
National Bank, does it not? ,

Mr. Vermerie. Not entirely, sir. The First Wayne National
Bank, of course, was——

Mr. Prcora. Or the predecessor banks?

Mr, Verarriz. I believe so; yes, sir; in the main, yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Apparently, either Mr. Mills or Mr. %ailentine, or
perhaps both, prior to your making this review of those records of
the bank which constitute the basis of this report to Mr. Mills, had
discussed with you the matter of making a survey or complete review
of certain loan accounts existing in the bank and with which certain
of the officers of the bank were connected in various manners?

Mr. Vepaerre. Mr. Ballantine had indicated to me that he wanted
everything handled properly-—not in so many words, but I knew
definitely that that was his primary consideration; and as a result,
I verbally stated some of the questions I had in my mind, and m
recollection is that I was asked to put it in writing, and as a resu%
there is this specific report.

I did not quite complete my former answer, sir, to the previous
question. I had based this entire report on the records, as I said,
examined by myself, and I did not go any further in connection
with this investigation than that point, because I believed that it
was not up to me to do so, and that I had completed my end of
the transaction by substantially calling it to the attention of the
management.

Mr. Prcora. Do you mean by thaty that having been asked by
either Mr. Ballantyne or Mr. Mills to review certain loan accounts
in the bank with which certain officers of the bank were connected,
you made that review, prepared and submitted that report to Mr.
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Mills, and by so doing considered that' you had fairly discharged
the duty which was imposed upon you?

Mr. VermeLie. Taking out one premise in your question, that ¥
had been asked to review certain loan accounts—I had not been asked
to review any certain loan accounts.

Mr. Pecora. Were you asked to review all of the loan accounts
of the bank?

Mr. VermrLLE. No.

Mr. Prcora. Were you asked to review any particular loan ac-
counts ¢

Mr. VerurLie, No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. What were you asked to review?

Mr. Verariie. I would say that I reviewed whatever I thought
was the proper thing to review to cover the particular point that
has been discussed here. ,

Mr. Pecora. What was that point—unethical practices?

Mr. VeraELLE. Yes.

Mr. Pecora. Unethical practices on the part of officers of the bank ¢

Mr. VerueLLE. I would say so.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Chairman, I offer that memorandum or report,
which has been marked “ Committee’s Exhibit No. 16 for Identifica-
tion ”, in evidence; but in view of its voluminous character-I do not
think it is necessary to spread it in full upon the minutes of the
hearing.

Senator Couzens. It was marked for identification yesterday.

Mr. Pecora. I am now offering it in evidence.

Senator Couzens. It may be received.

Mr. Pecora. I will ask the witness some questions about it, so
that it will not be necessary to put it all in the record.

(The document referred to, heretofore marked for identification
as Committee’s Exhibit No. 16, was received in evidence, marked
“ Committee Exhibit No. 95, Jan. 26, 1984 ”; and the same will not
appear in full in the record.)

Mr. Pecora. The document has been marked in evidence as Ex-
hibit No. 95 of this date; and in this report or memorandum marked
“ Committee’s. Exhibit No. 95 ” in evidence, among other things you
say as follows (reading):

In accordance with your direction I am sending you a report covering trans-

actions between the bank and certain of its officers which have been the sub-
ject of conferences between you and Mr. Ballantyne, .

There are undoubtedly other details which will appear upon 4 more com-
plete review.

Because of the officers named, it did not appear to me to be advisable to
proceed further until the matter was reviewed by you. ;

The individuals concerned are as follows: John H. Bodde, Donald H. Sweeny,
Gilbert H. Beasley, Sidney J. Dowding, Elvin G. Krebs, Arnott H. Moody,
Rupert Pletsch, John H. Rooks, Alfred T. Wilson, F. H. Morrison, Mason
Borgman, D. M. Irwin, Theodore F. Torney, Daniel J. Gonion (River Rouge),
and Henry Rochrig (Wyandotte).

What was the reason for your saying in this report, as follows$:
[Reading :]

Becruse of the officers'named it did not appeai to me‘to bie desirable to pro-
ceed further until the matter was reviewed by you. : .

Mr. VeErueLie, Because that was my opinion, sir.

o Mr. Pecora. What is that?
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Mr. VervELLE. Because that was my opinion at the time. _

Mr. Precora. Why did you not consider it advisable to proceed
until there had been a review by Mr. Mills?

Mr. VeraerLe. I was an officer of the Detroit Bankers Co., not
an officer of the First Wayne National Bank.

Mr. Pecora. The Detroit Bankers Co. virtually owned all the cap-
ital stock of this bank, and as such it had a legitimate interest to
inqiire into the operation of the bank, did it not?

r. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. What I am trying to ﬁet at, Mr. Verhelle, is the rea-
son why you said in this report, at the very outset, that, because of
the officers named, it did not appear to you to be advisable to proceed
further until the matter was reviewed by Mr. Mills, who then was
the chairman of the board of the bank itself.

Mr. VeraeLrLe. Would he not be the proper person to whom to
report that, sir?

r. Pecora. Apparently Mr. Mills had already asked you to in-
quire into these things that you have referred to as unethical conduct
of practice and which affected officers of the bank, and, having
been assigned that task by Mr. Mills, you proceeded to fulfill it as
indicated by this report purporting to be a report of your examina-
tion of these so-called unethical practices. Why did you not proceed
further?

Mr. VereELLE. Because it was a matter on which I wanted his
advice.

Mr. Prcora. After that statement in this report appears the fol-
lowing [reading] :

The following is therefore omnly an outline, and indicates the nature of the
transactions which it is believed are irregular. The outline is not complete,
but does cover some transactions of each of the individuals whose actions have
been brought to my attention. This memorandum does not cover ordinary
errors or negligence in connection with the handling of loans, the type of which
you are, it is believed, familiar with. It should also be understood that no
accusations are being made, but that the items contained herein are being
recorded only on specific instructions in accordance with the records of the
bank and in line with my. responsibility as chairman of the Detroit Bankers Co.

A cursory investigation has revealed the fact that the majority of mortgages
made through the First Wayne National Bank, involving either officers or
employees, have had but few principal payments. These mortgages are heavily
concentrated within a certain group of individuals, particularly those who are
or have been directly or indireetly connected with the making of the mortgage.
Of $1,100,800 of mortgages that are in the names of officers or employees
$486.000 appear to be the liability of 27 such individuals. This total involves
115 mortgages.

You found that to be a fact as the result of your cursory investiga-
tion, did you not?

Mr. VeruELLE, Yes, sir. . ) .

Mz. Prcoka. You say further in this report to Mr. Mills [reading]:

It appears further that the officers and employees that have become involved
are principally officers and employees that have been connected with the Delray
branch, i.e., Messrs. Moody, Sweeny, Krebs, and Torney and certain officers
and employees of the Peoples State Bank, principally Mason Bergman.

You found that to be the fact, too, I presume?

Mr. VerBeLLE. Yes, sir. . .

Mr. Pecors. You said also as follows in this report [reading] :
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The volume of mortgages in connectfon with the senior officers was such as
to make it practically impossible for those operating the mortgage department
to give the matter proper attention.

What did you mean by that statement in this report?

Mr. Veragrie. 1 do not just recall specifically what I meant there,
unless it refers to the preceding sentence which you just read.

Mr. Pecora. Apparently not, because it refers to mortgages in con-
nection with the senior officers. Who were the senior officers that;
you had in mind ¢

Mr. Veraerie. It would be those whom I have covered there.

Mr. Prcora. You have mentioned specifically up to this peint 13
officers.

Senator CouzeNs. Which ones in that list are the senior officers
referred to there?

Mr. Pecora. Look at the list [handing document to the witness].

Senator Couzens. Who were the senior officers in that list?

‘Mr. VeraeLie. They are referred to in the preceding paragraph—
Sweeny and Moody. That is my recollection.

Mr. Prcora. What offices did they have in the bank, respectively.?
What was Mr. Sweeny’s position ¢

Mr. Veraerre. President.

Mr. Pecora. What was Mr. Moody’s position ¢

Mr. VeruaELLE. Vice President.

Mr. Pecora. I observe this statement in your report, which I will
read to you [reading]:

Before entering into a discussion of all the types of transactions involving
the officers of the bank it should be stated that under the system in use it was
entirely possible for a loaning officer to borrow or loan to himself or anyone
else and discharge the liability without the matter coming to the attention
of those concerned.

Did you find that that was the situation ?

Mr. VereELLE. I found that that was possible; yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. What was the system in vogue at that time that made
that possible?

Mr. VermELLE. A bank of that size has a very large number of
loans on its books. They run into very many thousands. Upon
an examination by the banking authorities it was generally recom-
mended that certain items be placed in the loss column, and it is a
rather regular practice to charge those items against reserves at that
time. It therefore becomes essential to follow up those items and
attempt to recover in connection with them. That particular item
there was handled by setting up a separate individual group of per-
sons, individuals who would have nothing to do with the originating
of those items, and those individuals would follow up the collection
of them and therefore prevent a possibility of that happening.

Mr. Prcora. Were not you also calling attention in this portion of
your report to a system which would enable the senior officers of the
bank to have the bank make a loan, an officer to himself, and te
discharge his liability and remove the note evidencing that liability,
ﬁvitllﬁut the transaction coming to the attention of others in the
bank?

Mr. Veruerre. That could hardly be done, sir.
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Mr. Proora. Then what did you mean when you said that—

It is entirely possible for a loaning officer to borrow on a loan to himself,
or anyone else, and to discharge his liability without the matter coming to the
attention of those concerned.

Senator Couzens. You meant the management, didn’t you?

Mr. Verurrre, No, sir. I meant just exactly what that particular
paragraph says. And that is, that there are——

Sentaor Couzens (interposing). Who were those that you had
reference to?

Mr, Veraewie. Well, any loaning officer, if he knew how to do it,
under a system that had come down through the ages, could possibly
develop a method whereby that might possibly be done.

Mr. %ECORA. Whereby what couldg possibly be done? Do you mean
having the bank to make a loan to himself on a note, and then dis-
charge that liability, and remove the note without the matter coming
to the attention of others in the bank concerned with such transac-
tions? Is that what you meant?

Mr. Vermerre. Substantially so; yes. He would have to know
how to do it, of course.

Mr. Prcora. Now, you found that to be a weakness, did you?

Mr. VermeLie. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Or at least you considered it to be a weakness?

Mr. Vermaenrz. I did, sir.

! éMr. Pecora. And you recommended that steps be taken to correct
it

Mr. Verurrre. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Well, now, you further say in this memorandum,
immediately following the portion I have just read to you, as
follows:

It is understood that definite steps have been taken to place the liability
ledgers under control and to remove the original notes from the control of
the loaning officer.

Mr. VeraELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. That was one of the steps that you caused to be taken
to correct the situation or system that you have just referred to here?
' 'Mr. VirBELLE. Yes, sir. )

Mr. Pecora. Now, you also say in this report of yours as follows:

A memorandum was addressed to Mr. Sweeny, calling his attention to the
erroneous impression which' was given to the directors, and his attention is
specifically called to the control necessary and which was being set up under
the new operations. Under those operations numerous transactions have been
brought to our attention, the details of which are not recorded here, but a
large number of which are written up and on file in our office. These indicate
that large and substantial losses have been incurred through negligence, and

so forth, Every effort to establish any effective control over the loaning
practices of the Peoples office has been strenuously opposed.

Who had strenuously opposed efforts to establish effective control
over. the loaning practices of this bank or of any of its branches?

Mr. Veraerie. I would have to use the general term, and say the
management. .

Mr. Prcora. Now, can’t you tell us which individuals among the
managing personnel had strenuously opposed efforts to establish
effective control over the loaning practices of the bank?

Mr. VeraeLLE. Well, among them were Mr. Sweeny.
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Mr. Pecora. Who was the president of the bank$?

Mr. Vermerie. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. And who was one of the officers whose unethical prac-
tices are alluded to in this report of yours?

Mr. VermeLie. Or rather, he was one of the officers in connection
with whom the transactions are recorded there, as shown by the
books of the bank, which on the basis of the records of the institution
miﬁht indicate, or would indicate, unethical practices.

N 1; Prcora. They would also indicate irregularities, wouldn’t
they?

Mr. VerbzLre. I am not familiar at the present moment, I am
sorry to say, so as to be able to answer your question. I have not
read that thing since I submitted it. b

Mr. Pecora. Well, for the purpose of refreshing your mind on that,
let me read from the fore part of this report, the following sentence:

The following is, therefore, only an outline, and indicates the nature of the
transactions which it is believed are irregular.

So that these practices you referred to as unethical, were also
irregular, were they?

Mr. VerpELLE. gn the face of the record as it appeared; yes.

Mr. Pecora. Now, in addition to the specific transactions that are
enumerated by you in this report, there were many other transactions
lv;vhich you did not cover in this report because, as you have stated

ere:

A large number of them are written up and on file in our office.

Mr. Verurrre. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Were those transactions of the same general char-
acter as those which f'ou specifically enumerate in this report?

Mr. VerarLLe. Well, I saw one or two pages of that other report a
few days ago, and I don’t recall the particular transactions enumer-
ated in there, and so I am not sure whether they were of a similar
character or of a different character.

M?r.‘PEconA. Well, where did you see that other report a few days
.ago

ng. VerHELLE., In the hands of—TI don’t know whether he is one
of your men or one of Mr. Pratt’s men.
r. Peoora. What is the name of the man?

Mr. Veraenre. I don’t know his name.

Mr. Prcora. What was your answer?

Mr. Veregiie. I know him when I see him, but I don’t know his
name.

Mr, Pecora. I am assured that he was not one of our men.

Mr. VeraerLe. Well, he was one of Mr. Pratt’s men.

Mr. Pecora. Where did you see him?

Mr. Verueure. He brought it over to me and asked me if I
could——

Mr. Pecora (interposing). Where was he, here in Washington or
in Detroit$?

Mr. Verurrre. He was in Detroit. He showed it to me and asked
me if I could give him any information on the transaction that was
covered in there.

Mr. Pecora. Before I proceed to further question you about this
report, let me ask you: I note that the cover page of the exhibit in
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evidence is marked “ Copy No. 5.” Would that indicate that at
least five copies of this report were typewritten ?

Mr. Verumree., Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. To whom were they given?

Mr. Veraerse. All were given to Mr. Mills.

Mr. Pecora. All of them were given to the one man?

Mr. Veruarrie. All but the copy which I kept.

Mr. Prcora. Well, apparently,. this is the copy you kept, which
is marked “ Copy No. 5 ¢

Mr, Vermerie., Yes, sir,

Mr. Pecora. Do you remember how many copies all told you caused
to be made of this report?

Mr. Verserre. I am not certain, but I think there were six.

Mr. Pecora. And you gave the other five to Mr. Mills?

Mr. Verarrre. No; there was one copy placed in the files of the
Detroit Bankers Co., and the remaining copies were given to Mr.
Mills, and I kept one copy mlzself.

Mr. Prcora. Were you asked by Mr. Mills to have four copies
given to him ¢

Mr, VereELLE, I do not recall, sir.

Mr. Proora. What was the office which Mr. John R. Bodde held
in thid bank ¢

Mr. VeraELLE. Well, let me see—(the witness rising and starting
toward Mr. Pecora as if to borrow the paper.)

Mr. Pecora. He was vice chairman of the board, wasn’t he?

Mr. Verurrie, When?

Mr. Pecora. In May of 1982.

‘Mr. Vererrre. Yes; he was vice chairman of the board.

Mr. Pecora: Now, in this report, marked “ Committee Exhibit
No. 95?7, in-evidence as of this date, under the caption “John R.
Bodde ?, you say; in part, as follows:

And an improperly secured note of $20,000 of the Greenville (Mich.) Bank,
endorsed by John R. Bodde, was placed in the Peoples Wayne County Bank,
and approved by Donald N. Sweeny, (the full collateral was $7,950 on the
date it was taken over). This note, although approved by the executive com-
mittee, should have been known to have been uncollectable by the officers
recommending it. It-is a part of a $56,000 obligation on the part of an em-
ployee, W. L. White, who only recently. was in charge of the discount depart-
ment at the Peoples office. This employee had previously been given a $750
increase in salary by order of John R, Bodde, against the jJudgment of the
personnel and operating officers. No attempt has been made to determine the
original purpose of this loan, nor of any other of the items endorsed by him.

You mean there that you made no attempt to find out who the
actual beneficiary was for the discounting of this $20,000 note ¢

Mr. VErRHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Was it of interest to you at the time you made this
investigation, to ascertain whether or not Mr. Bodde might have
been the beneficiary of this discount?

Mr. VermeLLE. It might have been, but I did not believe it was up
to the comptroller of the Detroit Bankers Co., being the business of
the chairman of the board of the bank.

Mr. Prcora. You say further in this report, under the caption
% John R. Bodde ”:
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Incidentally our records indicate that the following officers and employees’
notes are endorsed by John R. Bodde: Rooks, $14,000; White, $20,000; Brwin,
$3,000; Rooks, $1,600; Frazier, $10,200.

Now, did you have any information that these other officers’ and
employees’ notes, endorsed by John R. Bodde, were notes which had
been discounted for the benefit of Mr. Bodde?

Mr. Veruzrre. I do not recall that I had any opinions of any par-
ticular kind. I would say offhand that they were not, but I do not
know, of course, that I had any opinion.

Mr. Pecora. In this report you say further:

On November 2, 1931, the account of John R. Bodde was overdrawn $2,190.
On November 3, 1931, Anthony Bodde, who then had a liability of $9,106,
reduced his note to $7,500 and made a new note in the amount of $6,062.
The $62 presumably represented interest. The $6,000 was credited to the
account of Anthony Bodde on that note, and a similar amount was checked
out, and again the same amount credited to the account of John R. Bodde.

While the records indicate definitely that the $2,000 borrowed by John H.
Rooks was the same as that credited to Mr. Bodde’s account, the $6,000 in
connection with the Anthony Bodde loan was not definitely checked to deter-
mine that this was an accommodation loan.

In saying that, didn’t it indicate that you felt that at least some
of these discounts of other officers’ and employees’ notes were made
for the benefit of John R. Bodde?

Mr. Verazrie, I certainly did not want to create that inference.
I wanted to tell as much as I knew, based absolutely on the facts,
and no more. That is, on the facts as indicated by the records. 1
did not interview those people. I merely personally reviewed the
records and found statements in there to be in accordance with the
records of the bank.

Mr. Pecora. Yes; but from your review made of the records and
the facts you ascertained therefrom, didn’t it at least raise the ques-
tion in your mind as to whether or not some of these discounts of
notes signed by others but endorsed by Mr. Bodde, were really for
Mr. Bodde’s benefit ¢

Mr. VereeLLE. It is pretty hard to say what questions would be
raised in the mind of a man going over——

Mr. Pecora (interposing). Well, where the one interrogated is the
one in whose mind the question arose it ought to be easy for that
person to answer the question propounded here.

Mr. VeraerLre. Well, you are going back 2 years, and I think as
to the questions which arose in my mind at that time, I would be
hardly able to say.

Mr. Pecora. Now, among the other loan transactions that you
investigated and made the basis for this report, committee exhibit no.
95 in evidence, this date, there was a loan account in the name of
the Wise Chrome Products Co. Isn’t that so?

Mr. VeraELLE. I presume so; yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. And under the caption “ Wise Chrome Products Co.”
in this report of yours, the first paragraph following is as follows:

On a “Dun” report dated October 9, 1931 it states that Dudley W. Bower,
whose relationship with the bank has not been looked into, stated:

“That John R. Bodde and Donald N. Sweeny retained their interests but
were not officially directors of the company.”

Now, the company that you referred to there was the Wise Chrome
Products Co., wasnyt it ¢
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Mr. Verurire. I suppose so.

Mr. Pecora. Now, you say that this company has owned an aver-
age balance during 1931 on commercial of $770, and on pay roll of
$300; that it owes direct $25,329, and indirect $1,522. CZ)llateral
secured by assignments of accounts receivable $8,065, a total of
$34.917. Then you go on further to say, as follows:

On February 13, 1931, the auditors reported as follows:

“The accounts of the Wise Chrome Products Co. show chronic overdrafts
since the latter part of last December, the amounts ranging from about. $2,000
to $7,800 daily. The manager reports that the overdrafts are authorized by
loaning officers at the main office. He was unable to say whether or not
interest would be collected on them. All overdrafts were covered on February
14, during this examination.”

Now, the examination referred to in that quoted part of your re-
port, was the examination then being made by the auditors of the
bank, or was it an examination being made by the national bank
examiner ?

Mr. Veruerie. I suppose it was while I was examining the rec-
ords. Offhand, at least, that is my recollection. .

Mr. Pecora. -No; you are quoting here from a report dated Feb-
ruary 13, 1931, “ Made by the auditors.”

Mr. VerHELLE. Let me see it, please.

Mr. Prcora. All right.

Senator CouzeNs. You meant your own auditors there, because you
do not call national bank:examiners auditors, do you?

Mr. VerarLLe. No, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Just look at that paper.

Mr. Vermeuie (after looking at the paper). I believe that must
bhave been our auditors’ examination.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Verhelle, do you know the loaning officers at the
main office who authorized this so-called “lot of chronic overdrafts ”
of this company, the Wise Chrome, Products Co. ¢

Mr. VeruzerLE, 1 do not know, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Well, now, let us see if this will help you to recall who
they were—

Mr. VeraELLE. It may be shown in that report.

Mr. Prcora. In your report, which has been received in evidence as
committee exhibit no. 95, you say further as follows:

The auditors further report on June 14, 1932:

“ Wise Chrome Products Co., pay-roll account, chronic overdrafts, and deposits
to cover. Okayed by Mr. Sweeny on March 29, 1932.

“ Wise Chrome Products Co. deposits to cover. Chronic 0.D.’s—"

And that imeans, I take it, chronic overdrafts.

Mr. VerHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. And then you go on to tell about the Wise Chrome
Products account being overdrawn for a large amount from March
16, 1932, and say:

This overdraft is chronic, and is said to be authorized by Mr. Sweeny.

Does that serve to refresh your recollection as to who the loaning
gﬂi(}ers? were at the main office of the bank that authorized those over-

rafts?

Mr. Verurrre. Well, it would be just as is stated there.

Mr. Prcora. You also say as follows in this report:
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Were also holding a deposit ticket in the amount of $3,000, dated February
14, 1981, indicating a deposit to the credit of Wise Chrome Products Co. at
the Canton office; and the account .of Donald N. Sweeny indicates a charge
for a like amount. The deposit ticket appears to be in the writing of Donald
N. Sweeny. The original deposit ticket was held in the down-town office,
indicating that the deposit had been telephoned to the branch.

We hold a cashier’s check of the American State Bank, made payable to
John R. Bodde, in the sum of $3,000, dated February 13, 1931, and in the
endorsement of John R. Bodde, and crediting the amount to the Wise Chrome
Products Co. This cashier’'s check represented the proceeds of a note of the
“‘Wise Chrome Products Co., made payable to John R. Bodde and diseounted
by him at the American State Bank, which note is still among the assets of
the American State Bank.

Mr, Pecora. What does that indicate to you?

Mr. Veruerie. Certainly it is a definite relationship.

Mr. Pecora. What is that ¢

Mr. VerueLiz. It is a definite relationship ; certainly.

Mr. Pecora. Between whom ?

Mr. Vermeire. Between Mr. Bodde and that company at that
time.

Mr. Pecora. Also between Mr. Sweeny and the company?

Mr. VeruerLe. Not necessarily, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Previously in the report you called attention to a
Dun report dated October 9, 1931, a statement that John R. Bodde
and Donald N. Sweeny retained their interests but were not official
%irectors of the company, referring to the Wise Chrome Products

0.
Further in this report you say, as follows:

The statement of December 31, 1931, of the Wise Chrome Products Co. in
the credit flles indicate quick assets of $180,000 against current liabilities of
$111,000. The company, it is understood, had previously experienced financial
difficulties.

“You recall that, don’t you?

Mr. Veraerie. I recall it now that you read it.

Mr. Pecora. What is that$?

Mr. Verurrie, I recall it.

Mr. Prcora. All of which helped to indicate to you that these
Joans and discounts were unsound:from a banking standpoint ?

Mr. Verserie. Indicated to me that the system in practice was
‘necessary to prolgerly control the handling of those loans.

Mr. Pecora. Now, you say further in this report:

There is also a mortgage to the Wise Chrome Products Co. on the plant
‘located at 2480 Bellevue Avenue, originally appraised at $65,500. The original
mortgage was $25,000, and an additional $15,000 was granted on February 13,
1929, at which time an addition was built on the original plant. At this time
‘the plant was appraised at $90,000, the mortgage then being in the amount of
.$40,000. Assessed valuation is $38,860, and the increase was approved by
A, H. Moody and George Wiley. Foreclosure proceedings were started in con-
nection with this mortgage, the unpaid principal on January 20, 1932, being
:$39.974 ; interest past due, $3,453; taxes past due, $3,166.

‘There is a memorandum in the file which states: “ Do not foreclose. Com-
mercial department says paying on loans.” Mr. Eckert states that the increase
was granted on the strength of the commercial department relationship; that
‘Messrs. ‘Sweeny and: Bodde are thoroughly familiar with the account, and that
approximately 2 weeks ago he checked with Mr. Sweeny regarding the fore-
-closing of this mortgage. Mr. Sweeney stated that nothing would be gained bv
doing that at this time, and that loans in the commercial department would
:be jeopardized by such action.
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Do you know whether that mortgage was foreclosed eventually ¢

Mr. VerueLLe, No, sir; I do not know what eventually happened..

Mr. Pecora. Ifind in this report of yours under the caption “ Don-
old N. Sweeny ”, the following:

Donald N. Sweeny has 21 morigages as his own direct obligation, with a:
present balance of $33,640, all of which are in arrears as to principal payments..
He is also liable on a mortgage with A, H. Moody in the amount of $30,000,
The last principal payment on any of these was made in October 1930, This-
officer is also listed as an organizer of and/or an officer in two companies that
have .been brought to our attention. He also appears to be indirectly con--
nected or affiliated with four other companies.

Do you recall what those other companies were?

Mr. VeraeLLE. No, sir; I do not.

Mr. Pecora. Were they building companies?

Mr. VeraELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. Were they companies with which a man named’
Wilkus was affiliated ?

Mr. VerHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. You found many loans to those building companies-
and to other companies with which Wilkus and others of his asso--
ciates were connected, didn’t you?

Mr. VereELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr, Pecora. And you covered them in this report to Mr. Mills?

Mr. Veraerre. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. And they were all loans that you questioned the-
soundnless of from the credit standpoint?

Mr. Veraerre. No; I don’t believe that I said that. If I said it in:
there anywhere, why, I would have.

Mr. Pecora. You questioned the ethics of those loans?

Mr. Veraerie. Yes, sir.

Mr. Prcora. Is that right?

Mr. VERHELLE. Yes? gir.

Mr. Pecora. And did you do that because of the connection which .
Mr. Sweeny had with those borrowers?

Mr. Veraewre. 1 felt that no officer should ever be connected with
any outside interests, and furthermore, that if an officer is connected
with any outside interest he should not handle the business trans-
actions between the bank and that company.

Mr. Pecora. You found in connection with some of those loans
with which Mr. Wilkus was ¢ither directly or indirectly connected
that increases in those loans had been made while other loans made
to the same borrowers were in arrears?

Mr. VerueLie. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. One of those loans referred to in your report under
the caption “Donald N. Sweeny” is mentioned by you in your
report as follows:

Charles H. Nevins, who is involved in approximately 58 mortgages in the
mortgage department, a large number of which have had no payments since
1927, 1928, 1929, and 1930, is indebted to the commercial department in the
sum of approximately $10,000, which was obtained by him in the middle of
1931. According to the average balance card, average balance 1981, $400. Such
loan is, of course, out of order. His full relations with the General Building
Corporation are not known, but the records indicate that he has had a mort-
gage assumed by the General Building Corporation.
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That is the end of this extract from your report that I want to
Tead to you. The General Building Corporation referred to here is
-one of the building corporations with which Mr. Wilkus was identi-
fied and with which Mr. Sweeny had some connection ?

Mr. VerHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. You say further in your report concerning Nevins:

Credit report in the credit folder regarding this individual, dated 1929,
‘reports that He hak nurerois properties, equities, and contracts involving: sev-
-eral thousands of dollars. in addition to an equity in the home at his address,
.all held jointly with his wife and not available for execution.

You say further in this report under the caption of “ Donald N.
Sweeny ” as follows:

We have in the claims department a large item of Louis Chernoff. His
‘address is that of these two companies. A further claim in connection with
him arose under the name of Henry Nussbaum, who had borrowed on the
notes of Chernoff. A mortgage on our books that had been assumed by the
‘General Building Co. and subsequently assumed by H. Nussbaum, who is
-assumed to be Henry, a plumbing contractor, was subsequently assumed by
-another party, C. E. Anderson.

Louis Chernoff also appears to be involved with Gerson Cass, whose relation-
ship with the bank is of 80 involved a nature as to practically preclude the
furnishing of any information in connection with it. (In 1931 a reserve of
*$222.000° was sct up on loans of Gerson Cass and ‘$10,000 on a mortgage of
Louis Chernoft.)

Can you tell us anything more about those loans that you have set
forth in this portion of the report that I have just read to you?

Mr. Veruewie. No, sir. I put everything into the report that I
knew.

Mr. Pecora. Elaborate a little further than you have in this report
upon the following statement in it:

Louis Chernoff also appears to be involved with Gerson Cass, whose relation-
ship with the bank is of so involved a nature as to practically preclude the
furnishing of any information in connection with it.

What did you mean by that?

Mr. VergELLE. I meant that I could not figure it out.

Mr. Pecora. What is that? .

_Mr. Veraerie. I meant that I could not figure it out with the
time on hand, and so forth.

Mr. Pecora. Didn't it occur to you to ask Mr. Sweeny about Ger-
son.Cass, in view of the fact that this loan to Chernoff that you refer
to here was mentioned as the loan under the caption of Sweeny?

Mr. VermeLie, No, sir. I based that report practically entirely
on the record of the bank and did not go to those individuals in
connection with anything. In fact, I believe I have in my preface
there the statement to the effect that these are not accusations of
any sort and must be considered in the spirit in which they are given,
or somethm%‘to that effect, with a view that those questions would
be asked by Mr. Mills or that he would indicate to me that he would
want to ask me those questions.

Mr. Pecora. Mr. Verhelle, you must have had some knowledge

rior to the wntut% of this report of the relations in the past between

erson Case and the bank, because you call attention here to the fact
that in 1931 a reserve of $222,000 was set up on the loans of Gerson
Case and $10,000 in a mortgage of Louis Chernoff.
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Mr. Veruaerre. Well, I would get that from the records of the
bank at some subsequent date, of course.

Mr. Pecora. Still in this portion of your report referring to loans
under the caption of “Donald N. Sweeny ” you make reference to
certain loan accounts of parties by the name of Davis, C. Roy Davis.
Do you recall that?

r. VERHELLE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. This is the reference you made:

C. Roy Davis, a physician in West Fort Street, has a loan in the amount of
approximately $32,000 approved by Donald N. Sweeny. He has been indebted
on various indirect small notes approved by A. H. Moody and Donald N.
Sweeny. In November 1929 this amount reached a total of $40,000, which was
paid down to $30,000 on April 10, 1930, increased to $54,000 on June 26, 1930,
paid down to $26,000 on September 3, 1931, and increased to $34,000 on October
5, 1931. This increase was granted while numerous other items were in
arrears and which are still in arrears at this time. Indirect loans running
from $100 to $500 commencing January 17, 1924 to the present time, $801,
There was no margin card in the file at the time this matter was checked.
It was understood that Doctor Davis is a very close personal friend of Mr.
Sweeny, and his address in connection with the varlous transactions in the
bank is given as “ Care of Donald N. Sweeny.”

Senator Couzens. He evidently was in his care.

Mr. Pecora. You say further in this report about the Davis loans:

C. Roy Davis Is also involved in 42 mortgages on which he is the original
mortgagor or have been assumed by him, totaling approximately $79,5600.
These mortgages in a number of cases were the outgrowth of transactions with
the Standard Home Building Co., David C. Wilkus, 8. P. Wilkus, and R. and 1.
Construction Co. Seven of these mortgages have had no principal payments
during 1931 and 1932. A notation on the credit card states “ March 7, 1932,
has $18,000 savings account River Rouge.” We have not been able to locate
this account.

Mr. VermeLLe. I would like to definitely go on record, Mr. Pecora,
as stating that the items in that report do not necessarily involve the

rincipals on those notes. They may be wholly and entirely free
rom any question of the slightest criticism, and so forth, in connec-
tion Mr. Davis’ name:

Mr. Pecora. Who are the principals you refer to?

Mr. Verunire. Well, I mean in this particular instance you men-
tion Mr. Davis’s name.

Mr. Pecora. Do you inean to imply that these loans might not have
been for his benefit?

Mr. VerueLLE. For Mr. Davis’ benefit ?

Mr. Pecora. Yes.

Mr. VermeLLE. No, sir.

Mr. Pecora. What do you meant

Mr. VerueLie. I mean that I do not know the detail of that par-
ticular transaction particularly, but it is just natural to assume the
relation was to Dr. Davis. H{a might have been a trustee or some-
thing else. I do not know. I merely called attention to it as being
a subject that ought to be discussed.

Senator Couzens (presiding). We will recess until 2 o’clock.

(Accordingly, at 12:50 p. m., a recess was taken until 2 p.m.)
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AFTERNOON SESSION

The hearing was resumed at the expiration of the recess.
Senator Couzens (presiding). The hearing will come to order.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN BALLANTYNE—Resumed

Mr. Prcora. Mr. Ballantyne, do you recall that some time in June
1930 six banks within the city of l—yiamtramck were acquired by the
Detroit Bankers Co.¢

Mr. Barrantyse. I know they were. Mr. Haas had full charge
of that and took care of that. I had no part or parcel in it.

Mr. Prcora. Are you familiar with that acquisition?

Mr. BALLaNTYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Proora. Those six banks so acquired were as follows, were
they not—Peoples Wayne County Bank of Hamtrainck, Hamtramck
State Bank, the Dime Savings Bank of Hamtramck, Peoples Wayne
County Bank of Hamtramck, the First National Bank of Ham-
tramck, and the First State Bank of Hamtramck?

I noticed that there were two banks that I named that apparently
had the same name—Peoples Wayne County Bank of Hamtramck.
The first of those had a capital of $400,000; the second one a capital
of $100,000. The first one is the Peoples Wayne County Bank of
Hamtramck, capitalization $400,000, and the other one is the Peoples
Wayne Coung Bank, Hamtramck, capitalization of $100,000.

As one of the directors of the Detroit Bankers Co. at the time of
the acquisition of those six banks by that company, did you vote
for the acquisition of those banks?

Mr. BaruantyNe, I presume I did.

Mr. Pecora. Those banks were regarded 'as being within the
so-called metropolitan area of the city of Detroit, were they not ?

Mr. BacranTYNE. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pecora. According to my information, the Hamtramck State
Bank, which had a cap]ilt]aﬁ of $200,000, was acquired on May 31, 1930
by the Detroit Bankers Co., through the exchange of 8,000 shares o
its stock. for 2,000 shares ‘outstanding of Hamtramck -State- Bank
stock. Does that accord with your knowledge and recollection ¢

Mr. BatrantyNE. Noj; I have no recollection of it, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. Pecora. The Dime Savings Bank of Hamtramck, capitalized -
at $100,000, I understand was acquired by the Detroit Bankers Co.
on June 26, 1930, through the means or process of the Detroit Bank-
ers Co. assuming a note of $101,992.40 which was then outstandi
on the part of certain directors of the Peoples Wayne County Ba:
who were acting as trustees for the ‘benefit of the stockholders of
that bank. Are you familiar with that? .

Mr. BaroanTyNE. I just know about it; that is all. As a matter
of fact, Mr. Pecora, Mr. Mark Wilson and Mr. Haass handled every
one of those things and we relied on their judgment entirely. I was
not very much interested. They were small banks, and they knew
about them. They were savings banks,.all of them, nearly, and.I left -
it to those who knew better the facts in the matter.

Mr. Pecora. You feel, do you, that your knowledge of these ac-
quisitions of these six State banks is so deficient that you cannot
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answer any questions designed to bring out the facts and the cir-
cumstances surrounding the acquisitions?

Mr. BarrantyNs. I am sure of that, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. Precora. Who do you say could answer those questions?

Mr. BarrantyNe. Mr. Mark Wilson, undoubtedly.

Mr. Pecora. As I recall your testimony when you were last on
the stand before